

State Failure, Power Expansion, and Balance of Power in the Middle East

The Struggle Over Failed States

Aso M. Ali



State Failure, Power Expansion, and Balance of Power in the Middle East

Aso M. Ali

State Failure, Power Expansion, and Balance of Power in the Middle East

The Struggle Over Failed States



Aso M. Ali Southern Illinois University Carbondale, IL, USA

ISBN 978-3-031-44632-0 ISBN 978-3-031-44633-7 (eBook) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-44633-7

© The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2023

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are solely and exclusively licensed by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors, and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, expressed or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

This Palgrave Macmillan imprint is published by the registered company Springer Nature Switzerland AG

The registered company address is: Gewerbestrasse 11, 6330 Cham, Switzerland

Paper in this product is recyclable.



Contents

1	Literature Discussion and Theoretical Framework	1
	Introduction	1
	Literature Discussion	3
	Statehood in the Middle East	4
	State Failure in the Middle East	8
	Theoretical Framework	10
	State Failure and Its Consequences	10
	The Balance of Power and Its Management	15
	Revisionism and Status Quoism	19
	Argument and Organization of the Book	24
	References	25
2	Regional Powers: Grand Strategies of Revisionism	
	and Status Quoism	29
	Overview	29
	Egypt: From Pan-Arabism to State Sovereignty	30
	Iran; From a Status Quo Monarchy to a Theocratic	
	Revolutionary	35
	Israel; Perpetual Struggle for Shifting Status Quo	38
	Saudi Kingdom; A Permanent Pursuit of Status Quoism	45
	Syria; From a Weak State into Regional Revisionist	50
	Turkey; Isolationist Status Quo Turning Revivalist Revisionist	53
	Conclusion	58
	References	58

viii CONTENTS

3	Yemen (1962–1970): Failure by a Military Coup	67
	Military Coup and Armed Insurgency	67
	Expansion into Yemen	69
	Balancing Against Expansion into Yemen	74
	Other Status Quo Powers	79
	Climax of the Power Struggle	83
	References	90
4	Lebanon (1975–1989): From Consensus Democracy	
	to Communal War	95
	Communal Discontent and War	95
	Expansion into Lebanon	99
	Expansion of Another Revisionist Power	102
	Balancing Against Expansion into Lebanon	104
	Clash of the Two Expanding Powers	110
	Climax of the Power Struggle	114
	An End to the War	120
	References	123
5	Iraq (2003–2020): From a Bulwark Power into a Failed	
	State	129
	Regime Change and Sectarian Civil War	129
	Expansion into Iraq	136
	Syrian Expansion	140
	Turkey's Joining Expansion	144
	Balancing Against Expansion into Iraq	148
	Climax of the Power Struggle	155
	References	164
6	Yemen (2004–2020): A New Round of State Failure	173
	Insurgency, Mass Protest, and Elite Infighting	173
	The Disintegration of Central Authority	176
	Expansion into Yemen	178
	Another Revisionist Power Involved	182
	Turkey's Involvement	182
	Balancing Against Expansion into Yemen	184
	Climax of the Power Struggle	189
	References	192

7 Syria (2011-2020): From a Revisionist Power	
into a Conquered State	199
Mass Protest and Armed Insurgency	199
Expansion into Syria	202
Expansion of Another Revisionist Power	206
Balancing Against Expansion into Syria	210
Israel's Assertive Balancing	216
Climax of the Power Struggle	218
References	224
Conclusion and Final Remarks	233
References	241
Index	281



CHAPTER 1

Literature Discussion and Theoretical Framework

Introduction

Originated in the Peace of Westphalia of 1648, modern state is the supreme organizing power within a delimited geographic space. Its primary goal is to establish social order through the concentration of power. The relationship between the state and order is fundamentally organic. Conceiving the state as the supreme body entitled with the task of security provision within its borders is rooted in the history of its invention and in the justification of its continuation. The expectation that defines and measures state performance in terms of establishing and maintaining public order has empirically and theoretically become inherent to the existence of the state as the highest authority within a human community. The primacy of order/security as the highest public good bestows upon the state certain enabling and exclusive prerogatives within its borders to the subordination of other societal groups and organizations. That is, any other center of authority within the state borders must obey and submit to the state authority.

Singularity, not multiplicity, of source of authority is the order of the state. The underlying logic is that the existence of more than one center of power with one delimited territorial space will give rise to divergent orientations and opposing forces on basic organizing rules and principles of running the human community: the prescription for public disorder and power struggle for predominance. If the core justification for the existence

of a single source of power aims to create harmony, predictability, and accountability, then the fragmentation of the source of power hinders the development of those elements of order. In this analysis, within the territory governed by a functioning state, there is no room for actors, armed or non-armed, beyond the state's control or regulation. Of course, states might periodically face domestic challenges to their hold on power, and many states do. Still, the measure of a state's functionality remains rested on its success in maintaining this power hierarchy and singularity which requires denying or destroying the emergence of a rival source of power. Only when it succeeds in achieving and maintaining its singular hold on public authority, this power is the state able to preserve its autonomy visà-vis social groups within the population which is a critical component for the reinforcement of order and security.

The primacy of the concentration of power essentially entitles the state to make use of almost all means under its disposal—whatever approach is necessary to overcome challenges to its order. In pursuit of this goal, therefore, the state operates as the sole legitimate organ of using, or at least holding in reserve, violence as the ultimate means of building public order. While the state certainly needs more than just crude violence for long-term maintenance of its domestic order, the monopoly over the organized means of violence remains the cornerstone of the state supremacy, even if as the last resort of authority. Not least, securing compliance can sometimes be attained only through coercion. This coercive power enables the state to harness and mobilize its human and material resources for broader national objectives. The ability to perform this task turns the state into a territorial powerhouse toward its external environment: the anarchic realm of independent states.

Principally, the relations among states rest on the key ordering principle of mutual recognition, which elevates each state into a sovereign actor. The main practical significance of this principle is the right of states to protection from external intervention. The state is recognized as the sole boss of its domestic and foreign affairs, free from external impositions. Freedom from external intervention is what constitutes juridical (external) sovereignty. Ideally, this principle obliges states to limit their power exercise to the boundaries of their territories. An effective institutionalization of this principle would have guarded states from each other's power seeking impulses and ambitions. In other words, empirically, it requires the existence of a global government with enforcing capacity and

legitimacy in order to save those mutually independent actors from each other.

However, in the real world of self-help system of states where principles are commonly contested and ambitions frequently irreconcilable, power often provides its own legitimacy, including justifying acts of intervention in domestic and foreign affairs of states. The pursuit of power, in this sense, frequently overrides the principle of sovereignty. In the final analysis, therefore, it comes down to every state's own effort to guarantee its political independent and, even physical, survival. This requires the development of its own material-military capabilities, the allocation of resources according to priorities, and designing and implementing goals in view of the primacy of state interests. In this sense, the external defense, to repeat what stated above, requires, as a precondition, the maintenance of domestic order within the territory for which the monopoly over the means of organized violence is the key. When a state fails on this measure tends to leave its external borders effectively defenseless against intervention and even occupation.

In this analysis, the relationship between state failure and external intervention can be described as straightforward: the retreat of a state's central authority over its territory creates a power vacuum that tempts surrounding states to encroach upon it. In this manner, failed states can become targets of regional intervention and expansion, which ultimately turns them into contested spaces for power and influence among the intervening neighbors. The configuration of power struggle is expected to develop largely along the strategic divide between those which prefer the status quo balance of power and those which desire its revision.

This book aims to examine this relationship between the occurrence of state failure and the outbreak of struggle over the balance of power between revisionist and status quo states in the Middle East from a historical perspective.

LITERATURE DISCUSSION

In this section, two strands of scholarships on regional foreign policies and state failure in the Middle East are briefly discussed. The purpose is not to engage in an exhaustive or up-to-date survey of the literature. The volume of scholarship in the region is broad and diverse. It suffices for the purpose here to cite some key pieces that generally represent the mainstream relevant literature.

Statebood in the Middle East

The studies of foreign policies of Middle Eastern states have largely been carried out from, or influenced by, constructivist paradigm. The overarching theme of this approach is that shared cultural ties and the transnational identities have traditionally constituted constraints on states' ability to, at least fully, play the game of hard power politics—the practice of raison d'état. Thereby, the conclusion drawn, at least implicitly, is that the theory of balance of power does not exactly apply to interstate relations in the region, especially in the context of Arab states. For example, Hinnebusch (2014) argues that the Middle East regional system, primarily the Arab world, is characterized by "the high level of incongruence between states and identity," due to the imposition of borders "by Western imperialism at the expense of a preexisting and relative cultural and linguistic unity," and long history of "powerful suprastate identities and hence its suprastate politics of Pan-Arabism and Pan-Islam" (Hinnebusch, 2014, 8-11). As a result, a situation has developed in which the identification of peoples within the modern state borders is undercut by their identifications with larger communities across those borders. These transborder loyalties make the ruling leaderships of those states vulnerable to pressure from their publics' attachment to those transborder identities, which in turn undermine states' autonomy versus their publics, and thereby, constrain the pursuit of hard politics of balance of power in relations among those states.

Similarly, F. Gregory Gause (1992) argues Pan-Arabism and Pan-Islamism, two popular transnational ideologies in the region, have been effective in generating popular mobilization and support outside states' borders. These local allegiances for transborder causes have created opportunity that induced certain states "to support them or destabilizing regimes that oppose them" to "justify and encourage efforts to alter or obliterate existing borders, either militarily or through groundswells of popular support" (Gause, 1992, 446–447). Therefore, given their transborder mass appeal, Gause explains, these ideologies "provide an important power resource for leaders who can successfully project their policies as embodying those ideologies". This projection of transnational ideology posed a challenge to the norms of state sovereignty, which threatened domestic authority in some states and puts them in a vulnerable position. Therefore, these ideological threats can better account for

regional politics in the Middle East than the calculation of capabilities distribution (Gause, 1992, 451).

In the same vein, Barry Buzan and Ole Wæver argue that regional politics in the Middle East is characterized by the existence of "some distinctive cultural features" (Buzan & Wæver, 2003, 187). Common Arab ethnic identity, Islamic religious ties, sectarian Sunni-Shia cleavages, and territorial and resource disputes have formed multiple layers of conflictual relationships in the region. These authors contend that while Arabism could be considered the most powerful unifying ideational-security force that can explain the Arab versus others (Jews, Iranian, and Turks) conflictual dynamics, it has also triggered significant inter-Arab states rivalry over the norms of public legitimacy. Buzan and Wæver conclude that while the Arab state system has "consolidated itself sufficiently" to act independently in both domestic and regional international realms against transnational ties, it continues to face challenges as Pan-Islam and Pan-Arab forces continue to influence the working of the system (Buzan & Wæver, 2003, 195–196).

Indeed, both Arab nationalism and Islamic faith have historically functioned as two transnational cultural linkages that gave rise to two influential political ideological bodies-known as Pan-Arabism and Pan-Islamism. These two cultural-ideological bodies produced policy pressure, political upheavals, and regime changes. Their power of influence sprung largely from their native roots as being locals to the region—unlike other ideological frameworks such as communism or liberalism. During 1940–1960s, Pan-Arabism played a critical transborder influence as an alternative source of identification and legitimacy, which coincided with the birth of statehood in the region. The state system in the region was basically born into the interface of those two ideologies. Therefore, in their formative years, those states faced a competitive ideational arena. Although Pan-Islamism had mostly been dismantled following the collapse of the Ottoman Empire, its influence as a source of political community was still relatively present in the collective memory of peoples of the post-empire Middle East. Still, the fresh challenge to the state system came from nationalism in the form of Pan-Arabism. Thus, the state system in the region was not born into a political community vacuum in search of ideational-political boundaries. The boundaries, albeit on a transnational level, already existed in some form. Therefore, to ensure their survival, the states, especially those without much geographical viability or historical root, desperately tried to invent their own reason for domestic legitimacy and independent foreign policy. In the course of history, domestic legitimacy was attacked and, frequently undermined, and foreign policy independence was compromised, including freedom in making international alliances or treaty agreements.

Just as when Pan-Arabism began to lose its momentum by the end of 1970s, Pan-Islamism made a new resurgence with the rise of political Islam to power in the post-revolution Iran in 1979. Although the ascension of Shia theocracy to power in Iran did not really extend to the Arab Sunni countries given the separating sectarian divide, its impact was felt in the region; it opened a new possibility that Islam as a framework of political identity was achievable and, thereby, inspired Pan-Islamic movements in various countries whether in support of the Iranian version of Islamic ideology or in opposition to it. In the Sunni world, the formation of the Muslim Brotherhood Movement (or parties) represented the major face of the revival of Pan-Islamism. To be sure, the movement started since at least 1940s; still, it (re)gained new public momentum by late 1970s, advancing new form of political order as an alternative to the existing, mostly secular, one.

Without underestimating the influence of Pan-Arabism and Pan-Islamism on the operation of the state system in the region, at least two counterarguments can be offered. First, although the cultural ideology of Pan-Arabism was a potent force, especially since 1950s, the influence cannot clearly be disentangled from the physical-material capabilities of the sponsor country itself: namely Egypt. The ideational projection capacity of Egypt under President Jamal Abdul-Nasser was clearly empowered and energized by its material capacity derived from its central geographical location, strong historical root of statehood, its relatively massive population size, and, critically, its national cohesion which in combination provided it with a unique advantage over all other Arab countries. In comparison, geographically smaller and socially incohesive countries, such as Syria and Iraq, tried to contest Egypt, or later pick up its abdicated role, as the leading Pan-Arab force; however, they failed to produce or exert a degree of ideological influence, anything near to what Nasser's Egypt enjoyed.

The other argument is that the existence of both Pan-Arabism and Pan-Islamism within the system afforded states meant the availability of more than one source of legitimizing political identity. This availability of two essentially opposite ideational frameworks, one secular and the other religious, in fact, created a significant degree of freedom for political

pragmatism in regional relations. In this context, states had the freedom to choose this one or the other cultural-ideological framework (Arabism or Islamism) depending on which one served their power objectives to counteract the rival one. In this manner, the duplicity of ideational system in a sense reduced the constraining force of the transnational identities on grand strategies vis-à-vis each other. An example was the Saudi's adoption of Islamism discourse to counter the Egypt's Arabism during the 1960s, and again the Saudi's Arabism assertion to counter Iran's Shia Islamism some decades later.

This is not to say that Pan-Arabism, for example, lacked any policy-shifting influence. Egypt, the leading Pan-Arabism ideologue state, occasionally succeeded in limiting the raison d'etat of other Arab states by extracting concessions from them. For example, when President Nasser asked the Saudi government in 1958 to terminate its military treaty with the US government that permitted an American base on its soil, the Kingdom immediately conceded to the pressure. Still, when the push comes to shove, the Kingdom would not hesitate to act upon the requirements of the balance of power. When the Pan-Arab Egypt expanded into the failed state of Yemen in 1962 across the Saudi borders, the conservative Arab power wasted no time to counteract the expansion as it considered the move a threat to its security.

Therefore, the study of foreign policy in the region has also received some attention from the realist approach. Alan R. Taylor (1982), for example, argues that raison d'état, rather than stated transborder identity linkages, has persistently been the primary, even if unpronounced, driving force behind the policies of Arab states. Since the formation of the Arab League, which bestowed a semblance of solidarity upon inter-Arab relations, but which also essentially reinforced the sovereignty of individual states, every major development was either propelled by or further strengthened, the balance of power. From the creation and collapse of the United Arab Republic to the war of 1967 and 1973 and Egypt's separate peace with Israel, alignments and realignments transcended ideological differences and tramped ideological affinities in which pro-unification states (Egypt, Iraq, Syria) often became rivals with each other and friends with states across the ideological divide in the conservative monarchical camp led by Saudi Arabia. Taylor concludes that Arab states, namely Pan-Arab ones, sought to project "ideological purity" but only in the service of state interests, aiming to strengthen the legitimacy of their domestic and foreign policies (Taylor, 1982, 111).

Taking a modified version of power politics approach, Stephen Walt explains that the patterns of alliances among Arab states have been shaped by threat analysis, rather than ideological considerations, even though ideological played a role in power calculation. Although Walt proclaims his theory as based on the balance of threat, not the balance of power per se, the elements of hard power remain the primary component in his theory. The level of threat, according to his theory, is determined by aggregate power, geographic proximity, offensive capabilities, and intention aggressiveness (Walt, 1987, 22). According to him, a state with a growing aggregate power, sufficient capability to wage attack, geographical closeness, and reputation for aggressive goals has frequently become the target of alliance-based balancing from its threatened neighbors.

The conclusion can be drawn is, thus, that when it comes to serious threats to the security or survival of the state, the considerations of raison d'état in inter-Arab states overrode the pressure of transborder cultural-ideological linkages as the driving force of foreign policy. While those states occasionally yielded to marginal concessions, the constraining role of Pan-Arabism and Pan-Islamism on the policy choices remained limited and situational. In the final analysis, even in the formative period of the state system, the states acted upon the requirements of balance of power by blocking each other from gaining predominance.

State Failure in the Middle East

On the other strand of the literature, the question of state weakness/failure and regional conflict also received wide scholarly attention. The general consensus in the relevant literature is that the decline or disintegration of central authorities has generated a destabilizing environment in the region. Primarily, it creates opportunities for the emergence of non-state armed actors whose military objectives and political-cultural affiliations transcend states' borders and, in turn, provide geostrategic space for the involvement of regional states (Kausch, 2017; Mikaelian & Salloukh, 2016; Polese & Santinic, 2018; Schmitz, 2016; Soage, 2020).

In his examination of the case study of Yemen, Schmitz (2016) high-lights that the chronic fragility of that externally imposed state has historically invited various regional powers, (mainly Egypt and Saudi Arabia) that sought to influence or shape its domestic politics according to their respective regional interests. In another case study analysis, Mikaelian and Salloukh (2016) argue that the chronic weakness of the

Lebanese state left room for the formation and flourishing of militant organizations such as Hezbollah under strong patronage of Iran and its regional ally of al-Assad's Syria. The organization has been instrumental both domestically in Lebanon and regionally in the service of the strategic objectives of its patronage states.

Introducing the concept of "limited statehood," Polese and Santinic (2018) argue that the inability of the state to retain its control over its national territory in different parts of the Middle East and North Africa has effectively created stateless zones where non-state armed actors such as Hezbollah in Lebanon, Houthi in Yemen, and various groups in Syria have developed and to carve out their own zones of control and "share" power and control with central government state, a situation which expose those states to external intervention. Similarly, Kausch (2017) explains that the proliferation of conflict in the region can be explained in terms of collaboration between non-state local armed actors, primarily Iran and Saudi Arabia with their respective global power partners of Russia and the United States. The end result is that those failed states have become battlegrounds of power struggle in which religious, sectarian, ideological, and tribal affiliations contest with state boundaries and legitimacy. According to similar lines, Senzai and Bokhari (2017) argue that regional rivalry in the Middle East between the Sunni camp led by Saudi Arabia and Jihadist groups on the one hand, and the Shia camp led by Iran and its allies from Iraq to Syria and Lebanon on the other has turned the region into "geosectarian" spaces whose lines cut across the existing borders. This conflict is concentrated in places like Syria where Iran sought to protect its ally (the Assad regime) while the Saudi-led camp strove to topple it. Finally, taking a broader perspective, Soage (2020) argues that the regional disorder in the Middle East has constituted polarizing dynamics that pits the conservative camp led by Saudi Arabia against the resistance (struggle) camp led by Iran in combination with its regional allies such as Syrian government, Hezbollah in Lebanon, Hamas in Palestine, Houthis in Yemen, and a constellation of militia forces in Iraq, which are all united by ideological ties and power objectives.

To sum up, this wealth of literature offers basic but informative theoretical and empirical insights into state failure and its effect on regional politics in the Middle East. They introduce the reader to certain general fault-lines of systemic polarizations and conflict formations in the region. However, these analyses are largely drawn upon single cases, anecdotal evidence, or broad arguments without offering much generalizable conceptualizations, causal accounts, or historical patterns. This book aims to make a contribution to fill this gap.

THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK

State Failure and Its Consequences

The term of state failure has typically been defined broadly and variously, reflecting both the purpose of the work at hand as well as the complexity of the state's properities and operations. The conceptualization offered here, accordingly, aims to meet the purpose of this book while capturing the essence of the subject. To build a definition of state failure it is perhaps inevitable that one has to begin with the concept of the state itself. Typically, discussions on the state lead back to the Weberian definition of the concept. Max Weber has famously succinctly defined the state as a "human community which within a certain area (territory)... claims (successfully) the monopoly of legitimate physical violence" (Weber, 1919, 4). The ability to concentrate the means of coercion or violence is the single most operational and consequential element of stateness. It is this condition that transforms the state, in the words of Onuf, into "a coercive organization" within its borders (Onuf, 1991, 441). Accordingly to this characterization, the state is first and foremost a security organization. Of course, the state is more than a mere organ of the use, actual or potential, of violence. Still, given that the supply of security is the most fundamental task of the state (Rotberg, 2004, 3; Howard, 2014, 14), the concentration of the means of organized violence under the state control is the fundamental requirement of public order. For, when other means of enforcing compliance, extracting concession, or overcoming resistance are exhausted, the employment violence becomes indispensible. Therefore, only with this measure of functionality can a state act as the supreme law-enacting and law-enforcing authority within its borders.

The monopoly over the use of organized violence is what enables the state to perform its primary ends: domestic order and external defense—two constituting components of sovereignty. Domestic order presupposes a bounded domain which is the territory in the case of the state system; it is the space over which the state bases and realizes its power. This quality is

what turns the state into "territorialized mode of power" (Sahlins, 1989, 346). As the physical manifestation of authority, territoriality couples power with geography. But also, the territorial right comes with other entitlements. It confers upon the state to exert power over the human community residing within its territorial boundaries—the normal confines of its authority. Toward that end, the public authority aims to "effectively regulate movements (human and material) across their borders and within them" (Krasner, 2001, 18). To put it in a mundane language, the state is the sole entitled body that has the power over who enters into its territory and who leaves it; what activities are allowed within its territory, and what activities are prohibited. Moreover, territory is also the state's repository power whose resources and their utilities are the exclusive prerogative of the state authority. Indeed, the state's competence depends on its ability to carry out resource and revenue extraction, which cannot efficiently, or at all, be done without the monopoly over the means of violence over the societal compositions within the territory. Taxation (the major source of national budget in most states) requires more than just political representation; the presence of physical coercion is often required in order to extract material resources from the public, necessary for the provision of various public goods, both domestically as well as externally.

Accordingly, the successful organization of domestic order is indispensible for mobilizing and channeling resources, human and material, for external goals. The principal external function of the state is to safeguard the security and properties of its citizens from the actions of foreigners and other states (Gilpin, 1981, 17). As long as the realm beyond the state is anarchic in the sense that there is no world body for law enforcement, states have to build up their own capabilities for external defense. Of course, a militarily weak or vulnerable state may receive defense assistance, or even full protection, from powerful allies. Still, for a state to truly keep its freedom of choice and action in international relations, it has to acquire its own home-based requirements of external defense, independent from the wants and wills of allies which commonly compromise to political independence.

Political independence means that states enjoy the right to "make treaties and to subscribe to multilateral agreements... to choose the company they will keep... to join this or that alliance or association" (Miller, 1986, 84). This follows that they can enter into, or withdraw from, arrangements and treaties with each other solely based on their own self-determined interests and preferences, rather than under mandates

from outside. Of course, no state is totally immune from outside influence. Still, yielding to external preferences or imposition against one's policy choices clearly constitutes a breach of political independence. For a state that depends on outside help for its external defense, it can hardly keep its foreign policy choices from being constrained or, at least, compromised by the benefactor state. This would be a high price paid for physical survival, often at the expense of domestic well-being with potential risk to domestic political stability. For, as governments realize, ceding freedom in foreign policy-making is likely to compromise their ability to fulfill their responsibilities toward their own people whose preferences and needs are supposed to be the single major guide of national policies (Wolfers, 1962, 28).

In brief, maintaining sovereignty in international conducts could only rest on a stable domestic order. The successful performance of these two interrelated criteria is the measure of the state's ability to translate its claim to sovereignty (juridical) into empirical sovereignty. In other words, "the recognition by internal and external actors that the state has the exclusive authority... within its territory" (Thomson, 1995, 219) becomes an actionable political reality. Internal actors submit to the order of the state which assures the absence of domestic rivalry to the central authority; external actors admit the state as the only recognized body within its territory external domination over which is not permissible. Thus, together, these two levels of recognition endow the states with, in the word of Hinsley, "final and absolute authority" (Hinsley, 1986, 26).

The chief quality of failed states is the lack of the capacity to successfully exercise a monopoly over the use of organized violence. As a result, they are no longer able to operate as that supreme organizing power which is necessary in order to establish order within their recognized territorial spaces. The loss of the monopoly is the manifestation, if not the root cause, of the decline of the central authority over its territory. Whatever the source of the first trigger toward the failure (societal or natural, internal or external), the spread of the means of organized violence beyond the state control represents the breaking point in which the state is no longer able to function as a single authority of order enforcement over its territory. The state may still enjoy juridical sovereignty since the decline of its domestic capacity may not affect its sovereignty recognition; however, the decline means the state lacks the physical muscle to enforce and sustain its claim to supreme authority.

As a result, a situation emerges under which other actors with the capacity of using organized violence grow. The development of armed groups within the borders of the state but outside the state control represents the hallmark of state failure (Krasner, 2004, 91). The condition commonly characterizes the emergence of armed resistance or rebellion by one or more militia group(s) or movement(s). Whether the armed struggle could occur either between the central government and armed actor(s) or between two or more armed groups following the total collapse of the central authority. In either case, the state authority is typically the locus of contestation through the use of violence with the ultimate aim of political predominance. Ultimately, the struggle gives rise to a situation in which "for parts or all of a state's territory the holders of empirical sovereignty cannot be determined or not synonymous with those that juridical sovereignty" (Wolff, 2011, 961). In this sense, state failure results in the decoupling of physical power from juridical authority; the state incumbents could still officially claim sovereignty, but the actual power, at least partly, shifts to hands beyond their rule.

Not all states fail to the same degree. The degree to which a central security authority disintegrates often varies from one case to another. Therefore, state failure could be measured roughly along a spectrum, ranging from low failure at the start end to total collapse on the extreme end. In the literature, the differentiation has been made between state weakness "where central government has a poor capacity to control public order within its territory" (Newman, 2009, 422), while state collapse indicates "as a situation where the structure, authority, law, and political order have fallen apart and must be reconstituted in some for, old or new" (Zartman, 1995, 1), and in between stands state failure that refers to a situation in which "the expression of official power is limited to a capital city and one or more ethnically specific zones" (Rotberg, 2002, 86). Such differentiation between various degrees of failure might be useful for comparing individual cases; still, if the concept of state failure is defined, as in this book, in terms of the absence of state monopoly over the means of organized violence, and since monopoly, like sovereignty itself, is essentially an absolute property which admits no degrees, measuring state failure as a dichotomous value (either present or absent) offers a parsimonious definition of the concept while capturing the primary operational essence of the state.

In this definition, the struggle for the state is a zero-sum game. Unless the central government completely overcomes its domestic rivals (non-state armed actors), its territory fragments into two or more, marked or virtual, contested zones of control among contending power seeking parties. The resultant outcome is the emergence of power vacuum. Power vacuum here does not necessarily mean that there is no power actor operating in the space; rather, it simply refers to "stateless areas" (Piazza, 2008, 471); a space over which the supreme policing power of the state has declined or disappeared. When the state authority is gone, insecurity and uncertainty can prevail. Indeed, the power vacuum has been considered as a major consequence of state failure with security destabilizing implications (Armstrong & Rubin, 2005; Howard, 2014; Rotberg, 2004).

Since the resources of external defense are, as a matter of common sense, located within the internal realm, a state that fails to maintain its supreme policing power over its domestic order is also unable to protect its external border. A consensus among the scholars of state failure is that power vacuums within failed states constitute hotbeds for attracting external non-state armed actors, often with transnational linkages and global objectives. The argument made is that the retreat of central authorities over their territories leaves behind state control-free areas where various non-state actors can move and operate (Krasner, 2004; Howard, 2014; Newman, 2009; Patrick, 2007; Piazza, 2008; Rotberg, 2002; Yoo, 2011). An overarching theme in these works is that state failure poses security threats by providing "terrorist groups" with a safe-haven to train, recruit, and conduct operations against local but also global targets. In the words of one scholar, those stateless areas become "reservoirs and exporters of terror" (Rotberg, 2002, 128). Focusing on the spread of transnational and global terrorism as a primary destabilizing consequence of state failure has been inspired particularly by the fact that major global militant groups, primarily of Islamic ideological subscription led by al-Qaida and its offshoots such as the Islamic State, organized in and operated from territories of failed states from Somalia to Syria. That failed states have been used as launching pads by global violence, and terrorism has made scholars and policy-makers alike to designate them as a new source of international threat, equal to, and more complex than, conventional threats from other states.

While the question of the spread of non-state violence is a major security destabilizing consequence of state failure, the question of what

consequence(s) do failed states produce to the balance of power within their region has not received systematic scholarly attention. This question rests on a simple premise: if state failure-created power vacuums attract non-state actors, states should also be expected to take advantage of the vacuum for their own power objectives. This does not mean that a failed state automatically or unconditionally becomes a target of expansionism. Rather, a power vacuum only provides opportunity for expansion. Whether it becomes a target of power expansionism depends basically on how the surrounding states behave toward it: leaving it alone or encroaching upon it. And, only those states with the desire to expand their power are expected to seize upon the rising opportunity. But since power gain by a state or a group of states affects the existing power distribution, defined as the balance of power, other states also tend to intervene in the target failed state(s). In the end, failed states become epicenters of struggle over the balance of power between those that aim to extend their power into them and those that seek to block the expansion.

The Balance of Power and Its Management

In principle, the balance of power refers to some degree of equilibrium in capability distribution among the states of a system, international or regional, during a particular period. Power refers to material capabilities or resources "with which states can influence one another" (Wohlforth, 1993, 4). The operation of the balance of power is based on two interrelated assumptions: "the elements to be balanced are necessary for society or are entitled to exist" and "without a state of equilibrium among them one element will gain ascendancy over others, encroach upon their interests and rights, and may destroy them" (Morgenthau, 1948, 126). In a society of independent members operating in the absence of a universal rule-enforcement body, security and survival should come only self-provided. States have to seek them through an aggregation of self-helping efforts by the vulnerable members against the source of threat.

The conceptual essence of the theory of balance of power is hinged on the belief that only power can effectively check power. In the absence of effective mechanisms to accommodate or regulate competition, force serves as the primary and perpetual ultima ratio in the relations among states (Waltz, 1979, 113). International politics is not as much the realm of establishing legitimacy as of relations of power—the ultimate means of domination. Although the state system in principle enshrines the right

of the state to existence and independence, the inherent anarchic nature of system means that the threat is constantly present because force overrides any legal or moral constraints that might exist. In this manner, states are inescapably and helplessly locked in a situation in which they need to constantly maintain equilibrium to ensure that "no single state or coalition of states possesses overwhelming power and thereby incentive to launch war against weaker states" (T.V, 2004, 5–6). Constructing order through the balance of force might not be the best operational choice. Still, in an anarchic system populated by separate states, the alternative to checking power predominance through a collective power is "either universal anarchy, or universal dominion" (Wight, 2019, 179). That means the balance of power is both less dangerous and more practical for the maintenance of sovereignty plurality of the system.

A state's attempt at power aggrandizement might well be driven by defensive and security goals, rather than hegemonic design. Still, the uncertainty about unknown intentions or future ambitions stands in the way of accommodation (Waltz, 1979, 105). The relativity of power means that any state's gain sooner or later becomes other states' loss. Also, holding power capability in reserve without putting it into use whether directly or indirectly is not a long-lasting trait in international relations is based on the premise that power is not only a means for furthering influence but also can accelerate the drive for more power. Therefore, the worry permeating the system is that the growth of power may in the end breed the temptations for a full-scale push for dominating the system (Gilpin, 1981, 94–95) regardless of its original intended purpose. For this reason, whenever a state expands its power, it should be counteracted to reverse the gain or to neutralize it with an equal gain. Thus, peace and stability through the balance of capabilities means that states need to remain constantly alert to changes in power distribution.

By postulating that the distribution of material-military capabilities is/should be the anchor of international order, the theory of balance of power makes the underlying assumption that power can be measured with reliable precision. In the real world, however, this requirement can hardly be met. Power is a complex composition and not all its elements submit to precise measurement. Tangible components such as the mass of territory, the size of population, the extent of natural resource endowments, or the quantities and qualities of weaponries are largely quantifiable assets and, therefore, can be measured with significant certainty. But power also includes what Paul Kennedy calls "unquantifiable factors," that part

of power that pertains to ideational, political, and organizational realms (Kennedy, 1988, 212). The existence of this intangible aspect complicates any attempt at drawing a comprehensive and objective assessment of the capabilities of states. Therefore, the conclusion can be drawn that the degree of the im/balance of a particular power distribution remains always uncertain, which, in turn, can present empirical challenges to the reliability of the system as a basis of stability. For, if the system is supposed to extract stability from equilibrium of force, how objective judgments can be drawn about the equilibrium if power itself does not yield to precise measurement. Scholars of the theory of balance of power recognize this operationalization shortcoming in the theory. Nevertheless, they contend that "a fair approximation" (Wolfers, 1962, 118), or rough assessment (Waltz, 1979, 131) of capability distribution among states is useful enough to make a judgment on the state of im/balance of power.

Still, immaterial elements remain to be taken into power consideration. Among unquantifiable components of power, ideology is one of the most consequential ones. Defined as basically a set of ideas that advance certain prescriptions on how a political order should be organized and legitimized, an ideology is a means for either promoting or undermining the stability of established relations of power. An ideology is power because it carries the potential for cultivating allegiance and inspiring action. Therefore, it provides its flagbearer state with a potential source of power. Locally it generates political energy and popular mobilization; transnationally, it often proves instrumental in winning support and building loyalty among populations across national borders on behalf of the cause it advances. In this way, a state that successfully appropriates and propagates an ideology externally adds to its influence projection abroad, which may ultimately shift the existing equilibrium of power in its favor. For example, through prescribing a new political security order, a state with a hegemonic or revolutionary ideology can spawn and sponsor radical or subversive movements among dissatisfied or marginalized populations within its region. This development can both destabilize the existing balance of power and shift it in favor of the ideologue state. This transnational ideology projection tends to assume higher intensity and effectiveness in contexts of the existence of transborder cultural-historical ties between national populations. In such cases, those ties provide the ideologue state with readily available conduits to transmit its political visions for a new order across the borders into the neighboring countries in order to influence their political decision or even to overthrow

their domestic order by inciting local populations. Thus, if successful, an ideology becomes a vehicle for the state to expand its power and, thereby, upset an existing balance of power. The conclusion can be drawn, therefore, is that even if the material capability distribution is approximately or roughly in balance, when the system is characterized by ideational disharmony with at least one radical or hegemonic ideologue state, the stability of the system becomes unsettled and even collapses under the pressure produced by political discord and its resultant power dispute among its states.

Some scholars of the theory recognize this inadequacy of the system of balance of power as a reliable guide for international stability. The argument made is that a durable maintenance of peace and stability requires more than just a degree of equilibrium in material capability distribution; it also needs some sort of ideational consensus among the states in order for a balance of power to survive in the long term. For example, they argue that a key reason for why the system relatively worked out to its stated purpose in the nineteenth century Europe was that there existed among the statesmen of the period "a uniformity of assumptions" (Gulik, 1955, 23) or "a sense of shared value" (Kissinger, 2014, 75) that buttressed the stability of the system through cultivating mutual trust in the necessity of resisting hegemonic attempts and through harmonizing the legitimizing principles of the order. The underlying postulate here is that a balance of power is as much a matter of capability calculation or its equilibrium as of the political judgments of statesmen. Even if the balance of power is not really equal, which cannot be determined with certainty anyway, a consensus among the statesmen over the ideational principles of the system can work as a supplement element to ensure peace and stability. Under such condition of harmony, there might even be an opportunity for changing the balance of power; still, the states mutually refrain from launching expansionism, preferring to keep the stability. By the same token, the absence of such ideational-political consensus and the balance by itself is not likely to survive in long-term amid ideational discord. Gulik explains that in the absence of homogeneity in political principles "an equilibrium would be seriously handicapped and... and highly unstable" (Gulik, 1955, 24).

Thus, if a level of ideational harmony, which creates mutual satisfaction, among the states of a system of balance of power is indispensible for stability, the rise of dissatisfaction within the system tends to create the recipe for a power struggle. Under such a state of disharmony, the

general polarization develops in which satisfied states advocate the power distribution based on the status quo, while dissatisfied ones seek to alter it and thereby become revisionist.

Revisionism and Status Quoism

Revisionism and status quoism represent two opposite types of grand strategies. According to this strategic dichotomy, states pursue divergent power goals toward an existing balance of power. While some states seek to alter or overthrow the distribution, others desire or defend, its preservation. Morgenthau succinctly draws a comparison between these types of grand strategies:

A nation whose foreign policy tends toward keeping power and not toward changing the distribution of power in its favor pursues a policy of the status quo. A nation whose foreign policy aims at acquiring more power than it actually has through expansion of its power beyond its frontiers, whose foreign policy, in other words, seeks a favorable change in power status, pursues a policy of imperialism (revisionism). (Morgenthau, 1948, 20)

Accordingly, the divergent in power goals between status quo and revisionist states is basically the function of their dis/satisfaction with the system. Being satisfied, the former tries to preserve what it already has of power values; while the latter seeks to extend its own in order redress its dissatisfaction (Schweller, 1998; Wolfers, 1951). The causes of satisfaction or dissatisfaction could be diverse. Yet, a general categorization can be made. Status quoism is the strategy of either the predominant that, by definition, possesses a favorable power position, a distribution that commonly emerges following victory in a recent war; or the reserved that refers to a state that chooses to adjust its power goal to the status quo not particularly because it possesses a favorable power position within the system but because it wishes to allocate its energy and resources for domestic national-societal developments instead of external power adventures. Similarly, revisionism is the strategy of either the disadvantaged that does not settle for its current power positions that it sustained as a result of defeat in a recent war or the ambitious that following the rise of a combative or revivalist leadership aspires to extend its power position within the system.

Regardless of the root cause of the polarization of the system into dissatisfied and satisfied states, power remains the core preoccupation of both sides across the strategic divide. In both cases, the power values at stake could be similar, which commonly involve ideological arrangements, territorial boundaries, or spheres of dominance. Wolfers contends that for a revisionist state:

The aim may be... domination over other peoples or territorial expansion; but it may also represent a quest for the return of lost territory, or the redress of legitimate grievances, such as termination of unjust discriminations, the emancipation from foreign control or imposition... Self-preservation (status quoism)... may be considered to include only national independence and the territorial integrity of the homeland; or it may be held to embrace a whole catalogue of "vital interests," from safety belts and influence zones... (Wolfers, 1951, 5051)

In this sense, a revisionist state's push for power might well be driven by the desire for preponderance over the system, or simply for consolidating its security in view of external threats. By the same token, a status quo state's security boundaries may be limited to its national borders, but it may also encompass an extended area of influence or dominance far beyond its borders. Therefore, drawing any categorical judgment to identify the drive for revisionism with the greed for power and status quoism with the mere goal of self-preservation does not necessarily correspond to reality. True, revisionist states seek to further their positions on those power values given their disadvantage, real or perceived; while given their favorable position or general content, status quo states seek the preservation of the existing order of their distribution. Beyond this divergence, however, the underlying drives of either of these two opposite power preferences remain to be power, or what power can achieve. After all, as Buzan says, revisionist states are "as much a part of the anarchy" as the status quo ones (Buzan, 1983, 177) under which states could be driven by a combination of survival, security, and hegemony. Revisionist states might be chief movers of international politics in terms of stability and war; yet, they are not necessarily inherently or uniquely aggressive or hegemonic. The reason that their call for a redistribution of power values or reordering the principles of system is likely to generate conflict and war is simply because those demands go opposite to the power interests of some other states, status quo ones.

This similarity in the type and the scope of strategic ambitions between revisionist and status quo states aside, that the two differ in their immediate goal. That a status quo state concentrates on securing its existing power position while a revisionist strives for the enlargement of its own justifies defining the former as a security seeker while the latter is a power seeker (Schuman, 1948, 378; Schweller, 1998, 24). This distinction should not mean that only status quo states seek security or self-preservation, or revisionist states pursue power in disregard for their security. As Waltz argues, states are all security seekers at the core, whose primary goal is physical survival (Waltz, 1979, 18). Still, it is necessary for analytical purposes to draw a distinction between the strategies of status quoism and revisionism in terms of security and power respectively as their initial drive.

In view of their division into satisfied and dissatisfied actors based on security-seeking versus power-seeking dichotomous immediate goal, status quo and revisionist states tend to use different pronouncements to proclaim and legitimize their opposite positions on an existing balance of power. In this respect, while status quo states typically stress stability and security as the benefits of the existing order, revisionist states denounce it as unjust or oppressive and call for an alternative order, one based on justice or liberation.

The revisionist-status quo polarization may exist for periods of time without destabilizing the system. Yet, as the revisionist states act upon their expansionist strategy, power struggle tends to break out as the status quo states react to resist changes. This strategic incompatibility has been considered a major source of international conflicts and war in the history of international relations (Buzan, 1983, 176; Davidson, 2006, 10). True, some degree of revisionism might still be accommodated within the existing balance of power when only limited adjustments, such as a territorial modification, are required without posing a major challenge to the essence of the power distribution (Buzan, 1983, 181-182; Morgenthau, 1948, 27). Beyond such accommodable revisionism, however, unless revisionism is denied opportunity, power struggle along the strategic divide is bound to occur. That power distribution is a zero-sum calculus ensures that the revisionist states' move to change the balance of power induces the status quo states to counteract with balancing, fearing that the expansion might ultimately undermine or destroy the security of their territorial-political independence, or their spheres of dominance or alliance abroad.

States are opportunist actors. Since the value of a gain from an action diminishes proportionally by the cost of the action, revisionist states, in the expectation of resistance from status quo states, are expected to pursue their expansionist objective only in the presence of opportunities. An opportunity functions as an incentive because it relatively reduces the cost of seeking a particular value. While the system of balance of power aims to contain the drive for power expansion, opportunity creates incentives for it. If status quo states stand on guard to thwart threats of revisionism, revisionist states look for windows of opportunity for altering a power distribution. Traditionally the accumulation of preponderant capabilities through alignment among dissatisfied states visà-vis the status quo states represented a typical opportune moment for starting a revisionist campaign (Schweller, 1994). Nonetheless, the emergence of power vacuum may provide opportunities for equal incentives for launching revisionism. The opportunity emerging in this context makes the expectation that the expected cost of expansion is relatively low, not least given the failed state in question lacks defense capability against external intervention. In this context, the degree to which state failureproduced power vacuum creates temptations for expansion, to the same degree it becomes a potential threat to the status quo power distribution. This threat becomes real when a state or group of states seize upon the emerging into the failed state as a venue to alter the existing balance of power in their favor.

Any order of power distributions is constructed around some sort of political-territorial arrangements. In the contemporary world, it is based on the system of sovereign states. The identification of power distribution with the state system means territorial unity of states, their independence, their belonging within a particular sphere of dominance, and/or their alliance membership constitute(s) key elements of power equilibrium within the system. A change in this respect tends to produce a shift in the balance of power. True, territorial unity of states is largely secure from, for example, dismemberment under the current international rule under which, as Robert Jackson points out, the right of territorial takeover has largely been "extinguished" (Jackson, 1999, 434, 454). Territorial annexation might have not completely disappeared altogether as an approach of international revisionism, yet it has increasingly become an uncommon venture given its ultimate costs incurred by international reactions that it provokes whether in the form of economic sanctions and/or military responses. However, the same international rule that more or less

assures the territorial survival of states does not particularly save them from becoming targets of political-military domination, which could be incremental and/or indirect.

Accordingly, power expansion into failed states commonly limits itself to establishing political-military domination, rather than territorial incorporation. The domination is simply initiated by intervention (expansionist intervention) either directly through the deployment of a regular army to occupy the failed state or indirectly through forming/supporting ally or proxy forces to achieve domination over the state. In the first case, the revisionist state aims to achieve domination on its own behalf; in the second case, it uses its linked forces to achieve it on its own behalf. Expansionist intervention provokes counter-intervention from threatened states with the aim of balancing any power gain that the expanding state may achieve. By this definition, a balancing intervention occurs only following the expansionist intervention and aims at its prevention or reversion; the concern of prevention is typically the preservation of the ruling elite in government; the concern of reversion may require its restoration to power after its overthrow. The balancing intervention could be conducted through a range of means. While the conventional means of hard military capabilities is still the common use, balancing states may also employ economic resources. Accordingly, the intervention takes direct form through the deployment of the army or indirect form through supplying military assistance or sending financial aids to an ally or proxy force, government or non-government. In the direct case, the war occurs between the balancing state against the expanding state or its local ally or proxy forces; in the indirect case, the war occurs between the ally or proxy forces of the balancing state against the expanding state or its local ally or proxy forces.

In this manner, expansionist and balancing interventions turn target failed states into epicenters of power struggle. Their resources including territories, the form of their political systems, their external alignments, and alliance memberships can all become power values at stake in the struggle among the intervening states. Given these power values of failed states, the outcome of the struggle determines the fate of the existing balance of power between its preservation and revision, or its restoration and redistribution.

Argument and Organization of the Book

This book starts from the basic argument that through creating a power vacuum, failed states provide opportunities for power expansion. It further argues that when a state or a group of states initiates intervention into them, other states react with counter-intervention. Moreover, it argues that the type of power intervention a state conducts into failed states is determined by its grand strategy. Accordingly, this power struggle develops roughly along a revisionist-status quo strategic divide; while revisionist states expand, status quo one's balance: expansionist intervention versus balancing intervention.

This proposition is examined using multiple-case studies analysis in the Middle East. This book deals with two classes of cases: regional states and failed states. The first class includes six cases: Egypt, Iran, Israel, Saudi Arabia, Syria (pre-2011), and Turkey. This group of states constitutes major powers of the state system of the region and, therefore, they form the preeminent local players of the region's balance of power. Accordingly, their interventionist approaches (expansionist versus balancing) toward failed states are the focus of the analysis of this book. The class of failed states includes five cases: Yemen (1962-1970), Lebanon (1975–1989), Iraq (2003–2020), Yemen (2004–2020), and Syria (2011– 2020). These cases of state failure constitute the context within which the struggle for a balance of power between revisionist and status quo powers becomes activated. Since during the period under study that spans the history of the occurrence of those cases of state failure, the region remained continuously and variably divided along revisionist-status quo grand strategies, it offers a rich universe of data to examine the determining effect of the type of grand strategy on the type interventionist approach toward those failed states. This question is the focus of analysis of this book.

The body analysis is structured around three major questions: what did bring about state failure? This is the basic question that lays the backdrop for the analysis of each empirical chapter. What interventionist approaches did various regional powers take toward the failed states? Did revisionist powers initiate expansionist intervention while status quo ones counteract

¹ At this writing, many of the recent cases of state failure (cases started during 2000s) are still going on to various degrees. Therefore, the end years only indicate the point in time that this book covers.

with balancing intervention? These two interrelated questions compel the heart of the analysis. These three questions are asked in each case, and the answers provided aim to examine the primary assumption that there are patterns of relationships between the type of grand strategy and the type of intervention approach toward failed states according to which revisionist powers initiate expansionist intervention, while status quo ones counteract with balancing intervention.

The organization of this book is straightforward. It contains seven chapters. The first two chapters deal with literature and theory. Chapter one lays out the theoretical discussion and formulation. Chapter two establishes grand strategy of each one of regional powers through using selections of speeches of their top statesmen during various points in time of the period under study. The empirical part includes five cases. They are simply organized in a chronological order, starting with the case of Yemen (1962–1970) and ending with the case of Syria (2011–2020).

To conclude, this book is primarily a historical study. Its main aim is to identify certain historical patterns in international regional politics of the Middle East. But also, it aims at theoretical generalizations to contribute to systematic knowledge about Middle East politics and the broader scholarly field of both strands of literature: grand strategy and state failure. By selecting a region that has experienced both multiple cases of state failure and persistent regional polarization into revisionist and status quo states, this book represents a major effort to establish the connection between the occurrence of state failure and the outbreak of conflict over the regional balance of power.

REFERENCES

- Armstrong, A., & Rubin, B. R. (2005). Regions: The Great Lakes and South Central. In S. Chesterman, M. Ignatieff, & R. Thakur (Eds.), *Making States Work: State Failure and the Crisis of Governance* (pp. 79–101). United Nations University Press.
- Buzan, B. (1983). People, States, and Fear: The National Security Problem in International Relations. University of North Carolina Press.
- Buzan, B., & Waever, O. (2003). Regions and Powers the Structure of International Security. Cambridge University Press.
- Davidson, J. W. (2006). The Origins of Revisionist and Status-Quo States. Palgrave Macmillan.
- Gause, F. G. (1992). Sovereignty, Statecraft and Stability in the Middle East. *Journal of International Affairs*, 45(2), 441–469.

- Gilpin, R. (1981). War and Change in World Politics. Cambridge University Press
- Gulik, E. V. (1955). Europe's Classical Balance of Power. Cornell University Press. Hinnebusch, R. (2014). Foreign Policy in the Middle East. In R. Hinnebusch & A. Ehteshami (Eds.), The Foreign Policies of Middle East State (pp. 1–72). Lynne Rienner Publishers.
- Hinsley, F. H. (1986). Sovereignty. Cambridge University Press.
- Howard, T. (2014). Failed States and the Origins of Violence: A Comparative Analysis of State Failure as a Root Cause of Terrorism and Political Violence. Ashgate Publishing.
- Jackson, R. (1999). Sovereignty in World Politics: A Glance at the Conceptual and Historical Landscape. *Political Studies*, 47(3), 431–465.
- Kausch, K. (2017). Proxy Agents: State and Non-State Alliances in the Middle East. In L. Kamel (Ed.), The Frailty of Authority Borders, Non-State Actors and Power Vacuums in a Changing Middle East (pp. 67–83). Edizioni Nuova Cultura.
- Kennedy, P. (1988). The Rise and Fall of the Great Powers: Economic Change and Military Conflict from 1500 to 2000. Unwin Hyman.
- Kissinger, H. (2014). Diplomacy. Simon & Schuster.
- Krasner, S. (2001). Rethinking the Sovereign State Model. *Review of International Studies*, Special Issue: Empires, Systems and States: Great Transformations in International Politics, 27(5), 17–42.
- Krasner, S. (2004). Sharing Sovereignty: New Institutions for Collapsed and Failing States. *International Security*, 29(2), 85–120.
- Mikaelian, S., & Salloukh, B. F. (2016). Strong Actor in a Weak State: Geopolitics of Hezbollah. In M. Kamrava (Ed.), *Fragile Politics: Weak States in the Greater Middle East* (pp.119–144). Oxford University Press.
- Miller, J. D. B. (1986). Sovereignty as a Source of Vitality for the State. *Review of International Studies*, 12(2), 79–89.
- Morgenthau, H. (1948). Politics Among Nations: The Struggle for Power and Peace (5th ed.). Alfred A. Knopf.
- Newman, E. (2009). Failed States and International Order: Constructing a Post-Westphalian World. *Contemporary Security Policy*, 30(3), 421–443.
- Onuf, N. G. (1991). Sovereignty: Outline of a Conceptual History. *Alternatives: Global, Local, Political, 16*(4), 425–446.
- Patrick, S. (2007). "Failed" States and Global Security: Empirical Questions and Policy Dilemmas. *International Studies Review*, 9(4), 644–662.
- Paul, T. V, (2004). The Enduring Axioms of Balance Power Theory. In T. V. Paul, J. J. Wirtz, & M. Fortmann (Eds.), Balance of Power Revisited: Theory and Practice in the Twenty-first Century (pp. 1-28). Stanford University Press
- Piazza, J. A. (2008). Incubators of Terror: Do Failed and Failing States Promote Transnational Terrorism? *International Studies Quarterly*, 52(3), 469–488.

- Polese, A., & Santinic, R. H. (2018). Limited Statehood and Its Security Implications on the Fragmentation Political Order in the Middle East and North Africa. *Small Wars & Insurgencies*, 29(3), 379–390.
- Rotberg, R. I. (2002). New Nature of Nation-State Failure. *The Washington Quarterly*, 25(3), 85–96.
- Rotberg, R. I. (2004). Failed States, Collapsed States, Weak States: Causes and Indicators. In R. I. Rotberg (Ed.), When States Fail: Causes and Consequences (pp. 1–25). Princeton University Press.
- Sahlins, P. (1989). Boundaries: The Making of France and Spain in the Pyrenees. University of California Press.
- Schmitz, C. (2016). Yemen: Failing State or Failing Politics. In M. Kamrava (Ed.), *Fragile Politics: Weak States in the Greater Middle East* (pp. 29–52). Oxford University Press.
- Schuman, F. L. (1948). International Politics; the Destiny of the Western State System (4th ed.). McGraw-Hill Book.
- Schweller, R. L. (1994). Bandwagoning for Profit: Bringing the Revisionist State Back In. *International Security*, 19(1), 72–107.
- Schweller, R. L. (1998). Deadly Imbalances: Tripolarity and Hitler's Strategy of World Conquest. Columbia University Press.
- Senzai, F., & Bokhari, K. (2017). Geosectarian and Trans-Local Politics. In R. Mason (Ed.), Reassessing Order and Disorder in the Middle East: Regional Imbalance or Disintegration? (pp. 37–60). Rowman and Littlefield.
- Soage, A. B. (2020). The Conservative-Resistance Camp: The Axis of Resistance. In P. O. Amour (Ed.), The Regional Order in the Gulf Region and the Middle East: Regional Rivalry and Security Alliances (pp. 95–131). Palgrave Macmillan.
- Taylor, A. R. (1982). The Arab Balance of Power. Syracuse University Press.
- Thomson, J. E. (1995). State Sovereignty in International Relations: Bridging the Gap between Theory and Empirical Research. *International Studies Quarterly*, 39(2), 213–233.
- Walt, S. (1987). Origins of Alliances Ithaca. Cornell University Press.
- Waltz, K. (1979). Theory of International Politics. Waveland Press.
- Weber, M. (1919). Politik als Beruf. Verlag von Duncker and Humblot.
- Wight, M. (2019). The Balance of Power. In H. Butterfield & M. Wight (Eds.), Diplomatic Investigations: Essays in the Theory of International Politics (pp. 171–197). Oxford University Press.
- Wohlforth, W. C. (1993). The Elusive Balance: Power and Perceptions During the Cold War. Cornell University Press.
- Wolfers, A. (1951). The Pole of Power and the Pole of Indifference. *World Politics*, 4(1), 39–63.
- Wolfers, A. (1962). Discord and Collaboration: Essays on International Politics. The Johns Hopkins Press.

- Wolff, S. (2011). The Regional Dimensions of State Failure. Review of International Studies, 37(3), 951–972.
- Yoo, J. (2011). Fixing Failed States. California Law Review, 99(1), 95-150.
- Zartman, W. (1995). Introduction: Posing the Problem of State Collapse. In W. Zartman (Ed.), Collapsed States: The Disintegration and Restoration of Legitimate Authority (pp. 1–14). Lynne Rienner



CHAPTER 2

Regional Powers: Grand Strategies of Revisionism and Status Quoism

OVERVIEW

This chapter aims to determine the type of grand strategies of the six regional powers of the Middle East: Egypt, Iran, Israel, Saudi Arabia, Syria (pre-2011), and Turkey. For this purpose, it conducts a survey of samples of speech delivered by states' top leaders as a source to identify the grand strategy of each one of those states under every leadership with at least a four year-tenure in power during different periods under study. This selection is based on the premise that states not only formulate their own grand strategies but also communicate them in the form of public statements or policy declarations to audiences domestically as well as externally. Publicizing grand strategies, generally, aims to form expectations, draw lines, or convey commitments. For example, a revisionist state may want to prepare its people for conflict or to pressure its opposing state(s) for concession; similarly, a status quo state may want to reassure its people or show resolve against aggression or subversion. In other words, a state's grand strategies can be detected in the speeches communicated or published by its statesmen. Finally, due to space constraints, as a rule only three relevant speeches in the case of each leader are quoted as samples.

As outlined in the previous chapter, in accordance with their respective immediate goals, revisionist states are concerned with power while the status quo with security, the leaders of each side tend to make different types of assertions and pronouncements. To repeat, while status quo states typically stress stability and security as the benefits of the existing order, revisionist states condemn it as unjust or oppressive and, therefore, call for an alternative order, one based on justice and liberation.

EGYPT: FROM PAN-ARABISM TO STATE SOVEREIGNTY

During the period under study (1960–2020), Egyptian leadership changed four times: Gamal Abdul-Nasser ruled (1956–1970), Anwar Sadat (1970–1981), Hosni Mubarak (1981–2011), Muhamed Morsi (2012–2013), and Abdul-Fatah al-Sisi (2014–2020). The reign Morsi is excluded as it lasted less than four years.

With the ascension of Arab nationalists to power following the military coup of 1952 that overthrew the monarchy, Egypt became an avowed champion of Pan-Arabism under President Nasser. During the reign of Nasser, thus, Egypt had become a classic case of revisionist power with a pronounced intent of removing "imperialism and its collaborators from the Arab homeland" and unifying Arab countries under a single rule. Accordingly, proclaiming the universality of his revolution to the Arab countries as one homeland of one cultural-historical community, Nasser expressed the desire to export it throughout the Arab world now divided into the jurisdiction of separate sovereign states. He proclaimed:

Our revolution of 1952 is not a local revolution. It is an Arab revolution. The artificial division between parts of the Arab homeland is baseless and meaningless. Any revolution in any part of the Arab homeland extends to other parts because our history and our destiny is one... We support revolution against imperialism in every part of the Arab homeland because our struggle, our cause, and our goal are the same. (Nasser, 1959)

As Pan-Arab wave continued to make inroad with the continuous fall of pro-Western monarchies in other parts of the Arab world, Egypt grew in confidence that the coming age would vindicate its grand strategy. Reflecting on the growing momentum, Nasser declared, "the success of revolution for independence in Damascus, in Cairo, and in Baghdad brings about revolution in other parts of the homeland... to remove all collaborators of imperialism from the Arab homeland from the Ocean to the Gulf" (Nasser, 1958). It was during this period that the revolution gained its first real success when in 1958 Syria agreed to make unification

with Egypt. The outcome was the creation of **the United Arab Republic** dominated by Egyptians. The new entity was meant to be nothing less than the nucleus of an Arab empire under the hegemony of the giant Arab nationalist power. **Nasser** proclaimed such a design in a speech he delivered in Damascus in February 1961 when he declared, "today the UAR is pioneering the Arab struggle. The people of the UAR are leading their holy march to destroy the existence of imperialism and its collaborators... in the Arab homeland" (Nasser, 1961). The promise of Arab unification suffered a severe blow, however, when the union fell apart following Syria's secession in September 1961.

Still, like a prophet who had been suffered a temporary setback, Nasser reasserted his mission, doubling down on his goal of unifying Arab countries. Defeated but undeterred, he vowed to continue, "Egypt's struggle for Arab unification is a historical responsibility that falls on the shoulder of Egyptians due to their potential capabilities and status," he boasted (Nasser, 1962). The implosion of the UAR, President Nasser believed, was a temporary setback that determination could reverse. However, Egypt's chance for realizing its Pan-Arab revisionism was effectively eliminated following the death of President Nasser himself in 1970—marking the beginning of the Egypt's strategic turn from Pan-Arab revolutionary expansionism toward status quoism.

Muhammad Anwar Sadat, who succeeded President Nasser, represented this new era of Egypt's grand strategy. Although he highlighted the role of President Nasser "in awakening the nation, leading her to join the course of world history, and galvanizing her with purpose, value, and hope," President Sadat also recognized that "we are facing challenges and obstacles" as a result of the policies of the Nasser's era (Sadat, 1970). To be sure, Sadat was not totally to settle for the status quo. After all, a large swath of his country, the strategic Sinai Peninsula, was lost in the latest war with Israel. Yet, the scope of Egypt's revisionist design under Sadat had been reduced to what was described in the previous chapter as a limited territorial claim that it did not pose threats to a principal structure of the existing power distribution and, therefore, could be accommodated with a pre-war territorial restoration. In fact, if anything, the return of the Sinai would essentially solidify the status quo since the adjustment was to come at the expense of Egypt's acceptance of the state of Israel whose destruction was essentially the Nasser revisionism's gateway toward Arab unification. Sadat needed to launch one more war but only as halfway toward a permanent political settlement. Therefore, after the partial military victory against Israel in 1973 in what he dubbed "the Crossing", Sadat declared that Egypt chose to pursue diplomatic solution to bring to an end the enduring conflicts with its neighbor. Pursing such a diplomatic approach would allow **Sadat** to turn his focus domestically to deal the mounting economic and social crises. Indeed, Sadat found his reign in the face of the heavily inherited burdens incurred by economic bankruptcy, militarily defeats, and territorial loss. In response to this unfavorable reality, Sadat began shifting his country away from his predecessor's apparently costly revisionist ambitions.

Addressing the members of the Egyptian National Assembly, he recognized that "after we have achieved military and political crossings, my brothers and sisters, time had come to call upon you to participate in one of the most urgent task that our country is facing. That task I call the second crossing or the task of reconstruction and growth..." (Sadat, 1974). For this purpose, Sadat's Egypt also needed to build cordial ties with the status quo oil-rich Arab monarchies of the Gulf, whom Nasser's aggressive nationalism had terrorized and antagonized. Therefore, to win their goodwill in order to secure urgently needed financial aids, as an act of reassurance, President Sadat renounced his predecessor's political incrimination of pro-Western Arab monarchies. He understood the futility and danger of Nasser's Pan-Arabism, he was eager to scrap it. "Arab solidarity is a primary antidote for the divisive policy of polarizing Arab countries into reactionary states and progressive states. We said that the Arab peoples are free in choosing their system of rule ... Arab states should not doubt our commitment to this principle and our non-interference, overt or covert, in their domestic affairs" (Sadat, 1977). This expressed renouncement of Pan-Arabism by Egypt became evident in Egypt's disinclination toward the unification project proposed by Syria and Libya during this period. Thus, Sadat turned the Arab giant state away from the Nasser's Pan-Arab revisionism into status quo state, abiding by the system of state sovereignty.

Sadat's successor, Muhammad Husni **Mubarak** (1982–2011), continued and promoted his predecessor's status quo grand strategy. During a speech to the Egyptian National Assembly, Mubarak expressed this commitment to Sadat's vision both domestically for advancing political and economic reforms and internationally for stability when he explained:

We continue with a stable approach in the foreign policy domain that protects the national rights of Egypt and protect its vital interest based on friendship and cooperation with all nations who are willing to build understanding and cooperation... Our strategic interests are tied in the first place with Arab, Islamic, African and Asian states, and those interests require that we maintain close cooperation with the countries of Europe and the US in various fields... Our way is one of achieving prosperity and stability which is the choice of our nation. (Mubarak, 1983, 30)

Thus, Mubarak reinforced the foreign policy approach that made continuity both at home and abroad the driving principle of Egypt. "My policy is clear and transparent... I want to reiterate to you that the policy of Egypt continuity (with Sadat's era) and stability, this is as true in both our foreign policy as well as our domestic affairs... the goal is to make sure that peace, instead of hegemonic ambitions toward each other, prevails..." (Mubarak, 1983, 47).

In this order for the maintenance of peace and stability, President Mubarak asserted, his country had a major role, as a regional power, to act whenever the situation demands it. "We cannot stand by doing nothing (toward the regional developments), for anything that happens in the region affects our interests, and Egypt is capable of striving to ensure the preservation of balance and stability" (Mubarak, 1983, 90). The Mubarak's era, which lasted for nearly three decades, consolidated the position of Egypt as a power for regional stability when it continued to focus its resources toward handling its domestic challenges, which proved to be chronic and challenged the carrying capacity of the country's resources.

After the departure of President **Mubarak** in 2011, Egypt plunged into a two-year period of instability caused by regime change and resultant tumultuous political transition under a one-year rule of Muslim Brotherhood led by Muhamad Moris. The domestic order was restored with a military coup in summer 2013 which brought General Abdul-Fatah **al-Sisi**. Al-Sisi inherited not only the age-old economic frailty which was only compounded by a two-year domestic turmoil but also a weakened domestic order represented by the rise of Islamic militancy. Therefore, more than ever since Sadat, Egypt, now under a new leader, continued to be occupied by its domestic affairs.

In his first address to the nation as a president, al-Sisi tried to encourage working on putting the country's economy in order as the national priority in order to maintain its regional role. "Egypt needs to be strong from within in order to follow its objectives and roles abroad...Whenever we are strong from within and our economy is strong, we maintain our independence in decision-making and making our voice heard and our will is free. Egypt must restore its traditional role... as a pillar of stability in the Middle East..." (State Information Service, 2014a, 2014b).

Still, overwhelmed with domestic challenges, Egypt did not have much attention directed toward its regional environment. This was evident in the frequent absence of mentioning of foreign policy issues in al-Sisi's speeches. While economic erosion continued to be a major domestic issue, the security instability caused by Islamic groups against the government also handicapped the state from within. "You must know that we are facing a tremendous challenge... Our challenge is not economy; it is an existential challenge... There are people who are plotting to destroy the Egyptian state...," he recognized in reference to Islamic militant groups (State Information Service, 2014a, 2014b).

But also, al-Sisi tried early on to revive Egypt's traditional role as a regional stabilizer. In this regard, al-Sisi sought to revive his country's peace mediation role in its immediate neighborhood. Egypt "will do all efforts in order to achieve comprehensive and permanent peace in the Middle East, the peace that will drain one of the primary sources that feed terrorists organization... Peace that will open the door of hope for achieving prosperity, security and stability," al-Sisi declared (State Information Service, 2016).

To sum up, Egypt was a revisionist power during Nasser (1960–1970). Following the departure of Nasser, Sadat transformed Egypt into a status quo power in 1970. Since then, both Mubarak who came to power following the departure of Sadat and al-Sisi who succeeded post-Mubarak era led the country in accordance with this status quo strategy.

Iran; From a Status Quo Monarchy to a Theogratic Revolutionary

Iran was a status quo power under the reign of Monarchy of Muhamad Reza Shah Pahlavi (1960–1979). When Monarchy was replaced by the revolutionary Islamic Republic of Iran following the 1979 Revolution, Iran shifted to revisionism since then.

Under the Shah Pahlavi, Iran was primarily preoccupied with domestic modernization. The Shah aimed to modernize socioeconomic structure of the country to join the ranks of modern countries—a mission that was initiated by his father Raza Shah some decades earlier. In this regard, he says:

Reza khan had been greatly influenced by the reforms Kemal Ataturk had introduced in Turkey and for a time he hoped to emulate his neighbor's achievements and turn Iran into a modern republic.... A rapid program of industrialization was launched to begin domestic production of basic manufactured goods. Agricultural reform was on his mind but something he never had time to implement. That was left to me and the White Revolution I began in the 1960s. (Pahlavi, 1980, 52)

The national modernization was anchored on lavish increase in national revenue from oil export. While the Shah lavishly spent on military advancement, it was modernizing his country under what he dubbed "White Revolution" that became his priority policy focus. To realize his goal, Shah needed stability in the region. In this connection, he remarked in 1961 that "We are striving for a durable world peace, not only from the viewpoint of our earnest and unceasing desires for peace... but also in the light of our national interests. We aspire to peace so that under its protection we shall be able to attain our lofty objectives (modernization) successfully" (Shahanshah Aryamehr, 1970, 84). From this standpoint, the Shah actively supported the preservation of regional stability and maintenance of state sovereignty in the region an imperative matter. "The Middle East requires a peace that is permanent and enduring if the countries of this region are to organize their economy and domestic affairs... Each nation must remain within the confines of its boundaries and devote its energies to the development and improvement of its territory" (Shahanshah Aryamehr, 1970, 125). To the end of his

reign, the Shah moved ahead with his national modernization at home while remained committed to regional status quoism.

The end of the Shah's monarchy by the 1979 revolution also brought about a new Iran from a strategic perspective. The revolution ultimately brought Shia theocratic class led by Ayatollah Khomeini to power. Imam Khomeini soon began calling for an Iranian-style revolution in other countries. "We want to export our revolution, our cultural revolution, our Islamic revolution to all other Muslim countries," he declared (Khomeini, 1981, 107). Khomeini asserted that the bid for exporting the revolution was legitimized by the transnational nature of its principles. "Our revolution is Islamic before being Iranian...Islam cannot be confined to any particular countries...," he asserted (Khomeini, 1981, 176, 219). In this sense, similar to the now demised Pan-Arab revolutionary nationalism, the revolutionary Iran considered its political Islamic ideology as transcending state boundaries and sovereignty.

The declared aim of spreading the revolution was to support the peoples of the region to end what the Imam considered as foreign influence or rule. "We fully support all countries that currently live under the influence of imperialism to win their independence...," the Imam asserted (Khomeini, 1981, 31–32). Not only had the presence of foreign powers in the region was to be targeted but also their allies in the region. Thus, echoing a version of the strategic discourse of Egypt under President Nasser, Imam Khomeini's Iran denounced "unfaithful Muslims... who act as collaborators of dominant powers... who open (military) bases for non-believers and oppressors" in Muslim countries (Khomeini, 1981, 71). This was a clear reference to other monarchies in the region, which like the Shah, aligned with Western powers for their security protection. In this manner, Iran radically transformed into a revolutionary force in the region, bent on exporting its model of Islamic revolution and to other countries in a bid to remake the regional order. Thus, with the rise of revolutionary Iran, the center of regional systemic dissatisfaction had basically moved from Egypt to Iran-Iran assumed the revisionist role that Egypt played under President Nasser and which his successor abdicated.

When Imam **Khomeini** died in 1989, his handpick cleric and the first president of the Islamic Republic, Ayatollah Ali Khamenei replaced him as the leader of the Islamic Republic. Upon assuming supreme leadership,

Khamenei pledged full commitment to the Imam's grand strategy. In his inaugural address, he affirmed:

The path of the Iranian people is the path that was invented by our great Imam... the goals are the same, the enemies are the same, and the purpose, concerns and the faith are the same... It is our duty to continue on that path without hesitation until we reach the final destination which is the absolute rule of Islam and the realization of the religion of God and the total victory of Islam on its enemies.... (Dar al-Welayah, 1989a, 1989b)

Accordingly, following the path of his predecessor, Khamenei reinforced the Iran's commitment to exporting the Islamic Revolution to other countries. In the view of the new leader, the revolution had made a breakthrough in human history that carried the potential to generate further transformation by history and the lives of other peoples. "The oppressed peoples did not imagine the possibility of confronting the powers of arrogance and its collaborators. We rose and we won. Why we should not introduce our experience (the revolution) to other peoples? We will export our revolution; we will not hesitate to export the faith of the prophets and righteous human culture and the ideas of perseverance, struggle, and self-sacrifice," Khamenei declared (Dar al-Welayah, 1989a, 1989b). The commitment to the legacy of the revolution's founder on foreign policy, particularly in regard to removing the presence of Western powers in the region, became the chief declared motto of Iran under Khamenei. On the occasion of the Imam's passing, for example, Khamenei remarked:

The guide of the Imam can be surmised as the call to return to true Islam... The fact is Islam guarantees independence and liberty for peoples from oppression and suppression... There is no doubt that the sufferings of Muslim peoples today are caused by domination of the oppressive powers... The essence of the Imam's teachings was that we Muslims need to expel foreign forces and enemies of Islam who are the source of the sufferings of Muslims today. (Dar al-Welayah, 1999)

To sum up, Iran was a status quo power under the Monarchy of the Shah until its overthrow by the 1979 Revolution. With the ascension of the Shia clergy class to power under Imam Khomeini following the regime change, Iran turned revisionist with a stated goal of changing the regional

order through exporting its version of Islamic revolution to other countries. After the death of Imam Khomeini, the founder of the Republic, in 1989, his successor, Ali Khamenei, reinforced this revisionist grand strategy.

ISRAEL; PERPETUAL STRUGGLE FOR SHIFTING STATUS QUO

Although during the period under study (1962–2020), it experienced regular transitions of leadership as an election-based political system, Israel remained essentially consistent in its grand strategy. As the quest for security and stability in the region has been its primary concern, Israel fixedly pursued status quoism. What varied has been the mechanism of attaining and maintaining its objectives while recurring wars with its neighbors repeatedly created a new reality in its favor. Therefore, while Israel identified its interests with the preservation of the status quo, paradoxically, the status quo kept changing as a result of its own military victories against its Arab neighbors. After every war, Israel tried to consolidate new territorial or military status quo or trade it for some more security.

With its birth in 1948 as a result of a resolution by the United Nations, Israel started facing existential threats from its Arab neighbors who refused to accept it as a sovereign state. Thus, Israel was born into insecurity. To avoid confrontation with its much-larger neighbors, the nascent appealed for neighborliness. During the proclamation of independence, Prime Minister David Ben-Gurion (1948–1953 and 1955–1963) called upon "all neighboring states and their peoples in an offer of peace and good neighborliness... to establish bonds of cooperation and mutual help with the sovereign Jewish people settled in its own land... in a common effort for the advancement of the entire Middle East" (Knesset, 1948). However, soon war broke out as Israeli neighboring Arab states declined to recognize the new state as a sovereign country. The war of 1948 did not change much of the reality as it ended in a stalemate. Although the ceasefire brought military relief for the new state, it failed to bring about the lasting peace it sought. The Israel's constant sense of insecurity of its neighbors was evident in the speech of Ben-Gurion after the shaky cessation of hostility with Arab states:

Our desire, however, is to prevent war and to safeguard our rights, our position, and our security. That can be achieved in one way only: if our

friends and the true lovers of peace supply us with sufficient defensive arms not lower in quality than those of the enemy, even if not in the same quantity. Only if we receive sufficient arms of superior quality will the enemy be deterred from initiating a war against us, violating our rights, and endangering our position. (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1956)

Ben-Gurion saw that while his country had to make preparations for war, he also sought to secure the support of the UN in the hope of helping with removing the ground of hostility with Arab neighbors:

The United Nations is certainly still far from perfection... But we shall not reject this international institution. The vision embodied in the United Nations is the vision of our prophets. The principles on which it is founded are the principles of peace, justice, and equality among nations... In accordance with their heritage, faith, needs, and position in the world, the people of Israel have to adhere to these principles and assist with all their modest strength in preserving them and making them effective in international relations. (Jewish Virtual Library, 1957)

Israel quest for stable ties with the regional states emanated from its urgent objective of nation-building from within. It aimed to direct its resources inwardly, particularly during the critically formative years of the new state. This was left to Ben-Gurion successor to manage the new for security from without in order to build the state from within.

When Levi Eshkol (1963-1969) came to power, the threat to Israel had only grown as its neighbors continued their low-level attacks to incur military attrition. To ward off the threats, Israel continued to build up its deterrent capabilities as its method of gaining peace. Eshkol suggested "(a) strong State of Israel is a guarantee for the prevention of war in the Middle East..." (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1963a, 1963b). But also, during this period, Israel kept pushing for recognition from its neighbors as the key for its stability within the region. "The general obligation is the duty accepted by all member-states of the United Nations to live with each other in peace and good neighbourliness, to unite their forces for the maintenance of peace and security in the world...," Eshkol appealed (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1965a, 1965b). However, tension continued to brew beneath the surface. The event culminated in the Six-Day War when Israel waged preemptive and decisive air strikes on its two threatening neighbors, Egypt and Syria, before charging its army across the borders into their territories. Thus, the new round of war ended with

Israel acquiring large swathes of territories which only granted it further bargaining assets in exchange for recognition and peace with its neighbors. "Readiness for such a peace leads to direct negotiations and the conclusion of peace treaties between Israel and its neighbors, together and separately... Without recognition there is no peace," Eshkol declared in his proposal for returning occupied lands in exchange for peace and recognition (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1966).

Yitzhak **Rabin** (1974–1977) sustained his predecessors' strategy of security through a dual policy of increasing military build-up on the one hand and peace offer on the other. Rabin laid out his vision in an address during his inauguration:

For over 26 years we have been engaged in one long and continuous war. At the beginning it was the war for the establishment of the State, and since then the battles for its survival as a state capable of independent existence have never ceased... Occasionally, there have been periods of quiet, but throughout this entire period we have not known one day of peace. The **Zionist** vision of establishing a sovereign Jewish state which will live in peace with its neighbours is still in the process of realization, a process which has not yet reached fulfillment...Twenty-six years of war have not in any way altered our view of peace with our neighbours as a central goal of our policy. (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1974a, 1974b)

Like his predecessors, Rabin aimed to obtain a secure peace. For example, linking the security of Israel with the realization of peace with its belligerent neighbors, he affirmed that "the promotion of the processes of negotiation with each of the neighbouring states is a vital necessity for the State of Israel, which aspires to accelerate peace in the region... This involves negotiations and the attainment of agreement between the parties, and not imposed solutions" as he told the Knesset (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1976). Still, assured of its ability to militarily preserve its gains but skeptical of the realization of a lasting peace to surrender all those gains for, Israel now began to advance the proposition that any peace agreement should be based on post-war new reality. "It is in this volatile climate of shifting winds that Israel persists in its quest for peace with security... In the given situation of our region, defensible boundaries constitute a crucial condition for the preservation of peace itself. To make progress toward a settlement in an area so unsettled is a difficult mission indeed" (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1977a, 1977b, 1977c, 1977d, 1977e, 1977f). Thus, under Rabin, Israel continued to pursue

stability through a diplomatic process with the hope of achieving peace without totally abandoning the war-created new status quo.

During the rule of Menachem Begin (1977–1983), Israel's quest for security met some success. In his inaugural address, Begin stated, "Our prime concern is prevention of a new war in the Middle East" calling upon the neighboring countries "to discuss the establishment of true peace between their countries and Israel... for the vital needs of our peoples and our countries" (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1977a, 1977b, 1977c, 1977d, 1977e, 1977f).

Begin continued his predecessor's desire for territorial concession in return for a peace treaty—an official end of the condition of war toward cooperation-based comprehensive ties. "We want peace treaties. Complete treaties with all that this involves. Secure borders, free movement of people, open commerce, diplomatic relations, scientific cooperation, etc. However, if until that day it will not be possible to achieve peace treaties, we agree to take the path of peaceful relations" (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1978). But also, as a strategic continuation of his predecessors' path, Begin insisted on preserving at least part of the post-war status quo territorial distribution as the end formula of any settlement. Invoking ambiguity in the intention of the neighboring countries, he reiterated that:

Israel cannot under any circumstances withdraw to the lines of June 4, 1967, and will not do so... We must also take note of the fact that even in return for such a withdrawal our enemies are not promising peace, but what is called an end to the state of belligerency. They stress that they will not recognize Israel, nor will they sign a peace treaty with her. Only what they refer to as an end to the state of belligerency, an expression that has no standing in international law. (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1977a, 1977b, 1977c, 1977d, 1977e, 1977f)

Eventually after years of negotiations and sustained external involvement, Israel quest for formal security met with partial success when Egypt agreed to sign a peace accord with it in 1979 which delivered official recognition from the Arab's giant state. It was left for Begin's successors to broaden its circle to include other neighboring states.

The Begin's successor, Yitzhak **Shamir** (1986–1992), inherited two interconnected elements: partial peace and partial state of war. The Shamir's approach was to push for widening the existing peace to include

other parties. In his inaugural address, he laid out his policy when he stressed, "over nine years have passed since the Government of Israel, headed by Menachem **Begin**, managed to make the first breach in the wall of enmity and belligerency around the State of Israel... This government will continue on the same path..." (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1986a, 1986b). For accelerating peace rapprochement, Shamir proposed direct negotiations instead of through third-party mediations which had been the norm since the initiation of the process.

There never was and there never will be a state in this region able to claim that it extended us a hand in peace but was rebuffed. I refer to peace which is an outgrowth of assent, of acceptance, of meeting others halfway, and not a peace of slogans or of propaganda campaigns. Peace can be realized only through a direct encounter between the adversaries of yesterday, who are bent on putting an end to the rivalry and the state of belligerence, and on building the house of peace through negotiations and cooperation. No external element and no convocation of foreign states will be able to serve as a substitute for direct negotiations - to the contrary. (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1987a, 1987b)

Emboldened by the peace treaty with Egypt that "possible to bridge the gap" with the neighbors, Shamir declared his country's readiness to accept an adjustment in the status quo by returning more territories to other states in exchange for formal peace and political recognition. "We undertake risks; we are in favor of peace and we have a way, and it is a logical one... Therefore, we are not in favor of the status quo. We are in favor of peace. And we have a way of our own of achieving peace," the prime minister stressed (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1989a, 1989b). Shamir sounded more optimistic that security through peaceful means was now a realistic option, encouraged by the peace accord with Egypt as evidence for this prospect. The Israel's search for peace made some further inroad during the early 1990s when it obtained a peace treaty with the smaller kingdom of Jordan.

In 2001, Ariel **Sharon** (2001–2006) took over the government. In his inaugural address, Sharon stressed that he would continue his predecessors' efforts for ending the state of perpetual war through expanding peace with the neighboring countries:

We are fed up with battles and wars imposed upon us, and we all know and appreciate the value of peace. The broad spectrum of the new Government

will express this yearning for peace and work towards achieving peace by means of realistic political agreements. I also would like to strengthen the peace, good neighborly relations.... The Government under my leadership will be committed to do all that is possible in order to restore security and stability. (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2001a, 2001b)

During his rule, the main threat to security came increasingly from non-state armed actors such as Palestinian armed groups and the Lebanese Hezbollah. Although Israel under Sharon kept peace for security agenda on the table, it grew more and more reliant on force to preserve the security anchored in the status quo. In reference to the growing attacks by armed groups, the prime minister warned that "Israel has been dealing with a murderous terror offensive that has been forced upon it... Israel is a state that pursues peace, but we will not compromise on our security" (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2002a, 2002b). In this context, unlike most of his predecessors, Sharon made the end of anti-Israeli violence a precondition for peace-making. He warned the security in the region was at a critical crossroad. "The peoples of the Middle East must choose one of two paths: to continue on the path of useless violence, while subjecting their people to the dire consequences of that choice, or choosing a new path of condemning terror, violence and incitement, and choosing peace, coexistence and cooperation instead. Israel's position is clear: only with the absolute rejection of terror... will a new era of quiet and peace for all peoples of the region be assured," he declared (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2003a, 2003b). Under Sharon, Israel quest for security met with some success, but it also enhanced the belief in the necessity of defending the status quo with more assertive force.

The Sharon's strategic legacy of an iron fist approach for the maintenance of status quo acquired further assertiveness under Benjamin Netanyahu (2009–2020)—whose reign also coincided with the emergence of new destabilizing development in the region. In principle, Netanyahu did not indicate any substantial departure from his predecessors in stressing the need to pursue a positive approach and with a genuine desire to bring an end to the conflict between us and our neighbors. However, he also identified the new threats to the regional order and his country's position within it:

The greatest threat to humanity, and to the State of Israel, stems from the possibility that a radical regime will be armed with nuclear weapons or that nuclear weapons will find a home in a radical regime. Today, more than ever, Israel strives to achieve full peace with all the Arab and Muslim world. Today, this ambition is also backed by a shared interest of Israel and the Arab world that are facing a wave of fanaticism which threatens us all... This track—combining the economic, security and political—is the right way to achieve peace. (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2009)

The Israeli strategy under **Netanyahu** was basically preservation of the status quo in its surroundings. Yet, it also offered to make a limited concession on the status quo in exchange for peaceful recognition without compromising the conditions of military assurance for deterring a new war. "In order for the compromise to lead to peace and not war, it must be accompanied by two fundamental components: recognition and security arrangements... Peace and security are interwoven, and they are the principles which guide me" (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2010).

But also during this period, new threats began to emerge real potential to overthrow the existing order in the region which Israel aimed to consolidate as a safeguard of its security and under which it had been expressing its readiness to make some concession for peace agreement. The major event in this regard was the regional political upheavals of 2011 caused engendered regime change including in Egypt. In his address to the Knesset winter in October 2011, Netanyahu highlighted the looming threat of regional instability:

No-one can guarantee how good or how stable these new regimes will be, nor their attitude towards Israel. Unfortunately, this attitude, which left much to be desired to begin with, is not expected to get any better in some, or most, of the new regimes... These new regimes depend on the masses, the raging masses, of which many of the people have been systematically poisoned with anti-Semitic and anti-Zionist propaganda... If I had to summarize what will happen in our region, I would use two terms: instability and uncertainty... These changes can increase the instability within these countries, and the instability between countries. Regional powers who have control in the Middle East will try to ensure they have greater influence on the new regimes.... (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2011)

It is safe to state that those events could have made Israel to move more away from territorial concession for security through peace toward protecting security through maintaining its "defensible borders" which meant maintaining peace through further reliance on military to defend the status quo.

To sum up, from Ben-Gurion to Netanyahu, the Israeli quest for security under the status quo remained the primary, if not the sole, regional strategic objective. The status quo itself kept changing in favor of Israel thanks to recurring wars with its Arab neighbors. And following each military-territorial gain, Israel sought to realize its quest for permanent security through a peace agreement by trading land for recognition.

SAUDI KINGDOM; A PERMANENT PURSUIT OF STATUS QUOISM

Since its foundation by King Abdul Aziz al-Saud in 1932, the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia (KSA) has steadily pursued a status quo grand strategy. Successive kings made the quest for security and stability the primary motive of the Kingdom's regional goal. This strategy is originated in the vision of the Kingdom's founding father who envisaged that the long-term interests of his nascent kingdom should be rested on status quoism, rather than some revisionist design. This vision became solidified as the path of the future for the country when pro-Saud royal forces defeated the Ikhwan forces which pressed for religious crusade to spread the Pan-Islamic ideology of Wahabism, based on the puritanical theological teachings of Muhammad ibn Abdul al-Wahab. As a result of the suppression of the Ikhwan militants by the royal forces, "Wahabism in one country" triumphed over "revolutionary Wahabism" (Safran, 1985, 56). The successful conclusion of the unification war consolidated the reign of al-Saud Royal family which would secure political continuity of the Kingdom based on the twin pillars of development at home, and stability in the region.

The accession of King Saud, the crown prince, after the death of the founding father in 1953, marked the first step toward reinforcing this founding principle of the Kingdom's foreign policy under a new royal generation. In his inaugural speech in November 1953, King Saud pledged "to follow the approaches and policies of our blessed father... I will continue to work for promoting the bond of brother-hood with Islamic and Arab countries and preserve the relationships of friendship that our deceased beloved King has constructed and which granted our country its deserved place as a world peace-maker" (Om

el-Qura, 1953, 1). The foreign policy of the Kingdom, King emphasized, should continue on its original path for enhancing "peace and cooperation with all nations for defending rights and resisting aggression... the Arab League and its commitments and duties... and the United Nations organization with its principles of respecting the independence and sovereignty of nations with good-will" (Om el-Qura, 1954, 1). King Saud claimed that working for the preservation of the status quo in relations among nations was demanded by the national interests of the kingdom including its quest for security. He linked his country's security with regional peace when he remarked that "... our peaceful policies and friendly relations with states have contributed to the preservation of security and peace in our region and enhance the security of the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia both at home and abroad..." (Om el-Qura, 1958, 1).

This status quoism was reasserted by the ascension of the Saud's successor to the throne, King Faysal. Expressing the strategic continuity with his predecessors, Faysal stressed, "since its foundation, this state has demonstrated to the world our firm belief in the world peace, the desire to support it, and promote it..." (Om el-Qura, 1964, 1). During the reign of Faysal, the Saudi's worries over instability due to the rise of what he called "subversive forces", in a reference to nationalist and socialist revolutionary forces of the period. The increase of threat of external interference in the domestic affairs of countries and the destabilizing effect it carried further put the Kingdom on the defensive. Remarking on the threat, Faysal sought to keep out of the kingdom from the turmoil when he declared, "We have no demand toward others (states). All we want is the end of interference in our (domestic) affairs so we have the freedom to choose our destiny on our own... But as long as many states continue their policies of interference in other states' domestic affairs in various ways with the aim of establishing domination, the world will not witness peace or prosperity" (Om el-Qura, 1968, 1). Naturally, therefore, like his predecessor, King Faysal also called for strengthening the role of international organizations, particularly the United Nations. "For the UN and its charter and principles to survive, it must guarantee justice and national sovereignty for all, and work to prevent the violations of international laws and all its principles... I hope that this organization will settle international problems in accordance with the principles outlined in its Charter... for the preservation of peace and justice in order to pave the way for human development and prosperity" (Om el-Qura, 1962, 1, 6).

Under the reign of King Faysal, the Kingdom's status quoism acquired further root.

When the reign was transferred to **King Khalid** in 1975, another period of continuity was assured. "We are pledge to continue on the vision that the deceased King (Faysal) designed and we are determined to continue on the path of construction and development...," he assured (Om el-Qura, 1975a, 1975b, 1). Describing his predecessor "as a defender of the principles of right and justice and a champion of international cooperation and global peace," he maintained, "True his departure is a great loss and grief. Still, he left behind for his people a well-articulated policy and path for achieving the prospects in the country... He demonstrated to the world that the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia, as a member of international community, understands its legal and moral responsibilities to promote peace based on right and justice" (Om el-Qura, 1975a, 1975b, 1).

Thus, prosperity at home and stability abroad remained the driving motto of the Kingdom under Khalid. Like his predecessors, he defined the primary purpose of his monarchy as to keep up domestic development to acquire a higher position among nations as a contributor to world stability:

God blessed the founder of the Kingdom, King Abdul-Aziz to achieve this great entity that is now an international power with its Islamic values and economic successes to contribute to the prosperity, security, and peace of the world. His Highness King Abdul-Aziz passed down to us a rich legacy of wise leadership for realizing prosperity, dignity, security and stability for the country, and it is incumbent on us to continue on the path and complete the project. (Om el-Qura, 1978, 1)

The transfer of the throne to a new king, Fahd bin Abdul Aziz, in 1982 only reassured the survival of the Saudi's conservative continuity. Using his short inaugural speech to pledge continuity in his country's policies, **King Fahd** maintained, "I will devote all my effort and time for prosperity, security, and stability of this beloved country" (al-Saud, 2015, 297). In international relations too King Fahad reiterated his country's traditional approach of stability through international cooperation. "Our first circle of cooperation is the Arab League... within its framework we work for cooperation with our Arab brothers... And, the **Gulf Cooperation Council** has become a model for cooperation

among Arab brothers... And the Islamic Cooperation Organization which was formed in this holy land... is a circle within which we fulfill our Islamic activities... We also work within the wider international framework which is the UN... and support its efforts and oppose any action that might undermine it..." (al-Saud, 2015, 302). Fahd saw in working for cooperation for stability as a source of prestige for the Kingdom in the international realm. "Today the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia is a real power, and this power would not have been realized without working for peace, stability and solidarity... without our contribution to helping humanity... development and stability in the world" (al-Saud, 2015, 483). Thus, another king ruled and passed down the reign of the Saudi monarchy according to the policy lines of his predecessors.

In 2006, the kingdom underwent another episode of royal power transition. On the exact tradition of his predecessors, upon ascending to the throne, **King Abdullah** reassured continuity when he declared that he would "sustain the path set by the founder of the Kingdom of the Saudi Arabia, the great King Abdul Aziz al-Saud and followed by his sons. We pray to God for the maintenance of safety and security of this country and protect its people from any threat..." (Om el-Qura, 2005, 1, 48). While he was to maintain continuity, Abdullah also furthered the decades-long domestic modernization, acting upon his belief that in today's world, the standard to judge a nation is the level of its socioeconomic modernization. "The degree of sovereignty, independence, security, and stability of countries depends on their level of growth, development and modernization," the King declared (Majlis al-Shura, 2007a, 2007b).

But also, similar to the era of **King Faysal**, Saudi Arabia under **King Abdullah** witnessed a new era of instability in its surrounding region which threatened the kingdom's deeply rooted quest for stability. The threats of transnational terrorism and political interference began to cast their shadows over the regional order. Seeing the danger, the King both warned against the threats and reaffirmed his country's role in maintaining peace. "Our region is going through a dangerous period in which conflicts and crises are increasing and interference in domestic affairs is growing which only further cause instability and turmoil. This requires that the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia enhances its diplomatic efforts both regionally and internationally... in order to defuse destructive conflicts, and settle the disputes by peaceful means," King Abdullah declared (Majlis al-Shura, 2007a, 2007b).

When Abdullah left the throne in 2015, the reign of the monarchy was smoothly handed over to **King Salman** Abdul Aziz who pledged to follow the path of the political tradition of continuity. Following the political tradition of the monarchy, the new king pledged continuity on his inauguration:

We will remain committed, God willing, to the righteous approach that has been governing this state since its foundation by the Founder King Abdul Aziz and followed by his sons afterward... and will never depart from it... Our peoples in Arab and Islamic countries need cooperation and unity today more than before. May God help me to realize the prospects of my beloved people by maintaining the safety, security, and stability of our country. (Om el-Qura, 2015, 1)

In the realm of foreign policy in particular, the new king maintained, "we will continue our approach of cooperation with international community for world peace and promoting ties with peoples and fostering the values of coexistence. We believe that peaceful settlement of international crises is the only way to achieve the prospects of peoples for peace and growth..." (Majlis al-Shura, 2016). Moreover, working within the framework international organizations as a venue for maintaining peace and security remained the kingdom's approach to international relations. "The Kingdom possesses an influential position within regional and international organizations. Its role is held highly at regional and international levels, as it is evident in its participation in historical summits and decision-making with great number of ally and brotherly countries which have laid the foundation for collective action for achieving security and stability in the region and in the world," King Salman asserted (Majlis al-Shura, 2017). Thus, the ascension of King Salman to the throne only reinforced the continuity of the Saudi's status quoism as an advocate of regional stability.

To sum up, through the ages of political developments and the eras of various kings, the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia has remarkably been consistent in its pursuit of status quoism. This strategic stability is so much so that if the names of the Kings are removed from the speeches, one can hardly detect which policy speech was delivered by which king. Following the original strategic vision of the founder King Abdul Aziz, successive kings rose to the throne with a pronounced quest for preserving security and stability in the region, while the Kingdom continued to focus

on modernizing socioeconomic system by allocating its increasingly lavish oil-generated income.

Syria; From a Weak State into Regional Revisionist

The pre-1970 Syria was a country in perpetual domestic turmoil caused by recurring military coups. Just within the decade of 1960s, it experienced four episodes of regime change. The cycle of coup and counter-coup was finally broken in 1970 by the coming of Hafiz al-Assad to power by another military coup. President al-Assad would bring stability to the country which ultimately thrust it into the rank of regional powers. Under al-Assad, two factors came to define the Syrian regional strategy: its version of Pan-Arabism and the war defeat with Israel.

Based on its ideological doctrine, similar to Nasser's doctrine, the Ba'ath Party envisioned the unification of all Arab countries. The party's role was "to lead people in this struggle toward the realization of their objectives of unity, liberty, and socialism" al-Assad explained during outlining his party's program for unifying the Arabs which would be culminated in the establishment of a socialist system (al-Assad, 1975). In al-Assad's view, this ambition could only be achieved through a power struggle that led by Syria on behalf of the Arabs. "Syria is the country of struggle... Those who are for struggle should stand with Syria. Syria is the country of liberation; those who are for liberation should support Syria... Syria will remain the shinning bastion that inspires all warriors of our Arab nation. We embody the glory, dignity, and mission of our Arab nation" (al-Assad, 1976).

He asserted that the Syria's strive for the unification of the Arabs was no less than a responsibility that history had bestowed upon his country to achieve on behalf of all Arab people:

Syria commands a historical Arab national role. Syria is Arab and will remain Arab steadfast in the face of plots and conspiracies. All plots that aim to compromise or undermine the Arab cause will fail in the face of the struggle of this people. For, Syria has a historic nationalist role to play, a role that it cannot abandon and does not wish to abandon. Time and again it sacrifices for this role with full faith for its principle and loyalty to our Arab nation... We should re-affirm on this occasion and every occasion that our faith will never shake in Arab unification and we endeavor

ceaselessly for its realization no matter the difficulties and stumbles in the way of our struggle for it.... (al-Assad, 1977)

The failure to realize Arab unification after decades of trial should not be a cause to resign to the status quo, in the view of **al-Assad**. Instead, he continued his assertion that the constant struggle with the existing unfavorable reality would be overcome toward materializing the grand objective of unification of Arab land:

We cannot pass an anniversary day of the Revolution without mentioning unification and reiterating its importance even though this hope sometimes seems remote after failed attempts which something causes worries and sometimes doubts about the chance of its realization... My brethren, this should not despair us or make us lose hope. Instead, it should make us to redouble our effort in order to destroy the will of imperialism... We are moving forward with clear vision and defined means and objectives in order to realize unification, liberty, and socialism... (al-Assad, 1980)

Al-Assad the father might have not lost his hope for unifying Arab states, but he definitely failed to achieve such unification on the ground with any Arab states. The Assad's Syria even failed to achieve its related goal of restoring its lost territory from Israeli control. Thus, when al-Assad the father died in 2000, the Ba'ath Syria's unaccomlished mission of Pan-Arabism and territorial restoration was left for his son, **Bashar al-Assad**, to carry on. Al-Assad the son assured, however, that he would stay on the path of the father:

The task ahead of us is both easy and difficult at the same time. It is easy because the leader has left behind a solid ground and great legacy of principles and values which he upheld to the last moment of his life... The difficulty comes from the fact that the approach of Leader al-Assad was unique and therefore its practice will not be easy, especially we need not only to maintain it but also develop it... We are determined to overcome the obstacles and adjust to the age without abandoning our national and patriotic constants which he planted in our hearts and minds.... (Shabh News, 2000a)

Meanwhile, he lamented what he perceived as "the rise of local (territorial state) interests above those of (Arab) nationalism... which has made any talk of Arab nationalism or Arab solidairty to be seen as a matter

of idealism or utopianism". Still, he warned that this undersirable reality of Arab division should not be a cause for acquiescence and resignation. Highlighting the ideological tenets of the Ba'ath Party, the young al-Assad suggested that Arab unification was still achievable goal:

Unification seems to be taking place in Europe... The two Germans have unified... Many states seek to form economic or political integrations with other states, even where there is no any shared tie. Therefore, Arabs states, which have several historical linkages, should seek to realize unification, even if step by step. Although this (goal) has materialized, it remains a legitimate goal... There is a line of thinking claiming that our party has become outdated... that today's world has no longer had room for ideologies, economic and technological interests have become the determinant of policies, or that the calls of the party have no future... As you know I am full for economic and technological renovations; yet, I totally disagree with that line of thinking... The ideology of the party and its calls are still compatible and in step with the age," he observed on another occasion (Shabh News, 2000b)

In this sense, Syria under al-Assad the son continued to cling to Pan-Arabism, even if with apparently less assertiveness than the previous era. Having constructed its regional status on the basis of espousing Pan-Arab cause, the Syrian regime would not be expected to depart from it. While championing Pan-Arab revisionism had clearly defined Syrian national objective behind it—the restoration of its territory from much powerful Israel—publically Syria kept linking its own territorial cause (to restore the Golan Height) with the broader Arab national-territorial causes, primarily the Palestinian one—a move which held the potential of securing the solidarity and support among Arab peoples which Syria needed and sought for its revisionist goal. Therefore, any act of struggle for those Arab causes was taken by Syria as a ground to reassert its Pan-Arab strategy as sound and, ultimately, winning. In this respect, al-Assad declared:

The wave of nationalism (Pan-Arabism) is on the rise side by side with the uprising (in Palestine territory) ... Therefore, we have now a strong ground to act upon toward our future... After ten years of persistently harsh pressure on Syria in order to make it to accept that partial peace, after ten years of Syria's rejection of unjust and partial peace... and after ten years of its continuous cooperation the Palestinian and Lebanese axis (of armed struggle) what has the result been? The result has been the

acquirement of more power and leverage by Syria. What will Syria do with its strength? Certainly it will use it for the national cause—of the Golan (Heights), but before anything else it will use it for the cause of nationalism... What we experience today is the resurgence of nationalism in Arab streets as a result of various reasons but above all is the Palestinian cause... It is our duty to support it in order to sustain its momentum... We should help this uprising by all means. (Shahb News, 2009)

To sum up, since it rose to a regional power status in 1970 under Hafiz al-Assad, Syria became a Pan-Arab revisionist power. Driven by its own version of Pan-Arabism of the Ba'ath Party ideology, al-Assad's Syria transformed itself into a champion of the cause of "liberation" and "unification" of the Arab homeland. The transition of power from the father to the son did not shift Syria from this grand strategy, even though Pan-Arabism had long entered its waning era. Syria kept advancing its claim of championing Arab causes in neighboring countries as an act of principle-ideological pursuit but also in a bid to galvanize its power status in the region and particularly among Arab countries with the hope of restoring its own lost land (the Golan Heights) which would enable it to come out as a victorious revisionist regional power. By 2011, however, Syria declined into state failure following the outbreak of its civil war.

TURKEY; ISOLATIONIST STATUS QUO TURNING REVIVALIST REVISIONIST

Since its formation as a modern republic in the wake of the dissolution of Ottoman Empire in 1923, Turkey adopted its own version of status quoism. Formulated by the founder of the republic, General Mustafa Kemal Ataturk, this strategy simultaneously moved Turkey into alignment with the West against the communist revisionism and isolated it from its former imperial domain of the Muslim Middle East. In other words, Turkey adopted a passive status quoism toward the regional order in the Middle East. For decades after the death of Ataturk himself, his grand strategy, which become known as the external dimension of Kemalism, was closely maintained by the military establishment as the guiding principle of Turkey's Middle Eastern policies. Thus, this founding grand strategy survived the reigns of various governments in Ankara to the end of the century as the military remained the ultimate power holder over the state. By the beginning of the new century, however, Turkey's

grand strategy began to shift toward revisionism following the ascension to power of the Islamic-leaning party of the Justice and Development Party (the AKP) in 2002 under the leadership of Receb Tayb Erdoğan, who was to thrust Turkey out of an isolationist status quoism toward active revisionism.

General Kemal, or Ataturk, dethroned the Pan-Islamic Khalafat of the Ottoman Empire and steadily and radically scrapped its Pan-Islamic design. In its place, he inaugurated a system of secular nationalism and republicanism at home, and status quoism abroad. Following this new political program, Ataturk founded a state (Turkey) based on defined geographic boundaries. Condemning pursuing ambitious transnational designs of the now defunct Ottoman Empire, he charged, "we did not serve Pan-Islamism... we did not serve Pan-Turanianism... Rather than running after ideas which we did not and could not realize, and thus increase the number of enemies and the pressure upon us, let us return to our natural, legitimate limits, and let us know our limits" (Lewis, 2001, 227). Ataturk condemned imperial ambitions as anachronistic projects, maintaining that in the new age of national independence and sovereignty, any attempt at unifying different national peoples would end in futility or strategic liability. He explained:

Let's suppose for a moment that Turkey would take this mission upon herself and would devote herself to the aim of uniting and leading the whole Islamic world and the she would succeed in achieving this aim. Very good, but suppose these nations whom we want to subject and administer would say to us: 'You have rendered great service and assistance to us for which we are thankful to you, but we want to remain independent'... In such a case will the efforts and sacrifices made by the people of Turkey result in anything more than earning thanks and a benediction? It is evident they (Pan-Islamists) intended that the people of Turkey should be sacrificed to a mere caprice, to a fancy, to a phantom. (Ataturk, 1981, 592)

He further justified his national republicanism and statehood, as opposite to transnational-imperial entity, by highlighting both the futility and high costs of the imperial rule of the Ottoman Turks over other peoples in the region in the name of Pan-Islamism:

The Turkish nation is incapable of undertaking such an irrational mission. For centuries our nation was guided under the influence of these erroneous ideas. But what has been the result of it? Everywhere they have lost millions

of men. Do you know... how many sons of Anadolu have perished in the scorching deserts of the **Yemen?** Do you know the losses we have suffered in holding Syria and the Irak (sic) and Egypt and in maintaining our position in Africa... (Ataturk, 1981, 420–592)

Instead, **Ataturk** advocated that the purpose of the state is and should be to realize national development and prosperity for its population from within as opposite to external expansionism:

In order that our nation to be able to live a happy, strenuous and permanent life, it is necessary that the State pursue an exclusively national policy and that this policy be in perfect agreement with our internal organization and be based on it. When I speak of national policy, I mean it in this sense: to work within our national boundaries for the real happiness and welfare of the nation and the country by above, relying on our own strengthen in order to retain our existence. We must not lead the people to follow fictitious. (Ataturk, 1981, 420)

Thus, Ataturk effectively scrapped the past expansionist strategy of the Ottoman Turk by remodeling the grand strategy of its successor state, Turkey, based on status quoism that advocated the system of state sovereignty. This strategy was destined to guide the foreign policy of Turkey for the coming decades. To be sure, from time to time, the ascension of Islamic parties to power brought with it potential challenges to Kemalism including shifting Turkey away from this status quo-Isolationist strategy. However, every time, the military stepped in to suppress the attempt through staging some type of coup. The most recent case was the coup against the Welfare Party headed by Necedein Erbakan in the late 1990s. After it was toppled a year previously by the military, the party was banned in 1998 for "its actions against the principles of the secular republic," as the constitutional court ruled (Middle East Journal, 1998, 438). Yet, political Islam in the country survived ages of suppression as the most resilient challenger to Kemalism.

With the turn of the century, the Turkish Islamic movement made a new but momentous comeback. This new revivalism was led by the **Justice and Development Party** (AKP) under the leadership of Receb Tayyip **Erdoğan** who was himself the head of the banned Welfare Party's branch of Istanbul. Established in August 2001, the AK Party came to power after winning the national elections of 2002, in spite of the disqualification of Erdoğan himself based on past court conviction for inciting

"religious hatred". After the charge was overturned, Erdoğan rose to power as prime minister during 2003–2014 before becoming president later on. Still, the AKP's hold over the government remained contained during its first decade of rule by the military-dominated powerful political body of the National Council which remained the actual power holder over the state. For example, as Islamic movement continued to grow during the presidential elections of 2007, the General Staff issued a warning against attempts to overthrow secularism, asserting, "The Turkish Armed Forces is monitoring the situation with concern," reminding, "the Turkish Armed Forces is a party to the matter and is the definitive defender of secularism" (Hurriyet, 2007).

However, by mid-2009, the AKP had made significant headway to dislocate the military from power. The landmark development in this regard was the trial of **Ergenekon group**, a clandestine anti-government network formed by a group of military officers and state officials allegedly plot a coup against the AKP government. The trials sent tens of officers and officials to prison. Furthermore, in July 2013, The Turkey's parliament amended the Turkish Armed Forces' code which had granted the army the right to defend the secular Republic—traditionally used as a ground for staging coups against Islamic-leaning rules.

Now that it had gradually consolidated its rule against the military establishment, the AKP moved to pursue its grand strategy. In his announcement of the AKP in August 2001, Erdoğan vowed to bring about a revolutionary change in the Turkey's politics. The starting point of this new strategy was that the existing strategy was based on objectives less ambitious than Turkey's historical legacy and present potentials. "Turkey deserves its glorious past. Our glorious history puts this responsibility on our shoulders to restore power and glory.... When our country and our people act in unity, we will be able take steps to reach the level of civilization that befits that glorious history," Erdoğan asserted (Erdoğan, 2019a, 2019b, 2019c, 2019d, 55-56). Clearly, the scrapping of the status quoism of Kemalism, which had handicapped the country from playing an active play in the region, became inevitable. Erdoğan recognized this point when he stated, "In order to strengthen Turkey's status in the world, we abandon the approach of status quo in foreign policy" (Erdoğan, 2019a, 2019b, 2019c, 2019d, 203).

The ultimate purpose was to thrust Turkey into a high position of power in order to become an active player in remaking the regional order. "At regional and world levels, Turkey is becoming an order-building

actor. This is no longer a matter of choice, but it is a historical responsibility," Erdoğan declared (Erdoğan, 2019a, 2019b, 2019c, 2019d, 137). Regionally, Erdoğan stressed the need for creating conditions of a lasting peace. According to Erdoğan, however, the main obstacle was that the existing balance of power was not conducive to peace. "The existing balance of power unfortunately does not serve peace... It only provokes imperial sentiments," he argues (Erdoğan, 2019a, 2019b, 2019c, 2019d, 67). The road to sustainable peace and stability, therefore, requires a new order. In this pursuit, Erdoğan's Turkey began advocating popular rule in the region, in place of the ruling authoritarian regimes, as a basis for a new and sustainable regional order. Erdoğan explained:

For nearly a century, the Middle East has been set on a completely different path. The Middle East has been known as a place of violations of rights as wars, conflicts, bloodshed, poverty, corruption, ignorance went on... With democratic change, the balance between the demand for stability, security, and social peace will be established. We believe that by establishing this balance, Middle Eastern societies will take step toward an enlightened, democratic, egalitarian, fair, and prosperous future... We believe that Middle Eastern peoples will take steps towards a brighter future with further democracy and prosperity... Order and stability can only be established by promoting democracy.... (Erdoğan, 2019a, 2019b, 2019c, 2019d, 264–267)

Indeed, in the age of peoples' call for popular rule in the region, Turkey had become the showcase of a successful combination of Islam and democracy. Therefore, Turkey gained a unique position to espouse the cause of democracy in the Muslim Middle East. Accordingly, in a historical shift of grand strategy, President Erdoğan charted a revisionist strategy for the country under which it began actively pushing for the remaking of the regional order in the Middle East based on a form of popular rule.

To sum up, since its inception as a modern national state, Turkey adhered to an isolationist status quo strategy which was designed by its founding leader Mustafa Kemal Ataturk and which was preserved by the military establishment afterward. After coming to power in 2002, the Islamic-leaning AK Party under the leadership of Erdoğan gradually but radically transformed Turkey into an avowedly regional revisionist power. Ideologically, Turkey did not publically espouse a particularly defined ideology. Rather, it concentrated its claim on replacing the autocratic

Power	Period	Strategy	Leadership
Egypt	1962–1970	Revisionist	Pan-Arabism/Nasser
Egypt	1970-2020	Status quo	Sadat/Mubarak/Sisi
Iran	1962-1979	Status quo	Shah Monarchy
Iran	1979-2020	Revisionist	Islamic Theocracy
Israel	1962-2020	Status quo	Alternation of Power
Saudi Arabia	1962-2020	Status quo	Al-Saud Monarchy
Syria	1970-2010	Revisionist	Ba'ath Party/al-Assad
Turkey	1962-2001	Status quo	Kemalism
Turkey	2001-2020	Revisionist	AK Party/Erdoğan

Table 2.1 Regional Power and Their Grand Strategies Across Time

and secular systems with some type of popular rule. Still, since opening up those closed systems for popular participation would in most likelihood have paved the way for the ascension of Islamic-oriented parties to power given the relatively strong popular currency that they enjoyed visà-vis much divided and fragmented secular-liberal parties, the case can be made that the regional project of Islamic-oriented Turkey under Erdoğan was definitely geared, by default or design but mostly likely by the latter, toward the cause of spreading Islamic type of governments in the region. In the final analysis, Erdoğan's Turkey formed its regional strategy around the remaking of political order in the region based on a new, and statedly people's power, principle.

Conclusion

The table summarizes the conclusion of this chapter. It shows the type of grand strategy of each regional power during each period and under the tenure of each political leadership/system (Table 2.1).

REFERENCES

al-Assad, H. (1975). Khitab al-Said al-Rais Hafiz al-Assad fi Dhikra 12 al-Thawrat Athar 8 1975. *Presidentassad*. Retrieved August 10, 2018, from http://www.presidentassad.net/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=649:8-3-1975&catid=208&Itemid=476

- al-Assad, H. (1976). Khitab al-Said al-Rais Hafiz al-Assad Khilal Liqaihi ma'a A'adha Majalis alm-Muhafadhat li al-Idarat al-Mihalia 20/7/1976. *Presidentassad*. Retrieved August 19, 2018, from http://www.presidentassad.net/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=651:20-7-1976&catid=209&Itemid=476
- al-Assad, H. (1977). Khitab al-Said al-Rais Hafiz al-Assad fi Iftitah Majlis al-Sha'ab al-Jadeed 19/8/1977. *Presidentassad*. Retrieved August 12, 2018, from http://www.presidentassad.net/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=654:19-8-1977&catid=210&Itemid=476
- al-Assad, H. (1980). Khitab al-Said al-Arais fi Dhikra 17 Li al-Thawrat Adhar 8 1980. *Presidentassad*. Retrieved August 11, 2018, from http://www.presidentassad.net/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=664:8-3-1980&catid=213&Itemid=476
- al-Saud, M. F. (2015). Dar al-Malik Abdul-Aziz. 2015. Mawswa'at al-Malik Fahd bin Abdul-Aziz al-Saud, Part Two. Dar Malik Abdul-Aziz.
- Ataturk, M. K. (1981). A Speech Delivered by Mustafa Kemal Ataturk 1927 (Ministry of Education, Trans.). Ministry of Education.
- Dar al-Welayah. (1989a). Al-Thawra al-Islamia la Tahidwha Hidwd. *Alwelayah*. Retrieved July 12, 2018, from https://alwelayah.net/upload_list/source/khe tabat/pdf/imam_khamanei/yaers/1409/1409-23.pdf
- Dar al-Welayah. (1989b). Tasdeer al-Thawra Tasdeer li al-Thaqafat al-Islamia. *Alwelayah*. Retrieved July 17, 2018, from https://alwelayah.net/upload_list/source/khetabat/pdf/imam_khamanei/yaers/1409/1409-41.pdf
- Dar al-Welayah. (1999). Nahj Imam Nahjuna. *Alwelayah*. Retrieved July 18, 2018, from https://alwelayah.net/upload_list/source/khetabat/pdf/imam_khamanei/yaers/1420/1420-6.pdf
- Erdoğan, R. T. (2019a). Recep Tayyip Erdoğan: Beraber Yürüdük Biz Bu Yollarda 7 Yeni Türkiye Vizyonu 2010–2011. Government of Turkey. Reprint retrieved from https://mk.gov.tr/GalleryFiles/242/Beraber_Y%C3%BCr%C3%BCd%C3%BCk_Biz_Bu_Yollarda_7_-_net-5d9be52a-5862-4d0f-925c-4c3b4785f4db.pdf
- Erdoğan, R. T. (2019b). Recep Tayyip Erdoğan: Beraber Yürüdük Biz Bu Yollarda 6 Yeni Türkiye Vizyonu 2009–2010. Government of Turkey. Reprint retrieved from https://mk.gov.tr/GalleryFiles/242/Beraber_Y%C3%BCr%C3%BCd%C3%BCk_Biz_Bu_Yollarda_6_-_net-38131d48-caad-4dafaec9-b09487361199.pdf
- Erdoğan, R. T. (2019c). Recep Tayyip Erdoğan: Efendi Değil Hizmetkar Olmak 7 Yeni Türkiye Vizyonu. Government of Turkey. Preprint retrieved from https://mk.gov.tr/GalleryFiles/242/Efendi_De%C4%9Fil_Hizmetkar_Olmak_7_-_net-9df1b701-c1da-4f4d-90f3-becb2fd88250.pdf
- Erdoğan, R. T. (2019d). Recep Tayyip Erdoğan: Her Şey Türkiye İçin Yeni Türkiye Vizyonu 2003–2006. Government of Turkey. Reprint

- retrieved from https://mk.gov.tr/GalleryFiles/242/H%C5%9ETI_%C4%B0%C3%A7in-2cce792a-2fd1-434f-8e59-4679d9830434.pdf
- Hurriyet. (2007, August 24). Genelkurmay'dan çok sert açıklama. *Hurriyet*. https://www.hurriyet.com.tr/gundem/genelkurmaydan-cok-sert-aciklama-6420961
- Jewish Virtual Library. (1957). David Ben-Gurion: Address to Knesset on the Results of Sinai Campaign. *Jewishvirtuallibrary*. Retrieved June 15, 2018, from https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/ben-gurion-address-to-knesset-on-the-results-of-sinai-campaign-march-1957
- Khomeini, I. (1981). Mukhtarat Min Aqwal Imam Khomeini (M. J. al-Mahri, Trans.). Ministry of Islamic Guidance.
- Knesset. (1948). Declaration of Independence. *Knesset*. Retrieved June 14, 2019, from https://main.knesset.gov.il/en/about/pages/declaration.aspx
- Lewis, B. (2001). Islam in History: Ideas, People, and Events in the Middle East (2nd ed.). Open Court.
- Majlis al-Shura. (2007a). Al-Kalima al-Samya alti alqaha Khadm al-Haramain al-Sharifain al-Malik Abdullah bin Abdul Azizi al-Saud-Hafidhuallah-Amam A'adha Majlish al-Shura fi Hhafil Iftitah A'amal al-Sanat al-Thanyat min al-Dawra al-Rabia'a. *Shura*. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://www.shura.gov.sa/wps/wcm/connect/ShuraArabic/internet/Royal+Speeches/4th+Term+2nd+Year,+1427+-+1428+A.H./
- Majlis al-Shura. (2007b). Al-Kalima al-Samya alti alqaha Khadm al-Haramain al-Sharifain al-Malik Abdullah bin Abdul Azizi al Saud-Hafidhuallah- Amam A'adha Majlish al-Shura fi Hhafil Iftitah A'amal al-Sanat al-Thalitha. *Shura*. Retrieved May 17, 2019, from https://www.shura.gov.sa/wps/wcm/connect/ShuraArabic/internet/Royal+Speeches/4th+Term+3rd+Year,+1428+-+1429+A.H./
- Majlis al-Shura. (2016). Al-Kalima al-Mukhtasara li Khadm al-Haramain al-Sharifain al-Malik Salman bin Abdul-Aziz al Saud fi Iftitah A'amal al-Sanat al-Ola Min al-Dawra al-Sabia'a li Majlis al-Shura 1438–1439H. *Shura*. Retrieved May 16, 2019, from https://shura.gov.sa/wps/wcm/connect/ShuraArabic/internet/Royal+Speeches/7th-term-1st-year1438-1439a.h./
- Majlis al-Shura. (2017). Al-Kalima al-Mukhtasara li Khadm al-Haramain al-Sharifain al-Malik Salman bin Abdul-Aziz al Saud fi Iftitah A'amal al-Sanat al-Thanya min al-Dawra al-Sabia'a li Majlis al-Shura 1439–1440H. *Shura*. Retrieved May 12, 2019, from https://shura.gov.sa/wps/wcm/connect/ShuraArabic/internet/Royal+Speeches/7th-term-2nd-year1439-1440a.h./
- Middle East Journal. (1998). Chronology January 16, 1998–April 15, 1998. Middle East Journal, 52(3), 415–439.
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1956). 27 Statement to the Knesset by Prime Minister Ben-Gurion-15 October 1956. Government of Israel. Retrieved June

- 18, 2018, from https://www.mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook1/Pages/27%20Statement%20to%20the%20Knesset%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Ben-.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1963a). 6 Statements to the Knesset by Prime Minister Eshkol on 24 June 1963. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 11, 2018, from http://www.mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook1/Pages/7%20Statement%20to%20the%20Knesset%20by%20Prime% 20Minister%20Eshko.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1963b). 7 Statements to the Knesset by Prime Minister Eshkol on 24 June 1963. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 19, 2018, from https://www.mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook1/Pages/7%20Statement%20to%20the%20Knesset%20by%20Prime% 20Minister%20Eshko.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1965a). 15 Statements to the Knesset by Prime Minister Eshkol 17 May 1965. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 11, 2018, from https://www.mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook1/Pages/7%20Statement%20to%20the%20Knesset%20by%20Prime% 20Minister%20Eshko.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1965b). 15 Statements to the Knesset by Prime Minister Eshkol 17 May 1965. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 10, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook1/Pages/15%20The%20Israeli%20Peace%20Plan%20-%20Statement% 20to%20the%20Kness.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1966). 5 Statements to the Knesset by Prime Minister Eshkol, 12 January 1966. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 9, 2018, from https://www.mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook1/Pages/7%20Statement%20to%20the%20Knesset%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Eshko.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1974a). 1 Address in the Knesset by Prime Minister Rabin on the Presentation of His Government-3 June 1974. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 1, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook2/Pages/1%20Address%20in%20the%20Knesset%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Rabin%20o.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1974b). 1 Address in the Knesset by Prime Minister Rabin on the Presentation of His Government-3 June 1974. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 5, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook2/Pages/1%20Address%20in%20the%20Knesset%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Rabin%20o.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1976). 156 Statement in the Knesset by Prime Minister Rabin on his visit to the US-9 February 1976. Government of Israel.

- Retrieved June 3, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFA Documents/Yearbook2/Pages/156%20Statement%20in%20the%20Knesset% 20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Rab.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1977a). 1 Statement to the Knesset by Prime Minister Begin Upon the Presentation of His Government-20 June 1977. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 18, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/Foreig nPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook3/Pages/1%20Statement%20to%20the% 20%20Knesset%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Begi.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1977b). 1 Statement to the Knesset by Prime Minister Begin Upon the Presentation of His Government-20 June 1977. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 11, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/ MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook3/Pages/1%20Statement% 20to%20the%20%20Knesset%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Begi.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1977c). 6 Statement by Prime Minister Begin to the Zionist General Council-23 June 1977 23 June 1977. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 15, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/ MFADocuments/Yearbook3/Pages/6%20Statement%20by%20Prime%20M inister%20Begin%20to%20the%20Zionist.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1977d). 6 Statement by Prime Minister Begin to the Zionist General Council-23 June 1977. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 16, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/ Yearbook3/Pages/6%20Statement%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Begin% 20to%20the%20Zionist.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1977e). Address by Prime Minister Rabin at American University, Washington, D.C. 9 March 1977. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 18, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/ MFADocuments/Yearbook2/Pages/199%20Address%20by%20Prime%20M inister%20Rabin%20at%20American%20Un.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1977f). Address by Prime Minister Rabin at American University, Washington, D.C., 9 March 1977. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 13, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPo licy/MFADocuments/Yearbook2/Pages/199%20Address%20by%20Prime% 20Minister%20Rabin%20at%20American%20Un.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1978). 179 Statement to the Knesset by Prime Minister Begin at the Conclusion of the Debate on the Statement of Foreign Minister Dayan-24 July 1978 24 July 1978. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 19, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocume nts/Yearbook3/Pages/179%20Statement%20to%20the%20Knesset%20by% 20Prime%20Minister%20Beg.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1986a). 196 Statement in the Knesset by Prime Minister Designate Shamir-20 October 1986. Government of Israel. Retrieved

- June 15, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocume nts/Yearbook7/Pages/196%20Statement%20in%20the%20Knesset%20by% 20Prime%20Minister%20Des.asp
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1986b). 196 Statement in the Knesset by Prime Minister Designate Shamir-20 October 1986. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 17, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocume nts/Yearbook7/Pages/196%20Statement%20in%20the%20Knesset%20by% 20Prime%20Minister%20Des.asp
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1987a). Statement in the Knesset by Prime Minister Shamir. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 8, 2018, from http://www.mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook7/Pages/281% 20Statement%20in%20the%20Knesset%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Sha. aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1987b). Statement in the Knesset by Prime Minister Shamir. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 2, 2018, from http://www.mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook7/Pages/281% 20Statement%20in%20the%20Knesset%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Sha. aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1989a). 24 Statement by Prime Minister Shamir to the Likud Leadership, 5 March 1989. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 9, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/ Yearbook8/Pages/24%20Statement%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Shamir% 20to%20the%20Likud.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1989b). 24 Statement by Prime Minister Shamir to the Likud Leadership, 5 March 1989. Government of Israel. Retrieved July 19, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook8/Pages/24%20Statement%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Shamir% 20to%20the%20Likud.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2001a). *Inauguration Speech of Prime Minister Ariel Sharon in the Knesset-7-Mar-2001*. Government of Israel. Retrieved July 11, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2001/Pages/Inauguration%20Speech%20of%20Prime%20Minister%20Ariel%20Sharon.aspx? ViewMode=Print
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2001b). *Inauguration Speech of Prime Minister Ariel Sharon in the Knesset-7-Mar-2001*. Government of Israel. Retrieved July 17, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2001/Pages/Inauguration%20Speech%20of%20Prime%20Minister%20Ariel%20Sharon.aspx? ViewMode=Print
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2002a). *M Sharon Addresses Conference of Presidents*. Government of Israel. Retrieved July 17, 2018, from http://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook2002/Pages/PM%20S haron%20addresses%20Conference%20of%20Presidents%20of%20Ma.aspx

- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2002b). M Sharon Addresses Conference of Presidents. Government of Israel. Retrieved July 19, 2018, from http://mfa.gov. il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook2002/Pages/PM%20S haron%20addresses%20Conference%20of%20Presidents%20of%20Ma.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2003a). Address by Prime Minister Ariel Sharon at the Fourth Herzliya Conference 18 December 2003. Government of Israel. Retrieved July 18, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2003/ Pages/Address%20by%20PM%20Ariel%20Sharon%20at%20the%20Fourth% 20Herzliya.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2003b). Prime Minister Ariel Sharon's Address at the Opening of the Knesset Winter Session-20 October 2003. Government of Israel. Retrieved July 2, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/ 2003/Pages/PM%20Sharon-s%20Address%20at%20the%20Opening%20of% 20the%20Knesset.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2009). Incoming PM Benjamin Netanyahu Presents His Government to the Knesset 31 Mar 2009. Government of Israel. Retrieved July 19, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2009/Pages/Inc oming_PM_Netanyahu_presents_government_to_Knesset_31-Mar-2009.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2010). Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs, PM Netanyahu's Speech at the Opening of the Knesset Winter Session 11 Oct 2010. Government of Israel. Retrieved July 15, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/ MFA/PressRoom/2010/Pages/PM_Netanyahu_Knesset_speech_11_Oct_ 2010.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2011). PM Netanyahu Addresses Opening of Knesset Winter Session. Government of Israel. Retrieved July 13, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2011/Pages/PM_Netany ahu_opening_Knesset_winter_session_31-Oct-2011.aspx
- Mubarak, M. H. (1983). Khutub U Ahadith al-Rais Muhammad Husni Mubarak fi Fatrat min January 1982-June 1982. Ministry of Information.
- Nasser, J. (1958). Khitab al-Rais Jamal Abdul-nasser bi Munasabat al-Ihtifal bi Thawrat 23 Yolou bi Hidhoor al-Wafd al-Iiraqi. Nasser Bibalex. Retrieved May 11, 2018, from http://nasser.bibalex.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SPCH-673-ar
- Nasser, J. (1959). Khistab al-Rais Jamal Abdul-nasser fi al-Muatamar al-Sha'abi aldhi Aqamuhu al-Itihad al-Qawmi li Ihitifal bi Miroor Saba'a Sanawat a'ala al-Thawra. Nasser Bibalex. Retrieved May 1, 2018, from http://nasser.bib alex.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SPCH-763-ar
- Nasser, J. (1961). Kalimat al-Rais Jamal Abdul-Nasser min Qasr al-Dhyafat bi Dimashq fi al-Eid al-Thalith li al-Jimjuriat al-Arabia al-Mutahida. Nasser Bibalex. Retrieved May 19, 2018, from http://nasser.bibalex.org/Speeches/ browser.aspx?SID=966&lang=ar

- Nasser, J. (1962). Kalimat al-Rais Jamal Abdul-Nasser fi Ihtifal bi Bidayat al-A'am al-Raba'a li Iqamat al-Jimhuriat al-Arabia al-Mutahida fi Maidan al-Jimhuriat. Nasser Bibalex. Retrieved May 17, 2018, from http://nasser.bibalex.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SPCH-1014-ar
- Om el-Qura. (1953, November 13). Khitab al-Malik Saud fi Dhikra al-Jilus al-Rabia'a. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1954, November 12). Khitab al-Malik Saud bi Munasabat Miroor Sana a'ala Tawalihi A'arsh al-Mamlaka al-Arabia al-Saudia. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1958, November 12). Kalimat al-Malik Saud bi Munasabat Dhikra al-Jilus a'ala al-A'arsh. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1962, October 01). Simu al-Amir Faysal Yatahadath fi al-Omam al-Mutahida. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1964, November 27). AL-Sha'ab in Riyadh yaqim hafin Ishan Fakhm a'ala Sharaf Jalat al-Faysal ibtihajn bi I'atla A'arsh al-Mamlakat: Jalalatihi al-Mua'adham Eltaqi Khitaban Fayadhan Jamiaan fi Hadha al-Hafil al-Kabeer. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1968, January 26). Al-Mamlaka Tastaqbil Fakhamat al-Rais al-Turki Dhayfan Jalalat al-Malik: Hafalat Takrimya Kubra u Khitabat Tarikhya Raa'aa bihadha al-Munasabat al-Khalida. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1975a, April 28). Elitizam bi Sysat al-Malik al-Rahil Faysal bin Abdul-Aziz: Wali al-Ahid Ya'alan Bayan Jalalatihi al-Malik Khalid a'an Sysat al-Mamlakat fi al-Dakhil u Kharij. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1975b, March 28). Mubaiat Khalid bin Abdul-Aziz Malikan a'ala al-Bilad u Fahd bin Abdul-Aziz Walian Li Ahid. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1978, September 29). Kalimatan Hamatan li Jalalat al-Malik u Simu Wali al-Ahid bi Munasabat al-Yum al-Watani. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (2005, August 5). Khadim al-Haramain al-Sharifain u Simu Wali al-Ahid Yuajihan Kalimatan li Muatinin u al-Muatinat: Malik: Shughil Shaghili Ihqaq u Irsa al-Adil u Khidmat al-Muatinin Kafatan Bila Tafraqa: Simu Wali al-Ahid: al-Mamlakat Mistamarun fi Masirat Inma u A'ata u Mutamasikataun bi al-Kitab u al-Sunna. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (2015, January 30). Khadim al-Haramain al-Shareefain: Al-Malik Salman bin Abdul Aziz: Sanadhil Mutamasikeen bi al-Nahj al-Qaweem alladhi Sarat alaihi Hadhihi zl-Dawlat Mindhu Tasisyha. Om el-Qura.
- Pahlavi, M. R. Sh. (1980). Answer to History. Stein & Day Pub.
- Sadat, A. (1970). Bayan al-Rais Anwar al-Sadat fi Dhikra al-Arbaeen li Adha'aeem al-Khalid Jamal Abdul-Nasser. *Sadat Bibalex*. Retrieved July 11, 2019, from http://sadat.bibalex.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SP_35
- Sadat, A. (1974). Khitab al-Rais Muhamad Anwar al-Sadat fi al-Dawrat al-Jadeeda li Majlis al-Sha'ab. *Sadat Bibalex*. Retrieved June 2, 2019, from http://sadat.bibalex.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SP_247

- Sadat, A. (1977). Kkhitab al-Rais Muhamad Anwar al-Sadat fi Iftitah Dawrat al-Iniqad al-Thani li Majlis al-Sha'a'b fi 9 November 1977. *Sadat Bibalex*. Retrieved June 17, 2018, from http://sadat.bibalex.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SP_669
- Safran, N. (1985). Saudi Arabia: The Ceaseless Quest for Security. Harvard University Press.
- Shahanshah Aryamehr, M. R. (1970). Iran's Foreign Policy a Compendium of the Writings and Statements of His Imperial Majesty Shahanshah Aryamehr. (Information and Press Department, Trans.). Information and Press Department.
- Shahb News. (2000a). Kalimat al-Said al-Rais Bashar al-Assad Rais al-Jimhuryat ba'ada Adaihi al-Qasam al-Dasturi Amam Majlis al-Sha'ab. *Shahbanews*. Retrieved June 11, 2020, from https://www.shahbanews.com/n/13415. html
- Shahb News. (2000b). Kalamat al-Rafiq al-Dictor Bashar al-Assad. *Shahbanews*. Retrieved June 20, 2020, from https://www.shahbanews.com/n/13411. html
- Shahb News. (2009). Kalimat al-Said al-Rais Bashar al-Assad fi Mutamar al-Qima al-Arabya fi Oman fi 2001. *Shahbanews*. Retrieved June 19, 2019, from https://www.shahbanews.com/n/13484.html
- State Information Service. (2014a). Kalimat al-Rais Abdul-Fatah al-Sisi fi Hafl al-Tansib bi Qasr al-Qaba fi 8 Yolio. Government of Egypt. Retrieved June 14, 2019, from https://www.sis.gov.eg/Story/88195
- State Information Service. (2014b). Kalimat al-Rais Abdul-Fatah bi Munasabat al-Dhikra 62 li al-Thawrat 23 Yunio. Government of Egypt. Retrieved June 18, 2019, from https://www.sis.gov.eg/Story/89202
- State Information Service. (2016). Kalimat al-Rais Abdul-Fatah al-Sisi bi Munasabat al-Dhikra al-Rabia'a u al-Thalatheen li Tahreer Sina. Government of Egypt. Retrieved June 19, 2018, from https://www.sis.gov.eg/Story/119975



CHAPTER 3

Yemen (1962–1970): Failure by a Military Coup

MILITARY COUP AND ARMED INSURGENCY

The failure of the Yemeni state in 1962 occurred as a result of the overthrow of the monarchic rule of **Imam Badr** by a military junta in September 1962. The state of Yemen had been under the rule of the Zaydi Shia traditional monarchy for centuries in which "the only law was the Imam himself," as a Yemeni opposition figure described it (al-Baydani, 1962, 22). The decade of the 1950s marked the beginning of a serial regicide in the region. Riding the growing aspirations for national liberation and modernization, military junta staged coups against royal regimes in a number of countries throughout the region. In some cases, the transformation was as brutal as swift, while in some other cases, it led to protracted conflict. This anti-monarchy military insurrection did not spare Yemen which would also plunge it into state failure.

The first major attempt on the **Yemeni monarchy** was carried out in the late 1950s. While on medical leave in Italy in 1958, the army carried out another attempt on the throne. The coup was foiled but its propelling cause continued to grow beneath the surface. The monarchy fought back. To demonstrate the consequences of dissent against his regime, the Imam carried out major purges in the army. The punitive measures succeeded in buying the regime a few more years of life. The next coup attempt would meet with success.

On September 19, 1962, Imam Ahmed died. His son, Muhamad, replaced him as a new king. In the midst of the power transition and the uncertainty that ensued, a new opportunity arrived for the opposition to try a new regime change attempt. Thus, not to allow the new king to consolidate his throne, a group of military officers marched on the palace and took power. In its place, the Junta proclaimed "republicanism" in the footsteps of other anti-monarchic military rules in the region (al-Irayani 2013a, 431). The Republic of Yemen, thus, was born to join the rank of other newly Arab republican regimes. In a fast-unfolding event, the army shifted its allegiance to the new regime throughout the country. Although at the beginning, the junta declared King (Imam) Muhammad al-Badr dead in the palace, it turned out that he and his royal guards in fact had survived the military onslaught (Naji, 1988, 208). How the king and many of his courtiers succeeded in escaping the bombing and raiding of his palace by the coup-makers remains to be explained; however, the escape was to affect the fate of Yemen at least for another 8 years.

The fact that the army eventually succeeded in toppling it does not mean that the monarchy hold on power was fragile. Rather, its grip on the state remained pretty strong to the end. This was evident in the way the coup was executed. **Abdul-Rahman Yaha al-Irayani**, one of the figures of the coup, describes the fear and confusion among the coup plotters in the lead-up to its execution. Al-Irayani claims that in the lead up to the attack on the palace an intense fear began to permeate the ranks of the coup plotters who were anxious that their coup plan might be exposed and discovered by the authorities, which would have meant "either death or prison", similar to the fate of previous coup plotters (al-Irayani, 2013a. 430–431). But also, in a highly tribal and religious society of Yemen, the public allegiance to a traditional king, who basically anchored his legitimacy upon religious piety, could not have been insignificance. In actuality, it seems that he still had well commanded a broad popular support, regardless of what a secular elite of military officers thought of his regime.

Regardless of how the escape took place, the event proved to be of critical consequence for the subsequent developments in the country. For, the dethroned king refused to abdicate. Arriving at the safety of the mountainous tribal area on the northern border away from the reach of the government in Sana'a, the Imam began to organize his followers into some fighting force formation. From there, he proclaimed the beginning of a counter-revolution armed resistance to reclaim the monarchy. In reaction, the Republican government in Sana'a started counter-insurgency

operations in the northern region, threatening the local populations with military attacks in case of supporting or providing aids to the unfolding armed insurgency (Middle East Journal, 1963, 141). In a fast-unfolding development that occurred within a few days, Yemen quickly plunged into civil war between the Republican government in Sana'a and the Royalist resistance forces in the northern region, which would last for nearly eight years.

EXPANSION INTO YEMEN

The Pan-Arab Egypt would quickly seize upon the domestic power vacuum in Yemen to extend its influence into it. Over the past decade prior to the civil war, the Pan-Arab Egypt and the traditional Yemeni Kingdom had maintained close ties despite the inherent ideological incompatibilities between their two political systems. The relationship was, therefore, largely governed by certain temporary pragmatic political considerations. In the age of nationalism, the traditional monarchy of al-Badr needed to appease the most powerful and the leader of Pan-Arabism as a support for sustaining its domestic stability. On its part, Egypt found in a friendly relationship with the Arab country on the southern tip of the oil-rich Arabian Peninsula an asset for its regional standing in general and its presence on the Peninsula in particular. As a result of this bilateral convenience, some form of nominal federation between the two countries came into existence in 1958. According to the pact of the federation, a supreme council was to be established under the leadership of President Nasser and Imam Ahmed with the task of coordinating the two countries' policies in various areas of foreign policy, military, economic, cultural (Middle East Journal, 1958,194).

As ambitious as the pact was on paper, however, there is no evidence that the federation led to any concrete step of coordination, let alone combination, between the two countries especially in strategic areas such as defense and foreign affairs. The ideological and political incompatibilities between the nationalist and socialist UAR and the traditional monarchy of Yemen were too wide to make room for any tangible political or institutional cooperation, let alone unification, between the two states—in the fashion that it developed and dissolved between Egypt and Syria few years earlier. Eventually, unsatisfied with the lack of progress toward unification, the UAR officially unilaterally abolished federation in 1961. Despite the Egypt's cut of ties, however, Yemen remained

committed, at least in public, to maintain a close tie with Pan-Arab Egypt. For example, upon taking over the throne, Imam Muhamad sent an official delegate to Cairo in January 1962 with message to President Nasser to convey his interest to restore their bilateral relations (Middle East Journal, 1962, 214). From his part, unhopeful for a revolutionary change in Yemen, Nasser reciprocated the King's desire for a new reset. Following the diplomatic exchange and as a demonstration of its goodwill, Egypt effectively banned the activities of the anti-monarchy movements on its soil, al-Baydhani recounts (al-Baydani, 1984, 305). Consequently, a new era of cordial ties seemed to be on the horizon between the two countries, less than a year prior to the military coup in Yemen.

As it descended into state failure, Yemen was about to become an epicenter of power struggle in the region. The turning point of the escalation started when Egypt (the UAR)¹ initiate expansionist intervention into the country through dispatching military forces just few days following the outbreak of the civil war. The intervention marked a major shift in the Egypt's calculus toward now-failed state of Yemen. Now that Yemen had declined into civil war and state of failure Egypt was about to seize upon the opportunity to expand its power into it. Egypt saw in Yemen's domestic upheaval—a typical case of Pan-Arab revolutionary change. In a speech in the Liberation Square in Sana' in April 1964, Nasser made his expectation public:

Today, when I see you, revolutionary heroes of Yemeni people and their brothers of the Egyptian military forces in Yemen, I feel that the goal of Arab unification has been realized; the union that we have long been calling for... When I give my attention to the battles and how the Egyptian armed forces side by side with the Yemeni army and tribes fight off the reactionary and imperialist forces, I feel from the bottom of my heart that the Arab unification has been achieved... Today I feel the Arab unification has become a reality for which no written document or constitution is needed since you proclaimed it with sacrificing of your lives. (Nasser, 1964a)

¹ Egypt retained the name United Arab Republic officially until 1971 when President Sadat scrapped it.

The urgency with which Egypt undertook its expansion attempt into the failed state of Yemen demonstrated its sense of necessity for compensating its loss of Syria in a year earlier. The Pan-Arab Egypt needed Yemen to keep alive the momentum of its Pan-Arab revisionism. Nasser referred to this point in a speech he delivered in Sana'a in April 1964 when he remarked:

Your revolution, the 27 September Revolution, is a great turning point in the history of Arab nation. For, after the secession of Syria (from the Egypt-dominated UAR), the reactionaries (the monarchies in the region) and the imperialist powers thought that the world had turned in their favor and they would be able to bring Arab nation under their domination. However, your revolution here in Yemen dashed this hope of imperialists and their collaborators. (Nasser, 1964b)

With characterizing the coup as another case of the Arab national revolution and also recognizing the coup government as the sole legitimate authority in Yemen, Egypt paved the way for its expansion into the country. Soon, Egypt would translate its claim to Yemeni upheaval into a motto for a full-fledged military intervention. Al-Baydani (1984) mentions that a few days after the coup on September 28, as the new revolutionary government in Sana'a started a military campaign against emerging resistance of the Royalist forces; Egypt sent a military plane to Yemen carrying a number of military officers (Al-Baydani, 1984, 324). The dispatch of the officers proved to be just a prelude to a pervasive intervention. In preparation of committing larger force, Nasser sought to survey the political and military situation in Yemen. In his memoir, General Abdul Mooneim Khalil the Commander of the Egyptian Military Operations recounts that a few days after the military coup:

For the purpose of exploring the situation in Yemen, President Nasser decided to send a delegate to the country. The delegate was comprised of Mr. Anwar Sadat and Mr. Said Kamal Rafat, the two members of the Revolutionary Command Council accompanied by a group of Egyptian military officers. After 36 hours visit, the delegate returned (to Egypt) with a clear interest in an Egyptian intervention in Yemen. They recommended sending a set of Egyptian jets to Yemen based on the calculation that such a limited force would be sufficient to force the rebellious Yemeni tribes into accept the rule of the republicans. That step was the beginning of a

forceful intervention from air, land, and sea with men, equipment, arm, treasure, gold, silver, and everything. (Khalil, 1990, 213)

As an additional backup force, the first Egyptian military ship with a full load of soldiers and supplies would dock at the port of Yemeni city of al-Hodeida. Although the question of the quantities or qualities of the shipment remained unknown, according to some leading figures of the Yemeni Republican government, the ship delivered "a large number of Egyptian soldiers and tanks" (al-Irayani, 2013b, 31). Its military intervention quickly took on an extensive scale with the participation of all three branches of military service (the ground force, air forces, and navy). According to an Egyptian military commander in Yemen, within a few months "an air and maritime bridges have been set up between Egypt and Egyptian forces in Yemen through which hundreds of soldiers and all types of weapons are being transported every day" (Abu-Dhikra, 1977, 34). Although officially Egyptian authorities never disclosed the size of the military deployment in Yemen throughout the war, according to some sources, the size of the intervention steadily rose up to tens of thousands. According to a Yemeni source, for example, while in 1963 Egypt had only around 15 thousand soldiers, by 1964 it rose to 50 thousand (Naji, 1988, 208, 223, 226). To supervise the operation closely, President Nasser appointed his Vice-President Field Marshal Abdul-Hakeem Amar to direct the military affairs of Yemeni operation. By early 1963, Egyptian troops became active participants in the civil war on the side of the republican forces.

With these tens of thousands of military personnel on the ground, Egypt began bringing the political reconstruction of the Yemeni state under its own control. For that purpose, Nasser appointed the Speaker of the Egyptian National Assembly Anwar Sadat in charge of Yemeni political affairs. Moreover, when it came to major decisions on reconstituting the Yemeni constitutional-political structure, Nasser himself stepped in as the ultimate decision-maker. For example, in April 1964, he intervened personally when the talks were under way among Yemeni factions on drafting a new constitution. In his memoir, al-Irayani recounts:

In 23/4/1964, President Jamal Abdul-Nasser came to visit Yemen for the first time accompanied by Field Marshal al-Hakeem and Anwar Sadat... He stayed for two days in Sana'a. During that time a large popular conference was being held in the building of the Shura Council (Parliament) with the

presence of President Jamal Abdul-Nasser. A permanent constitution was proclaimed after it was imposed on the participants. When (some participants) tried to debate some of its articles, President Jamal Abdul-Nasser objected to any debate. (al-Irayani, 2013b, 36)

In another example that only demonstrated the extent to which Egypt treated the Yemeni Republican leaders as its subordinates, Egyptian authorities arrested the entire members of a Yemeni delegate headed by the Yemeni Vice-President Abdul Rahman al-Baydani during an official visit to Egypt on the ground that they had established "contacts with British authorities" in South Yemen which was then under the British rule (Middle East Journal, 1963, 106). Egypt objected to any Yemeni establishing contact with the British authorities in the south on the grounds that such acts undermined its policy of removing the British rule over Eden.

Internationally too Egypt tried to establish a tight rein on the foreign policy of the Yemeni government. In one instance, al-Baydani (1984) mentions that in the aftermath of the declaration of the republican system in Yemen, "President Nasser handed me a demand to shut down the US and UK embassies" in Sana'a on the ground that the two countries had not recognized the new Yemeni government (al-Baydani 1984, 379). In another case, al-Irayani mentions that during his visit to Cairo as the head of an official delegate in November 1962, "President Nasser began to dictate on us a list of those Arab countries that he wanted us to visit, during which he granted us his consent to visit Lebanon, Iraq, Sudan, Algeria, and Sudan while exempted Syria" (al-Irayani, 2013b, 36). When they found out that Nasser's insisted on his objection, the delegation canceled their planned trip to Syria, which Nasser considered an unfriendly regime since it pulled out from the UAR.

Although on the surface, Egyptian officials sometimes claimed that the purpose of the intervention was to protect "the Yemeni revolution" from its enemies, Nasser tended to project a more ambitious and radical for Yemen than simply securing the new government and pulling out. For example, in a reception speech to a brigade of returning Egyptian troops from Yemen in August 1963, President Nasser described the objective of their fight in Yemen:

The Yemeni battle contained within it the seeds of the total battle of Arab nation. If Arab nation seeks liberty, the Yemeni battle was for liberty. If

Arab nation seeks demolishing exploitation, the Yemeni battle was a solid effort for freedom from exploitation... If Arab nation seeks to control its own destiny from the despots and anachronistic rulers, the Yemeni battle that you fought was for that end. Your battle was not confined to Yemen. The battle recognized no borders... Instead, our responsibility extended to all borders of Arab nation... When we talked about the Arab unification, we meant what we said. It was not a slogan or a political maneuver. We meant what we called for. (Nasser, 1963)

It was this fear that Egypt's objective in Yemen was nothing less than a stage in a wider campaign of spreading its revolution and regional hegemony that provoked other regional powers to take balancing measures against it in Yemen.

BALANCING AGAINST EXPANSION INTO YEMEN

The Egypt's military expansion into the failed state of Yemen inevitably aroused fear in the neighboring countries. Indeed, the Egypt's grand display of its army charging into the country on the southern tip of the Arabian Peninsula was so bold that it even created an ominous feeling in the mind of some pro-Egypt Yemeni Republicans themselves in the anticipation of reactions by the neighboring countries. In his memoir, al-Irayani describes the sense of foreboding among Yemenis as they watched the arrival of intervening Egyptian troops in the country, worried that the intervention would provoke a response from other powers, particularly Saudi Arabia across the border:

We had never expected that the Egyptian military aids (to the Yemeni Republicans) would take on that massive scale. The spectacle made me to grow in worries that it would only provoke the Saudi Arabia's since it would deem the move as a threat and thereby would intervene in the battle (the civil war) with her treasure and weapons, if not directly with its own army. At least, it would be able to mobilize an army of tens of thousands of the Yemeni tribes as long as it continued to supply money and weapons to them. (al-Irayani, 2013b, 31)

The ominous prediction was to become reality. As a status quo power, Saudi Arabia had identified its security, and even very survival, with the stability of the existing regional order. The Kingdom watched closely the constant threat from Pan-Arab Egypt over the past decade or so with

growing apprehension. This feeling of insecurity was expressed in a letter to the US President by King **Faysal** as he appealed for military assurance:

As we are working toward our goals of modernization and reform, we need to count on the US to protect the security of the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia... We appreciate your understanding of the danger of the existing tension in the region... that might derail the efforts for development and deflect from the real need of the peoples of the region which is eradicating poverty, elevating living standards, increasing national revenues, and creating democratic institutions. (Om el-Qura, 1963a, 1)

In the past, to avert the Nasser's fire and accommodate its interests in tune with the rising **Pan-Arabism**, the Kingdom made certain concessions. For example, the Kingdom terminated the leasing agreement with the US on the use of the Dhahran Airfield, which had granted the latter a military airbase on the Saudi territory. For, President Nasser considered US military presence in the Kingdom, and the region generally, a form of imperialism and, therefore, had recommended to the Saudi government to terminate the agreement (Middle East Journal, 1959, 443).

Now that Egypt had expanded into Yemen, the status quo Kingdom grew in the realization that its past appeasement had failed to accommodate Nasser's ambition. Indeed, the development across its border was a double trouble for the Kingdom. For, it not only lost a friendly neighboring country but it also placed the army of the Pan-Arab giant right on its borders. As a result, the heretofore Kingdom acquired a new heightened sense of insecurity. Therefore, the time had come for the Kingdom to cast its caution toward the leading Arab nationalist power into the wind. The threat was too grave not to take the risk for countering it. With this sense of security urgency, now time had come for the Kingdom to actively resist the expansion in defense of the status quo; the failed state of Yemen was about to become a regional battleground.

The position of the Kingdom on the Yemeni question was outlined in a speech by **King Saud** in November 1962, about two weeks into the outbreak of civil war. In addition to re-affirming the Saudi recognition of the rule of the deposed Imam as "the sole legitimate authority" of Yemen, the King also considered the Egyptian military deployment as "an act of outright intervention in support of domestic insurrection" and "an act of aggression against our borders" (Om el-Qura, 1962c, 1, 10). Accordingly, the Saudi government practically declared its objection

to the presence of the Egyptian military in the area. To make its policy position public, the Kingdom outlined its own conditions for settling the conflict: (1) the withdrawal of all foreign forces of all types; (2) cutting off all aids, direct and indirect, to the warring parties; (3) guaranteeing the right of the Yemeni people to determine their form of government; and (4) appointing an impartial international committee to supervise the implementation of those steps to end the fighting (Om el-Qura, 1963a, 1).

By outlining its conditions for resolving the conflict, the Kingdom set the ground for military action since Egypt declined to withdraw its troops. However, in the expectation that its assistance for the anti-Egyptian forces of the Royalists would provoke retaliatory response from the mighty Arab power, the Saudi government first needed to bolster its defensive military capabilities. In October 1962, Crown Prince Faysal, the de facto ruler of the Kingdom, traveled to the US to meet with President J. F Kennedy. According to the memorandum of conversation with President Kennedy, Crown Prince Faysal's aimed to convey the sense of security urgency of his country caused by Egypt's regional revisionism and, thereby, to secure the US military guarantee. Toward that end, he tried to persuade US officials to support his country's measures to counter the threat. He explained that President Nasser had embarked on a regional campaign "to subordinate its neighbors", that "if insurgents were not given any outside help, they would not be able to retain authority", that "unless the situation is reversed, fertile ground for... subversive activities will be provided in the area," and that "Saudi Arabia would not hesitate to give Hassan (the heir apparent to the Yemeni Monarchy) any assistance..." (Department of State, 1995).

However, the US government was quite reluctant to follow the Saudi's call for countering Nasser's Egypt in Yemen. According to correspondents among American officials during the period, the overall US position was that such an endeavor would be futile, unnecessary, and counterproductive, simultaneously. It would be nearly impossible to force Nasser out of Yemen due to his heavy military and personal investment in the cause; it was not a worthy cause to try to restore the anachronistic and unpopular rule of the deposed king (imam); the threat from Egyptian military presence or the new regime in Yemen to the Kingdom was not as mortal as Saudi leadership was trying to portray; and tighten the screws on Nasser in Yemen would provoke him to carry out more subversive activities against the Kingdom; this was while making him all the more becoming "even

more mortgaged to Moscow", which would further the Soviets influence in the region. Therefore, the US government preferred an appeasement over aggressing him. For example, in a telegram to the American Embassy in Riyadh in December 1962, the State Department conveyed this US position to King Faysal, declaring:

You (US ambassador in Riyadh) may inform (King) Faysal that his overt importation of war materiel for dispatch to Yemen could provide reason for UAR-piloted Yemeni aircraft to strike at supply depots in Saudi Arabia. The US has no intention of being drawn into hostilities between Saudi Arabia and the UAR nor... can US serve as "shield" protecting Saudi Arabia while SAG stokes fires of war by supplying weapons and ammunition to Royalists. You should again urge that such activities be suspended to permit us exert our influence in Cairo to get UAR military withdrawal under way. (Department of State, 1995)

In the end, the US government yielded to Faysal's urgent plea for military assistance but kept it largely to defensive type of weaponry—clearly just enough to mitigate the Kingdom's intensely growing worries for the Pan-Arab Egypt's forces across its borders which might well have further instigated it into deeper military engage against the most powerful and popular Arab country. Thus, to navigate between the Kingdom's sense of insecurity and the danger of further provoking Nasser, the US deployed a destroyer and a number of fighter jets to the Kingdom for which the Kingdom reopened its airfields for arriving US military personnel reversing its previous move to close down the base to appease Nasser. Relatedly, the Kingdom resumed its diplomatic ties with Britain following brief talks between the crown prince and the UK foreign office (Om el-Qura, 1963b, 1). The rapprochement between the two kingdoms was made imperative by their mutual fear of Egypt's revisionism. For, Nasser's Egypt had antagonized the British by championing anti-British sentiments and supporting local resistance in various countries against the imperial British. In this respect, the UK would quickly join the effort, albeit indirectly, of anti-Egypt's balancing effort in Yemen by providing covert military assistance.

With buttressing its national defense, the Kingdom began actively balancing against Egypt in the failed state of Yemen. Since the outset of the war, the Saudi government ruled out a direct military intervention when Faysal assured that the Kingdom would not "send any Saudi force

to Yemen" to fight on the side of the Royalists (Om el-Qura, 1962b, 1). Instead, it opted for indirect measures. Accordingly, the Kingdom chose to supply the Royalists with all sorts of military assistance as well as political support. King Faysal defined his country's support for the Royalist forces in Yemen in the language of defending the sovereignty of a friendly state against outside intervention. "We always see danger in having a state intervening in the domestic affairs of other states. This is a serious threat. Regarding our arm assistance, we have been doing it based on agreement between us and our Arab brothers in the summit conference, which is for defending all Arab countries, not just Saudi Arabia" (Om el-Qura, 1967a, 1). In other words, the Kingdom chose to wage a proxy war to balance Egypt's expansion into Yemen. What made that option more appealing militarily was the existence of battle-hardened Yemeni tribesmen to rely on as foot soldiers to do the fight against Egyptian troops; and the fact that the stronghold of the counter-revolutionary Royalists was located in the northern Yemeni mountainous region just across its 812 miles' porous border with the Kingdom. Therefore, what the Kingdom basically needed to fight Egyptians in Yemen was basically to ship arms and other types of military aids across the border readied fighters.

The questions of when the Kingdom exactly started its military support and what type of supplies it sent remain not quite clear. This is primarily because the Kingdom followed a highly covert and intelligent approach in carrying out the operations. Even with its allies, Saudi officials refrained from recognizing or disclosing information on the military aids being delivered, particularly at the beginning. For example, to the inquiry about any military aid that his country was delivering to the Royalist fighters, Faysal evasively replied that he was not "fully conversant with what the Saudi Government is actually doing" even though he reiterated that his country had no hesitation to send "any assistance which was within the modest capabilities of his country" (Department of State, 1995). Moreover, even when in early October 1962, Egypt announced that the defection of some Saudi military cargo planes which were on the mission of delivering military aids to the Royalists in the northern Yemeni-Saudi border, the Kingdom categorically denied such existence of any mission by claiming that the plane was simply "on an assignment to transport military equipment to the Saudi military outposts on the southern borders" (Om el-Qura, 1962a, 1).

It was not until spring 1963 that the Saudi government officially and openly admitted that it had been supplying the Royalist forces with military aids. In a public address in Jeddah, the Crown Prince recognized that his country's position was "the Egyptian military has to withdraw from Yemen with all its equipment in return for the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia's termination of its aids for the soldiers of the Imam..." as he elaborated on the Kingdom's terms of negotiations with Egypt (Om el-Qura, 1963d, 1). Related to that, the Kingdom never disclosed data on the fighting capabilities of the Royalists, or its role in organizing or directing their operations. However, according to some Egyptian military sources in Yemen, by October 1962, the Royalists leadership had set up military and political headquarters in the Saudi border city of Najran from whence it commanded the activities of some 20,000 tribesmen fighters with "the full backing of the Saudi Arabia of all kinds of aids" (Abu-Dhikra, 1977, 37). Thus, using the Royalist fighters on the ground as foot soldiers and with its own constant flow of arms, ammunition, money, and sanctuary, the status quo Saudi Arabia was set to wage its war of balancing against the expanding Pan-Arab Egypt military in the failed state of Yemen.

OTHER STATUS QUO POWERS

Although Saudi Arabia led the anti-Egypt balancing behavior in Yemen, it was not the only status quo power in this pursuit. Two other status quo powers, Israel and Shah's Iran, also contributed. Under President Nasser, Egypt had become an uncompromising hostile country to Israel. Besides imperialism (Western powers) and reactionaries (Arab monarchs), Nasser considered Zionism (Israel) as the primary hostile force on the road of Pan-Arabism and, therefore, eventually had to be removed in the course of the realization of his Pan-Arab unification goal. In a speech in February 1961, he pointed out:

After the World War One Zionism aligned with imperialism in order to dismember Arab nation into weak sub-states and contain it within spheres of imperialism. As a result of this scheme, Zionists took over Palestine. Arab nation was divided and fragmented. In this manner, imperialism, collaborators of imperialism, and Zionism prevailed. If this (division) is reversed and the Arab nation is re-united, collaborators of imperialism will be rooted out and with it Zionism will also be rooted out. (Nasser, 1961)

While busy building the domestic foundation of its nascent state, the Israeli leaders also had to deal with the constant threat from its Pan-Arab neighbor. Egypt was seeking "at dominating all the peoples of the Middle East, as well, perhaps the entire African continent" then Israeli Prime Minister warned in a speech in 1957 (Jewish Virtual Library, 1957). The Egyptian expansion into Yemen only confirmed this ever-present sense of threat from Egypt. "There is a constant shadow of Nasser's ambitions in the Middle East," Israeli Foreign Minister Golda Meir told President Kennedy in her remark on the ongoing Egypt's expansion into the Yemeni civil war (Department of State, 1995). Although Israel had clearly demonstrated its military edge over the much larger Egypt in previous wars, Egypt kept rebuilding its military capabilities and insisting on its ultimate goal of destroying the Jewish state. Now by expanding into Yemen, Egypt proved its determination to move on with its power aggrandizement in the region.

But also, by expanding into the quagmire of the Yemeni civil war, Egypt presented its rival powers with an opportunity. For, by embarking on such expansive military deployment into a large and non-contiguous Yemen, Egypt had stretched its capabilities. For one, Egypt had deployed around a third of its armed forces away from home (Abdul-Ghani, 2001, 30). Therefore, the time was strategically auspicious for Egypt's enemy powers like the status quo Israel to act in order to turn the Yemeni civil war into a swamp to bog down its mortal neighboring enemy state.

A dilemma for Israel, however, was that by openly taking balancing behavior against Egypt in the Arab Yemen, it might well cause the start of an unprovoked war with it, or at least it would play into the hand of the leader of Arab nationalism by rallying wider support from Arabs around its Pan-Arab design. Therefore, in response to the circumstance, Israel decided to take a covert approach in its balancing move against Egypt in Yemen. In this pursuit, it opted to collaborate with a mercenary company owned by a retired British Colonel named David Sterling who had a close connection to the British government. After laying out an operational plan, Israel assigned its foreign secret service (Mossad) to supervise the delivery of military supplies to the anti-Egypt Royalist forces (Melman, 2008). According to some Israeli declassified archive, after a short exploratory visit by a group of Israeli operatives and retired British officers to Yemen to assess the possibilities and logistics of the planned operation, Israel decided to supply the Royalist forces with arms, ammunition, and medical supplies through parachuting (Liran & Zuchbaya, 2018, 40). Through using the giant cargo plane Stratofreighter, Israel Air Force delivered a total of 14 airdrops to the Royalist forces between March 1964 and May 1966 in what was code-named Operation Gravy and Operation Porcupine (Liran & Zuchbaya, 2018, 44).

Although not much details are available regarding the scope of the arms shipments, judging from Imam al-Badr's request for the continuation of operations, it can be concluded that the supplies had made a tangible positive impact on the state of the battlefield for the Royalists. For example, at one point during a halt of the arm delivery, the Imam conveyed to Israeli officials a letter of appreciation but also an appeal for resuming the aids. "Please call the friends (Israeli authorities) and give them our blessing and our appreciation, and our hopes that aid will be renewed at the appropriate time" (Liran & Zuchbaya, 2018, 44). Moreover, the support had a morale-boosting effect for the Royalists. It is said that when the fighters saw for themselves the barrages of armed parachutes being dropped from the airplanes on their headquarters, they boasted that now with all these military equipments "we will not only conquer Sana'a, but we will also conquer Eden" (Liran & Zuchbaya, 2018, 43). Besides sending arms shipments, Israel also provided military training to the Royalist forces. In this respect, Israel dispatched a group of military advisors of Yemeni origin to train the Royalists on the use of modern weapons and war tactics (Dorril, 2002, 695). The Israeli assistance to the anti-Egypt Royalists continued until the summer of 1966 when the war in Yemen reached its climax.

Shah's Iran, another status quo, made its own contribution to the anti-Egypt balancing operation in Yemen, too. As a regional status quo power with vital interests in the existing order, Iran saw in the expansion of the Pan-Arab Egypt into Yemen a threat that would derail its quest for stability in the region. As mentioned in Chapter two, during 1960s, the Iranian monarchy was busy carrying out domestic reform. This socio-industrial reformation was powered by Iran's primary source of national revenue: oil. Therefore, the Shah needed to seek to maintain stability in the regional environment, particularly in the Gulf and its surrounding geography on whose maritime Iran heavily depended in exporting its oil to the global market. This meant first and foremost that the Arabian Peninsula, the other side of the Gulf, remained under like-minded friendly governments. In this respect, the Shah later said:

Our lifeline was and is the Persian Gulf. We have no oil pipeline to the Mediterranean as Saudi Arabia. Defense of the Strait of Hormuz required that the nations on the Arab side remain our friends. Our forces had to be strong enough to prevent these friendly and poorly-armed governments from being overthrown... Outside the Persian Gulf, the sea lanes through the Gulf of Oman, the Arabian Sea, and the Indian Ocean were vulnerable... to submarine attack. This aspect of our defense required a substantial investment in our naval capabilities. (Pahlavi, 1980, 142)

Also, similar to Saudi Arabia, Shah's Iran aligned with the Western powers, first the UK and then the US, for its national security. These steps only earned the Iran's monarchy more animosity from Pan-Arab Egypt who had vowed to remove Western influence in the region. For one, Nasser attributed to the Shah government all the publically delegitimizing characterizations that he did to his other rival countries in the region. For example, in his remark on breaking up diplomatic ties with Iran, President Nasser charged:

We look forward to see the day that Iran will be liberated from the rule of reactionary, corruption, and control of imperialism and Zionism... We support the Iranian people in its movement for liberation from the agent of imperialism and Zionism, and we know that the Iranian people will rise up... the Shah made himself a stooge of imperialists and Zionists, and challenged Arab nation... (Nasser, 1961)

The Nasser's designation of the Shah as an obstacle in the way of Pan-Arab nationalism was reciprocated by the Shah's sense of threat from Pan-Arab revisionism. The Nasser's attempt to unify the neighboring Arab countries under its dominion would have diminished Iran into a subordinate power status—a pronounced desire that had only reinforced the Shah's worry. A case in point was the preliminary unification agreement between Egypt and Iraq in 1963. For example, in a meeting with the US officials, the Shah particularly stressed "his concerns at the prospect of Nasser controlling Iraq with its eight hundred miles of land border (with Iran), but more importantly, the control of the Shatt-al-Arab and access to the Persian Gulf" if the unification became reality (Department of State, 1995). While the prospect of the unification of Iraq with the Pan-Arab Egypt soon fell apart, the Egypt's expansion into the failed state of Yemen had heightened the Shah's persistent worries into a new level. Describing the threat from the President Nasser's regional

design during 1960s, the **Shah** says "by 1960s, **Nasser** had already succeeded in fomenting dissension in the region...(and) I knew then that as Iran continued to grow and prosper, we would become an increasingly attractive prize for foreign predators of every ilk" (Pahlavi, 1980, 141). From this understanding and in accordance with its interests to safeguard regional stability, Shah's Iran decided to join anti-Egypt's balancing behavior in the failed state of Yemen.

Iran never disclosed information on the scope or type of its military involvement in Yemen. Thus, like other status quo powers, Iran opted to carry out its involvement in the war covertly. What is available of a limited data in this regard came either from Egypt or some third party. For example, in December 1963, Egyptian officials reported that "Iranian planes dropped weapon by parachute to the rebels in the areas of al-Jawf, Khilan, and Khema (areas in the north of the country)" (Al-Ahram, 1963, 1). Also, there is evidence that Iran used its territory as a transit for delivering arm shipments to the Royalists, particularly shipments from Israel. According to the arrangement, Israel shipped armed cargoes to Iran for repackaging to disguise the source of their origin before shipping them to their final destination in northern Yemen where the Royalist forces operated (Dorril, 2002, 695). Besides delivering arms, Iran also opened military camps on its territory jointly with Saudi Arabia to train Royalist fighters on the use of modern weapons and warfare tactics before sending them back to fight the Egyptian army in their country (Badeeb, 1993, 129).

CLIMAX OF THE POWER STRUGGLE

The Egyptian expansion and balancing behavior by status quo powers turned the civil war-ravaged Yemen into an epicenter for a regional power struggle. Having been counteracted with balancing intervention, the expanding Egypt ratcheted up its force by sending in more troops. According to President Nasser himself, by 1965, Egypt had at least 50 thousand soldiers in Yemen—a surge that aimed to break the stalemate (Nasser, 1966a). Meanwhile, determined to abort the Egypt's bid, the status quo powers of Saudi Arabia, Israel, and Iran continued to supply the Royalist insurgency with various military assistance. With sustained flow of assistance, the Royalists continued to inflect heavy casualties on

the Egyptian army. According to an Egyptian source in Yemen, the Egyptian death toll stood at around 20 thousands of soldiers by the fifth year of the war (Abu-Dhikra, 1977, 185).

Still, even with no any victory in sight, Nasser pressed on with his ambition; against the advice of his own military advisors. For example, in October 1963, Egyptian military commanders in Yemen conveyed to Nasser their concern over the high cost and low expectation of winning the war in Yemen in the face of relentless resistance by the regionally backed Royalists. However, Nasser turned down the recommendation by asserting "withdrawing our forces is not possible... It means the collapse of the Yemeni revolution... I think by our intervention in Yemen we have made up for the loss that was caused by the secession of Syria... We just cannot leave Yemen" (Abdul-Ghani, 2001, 31). It could only have been expected that Nasser only take further steps to defend his newly acquired military advance. A major evidence of this escalation was that in a bid to cut off the supply line from Saudi Arabia, Egypt started carrying out frequent aerial bombing strikes on Saudi border territory with an increasing frequency. However, the Egyptian attacks failed to force the Kingdom to cease arm supplies Royalist fighters.

While the war raged on, political solution was also being tried from time to time. Various settlement attempts were initiated, negotiated, and, at times, even signed, only to fall apart soon after. In every attempt, the same proposition was put on the table: termination of military aids for the **Royalists** in return for Egypt's military withdrawal. For the backers of the Royalists, any permanent termination of military assistance to the Royalists was strictly conditioned on a complete pullout of Egyptian forces, something that Egypt continuously declined to commit in one way or another.

The arrival of Egypt's military forces on its doorsteps was undoubtedly the major cause for the Saudi's insecurity and resultant balancing intervention. But also the power struggle began to assume an ideological dimension too. The conservative Kingdom's fear was only exacerbated by the progressive Egypt's launching of the secular Pan-Arab ideological crusade. To counter this Egyptian power of ideological appeal (a secular identity), the Kingdom started advocating the notion of Pan-Islamism. To be sure, since the early days of the conflict over Yemen, Saudi leadership tried to frame the Nasser's regional revisionism in terms of socialist or even communist terms. In a speech in Mecca in 1963, Faysal declared:

We believe neither in socialism nor in communism. We do not believe in any belief system that contradicts Islamic jurisprudence. We do not believe in any other doctrine except Islam. We do not interfere in the affairs of other to impose our belief system or doctrine on others. If they want socialism or whatever they choose of a belief system, it is their choice. It is up to Egyptians to decide if they accept it or not. This is not our business. But if they attempt to impose on us belief systems that contradict our religion and our morality, we say no, and emphatically. (Om el-Qura, 1963c, 1)

Now that Nasser with his Arab secular nationalism was on a crusade, the cause of modeling Islam was an ideological alternative to nationalism gained further momentum. In their meetings with Americans, Saudi officials were even more explicit in drawing the connection between the Yemeni conflict and the cause of anti-communism. They tried to persuade their American counterparts that with the escalating political development in Yemen the threat of the spread of communism in the area was real, and they presented Islam as "the strongest shield" to abort it (Department of State, 2000).

Still, it was a regional context that the Kingdom was the primary focus of the Kingdom. The Saudi's vision of an Islamic alliance proposition aimed at bringing about the unity of conservative monarchies with a shared interest in stability, combating revolutionary currents, if nothing more than as an ideational-moral force. Toward that end, it launched a diplomatic offense to "enhance the fraternal ties between the Kingdom and Arab and Islamic countries" (Om el-Qura, 1966, 1), essentially an inauguration of its campaign of popularizing its newly envisaged vision for establishing an Islamic conference—even if as an ideational structure, not necessarily military one. As a step toward that end, in December 1965, King Faisal visited Iran to introduce his vision to the secular Shah. During this visit, he delivered an elaborate speech in the Iranian National Assembly in which in addition to highlighting the close partnership between the two countries, he also emphasized the importance of Islam as a framework for cooperation. King Faisal stated:

If we look at the Arab nation and the Iranian nation, we see no disagreement. Both share the same goals and the same interests. Even more importantly, our Islamic faith unites us with many other nations... You Majesty, today more than ever, we are in need for cooperation and unity in order to preserve our religion, promote our nation (of Islam) and advance

our countries...Today, we are under attack from certain destabilizing and deviant forces and tendencies, and this makes it incumbent on us to reinforce our commitment to our religion and cooperation for the sake of our peoples and countries. (Om el-Qura, 1965, 4)

The visit met with some success. Saudi media announced that "the two kings agreed on the necessity of having Islamic countries to combine to address the problems, uphold their interests, and promote their relations for realizing the high principles of Islam... and agreed on the proposal issued previously for holding a conference of Islamic Umma (nation) to address the matters concerning Muslim countries in order to maintain their unity and interests" (Om el-Oura, 1965, 1). Thus, it seemed that the foundation was laid for an inter-state Islamic gathering. Indeed, under the Shah, the two monarchies cultivated bilateral close ties. To be sure, they still remained potential rivals; yet, a state of equilibrium between the major powers of the Gulf maintained that was also more or less buttressed by a sense of shared values and preferences: both were conservative regimes with pronounced anti-nationalism and socialism tendencies that had chosen to allocate their energies and resources of domestic societal developments. Saudi Arabia and Shah's Iran were basically natural candidates for an alliance at the period.

Turkey was another Muslim-majority country in the region that the Kingdom courted in the effort. Turkey had essentially stayed on the sideline of Middle Eastern power politics since the disintegration of the Ottoman Empire during the World War One. For a brief period when Egypt ruled Syria under the Pan-Arab federal state of the UAR, Turkey became a direct target of Nasser's Arabism. For, in its second conference in Cairo in February 1960, the UAR announced that the historically Arab-majority Iskenderun (or Hatay) in Turkey was an integral part of the Arab homeland and therefore ruled as "null and void" the result of the plebiscite held upon the Franco-Turkish agreement in 1937, which decided the status of the province as part of modern Turkey (Middle East Record, 1961, 513). However, by 1962 this threat of Pan-Arab revisionism had receded away from the Turkey's borders following the breakaway of Syria from the UAR. If anything, the retreat of the UAR from Turkey's southern border had only reinforced Turkey's long-term lack of interest in the regional power struggle. This neutral stance became evident during the King's visit to Ankara in late August 1966. For example, while the joint communiqué issued following the summit "emphasized economic, cultural, and social links between Turkey and Saudi Arabia, based on the moral links between them as well as their common interests" (İhsanoğlu, 1997, 99), no declaration was made on cooperation under the umbrella of the initiated Islamic conference. The reluctance of Turkey to join the Islamic identity-based alliance was expressed in what was missing in the statement. Thus, while the visit resulted in an upgrading of the diplomatic relations between the two regional powers, the push to enlist the support of one of the major Mulsim-majority powers in the region did not materialize, at least for now.

As it is commonly the case in assessing the influence of ideational factors on military-political equations, it is hard to gauge how much the Islamic initiative aided Saudi Arabia in its anti-Pan-Arab Egypt effort. One thing for sure is that the invoking religion (a fundamental component of public culture) was definitely a cultivation on the part of militarily and ideologically vulnerable Saudi Arabia for buttressing the legitimacy of its strategy, and, thereby, to function as an ideational counterweight against the most powerful and popular Pan-Arab state on the ideological front, besides military one. The advantage the Kingdom possessed in this regard was its status as the cultural heartland of Islam, which meant that it was endowed with the natural authority necessary to translate Islam from being merely a cultural system into an organizing principle of the form of Pan-Islamism as a protective ideology against that of the marching movement of Pan-Arabism, whose momentum had now reached the Kingdom's edge from south.

On its part, considering it was the target of this new religion-based alliance, Egypt condemned it as simply another plot being carried out by the conservative regimes in the region with the backing of Western powers against Pan-Arab revolution and liberation. President **Nasser** charged:

Now they are surrounding Arab countries with a new pact that disguises in religion as a cover. For Baghdad Pact they invented an Arabic name they called Baghdad Pact... they have named the new pact the Islamic conference or gathering... Whether it is Baghdad Pact or Islamic Alliance the goal is the same: to crush the Arab nationalist movement and the wishes of the Arabs... The Islamic Alliance is an imperialist alliance aiming to abort the liberation movements and to hinder social progress. The Islamic alliance is an alliance of conspiracy against the Arab peoples to subject them within western spheres of influence... Islamic alliance is a gathering

of reactionary forces collaborating with imperialism as the last defense in the face of the flow of the Arab revolutionary progressive movement in the Arab countries. (Nasser, 1966b)

For Saudi Arabia, running the risk of antagonizing the Pan-Arab giant and its widespread ideological followers in the region was required by the degree of urgency of thwarting the immediate threat, real or perceived, to its political independence, and probably territorial integrity as well. The reality of having Yemen dominated by the Pan-Arab Egypt was too close threat to yield to a compromise deal. The full pullout Egyptian troops remained the consistent demand of the Kingdom. Therefore, the cause was zero-sum outcome. In a conversation with the US officials, King Faysal pointed out, "no power on earth can stop this fighting; one side or other must prevail" (Department of State, 2000). Accordingly, the Kingdom, with the support of some allies, sustained its low-cost but efficient proxy fight against Nasser's threat with the constant dumping of weapons and money into anti-Egyptian Royalist insurgency. Therefore, the Kingdom enjoyed the advantage of enduring a long-term war while the Royalists gradually wore down Egyptian army with relentless guerilla warfare in the rugged terrains of the northern Yemen.

For the Pan-Arab Egypt, the cumulative material drain of its expansionist campaign was justified by the ambitiousness of its design, even in the face of the growing decline of its economy. As late as 1966, Nasser came out to renew its commitment to his military campaign in Yemen. "We are willing to stay in Yemen a year, two years, three years, four years, five years... and we are able to sustain sacrifice and shoulder the burden because we believe in the Arab people, in the Arab revolution, and in the oneness of the Arab struggle," he vowed (Nasser, 1966c). The gradual widening of its military-political investments it made virtually impossible for the Pan-Arab power to just give up and exit Yemen, especially the crushing failure of the collapse of the unification with Syria was just some five years old. Like a prophet of a new vision unwilling to concede to unfavorable reality, Nasser was ready for an adjustment of the operational tactics, but not the abandonment of the mission. Thus, he initiated a new operational plan of military engagement in preparation for a long-term war. In this respect, Nasser proposed "Long-Breath Strategy" according to which the size of the deployed forces would be reduced and the expenses cut down by concentrating troops only in specific areas of importance in order to sustain the capability for a long battle (Nasser, 1966c).

Eventually, the beginning of the end of the Egypt-Saudi power struggle over the failed state of Yemen came about not in the rugged terrains of Yemen itself but on the deserts of the Egyptian-Israeli border. In a lightning short-lasted air campaign in June 1967, the Israeli army took out nearly the entire Egyptian air force in a preemptive strike—in addition to capturing the Suez Canal, the Egypt's major source of national revenue. The military defeat marked the beginning of the end of Egypt's expansion into Yemen. Already having its army over-stretched into an attrition war of insurgency on foreign land, Egypt reached the point of military exhaustion. The Israeli strike was the last straw. For, with its loss of fighter planes, Egypt military practically became crippled, at least as far as the Yemeni war was concerned. In its Yemen campaign, Egypt relied heavily on air power to fight off the Royalists in the rugged terrains of the northern areas. "The air force is the real hero in Yemen. It was that force that contributed to lifting the siege on Sana'a, it was that force that helped to dismantle the bases of the Yemenis (Royalists) throughout Yemen," an Egyptian military officer estimated during the war (Abu-Dhikra, 1977, 107). Now that this force was essentially knocked out of operation, the war for the failed state of Yemen had become a lost cause for Egypt. As a result, the door for a political settlement to the Yemeni war opened again. During a meeting in August 1967, King Faysal and President Nasser reached what would be the final agreement to end the war. According to the preliminary agreement, a committee would be formed by representatives of three Arab states chosen by Saudi Arabia and Egypt for the purpose of: 1, overseeing the withdrawal of the Egyptian troops and the termination of the Saudi's military aids to the Royalist forces or any other Yemeni party; 2, enabling Yemeni (warring) parties to achieve stability, sovereignty and independence of the country; and 3, carrying out negotiations between Egypt and Saudi Arabia regarding the details of the process of building consensus between the Yemeni warring parties and removing the root causes of the war (Om el-Qura, 1967b, 1).

The key word of the agreement was the termination of the Saudi's military aids to the Royalist forces in return for the full withdrawal of the Egyptian military. The agreement was the exit strategy that Egypt needed to make a face-saving pullout from its inefficient and expensive war of Yemen. As a result, by March 1969, both powers fulfilled their end of the bargain with Egypt first pulling out its troops. Egyptian military left, and

the Saudi Arabia and other power ceased their military assistance for the Royalists.

In brief, the Yemeni failed state became an epicenter for regional balance power when the revisionist Egypt started expanding into it, which in turn induced the other regional powers leading by the status quo Saudi Arabia to take balancing operation in their effort to abort the attempt. With the withdrawal of the expansionist power, Yemen ceased to be a regional battlefield. The retreat of the regional powers from Yemen paved the way for the re-localization of the Yemeni civil war. Left alone, the Yemeni warring factions themselves played out the final episode of the war for controlling the Yemeni state—in not too long time. Having been cut off from their source of military assistance, the Royalists found themselves alone in the face of the overwhelming power of the Republican government in Sana'a. Eventually, the government crushed the insurgency and reestablished state control throughout the country.

REFERENCES

- Abdul-Ghani, M. (2001). Mudhakarat al-Jimsi... Harab October 1973. Qairo: Maktabat al-Usra.
- Abu-Dhikra, W. (1977). Asrar Harib al-Yemen. Dar al-Sahafa al-Masrya.
- Al-Ahram. (1963, December 30). Tairat Irania Talaqi al-Imdadat Li Qwat al-Murtazqa u al-Malakaeen fi al-Yemen: al-Hikuamat al-Yemenia Tua'alan ina Tairata Iranian alqat Asliha bi al-Midhalat li al-Mutamarideen fi Manatiq al-Jawf u Kholan u Al-Khema. *Al-Ahram*.
- Al-Baydani, A. R. (1962). Asrar Al-Yemen. Al-Thawra.
- Al-Baydani, A. R. (1984). Azamat alaimat al-Arabia and Thawrat al-Yemen. Al-Maktab al-Masrya al-Haditha.
- Al-Irayani, A.-R. Y. (2013a). Mudhkarat President al-Qazdhi Abdul-Rahman al-Irayanii 1962–1967 (Vol. 1). Al-Hayat al-Masrya al-Amma Lil-Kitab.
- Al-Irayani, A.-R. Y. (2013b). Mudhkarat President al-Qazdhi Abdul-Rahman al-Irayanii 1962–1967 (Vol. 2). Al-Hayat al-Masrya al-Amma Lil-Kitab.
- Badeeb, S. M. (1993). Saudi-Iranian Relations; 1932–1982. Center for Arab and Iranian Studies.
- Department of State. (1995). Foreign Relations of the United States, 1961–1963, Near East (N. J. Noring, & G. W. LaFantasie, Eds., Vol. 18). Washington: United States Government Printing Office. Preprint retrieved from https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1961-63v18
- Department of State. (2000). Foreign Relations of the United States, 1964–1968, Near East Region; Arabian Peninsula (N. Davis Howland, & D. S. Patterson, Eds., Vol. 21). Washington: United States Government Printing

- Office. Preprint retrieved from https://history.state.gov/historicaldocum ents/frus1964-68v21
- Dorril, S. (2002). M16: Inside the Covert World of Her Majesty's Secret Intelligence Service. Touchstone Book.
- İhsanoğlu, E. (1997). Turkey in the Organisation of the Islamic Conference: An Overview. Insight Turkey, 7, 93-112.
- Jewish Virtual Library (1957). David Ben-Gurion: Address to Knesset on the Results of Sinai Campaign. Jewishvirtuallibrary. Retrieved June 17, 2018, from https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/ben-gurion-address-to-kne sset-on-the-results-of-sinai-campaign-march-1957
- Khalil, General Abdul M. (1990). Fi Qalb al-Maa'araka: Istratigyat Aa'adad al-Ma'araka. Qairo: Al-Maktaba al-Akadimya
- Liran, M., & Zuchbaya, M. A. (2018). Operation Gravy and Porcupine: Parachuting weapons and equipment in Yemen 1964-1966. Maarachot Magazine, 479, 38-45.
- Melman, Y. (2008, October 20). Our Man in Sanaa: Ex-Yemen President Was Once Trainee Rabbi. Haaretz. https://www.haaretz.com/1.5047882
- Middle East Journal. (1958). Developments of the Quarter: Comment and Chronology. Middle East Journal, 12(2), 166-194.
- Middle East Journal. (1959). Developments of the Quarter: Comment and Chronology. Middle East Journal, 13(4), 422-443.
- Middle East Journal. (1962). Chronology December 16, 1961-March 15, 1962. Middle East Journal, 16(2), 184-214.
- Middle East Journal. (1963). Chronology September 16, 1962-March 15, 1963. Middle East Journal, 17(1/2), 104-143.
- Middle East Record. (1961). No Title. The Middle East Record 2. Tel Aviv University.
- Naji, S. (1988). Tarikh al-Askari li al-Yemen 1839-1967 (Vol. 2). Beirut: Dar
- Nasser, J. (1961). Khitab al-Rais Jamal Abdul-Nasser fi al-Etihad al-Ishtraki bi Munasabat Eid al-Thawra al-Thalitha A'ashra. Nasser. Retrieved May 11, 2019, from http://www.nasser.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SPCH-1129-ar
- Nasser, J. (1963). Kalimat al-Rais Jamal Abdul-Nasser fi al-Askandaria bi Munasabat Istiqbal al-Jinud al-Aideen min al-Yemen. Nasser. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from http://www.nasser.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SPCH-105 5-ar
- Nasser, J. (1964a). Kalimat al-Rais Jamal Abdul-Nasser bi Maydan al-Tahrir bi Sana'a. Mauaqia'a al-Rasmi li al-Rais Jamal Abdul-Nasser. Nasser. Retrieved May 13, 2018, from http://www.nasser.org/TextViewer.aspx?Tex tID=SPCH-1074-ar

- Nasser, J. (1964b). Khitab al-Rais Jamal Abdul-Nasser bi al-Mautamar al-Sha'abi min Maydan al-Hurya bi Sana'a. *Nasser*. Retrieved June 17, 2019, from http://www.nasser.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SPCH-1075-ar
- Nasser, J. (1966a). Khitab al-Rais Jamal Abdul-Nasser bi Munasabat Eid al-A'amal min al-Mihalat al-Kubra. *Nasser*. Retrieved June 10, 2019, from http://www.nasser.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SPCH-1163-ar
- Nasser, J. (1966b). Khitab al-Rais Jamal Abdul-Nasser fi Muatamar al-Eitihad al-Ishtraki bi al-Swiss bi Munasabat Eidha al-Qawmi. *Nasser*. Retrieved June 03, 2019, from http://www.nasser.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SPCH-116 1-ar
- Nasser, J. (1966c). Khitab al-Rais Jamal abdul-Nasser min Jamia'at al-Qahira Bi Munasabat Eid al-Wahda. *Nasser Bibalex*. Retrieved June 09, 2019, from nas ser.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SPCH-1159-ar
- Om el-Qura. (1962a, October 12). Nas Mudhakarat al-Ihtijaj alti Ba'athaha Wazarat al-Kharijia al-Saudia ela Safarat al-Jimuhuryat al-Arabia al-Mutahida. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1962b, October 26). Simu al-Ameer Faysal al-Muadham Yatahadath fi Muatamarin Sahafi Oqida fi Beirut a'an al-Qadhaya al-Arabia u Syasat alati Satatabiuha al-Hukuma. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qora. (1962c, November 16). Al-Sha'ab al-Saudi Yahtafil bi Yum al-Dhikra: Jalalat el-Malik el-Muadham Yuajih Khitaban ela al-Sha'ab fi Hadhi al-Munasaba al-Kubra. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1963a, January 11). Risalatan Mutabadilatan bin Fakhamat al-Rais John Kennedy u Hadhrat Sahib al-Simu al-Ameer Faysal Wali al-Ahid u Rais Majlis u Wazeer al-Kharijia al-Mua'adham. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1963b, January 18). Istinaf al-Elaqat al-Diblomasya Ma'a al-Mamlakat al-Mutahida al-Baritania. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1963c, February 01). Faysal Yaqul li Malain alti Ajtama'at fi al-Mihrajan al-Sha'abi aldhi Aqamathu al-A'asima al-Muqadasa: Nahnu Lasna Miman Yatabia'a al-Dia'aya u al-Shia'arat. Lakinna Adha Qulna Fa'a'lna. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1963d, April 26). Faysal Yaqul li al-Sha'ab fi Jeddah: Qaumia al-Arabia Laisat Madhaban u Liasat Mabdain u Laisat Aqidataun, u Inama Hi Jins u Dam u Lugha u Maulud. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1965, December 17). Jalalat al-Malik Yasl ela al-Riyadh ba'ada Intiha Zyaratihi al-Iran and al-Kuwait. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1966, September 02). Turkya Hikumat u Sha'ab Turahib Bi Jalalat Faysal al-Muadham: Fakhamat Rais Jawdat Sunai ela Ras al-Wafd al-Rasmi u al-Sha'abi alati Qadamat li Istiqbal Jalalatihi bi al-Matar: Khitabat Tarikhia Ra'aia u Hafalat Takrimia Kubra bi Hadhi al-Munasaba. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1967a, February 10). Jalalat al-Faysal al-Muadham Yalan fi Muqabalat TV Intihaj al-Mamlakat Li Syasat al-Sabr u Tahmul Lidara al-Sidam bin

al-Ikhwat Al-Arab: Inana ka ay Dawlatin fi al-Alam Nudafi'a a'an Anfusana Tijah ay Khatarin Yhadid Biladuna. Om el-Qura.

Om el-Qura. (1967b, September 08). Al-Sha'ab al-Saudi Yakhruj li Istikbal al-Faysal Qadimun min al-Khartoum: Khitam Muatamar al-Qima al-Arabia al-Rabia u Sidoor Bayan Mushtarak a'an Nataij al-Liqa al-Akhawi al-Kabeer: Taqhid al-Saf al-Arabi li Muaqwamat al-Iidwan al-Israeli ala al-Arabia u Istirja al-Haq al-Muqadas li Sha'ab Falastin fi Watanihi. Om el-Qura.

Pahlavi, M. R. (1980). Answer to History. Stein & Day Pub.



CHAPTER 4

Lebanon (1975–1989): From Consensus Democracy to Communal War

COMMUNAL DISCONTENT AND WAR

In a country in which its levers of powers are strictly split based on the respective ratio of population size of each of its comprising cultural-social communities, the stability, or even the very survival, of its governing structure is contingent on the in/flexibility and in/variability of those demographic ratios and also on the creativity and tendency of the political elite to continually adjust the governing system and/or social relations among the communities in order to accommodate the changes. Otherwise, the domestic order might ultimately collapse under the strain of a combination of social changes and political tensions. This is what happened in Lebanon in mid-1970s.

The Lebanese civil war grew out of the cumulative impact of brewing communal tension and chronic political instability that the country had experienced for years—a recipe for national implosion which was only further fed by the arrival of external groups. In a multi-communal country where the major holdings of power are allocated based on the numeric size of each community within the national population, an increase in the relative size of a community tends to cause threat perception in the other communities. The communal worries might eventually erode national peace if some assurance mechanism is not advanced to address the concerns of the declined community. This was the case of the relationship between Christians and Muslims in pre-civil war Lebanon.

The evidence of the long-brewing communal tension between Christians and Muslims over their respective population weight is reflected in the lack of ability or willingness on the part of the government to hold a national census. This left the census of 1932, which was held under the French mandate, the only population data to rely on in allocating government powers among the communal component (Wenger & Denney, 1990, 23–25). The census had been used as the foundation of creating a communal balance within the state. Formulated in an agreement known as the National Pact of 1943, which was an unwritten agreement worked out by the political leaders of Christians and Muslims, the consensus had laid down a workable custom for a power-sharing system according to which the presidency went to the Christians, the premiership to the Sunni Muslims, and the less influential position of the speakership to the Shia Muslim. In this sense, a political system of consociational democracy was put in place.

However, the shift of relations between the communities internally and the growing presence of outside groups began to strain the already fragile domestic order in the country. The growth of the Muslim population relative to the Christians engendered destabilizing political force. For one, Muslim leaders began calling for a remaking of the power allocation by increasing their power share within the state institutions in order to proportionately adjust for the relative growth in the size of their constituency. The demand was resisted by Christian leaders who vetoed any move to carry out amendments in the power distribution arrangement.

This domestic communal contention was compounded by external influence over the Lebanese state. In the age of **Pan-Arabism** and socialism of the 1960s and 1970s, the culturally and ideologically variegated Lebanon found itself in the face of an additional fault line. One of the divisive questions was whether Lebanon should align itself with the Arab nationalist camp as many Lebanese Arab Muslims advocated, or pursue an independent path based on its own status as a multi-ethnic country as many Lebanese Christians insisted. Therefore, throughout 1950s–1960s, occasionally political disagreements boiled over into armed conflict between proponents of **Pan-Arabism** and its opponents. During the 1950s, for example, fueled by interference by regional Pan-Arab forces, armed clashes broke out between the government security forces and Arab militant groups in various areas, which prompted Lebanese President, a Christian, to send a protest memorandum to the UN against

the Pan-Arab Egypt for interfering in his country through supporting local militia groups (Middle East Journal, 1959, 307). Still, in spite of persistent communal-political tensions from within and constant pressure from without, Lebanon managed to preserve its relative peace under the National Pact for some two more decades.

By the early 1970s, a new and more destabilizing force entered the politics of the already fragile state of Lebanon, which would re-ignite the old source of communal tension by abruptly impacting the delicate Christian-Muslim demographic balance: the influx of Palestinian refugees. Refugee movements typically burden their host countries in various economic and socio-political aspects. The impact of the flow of refugees on ethnic composition and communal demographic balances of host countries is not an uncommon source of political instability (Lambach, 2007, 42). But when this occurred in a country with highly tense inter-communal relations over the demographic size of each community within the national population, the result could be deadly. By mid-1970s, hundreds of thousands of Arab Muslims had relocated to Lebanon and brought with them fear to the diminishing Christian community.

As if the country had not had enough domestic fault-lines, the Palestinian Liberation Movement (PLO) also relocated its fighters to the country in accordance with the Cairo Agreement of 1970 which worked out by some Arab leaders (Middle East Journal, 1970, 61). Thus, the Palestinian relocation inserted a doubly destabilizing element into Lebanon. While the coming of the civilian refugees created the fear of demographic upset in favor of the Arab-Muslim community, the PLO brought the force of Arab nationalism right into Lebanon, given its tight Pan-Arab connections. With this development, the worry over having the state brought under the dominion of Pan-Arabism deepened among the already discontented non-Arab Lebanese communities, mainly the Christians. The Lebanese nationalists and rightist groups such as Christian Phalangists were in particular considered the development a violation of the sovereignty of the Lebanese state and a threat to its economic resources (MERIP Reports, 1975, 30-32). As the Lebanese government failed to renounce the Cairo Agreement by removing the PLO from the country, the nationalist and rightist groups, such as the Kataeb militant movement, decided to take the matter of confronting the threat into their own hands by waging armed attacks against the PLO and its Lebanese allies of socialist and Islamist forces. By spring 1975, Lebanon was on the brink of an all-out civil war.

The Lebanese civil war did not start as a result of a single incident occurring at a specific time or place. Instead, it slowly grew out of a series of isolated but recurring incidents of violence. Before spring 1975, sporadic violent clashes continued to occur in various areas. However, one major violent incident that would mark the first major push for the yearslong war was attacks by the Rightist Christian militias in early 1975 on Palestinian refugees. In April 1975, the Kataeb militiamen killed scores Palestinians and Lebanese citizens in a rally in a suburb of Beirut, then opened fire on the dispatched ambulances that arrived on the scene to pick up the victims. This incident provoked quick retaliation from the PLO and its local allies. According to some estimate, several days of fighting caused hundreds of casualties in the capital (MERIP Reports, 1975, 30-32). Like a wildfire, the fighting began to spread beyond the capital city. After months of fighting, the Lebanese leaders formed a peace committee for national dialogue with the participation of 20 political figures representing various communal and political components of the country. Several months of talks, however, failed to restore peace as the committee broke up as fighting continued to spread throughout the country particularly in Beirut and its suburbs.

Moreover, the fire of the civil war engulfed the army units too. Disobedience and defection began to disintegrate the last remaining national institution as soldiers, particularly of Muslim background left their positions to join forces led by low-ranked officers of Arabs and Muslims against their mainly Christian superiors. In some other cases, the soldiers deserted the national army to join their communal militia forces. In one case, the commander of the Beirut military garrison rebelled and imposed military rule in the capital, demanded the resignations of the government, and declared the state of emergency in the country (Middle East Journal, 1976a, 432). He was never able to establish any national control; yet the move demonstrated the irreversible disintegration of the army. With the disintegration of the army, the authority of the national government further crumbled and gave way to the militia forces—ever-changing and spreading armed factions of various communal, ideological, and regional inclinations and connections.

Like other civil wars, the Lebanese war produced its own dynamics. Myriad militia forces emerged here and there at various points of the war, some old ones either splintered or forced out, new ones popped up to replace or rival the old ones, and within all these armed volatility, alignment, and realignment of forces never stopped. In the initial days of

the war, two main warring camps, the Lebanese Forces and **the South Lebanon Army** led by the Christian **Phalangists** and Lebanese nationalists on the one hand and the Lebanese National Front led by the Arab nationalists and Leftists including the **PLO**, run the course of the war. As the war continued to evolve, other militia groups emerged such as the secular Amal Movement and the **Hezbollah** (the Party of God). Thus, the armed struggle for these forces brought down the Lebanese state into state failure, and the country was about to become another focal point of regional power struggle.

EXPANSION INTO LEBANON

The first regional power that intervened in Lebanon was the Ba'athist Syria. The Lebanese powerful neighbor did not wait long before it conducted expansionist intervention by rolling troops across the border into the war-engulfed neighbor. Syria used the urgency of restoring peace to its neighboring failed state as a pretext of its military deployment. However, as the events unfolded, it became clear that the objective of the intervention was far more ambitious than simply restoring peace to the country and leaving it in the hands of its people. With incrementally stationing tens of thousands of troops and security personnel in the country, Syria would lay the stage for exerting control over the Lebanese state, domestically but also externally, for decades to come.

The intervention marked a new turn in the relations between the two countries. Historically, the relations between the two countries remained largely dormant, conflictual, and at times cordial. After all, Syria itself had been experiencing chronic domestic turmoil during 1950s-1960s due to repeated military coups and counter-coups which effectively debilitated the Syrian state from within and prevented it from projecting any impactful power regionally. It was not until the rise of Hafiz al-Assad to power in 1970 that the state began to constitute stable domestic governance and thereby advance its regional strategy. The first country that closely received the effect of this Syria's thrust into regional power status was its smaller and weaker—Lebanon. In view of this development across its border, Lebanon felt the necessity for constructing a cordial relationship with Syria. Perhaps the event that signified this urgency most was a collective visit by the entire heads of the Lebanese government (the president, prime minister, and the speaker, foreign minister, and army chief) in March 1971 to Syria to meet with President al-Assad who had gradually resorted order to his country. Initially, it seemed that the two countries had laid the foundation of neighborly ties. However, soon the prospects hit stumbling blocks; in particular, the rising tension over armed confrontation between the Lebanese army and PLO militias in 1973, as Lebanese authorities tried to restrict the activities of the militias in the country. Since its move to Lebanon in early 1970s, the PLO had been using Lebanese southern region as a launching-pad for conducting military raids into Israeli territory. As every attack was followed by further retaliatory response from the Israeli army, the Lebanese government decided to deploy force to end the situation by removing the militants from its territory—a step that Syria strongly opposed.

As an expression of its discontent, Syria shut down its border with Lebanon conditioning its reopening on the cessation attacks by the Lebanese military on the PLO positions in southern Lebanon. The Syria's border closure was as much an act of its protest to the Lebanese policies as an evidence of its failure to impose its policy preferences on its smaller neighbor. Asked about the closing of the border with Lebanon al-Assad reminded, "Historically there have been special ties between Lebanon and Syria that no ruler in Lebanon or Syria can disregard it; anyone that overlooks the eternal ties would harm the interests of the Arab nation in the two countries and its history" (al-Assad, 1971). Clearly, within the Assad's political design, Lebanon was considered just as another geographic piece of land envisaged by Pan-Arabism. As mentioned above, Lebanon had been targeted by Pan-Arab tendency in the recent past, mainly from the Nasser's Egypt. Now, as the self-designated barrier of Pan-Arab mission, Syria perpetuated that ambition toward Lebanon. However, Pan-Arabism had always met with rejection from large segments of Lebanese, particularly the leading non-Arab Christian population who desired to keep the country as a neutral state, out of the orbit of Arab nationalism. That was prior to the outbreak of the civil war in 1975 when the Lebanese government was still able to say no to the Syrian government. However, now that it had increasingly declined into state failure, Lebanon was about to lose its ability to exercise its independence as a sovereign state.

Therefore, the outbreak of civil war in Lebanon presented Syria with an auspicious occasion to extend its control inot the country through direct military intervnetion. It is officially unclear when exactly Syria initiated the intervention. Yet, according to some Lebanese source, by April 1976 Syria had poured as many as 6000 troops equiped with heavy weaponry into its civil war-engulfed neighbor (al-Ahram, 1976b, 1)—a

figure which was soon to jump up by thousands. Indeed, it was a measure of Syria's rapid military ground gain that President al-Assad publically boasted that the Syrian army had established "total freedom of movement" over the Lebanese territory (Middle East Journal, 1976a, 434). Although declaring "total freedom of movement" in the situation of an ever-shifting and multi-frontline civil war sounds like an overestimation of power influence, the statement showed the scope of ambition of the Ba'athist Syria.

Although in public Syria justified its intervention on the ground of restoring peace, its troops soon became active participants in the war, on this or that warring party depending on which side opposed or supported its expansionist bid over the country. This event explains the reason why Syrian troops engaged in fighting with almost every single armed militia group in the course of the war at some point and to some degree. Initially, Syrian military backed the overwhelmed Christian forces against Lebanese-Palestinian progressive forces who opposed the Syrian intervention. Later, the line of alignment shifted. As the Syrian troops began spreading their presence to various parts of the country, the Lebanese nationalist forces of Christian Phalangist forces began turning on the Syrian occupying troops. In summer of 1976, fighting erupted between Christian militias and Syrian military which continued through 1978 with Beirut becoming its major battlefield. In an attempt to subdue the resistance forces, the Syrian forces heavily pounded the Christian population quarters in the city for weeks with an "indiscriminate shelling" according to Phalanges leaders (Middle East Journal, 1978, 464). The fighting became so devastating that ironically it was the Lebanese army that had to mediate to break ceasefire between the Syrian army from the Christian forces (al-Ahram, 1978, 1).

Now with its near total military control of the country, Syria was closer than ever to revive its "the Greater Syria" ambition. The idea of "the Greater Syria" is based on the belief that "throughout history, Syria and Lebanon have been one country and one people" but the Western powers divided it into two separate countries when they cut off Lebanon from its historical geographic motherland of today's Syria (Dawisha, 1984, 229). Officially, Syria did not invoke that old-held notion, at least not directly. Instead, the Syria leadership began to popularize some modified version of it: "the special relations between Syria and Lebanon (given that) historically, Syrians and Lebanese were one country and one people, having the real common interests and common security between them" between

them, al-Assad emphasized (al-Assad, 1976). Still more telling, Syria never officially accepted Lebanon as an independent state. Syria's unwillingness to grant recognition to its smaller neighbor was evident, for example, in the fact that it never opened an embassy in Lebanon. Therefore, it was not surprising that the President al-Assad was not ready to visit Lebanon on any official footing. The only time during his three-decade reign that he ever crossed the border into Lebanon was to hold a brief meeting with his Lebanese counterpart in a Lebanese village just across the border. He later reflected that his trip was like "going from one town to another within a single country" (Gambill, 2002). In brief, now with tens of thousands of troops on the territory of the failed state of Lebanon, Syria had seized upon a rare opportunity to reclaim the country, at least practically, by effectively bringing it under its military rule.

Expansion of Another Revisionist Power

The Ba'athist Syria was not the only revisionist power that expanded into the failed state of Lebanon. By 1979, another regional power had just turned revisionist: the post-1979 Revolution Iran. Since his ascension to power following the revolution the 1979 revolution, Imam Khomeini aimed to spread the Iran's version of Islamic ideals had become the driving motto of the new Republic's regional design. The new Iranian leadership believed that the crises inflecting Muslim countries were caused by the existing form of governance and relations of power. The solution would be the adoption of the Iranian version of Islamic form of government, which Iran was ready to carry out. As discussed in Chapter two, by 1979, Iran had turned a revisionist power bent on exporting its version of Islamic government, albeit according to Shia interpretation, to other countries. As a practical translation of its revisionist strategy, Iran started a campaign of spawning and sponsoring militant movements in other countries. In particular countries with sizable Shia population became the primary targets for Iranian revolutionary operatives who sought to form local militant organizations as foundational armed proxies or constituencies of Iran.

A failed state with demographically sizable but politically-economically marginalized Shia population, Lebanon represented an ideal spot that suited Iran's push to start to try its grand strategy. Iran would tap into the Lebanese Shia collective deprivation and marginalization but growing population to establish a power base in the country. By 1975, when the

Lebanese civil war started, some militia formation had already formed within the Shia community in the country. Prominent was the secular militant group of **the Amal Movement**. The movement had allied with Syria in the war against anti-Syrian Lebanese forces of the nationalist and rightist groups. To extend its reach to Lebanon, Iran needed to form its own ally force in there that would subscribe to its Shia theocratic ideology. For this purpose, as early as late 1979, Iranian revolutionary fighters arrived in Lebanon. The urgency of Iran's bid to establish a foothold in the country was evident in the volume and speed of its deployment of forces. There is not much data on the specifics of Iran's expansionist intervention, especially during that early period. However, the deployment including through air reached an alarming extent that prompted Lebanese authorities to shut down Lebanese airspace to Iranian planes to block the Iran's stream of fighters (Middle East Journal, 1980, 173).

The shutdown of the Lebanese airspace to its air travel forced Iran to look for alternative route in order to continue its military deployment into the war-torn Lebanon. For this purpose, after some negotiations in June 1982, Iran succeeded in securing permission from the Syrian government to deploy some additional 1200 revolutionary guard officers in Beqaa Valley in Lebanese-Syrian border area (Europa Publications, 1993, 121). Given the covert nature of its intervention, the precise size of the Iranian total forces in Lebanon remained unknown. However, by 1984, according to some estimates, Iran had deployed around 2000-3000 of revolutionary operatives into Lebanon during this period (Friedman, 1984). Out of this Iran's military deployment, Hezbollah came into existence with a rapid growing military assertiveness. By 1982, Iran-backed Hezbollah became an influential armed player in the Lebanese civil war, waging its own fight for power and territory. First, the "Iranian volunteers" (as they were initially called) started fighting with Lebanese militia forces such as Progressive Socialist Party and its affiliates (Middle East Journal, 1982, 577). But as it grew in force, the Shia militants started attacking Lebanese soldiers and its barracks and government locations in cities, primarily in Baalbek region (Middle East Journal, 1983a, 249). The attacks demonstrated the growth of the pro-Iran forces into considerable fighting force. Thus, Iran's bid for expanding power into the failed state of Lebanon effectively came to fruition. The rapid rise of Hezbollah alarmed Lebanese parties. The development prompted the Syria-backed Lebanese government to break its diplomatic ties with Iran in November 1983 due to Iran's "interfering in Lebanon's internal affairs..." (Middle

East Journal, 1984a, 299). However, the diplomatic breakup did not deter the revolutionary Iran from furthering its power expansion into Lebanon. With its continuous supply of military aids and political support, Iran brought up Hezbollah militias into the most organized and powerful non-state militant force in Lebanon.

BALANCING AGAINST EXPANSION INTO LEBANON

The status quo powers of the period reacted in different ways to the expansion into the failed state of Lebanon. To begin with, Lebanon was the first test ground for Post-Nasser Egypt's grand strategy of status quoism that Sadat had inaugurated. Since the early days of the Syrian intervention in Lebanon, Egypt warned of the use of the Lebanese domestic crisis by regional powers. In this regard, President Sadat was clear about the position of Egypt. "My position frankly is that I do not want interfere in the Lebanese domestic affairs, and hope that others abstained from intervening, but I know some Arab country has already intervened and I condemn it because what is going on in Lebanon is a Lebanese domestic matter and should be left for Lebanon itself to deal with" (Sadat, 1976). Egypt became particularly vocal in its opposition to external intervention as Syria increased its military presence in Lebanon. Therefore, Sadat called for the end of the ongoing Syrian unilateral intervention, reiterating "our policy is that: take your hands out of Lebanon,... whether it is Arabs or non-Arabs, the Ba'ath Party or any other party... I propose, instead, that we Arab states through a collective Arab force go there to bring about ceasefire and defuse the conflict" (al-Ahram, 1976a, 3). The Egypt's effort resulted in an Arab League meeting held in Cairo in October 1976 during which the agreement was made to deploy an Arab peace force to Lebanon, in addition to the provision of financial resources for peace operations and reconstruction of the country.

However, even when the peace contingency force (called the Arab Deterrent Forces) was formed, Egypt declined to contribute with its share of military personnel. Indeed, it was a testimony to Sadat's Egypt strategic shift away from Pan-Arab revisionism that it practically obtained from intervening in now the failed state of Lebanon, while during the Nasser's era the still functioning Lebanon was a major target of Pan-Arab forces in the struggle against "imperialism".

The status quo Saudi Arabia was also involved in the Lebanese civil war. When the war first broke out, the Kingdom called on the neighboring countries to act "to stop the bloodshed and exercise restraint and act with wisdom toward the emerging conflict" (Om el-Qura, 1976, 1). Beyond rhetoric, as Syrian military rolled over into Lebanon, the Kingdom hosted an Arab League summit in 1976 to discuss the developing crisis in Lebanon. The meeting, which finalized the procedures of deploying a peace force into Lebanon, outlined a plan for "the provision of necessary financial aids in order to help removing the sources of the ongoing armed conflict...," with substantial contribution from the Kingdom (Om el-Qura, 1976, 1). Following the resolution, the Kingdom dispatched its own share in the contingency force. Although the exact size of the Saudi military participation remains unknown, it was estimated to be around some hundred troops (Middle East Journal, 1976b, 531). This is in addition to its continuous financial aids to the Lebanese government. Numbering several thousand troops aiming to perate as a backup force for the fragmented Lebanese army to regain control over the country, the operation of the Arab Deterrent Force tried to remove the reason for regional expansion into the war-torn Lebanon. However, after less than two years, the mission failed to accomplish its stated purpose as the civil war escalated following Syrian military attacks on the Christian town. The Arab League-backed Arab Deterrence Forces pulled out of Lebanon, leaving it for other regional powers to fight it out.

The other two non-Arab status quo powers, Shah's Iran and Turkey, effectively adopted a non-involvement stance toward the civil war of Lebanon. While Turkey's position was a forgone conclusion given its long-standing non-involvement strategy in the regional affairs of the Middle East, the possibility of an intervention by Shah's Iran seemed to be a realistic prospect. As mentioned above, not only was there a numerically sizable and politically marginalized Shia community in Lebanon, which increasingly became a major party to the war, particularly following the emergence of the militant Amal Movement. Therefore, the Shiamajority Iran possessed a potential source for local alliance and influence in Lebanon if it chose to be involved in the domestic power struggle in the country. However, Iran abstained from interference in Lebanon. In fact, there is no evidence to indicate such a move by Shah's Iran. For example, in his book Answer to History (Pahlavi, 1980), in which he provides a broad overview of the Iran's relations with the regional countries during the period, the Shah does not mention Iranian-Lebanese or Iran-Syrian relations even in a single sentence. This Iran's non-involvement stance toward the failed state of Lebanon continued to the end of the Shah's reign.

The neighboring Israel came out as the most assertive among the status quo powers conducting balancing intervention into Lebanon. It is true that Israeli security concerns over Lebanon did not exactly start with the Syrian expansion in the country. At least since 1970 the anti-Israel PLO militants had obtained permission under the then Nasser's Egypt-sponsored Cairo Agreement to use southern Lebanon areas as a launching pad for its armed operations against Israel across the border. The development had caused persistent tension between the two countries. Israel warned its neighbor that it was "under an obligation to respect the independence and security of Israel and prevent any attack made from her territory on Israeli citizens or territory" (Middle East Journal, 1970, 61). Other times it matched its protest with a measure of military operations.

Now, however, the failure of the state of Lebanon and the subsequent Syrian expansion into it further heightened the Israel's sense of insecurity from its northern neighbor. Since the outset of the expansion, Israel drew its security red-line on the matter. In April 1976, for example, Israeli Premier Yitzhak **Rabin** warned Syria against overstepping "a definite red line" in Lebanon (Middle East Journal, 1976a, 434). For one, Israel always suspected that Syria's purpose in Lebanon was more ambitious than peace-making. It considered the intervention as no less than a covert act of domination. In this respect, then Israeli Defense Minister clearly expressed the position of his country on the matter:

They have turned Lebanon into a land of lawlessness, a centre for unbridled terrorism directed against Israel. However - not only terrorists, but other countries as well and Syria in particular, harbor covetous designs on Lebanon, purportedly out of anxiety over Lebanon's fate, an anxiety which could have been alleviated by moving the terrorists and their bases out of Lebanon proper - they are trying to obtain her consent to dispatch expeditionary forces of their own in order to take up positions on her territory... It must be remembered that Syria has always entertained expansionist intentions... (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1975)

To the Israeli government, the consequence of the looming threat of a Syria-dominated Lebanon for Israel was clear-cut. "Should the Syrians take over Lebanon," Begin warned, "we would be faced with a pincer

movement by the Syrians, both from Syria proper and from the other side" (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1975). To thwart the rising threat, therefore, Israel decided to take countermeasures. In September 1977, Israeli military rolled over into Lebanon with the stated purpose of establishing "free Lebanon" in the southern region under the control of militias of the Lebanese Force (Middle East Journal, 1979, 358). Israel demanded "a return to the status quo," reiterating its red-line that it would not allow Syria to "take over Lebanon" (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1977). As a step in that pursuit, Israel began building up alliances with local armed parties inside Lebanon. The prominent among them was the militia formation of the Southern Lebanon Army—a predominantly Christian with a minority Shia Muslims within its ranks—led by General Sa'ad Haddad. A Lebanese nationalist, Haddad represented the political orientation within Lebanon prevalent among the country's Christian population that sought to keep the country out of the orbit of Arab nationalism and its forces. For this cause, his forces had been waging armed resistance against the Syrian military presence in the country for years. Forced out of the Lebanese proper by the Syrian army, Haddad retreated to the south of the Israeli-Lebanese borders where he proclaimed independence of his state of free Lebanon in 1979 under the protection of his forces now known as the South Lebanon Army.

Conveniently, therefore, Israel found in the Haddad militia forces a military partner to counteract Syrians, as well as the Palestinian PLO, in Lebanon. As early as 1977, reports came to the surface revealing Israel's covert arms supplies for the militias. Although the Israeli government never disclosed the details of the assistance, it later recognized that it indeed had been sending military supplies. "We help them militarily... It shouldn't be a secret... Without our military help the Christian minority would have long ago they would have been wiped out totally," Israeli prime minister disclosed (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1977). As part of this Israeli-Lebanese Christian alignment, the Israeli army enabled the Haddad's forces to carve out a strip of area of control in the south, which was also to serve as a security zone for Israel, before it pulled out its troops during an incursion in 1978. The enclave, where General Haddad announced his secessionist state, was gradually fortified with continuous Israeli assistance into a permanent buffer zone between Israel and the Syria-dominated Lebanon. However, the measure proved insufficient to check Syria's thrust into turning Lebanon.

The Syria's constant pounding of Christian forces in Beirut and in Zahle of the Begaa Valley from the air would soon draw in the Israeli army into Lebanon again—the event represented a textbook case of chain reaction that escalated into a short but almost an all-out war between the two adversaries. Although it had more or less resigned to the reality of Syrian military intervention into Lebanon, Israel strove to block Syria from developing its expansion into hegemony over its neighboring failed state—the survival of the anti-Syrian Christian forces was the key in this Israel's endeavor. During spring 1981, recurring clashes between Israeli and Syrian air forces over Lebanon resulted in Syria's losing a number of aircrafts during the engagement with Christian forces. Meanwhile, Israeli authorities kept warning Syrian army of the Israeli red-line in Lebanon, designated as protecting Lebanese Christian forces. Israeli defense ministry declared, "We have made it clear many times that we have a commitment to the Christians and that we will not allow them to be annihilated. The State of Israel has made it clear and will make it clear once again that there shall be no Syrian areal activity in Lebanese skies" (Shipler, 1981).

However, undeterred and determined to consolidate its selfproclaimed hand freedom over Lebanon, Syria sought to neutralize the Israel's balancing intervention from the air. To this end, it started deploying surface-to-air missile system, known as SAM, into the Lebanese Begaa Valley region. Expectedly, the missile batteries deployment caused a new alarm in Israel which deemed the build-up an attack on its air superiority over Lebanon. With controlling the ground by the deployment of tens of thousands of troops in various Lebanese cities and towns, introducing an air defense system meant that Syria would also be able to control the country's sky as well—a military advantage that had been the monopoly of Israel. Therefore, the Israeli army made a new intervention into Lebanon in 1982, this time with the purpose of a larger military countermeasure. To be sure, as suggested above, Israel had never totally disengaged from the ongoing civil war in Lebanon; but, the continuous Syrian advance against the Haddad-led forces, constant forays by Palestinian guerrilla into Israeli territory, and now the Syria's deployment of missile system into Lebanon all came together to provoke a new but larger military counteraction from Israel.

Aiming first at restoring its violated air superiority, Israel acted the new round of balancing intervention, starting from the air. The major showdown between the two countries' air forces took place in June 1982

during which Israeli fighter jets shot down several Syrian ones. Following the encounter, Israel waged an intense air campaign on the Syrian surfaceto-air missile systems in the Beqaa Valley in eastern Lebanon. According to Israeli military source, the strike destroyed more than 15 out of 19 deployed batteries of the missile system in addition to 29 aircraft (Israel Defense Force, 2017). Regardless of the exact counting of the Syria's losses, the Israeli army effectively re-instated its air superiority over the Lebanese sky. With this victory from the air, Israel went ahead to launch its long-expected ground campaign. The initial plan was to avoid engaging the Syrian army before crushing Palestinian guerrillas, fearing that fighting with Syrian troops might undermine the aim of eliminating the immediate security concern. However, later defense officials proposed a more ambitious objective, which was eventually adopted. Ruling out the possibility of a peaceable or voluntary Syrian military pullout, the ministry of defense argued that in fact engaging the Syrian army in Lebanon might not only be unavoidable, given the extent of its operations and presence, but it might also be necessary too in order to remove it from the country, mainly from critical areas of extending from Beirut to the south of the Begaa Valley, concluding correctly that as long as its military was in control of the area, Syria would be able to prevent the Lebanese state from signing peace treaty with Israel (Golan, 2022). The call to simultaneously attack both Syrian and Palestinian forces could only have been reinforced by the fact that only a few months prior, Syria and the PLO had signed a "strategic cooperation agreement" in Damascus.

Thus, on June 6, Israeli forces rolled over into Lebanon from various directions in what it code-named the Operation Peace for Galilee. In a rapid advance, it fought its way into the capital city and the northern region where Syrian troops were holding positions. As his country had effectively been turned into a battlefield between the Israeli-Syrian warring armies, Lebanese President Ilyas Sarkis formed a national committee, or National Salvation Council, with the participation of representatives of the country's main communal and political factions, aiming to rescue the country from foreign military intervention and restoring the central authority. The committee called upon Syria to pull out its troops from the capital city in order to remove the reason for the Israeli military intervention and its siege on the city; but Syria turned down the call for a withdrawal (Middle East Journal, 1982, 567). However, with the vast imbalance of force in the sky, the outcome of the battle was but a foregone conclusion. In a rapid advance, the Israeli army and its Lebanese

allies had taken over strategic points around Beirut including the Beirut-Damascus highway toward the Mount Lebanon region—areas where the Syrian army had been waging relentless attacks on Christian resistance forces. Although under international pressure a ceasefire was struck, intermittent confrontation continued to erupt between the two armies, with Israeli jets kept pounding Syrian missile sites in the Bequa Valley.

By the summer of 1982, Operation Peace for Galilee had largely achieved its objectives. Israel had regained its superiority over the Lebanese airspace from Syria, removed Palestinian fighters from the southern border areas, and pushed back the Syrian army from areas in the Lebanese proper around Beirut further toward the Beqaa region and Lebanese-Syrian border in the north. Israel regained a new sense of security relief. Following the war victory, the Israeli prime minister defiantly announced, "We have destroyed the best tanks and planes the Syrians had. We have destroyed 24 of their ground-to-air missile batteries. After everything that happened, Syria did not go to war against us, not in Lebanon and not in the Golan Heights" (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1981a). Having achieved these twofold objectives, it then retreated back into the security zone it had set up in southern Lebanon in collaboration with the Haddad-led Lebanese Army. However, the political dividend of the victory was yet to be delivered. The Israel's main political objective from the operation was "the signing of a peace treaty with independent Lebanon" free from Syrian interference or imposition (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1981b). However, Israel would soon find out that extracting peace and recognition from the civil war-torn Lebanon was far harder than securing a military victory. The country was not to regain its independence from Syiran domination.

CLASH OF THE TWO EXPANDING POWERS

By 1982, two revisionist powers had effectively expanded into the failed state of Lebanon. The Ba'athist Syria expanded under the pretext of a peace-making mission through the direct deployment of its regular army. Iran expanded through sending in revolutionary volunteers who would form the Shia militant organization of **Hezbollah** as the Iran's loyal force in the country. The Iran's expansion created the ground for collision with the already expanding Syria. As Hezbollah grew into an influential fighting force thanks to Iranian Revolutionary Guard officers, it began to militarily rival the other parties to the civil war for predominance. It

turned its guns on any force that stood on the way of its operations; from local groups to the Lebanese government and eventually Syrian troops. Starting in the early 1980s, the group clashed with the Lebanese army and, then increasingly, **the Amal Movement**, and, subsequently, Syrian forces. In late 1983 and early 1984, during its fight against the Lebanese army in the Capital Beirut, **Hezbollah** militias took control of a large section of the capital and continued its military momentum to complete its control over the city against government forces (Middle East Journal, 1984b, 506).

Soon, the militant movement came to fight with Syria-allied Amal militias. The attacks on Amal positions proved to be the beginning of the opening of a new fault line in the war. Since **Amal Movement** had become the closet Syrian ally in the Lebanese civil war during this period, the Syrian army could stay on the sideline. Syria had been bolstering Amal militias with various military supplies. For example, in July 1985 Syrian authorities delivered 50 tanks to militias in a bid to reinforce its military edge over the other warring groups (Middle East Journal, 1986a, 127). Therefore, by attacking Amal militias, Hezbollah set itself on the sure course of direct confrontation with the Syrian military. Eventually, sporadic armed confrontations began to break out between Hezbollah fighters and Syrian troops in various areas of Lebanon.

By the second half of the 1980s, the Hezbollah-Syrian clashes escalated in both frequency and intensity. By mid-1986, Hezbollah presented an increasingly serious security challenge to the Syrian army, particularly in Baalbek Valley which prompted Syrian military to launch a campaign of shelling and raiding on Hezbollah centers in the area (Middle East Journal, 1986b, 705). The most striking armed confrontation between Syrian forces and the Iran-linked militias occurred during what is known as the Fathallah Barracks Operation. In the summer of 1986, Syria declared a security plan to Beirut where disorder had escalated as a result of continuous fighting in the city. To restore order, Syrian military authorities initiated a security operation. However, Hezbollah objected to the extension of the operation into the Shia-majority southern suburbs of the city (Middle East Journal, 1987a, 85). In early 1987, Syria decided to force its way into the Hezbollah-held districts of the city in the face of opposition by the Iran-backed militant group. In his memoir, then Syrian Vice-President Abdel-Halim Khaddam says in February 1987 as anarchy continued to spread in Beirut, al-Assad "decided to dispatch a military unit to area in response to a request by Islamic leaders (in Lebanon), and gave his instructions to the (Syrian) military command to carry out the operation (Fathallah Barracks Operation)" (Khaddam, 2021a).

A major manifestation of that "the disorder" was the Hezbollah's continuing hostage-taking, especially against Western nationals—whose release was used by Iran in exchange for highly needed arms for its war with Iraq. The high-profile case of such deals was what came to be known as the Iran-Contra deal. According to the covert deal, the US Regan Administration agreed to sell Iran arms in exchange for Iran's using "its influence to help gain the release of Americans hostages in Lebanon" held by pro-Iran militias (Washington Post, 1998). As the occupying power of Lebanon aiming to establish its control unchallenged, Syria opposed the Hezbollah's activities against foreign interests in Lebanon. In this endeavor, Syria frequently resorted to the use of force against the Iran-linked Hezbollah to secure the release of hostages.

However, Hezbollah defiantly continued its hostage-taking activities in open defiance to the Syrian military in the country. Therefore, Syria decided to use its leverage with Iran itself in order to rein its loyal militia group in the country. In this respect, Syrian officials threatened the termination of Syria's military assistance for Iran in its ongoing war with Iraq unless Hezbollah released all hostages (Middle East Journal, 1986b, 704).

Despite the Syrian military and political pressure, the pro-Iran group did not halt its activity. Therefore, the Syria's military decided to go ahead with its security operation in a crackdown measure against the pro-Iran militias in Beirut. According to Khaddam, the Syrian authority in Lebanon ordered Hezbollah fighters to evacuate the Fathallah barracks in Beirut, and hand over their weapons to the Syrian military. Yet again, instead of complying with the order, the group started actively fighting back against the advancing Syrian troops. In a military showdown which started as the militias opened fire that led to "the killing of a number of soldiers," the advancing Syrian forces raided the bases which ended with the death of around 22 Hezbollah fighters and Syrian control over the bases (al-Safir, 1987, 1). As a result of the military encounter and the subsequent Syrian security measures that aimed to curtail the growing force of Hezbollah, the conflict of power interests between the two expanding revisionist powers in the failed state of Lebanon increasingly came to the open. The Syria's determination to secure hegemony over Lebanon by eliminating any source of resistance to its presence in the country on the one hand, and the Iran's attempt to establish a power base in there through its proxy militant movement of Hezbollah on the other

hand made it certain that unless the two sides work out an agreement to accommodate their respective interests, escalating armed confrontation would continue to govern the relations between the two expanding powers.

Watching its Lebanese proxy militant group being pounded and facing possible destruction, Iran sensed the urgency of the threat to its power ambition in the country. Therefore, it began exerting pressure on Syria to cease its crackdown. For this purpose, several Iranian delegates visited Syria in quick succession to figure out the extent of the Syria's militarysecurity plans and its ultimate position on the presence of Hezbollah as an armed group in the country (Khaddam, 2021a). What sort of compromise arrangement the two governments worked out remains unclear in its details. However, following one of those visits by its officials to Damascus, Iran declared that it had secured assurance from Syria that it would not force the pro-Iran's militant organization into disarming (Middle East Journal, 1987b, 432). It seemed that for the time being at least, the two powers agreed to de-conflict their competitive presence on Lebanese territory. Although the Syria's acceptance of the Iran's demand to maintain Hezbollah as an armed organization constituted a first step toward reconciling the respective power interests of the two expanding powers in the failed state of Lebanon, the relations remained basically unstable.

Armed confrontation continued to occur with increasing frequency between their Lebanese local allies: The Syria-aligned Amal Movement and Hezbollah. And whenever necessary to keep the Hezbollah within a limit, the Syrian army intervened directly on the side of Amal forces. In late spring of 1988, after months of fierce battle between the two Shia militant groups in southern Beirut which caused hundreds of causalities, the Iran-linked Hezbollah succeeded in taking over 90 percent of the region (Middle East Journal, 1988, 665–666). Although the two states reached a ceacefire deal at the highest level, the rapid expansion of Hezbollah's military dominance provoked Syria to take new military measures, particularly to keep it out of strategic positions such as the Beirut Airport where the group tried to set up control.

On its side, Iran tried to use the ongoing clashes as an opportunity to introduce its own military into the area by creating "a joint Syrian-Iranian force" which was quickly turned down by Syria and the Amal Movement (Middle East Journal, 1988, 665–666). With its predominant military position in the country, Syria pressed on with its security operation, instead. Following its operation in late May, the Syrian military

forced its way into the southern suburbs and took over the Hezbollah and Amal positions in exchange for allowing Hezbollah forces to relocate to southern Lebanon where they could maintain freedom of operation (Middle East Journal, 1988, 667). Although there is no information on the details of the agreement, judging from the relocation of Hezbollah to the southern area of the country, the agreement effectively brought about a consensus according to which the two revisionist powers agreed to virtually divide Lebanon into two respective spheres of dominance with the Iran-linked Hezbollah would control the south while proper Lebanon would remain under the rule of the Syrian military. The agreement marked the beginning of the end of the conflict of power interests between Syria and Iran in the failed state of Lebanon. The final agreement that was hammered out after the official end of the civil war in 1989 further established the initial understanding reached some time before.

CLIMAX OF THE POWER STRUGGLE

By the second half of 1980s, the involved powers, revisionist and status quo, had largely used up their military options in Lebanon and with various degrees of success and failure. To begin with, the status quo Arab powers, whose involvement through the Arab Deterrent contingency force had long been ended in failure, militarily stayed out of the conflict. Yet, Saudi Arabia, the most resourceful status quo Arab power, maintained an active political and economic involvement in the country with the aim of "restoring stability and preserving independence of the brotherly Lebanon..." (Om el-Qura, 1987, 1). Critically, it intensified its political effort to bring about an end to the civil war, which eventually yielded a final settlement.

The status quo Israel's balancing intervention was the most decisive of all. With its military success during the **Operation Peace of Galilee**, Israel felt confident that the political objective of its military intervention was within reach. Indeed, for a while, the Israeli quest for peace with Lebanon in return for military withdrawal seemed to be just a negotiation away. With US peace mediation, and after thirty-four rounds of negotiations, the two governments of Israel and Lebanon concluded a security agreement in mid of May 1983. In **the May 17th Agreement**, as it is officially known, the two parties pledged to:

Respect the sovereignty, political independence and territorial integrity of each other... confirm that the state of war between Israel and Lebanon has been terminated and no longer exists... undertake to settle their disputes by peaceful means... refrain from allowing the territory of each other be used as a base for hostile or terrorist activity against the other Party, its territory, or its people... deployment in, or passage through its territory, its air space and... its territorial sea, by military forces, armament, or military equipment of any state hostile to the other Party... undertake not to apply existing obligations, enter into any obligations, or adopt laws or regulations in conflict with the present Agreement. (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1983)

In Lebanon, the agreement brought the promise of relief from foreign occupation. Lebanese president hailed the agreement "as a significant step and watershed achievement in the history of Lebanon, made it possible by the Lebanese unity of goal and interest for liberating its land, and restoring its sovereignty and territorial unity" (Republic of Lebanon, 1983, 41). The agreement was immediately ratified by the representatives of the two countries. More significantly, in the Lebanese Parliament among the 72 deputies (out of 99 total) present for the voting session on the treaty, 65 of them voted in favor of the treaty was approved by 65–2, with deputies abstained (al-Diyar, 1997). The signing of the agreement was the expression of the Israel's bid for security on its northern border, but it was also the will on the part of Lebanese leadership to free its country from being a battleground for a regional power struggle. A practical translation of this end goal would be to create the condition for the withdrawal of all external military interventions, namely of both Israel as well as Syria, as envisaged in the May 17 Agreement.

However, the prospects of implementing the security agreement soon began to falter in the face of Syria's categorical rejection. For, not only did the agreement require the prevention of Lebanese territory for activities against Israel, but also it had made the withdrawal of Israeli forces contingent on the withdrawal of all other foreign forces. "Within 8 to 12 weeks of the entry into force of the present Agreement, all Israeli forces will have been withdrawn from Lebanon. This is consistent with the objective of Lebanon that all external forces withdraw from Lebanon," the agreement stipulated (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1983, 30). Refusing to relinquish its newfound military foothold in Lebanon, the Syrian government vowed to "take measures against the Lebanese state" in reaction for signing the security agreement with Israel, as Abdel-Halim Khaddam

warned openly (Middle East Journal, 1983b, 659). The Syria's disapproval of the security treaty was both expected and ultimately proved to undo. Syria declined to carry out any troop withdrawal simultaneous with an Israeli military pullout; to give any security assurance to Israel from its border with Lebanon; or to order the halt of armed operations by groups across Syrian Lebanese border (al-Ahram, 1984, 1). By August 1983, the brewing tension between the Lebanese and Syrian governments escalated into armed clashes between their two armies in the Lebanese capital.

In this manner, even when it came to sovereign decisions such as entering into treaties with other countries, Syria sought to ensure that while it might have lost some of its leverage over Lebanese politics following its defeat in the clashes with Israel; it persisted in holding onto whatever control and leverage it could still muster in order to steer the policies of its failed neighbor. Syria tried to demonstrate—indeed successfully—that it might not be in control of every decision of the Lebanese government, but it could lead Lebanese internal security out of control if it did not get its way in the country. Thus, when the Lebanese government decided to go ahead with the May 17 Agreement by submitting it to the Chamber of Deputies (the parliament) for ratification, Syria reacted with what amounted to a military coup when the head of its intelligence service in Lebanon, General Ghazi Kanaan ordered Syria-linked militia forces to act in order to sabotage the agreement (Nassif, 2000). As a result, the capital city plunged back into the state of disorder and violence when the pro-Syria forces of the Druze's Progressive Socialist Party and the Shia's Amal Movement waged fierce armed activities against the Lebanese army in the capital city and beyond. The new surge of antigovernment armed rebellion both exposed the government's inability to maintain domestic order by itself and further eroded whatever power it could still organize to act independently.

Torn between Syrian domination and Israeli counteraction, the Lebanese president embarked on a regional and international diplomatic campaign to garner support for his goal of "rescuing Lebanon from the game of balance of power in the region and rehabilitating it," as he put it (Om el-Qura, 1982, 26). However, his efforts failed in the face of Syria's determination to keep the country within its strategic orbit. Therefore, realizing that Syria was the mover behind the new anti-government armed rebellion, President Ameen Jumayyil pleaded for appeasing it. In this context, after meeting with Hafiz al-Assad, Jumayyil rescinded his consent to the agreement, which rendered it dead—at least as far as Lebanon was

concerned. Later, he revealed that "pressure from Syria, Iran, and the Soviet Union was largely responsible for cancelling the agreement" (al-Diyar, 1997). Following the Jumayyil's decision, leaders of the pro-Syrian Lebanese factions accepted a ceasefire in preparation for the previously proposed "National Reconciliation" initiative by the Lebanese government (Middle East Journal, 1984b, 508). Thus, Syria reinforced its status as the major center of power in Lebanese politics. Damscus remained the first destination for various Lebanese contending leaders and officials who variously sought the Syrian government's opinion, consent, or support for this or that policy or proposition regarding their country.

With Lebanon pulling out of the peace agreement, the Israel's bid for a peace treaty began to fall apart. Yet, instead of scraping the agreement (or its mandates), the Israeli government vowed to press to handle the security threat from its northern border on its own (Middle East Journal, 1984b, 496). Thus, now that its attempt to obtain security bilaterally through agreement had essentially been aborted, Israel decided to push ahead unilaterally. What Israel did next was effectively tantamount to a unilateral implementation of the security agreement, albeit only the section that pertained to its own ends.

The agreement contained a provision for the creation of "Security Region," encompassing the whole length of Israeli-Lebanese border area under a set of restrictive conditions. In this respect, it stated:

The Lebanese authorities will enforce special security measures aimed at detecting and preventing hostile activities in, the introduction into, or movement through the Security Region of unauthorized armed men or military equipment... The Lebanese army, Lebanese police, internal security forces, and the Lebanese auxiliary forces organized under the full authority of the Lebanese government, are the only organized armed forces and elements permitted in the Security Region... These forces and elements will be equipped only with personal and light automatic weapons.... (Republic of Lebanon, 1983, 26)

Accordingly, in essence, the May 17 Security Agreement demanded the Lebanese government re-restoring the southern border area to its control, to the exclusion of non-Lebanese and non-government forces from it. Now that the scrapping of the agreement dashed this prospect, Israel decided to take the matter into its own hands by creating such a military reality in the area to keep away hostile forces from its northern border with Lebanon. Toward that end, after retreating its troops from the Lebanese proper to southern Lebanon, it began reconstructing and reinforcing the previously designated security zone in the region in collaboration with the South Lebanon Army—now headed by General Antoine Lahad, following the death of General Sa'ad Haddad. Following the plan, a security belt was established, which was essentially the re-consolidation of the previously designated zone, over a land strip along Lebanese border with Israel under the guard of around 2500 SLA militiamen backed by some 1000 Israeli troops in running the zone of around 10% of Lebanese territory (BBC, 2000). Thus, having resigned to the reality of having its neighboring failed state succumb to Syrian expansionism, Israel effectively isolated its territory from it by setting up a buffer zone that would stay in place for nearly two decades.

On their side, Syria and Iran continued consolidating their respective power positions. Simultaneously, intermittent clashes continued to occur between the Syrian army and its Lebanese ally of Amal Movement on the one hand and the Iran-linked Hezbollah militias on the other hand in various parts of the country. As late as January 1989, for example, the Syrian military destroyed four Hezbollah positions in the south (Middle East Journal, 1989, 489). In the meantime, the two sides continued negotiations to reconcile their differences, namely the status of Hezbollah as an armed organization. As mentioned previously, the two sides had already reached an understanding regarding this question. Following three days of talks in Damascus in April 1991, Syrian President al-Assad and Iranian President Rafsanjani reached the final settlement. According to the agreement, Syria agreed that the Iranian-backed militant group was to maintain its status as an armed group in southern Lebanon and eastern Begaa Valley (Middle East Journal, 1991, 668). Since then, southern Lebanon effectively became the exclusive sphere of control of Hezbollah. As for the Syrian army, it maintained its rule over the rest of Lebanon. This Syrian domination would be secured with a formidable army of 35,000 troops (Traboulsi, 1990, 9), in addition to a complex security apparatus.

The explanation for why the two expanding powers in Lebanon succeeded in reaching a political solution to end their conflicting power interests could be found in the power equilibrium between the two, and between either of them and the most assertive balancing power: the status quo Israel. As discussed previously, since the outset when it first started dispatching its revolutionary operatives into the civil war-ravaged

Lebanon in 1979, Iran increasingly utilized Syrian territory as its route to extend its power reach into Lebanon, albeit with the consent of Syrian authorities. In this sense, the Iran's success in forming Hezbollah as an armed movement was basically due to the Syria's permission. This Iran's reliance on Syria's consent became even more critical when the Lebanese government shut down its air space to Iranian flights as a reaction to the flood of Iranian men and weapons into the country.

Since the beginning, therefore, when it came to expansion into the failed state of Lebanon, there existed a decisively asymmetrical opportunity between the two revisionist powers in favor of Lebanon's adjacent Syria. This equilibrium put Iran in a disadvantageous power position visà-vis Syria in any possible balancing and counter-balancing confrontation. Still more, Iran was dealing with vulnerability on another front. On top of dealing with being ravaged by domestic revolutionary turmoil, Iran was in an all-out war with Iraq. These limits on the Iran's ability to power exertion were not lost on Syrian leadership. Then Syrian Vice-President Khaddam recalls that "President Hafiz al-Assad had no worries over the Iran's bid to increase influence... In the calculation of President Hafiz al-Assad Iran would have no choice under any circumstance but to be an ally of Syria because it was an enemy of Israel, had troubled relations with its neighboring states especially in regard to the war with Iraq or threat from Iraq. He did not see a serious possibility of the fall of Lebanon to Iran's dominance" (Khaddam, 2021b).

While Syria had power advantages vis-à-vis the revolutionary Iran, it was also in need of a power partner to combine with to counter the superior power of the status quo Israel in Lebanon and beyond. Also, the Ba'athist Syria had some part of its territory (the Golan Heights) remained under the occupation of Israel since the war of 1967 and it failed to recover in its last attempt during the 1973 War. Therefore, while it possessed a power advantage vis-à-vis Iran, Syria needed a regional ally to compensation for its power disadvantage vis-à-vis its enemy, the status quo Israel. What further made this strategic partnership between Syria and Iran realistically more auspicious was the fact that since its rise to power in post-1979 revolution, Iran had designated the destruction of Israel a major pillar of its regional revisionism. For example, Imam Khomeini once denounced Israel as "a cancerous tumor that has been planted in the Middle East... against which every Muslim should to fight" (Khomeini, 1981, 141).

Accordingly, the struggle against Israel came out as a unifying objective between the Ba'athist Syria and the revolutionary Iran in their bid for bringing about a new regional order. The prospect of this common objective between the two revisionist powers had begun to grow when Imam Khomeini came to power in Iran in 1979. For example, al-Assad sent a message to Imam Khomeini in which he expressed "the willingness of the Arab republic of Syria to cooperate closely with the Islamic revolution in common struggle against imperialism and Zionism ..." (al-Thawra, 1979, 11). The Iran's response to the Syria's strategic overture was unequivocally receptive. In a response letter, Khomeini reaffirmed that "we hope that we revive oppressed peoples in the world particularly Muslims against the tiger paper of imperialism in complete unity, remove our difference, and ending the hegemony of imperialist powers in the region" (al-Thawra, 1980, 1). In brief, a combination of shared objectives at the regional level and a mutual need for alliance-making to enhance their respective power positions in pursuit of separate national ends drew Iran and Syria together as regional allies. In brief, in search to add to their regional power status, the two ideologically distant powers settled their dispute over Lebanon for the sake of a wider regional power struggle.

An End to the War

In October 1989, the Saudi-led Arab League succeeded in bringing the representatives of major Lebanese communities to the negotiating table in the Saudi city of Taif. After three weeks of intense negotiations, the warring groups reached a peace deal known as the Taif Agreement. The National Charter, a written political constitution derived based on the agreement, laid down a road for rehabilitating the failed state of Lebanon by empowering its domestic institutions but also restoring its sovereignty over its territory and foreign policy (United Nations, 2004). The agreement entailed "disbanding all Lebanese and non-Lebanese militias" and their "weapons shall be handed over to the State of Lebanon within a period of six months". Regarding territorial sovereignty, the agreement stated, "the objective of the State of Lebanon to spread its authority over all the Lebanese territory by using its own forces... the Syrian forces shall thankfully assist the forces of the legitimate Lebanese government to spread the authority of the State of Lebanon within a set period of no more than two years, beginning with ratification of the national accord charter... At the end of this period, the two governments (Syria and Lebanon) ... shall decide to redeploy the Syrian forces in al-Beqaa area and the tip of western Beqaa... and in other areas upon the recommendation of a joint Lebanese-Syrian military committee". In relations to the presence of Israeli military control over the southern Lebanese border, the agreement asked for "taking all the measures necessary to liberate all Lebanese territories from the Israeli occupation, to spread state sovereignty over all the territories, and to deploy the Lebanese army in the border area with Israel".

The practical challenge facing the implementation of the Taif Agreement in relation to state sovereignty was to be the Syrian-Iranian influence over the Lebanese state. To begin with, the Syrian-Iranian power bargaining deal that allowed Hezbollah to maintain its status as a militant organization assured that the Lebanese state would never be able to fully reconstitute its central organizing power—to reestablish its monopoly over the organized use of violence. Also, in regard to a general timetable for a "redeployment" of the Syrian military toward Begaa Valley, following the creation of "a joint Lebanese-Syrian military committee," the challenge was that with a lack of a capable army under the command and control of its national government, for Lebanon a Syrian military withdrawal of its tens of thousands of soldiers would have most certainly meant a new dissension into the state of domestic disorder and communal anarchy—the precondition of its full-fledge civil war. Since it disbanded the Lebanese army in the early years of the war, Syria never made a serious attempt to rebuild it.

Instead, since the early 1980s Syria had cultivated a broad and complex political security apparatus in Lebanon that basically engineered its broad military intervention into pervasive political domination over the Lebanese state. Headed by General Kana'an, the Syrian security service in Lebanon virtually turned the country into a viceroyalty from its headquarters in the Beqaa Valley with offices spread throughout the country under tens of generals, colonels, majors, and lieutenants (Nassif, 2000). Perhaps, Emile Lahoud, then Lebanese president, accurately portrayed this Syrian crippling domination over the Lebanese state when he complained to the Syrian president, "the affairs of Lebanon cannot be put in order with the existence two presidents; one of them must leave" (Ferzli, 2020, 163). In the final analysis, with this military-security complex Syria secured its tight grip on the failed state of Lebanon for decades to come, controlling its policy-making authority, without annexing it territorially. Khaddam

later recognized that President al-Assad did not intend "to incorporate Lebanon (territorially) into Syria... but rather to dominate Lebanon and direct its foreign policy..." (Khaddam, 2021b). And to that extent, the objective was accomplished.

Meanwhile, Iran continued to cultivate its proxy militant organization of Hezbollah into a state-within-a-state army in Lebanon and arguably the most powerful non-state armed organization in the world. Within a decade, the Iran's support enabled Hezbollah fighting capability into what the UN described in 2004 as "reaching almost the capacities of a regular army" (United Nations, 2012). The critical point for the operational capability and even very survival of the organization would be the continued consent of Syria to allow Iran to use its territory as a conduit for funneling military supplies and financial aids to the hands of its Lebanese loyal group. Since they settled their disagreement on the status of Hezbollah, the two revisionist powers laid the foundation for a long-term strategic and military cooperation in Lebanon. The Iran's ally group and the Syrian military would reinforce each other positions. Hezbollah was to function as a Lebanese local supporter of the Syria's military hold over Lebanon against anti-Syrian Lebanese local forces, while Syria would continue its cooperation with Iran in supplying military assistance and financial aids for Hezbollah. Gradually, Hezbollah would effectively become the critical join in the Iranian-Syrian military and security ties, employing the militant fighters against regional opponents as well as domestic opposition.

In brief, the expansion of Syria into the failed state of Lebanon provoked balancing intervention, primarily the status quo Israel, at first indirectly by assisting the anti-Syrian Christian militia forces then directly by conducting direct military intervention. The military encounter between their armies triggered a short war between the two states in Lebanon. Soon, the new revisionist power of the post-Shah Iran joined the power struggle by embarking on its own expansion into the country. The two revisionist powers, Syria and Iran, eventually succeeded in establishing control over the country, each in a different way. The status quo powers Arab powers (Egypt and Saudi Arabia) tried to varying degrees to exert influence over the Lebanese civil war through the formation of the peace-making Arab Deterrence Forces. However, they soon pulled out.

The end of the Lebanese civil war (the root cause of its failure) did not bring about the end of foreign rule over the country. Syria and Iran jointly secured their predominance hold over the country; Syria through stationing tens of thousands of military and security personnel while Iran through forming and nurturing **Hezbollah** as its local loyal armed player in Lebanon. For its part, Israel retreated to the southern region where it carved out a security zone as a buffer between its territory and the Syria and Iran dominated Lebanon. After the end of the civil war, Saudi Arabia returned with its financial resources and political weight to influence the domestic politics of now Syria–Iran-dominated Lebanon through establishing alliance with the Sunni party of **Rafiq al-Hariri** as a counterweight to the perpetual and growing regional clout over the country. In other words, while its failure turned it into a playground for regional power rivalry, Lebanon remained effectively a military-political condominium of regional powers.

REFERENCES

- al-Ahram. (1976a, April 01). al-Sadat: Atafqna a'ala kul Shayen Bahathnaha. *al-Ahram*.
- al-Ahram. (1976b, April 13). Ishtia'al al-Qital Fujatan fi Lebanon Ela Kul al-Jabahat: al-Qwa al-Awtania Tuharib fi Jabhatain Dhid al-Sa'aqa u al-Maornin Ma'an. *al-Ahram*.
- al-Ahram. (1978, October 14). Wahdat min al-Jaish al-Lebanoni li al-Manatq A'azila Bain al-Sureen u al-Lebanonin. *al-Ahram*.
- al-Ahram. (1984, November 03). Astratijia Surya al-Lebanonia Mushtaraka li al-Tafawdh Ma'a Israel Hawl al-Insihab. *al-Ahram*.
- al-Assad. (1971). Hadeeth al-Said al-Rais Hafiz al-Assad ela Jaridat al-Nahar al-Lubanya. *Presidentassad*. Retrieved May 1, 2017, from http://www.presidentassad.net/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=677:17-3-1971&catid=170&Itemid=475
- al-Assad. (1976). Khitab al-Said al-Rais Hafiz al-Assad Khilal liqaehi maa'a Aa'adha Majlis al-Muhafadhat li Edara al-Mihalya. *Presidentassad*. Retrieved May 11, 2017, from http://www.presidentassad.net/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=651:20-7-1976&catid=209&Itemid=476
- al-Diyar (1997, May 16). Arshiv al-Diyar. *al-Diyar*. https://addiyar.com/article/708361-16051997-6-%D9%84%D9%81%D8%B5%D8%AD%D8%A9
- al-Thawra. (1979, August 16). Al-Qaid al-Assad Yuhani al-Imam al-Khomeini bi Intisar al-Thawra u Yakid Taid Surya u Daa'amha li al-Nidham al-Jadeed. *al-Thawra*.
- al-Thawra. (1980, April 13). A Reply Letter li Rais al-Assad min al-Khomeini: Satanhadh al-Omam al-Maqhura Li Inha Saitarat al-Imbrialia. *al-Thawra*.
- as-Safir. (1987, February 25). Al-Husini u Karami u al-Hus u Bari u Junbilat Yaltaquna al-Sabat fi Damascuss u Qwat al-Surya Tasalamat al-Turuqat u al-Thakanat. *as-Safir*.

- BBC News. (2000, May 24). Bitter retreat for the SLA. *BBC News*. Retrieved May 11, 2019 from http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/761817.stm
- Dawisha, A. (1984). The Motives of Syria's Involvement in Lebanon. *Middle East Journal*, 38(2), 228–236.
- Publications, E. (1993). *Middle East and North Africa Yearbook* (39th ed.). Europa Publications.
- Ferzli, E (2020). Ajmal al-Tareekh Cana Alghad. Dar Saer al-Mashrq.
- Friedman, L. T. (1984, December 2). Lebanon: The Iranian Presence. New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/1984/02/12/magazine/lebanon-the-iranian-presence.html
- Gambill, G. (2002). Why Assad Stepped Foot in Beirut ... Twice. *Middle East Intelligence*, 4(3), Articles/0203. https://www.meforum.org/meib/articles/0203 11.htm
- Golan, S. (2022). The Syrian establishment in Lebanon until the Galilee Peace War. *Israel Defense Force*. Retrieved June 10, 2023, from https://www.idf.il/media/02agph54/yesodot-4-a-5-a.pdf
- Israel Defense Force. (2017). Operation Peace for Galilee. *Israel Defense Force*. Retrieved June 12, 2018, from https://www.idf.il/en/minisites/wars-and-operations/first-lebanon-war/
- Khaddam, A. (2021a, April 28). Memoirs of Abdel-Halim Khaddam: Khadam: Hajamat Quatna Thakanat Hezbollah... u Hadha Ma Dara Ma'a al-Safir al-Irani. *Asharq al-Awsat*. https://aawsat.com/home/article/2944701/%D8% AE%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%85-%D9%87%D8%A7%D8%AC%D9%85%D8% AA-%D9%82%D9%88%D8%A7%D8%AA%D9%86%D8%A7-%D8%AB%D9%83%D9%86%D8%A9-%C2%AB%D8%AD%D8%B2%D8%A8-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%84%D9%87%C2%BB-%D9%88%D9%87%D8%B0%D8%A7-%D9%85%D8%A7-%D8%AF%D8%A7%D8%B1-%D9%85%D8%B9-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B1-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A5%D9%8A%D8%B1-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A5%D9%8A%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AD%D9%8A%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%8A%D8%B9%B8%AP%D9%8A%D8%B9%B8%AP%D9%8A%D8%B9%B8%AP%D9%8A%D8%B9%B8%AP%D9%8A%D8%B9%B8%AP%D9%8A%D8%AP%D9%8A%D8%AP%D9%8A%D8%AP%D9%8A%D8%AP%D9%8A
- Khaddam, A. (2021b, May 4). Memoirs of Abdel-Halim Khaddam: Khadam Kuntu Awal u Akhr Masaul Suri Yaltaqi al-Khomeini... u Hadha Mahdhar al-Ejtima'a. *Asharq al-Awsat*. https://aawsat.com/home/article/2955211/% D8%AE%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%85-%D9%83%D9%86%D8%AA-%D8%A3% D9%88%D9%84-%D9%88%D8%A2%D8%AE%D8%B1-%D9%85%D8%B3% D8%A4%D9%88%D9%84-%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%B1%D9%8A-%D9%8A% D9%84%D8%AA%D9%82%D9%89-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AE%D9%85%D9% 8A%D9%86%D9%8A-%D9%88%D9%87%D8%B0%D8%A7-%D9%85%D8% AD%D8%B6%D8%B1-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D8%AC%D8%AA%D9% 85%D8%A7%D8%B9-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AD%D9%84%D9%82%D8% A9-10

- Khomeini, I. (1981). Mukhtarat Min Aqwal Imam Khomeini. Ministry of Islamic Guidance.
- Lambach, D. (2007). Close Encounters in the Third Dimension: The Regional Effects of State Failure. In D. Lambach, & T. Debiel (Eds.), State Failure Revisited: Globalization of Security and Neighborhood Effects. University of Duisburg-Essen.
- Middle East Journal. (1959). Developments of the Quarter: Comment and Chronology. *Middle East Journal*, 12(3), 295–317.
- Middle East Journal. (1970). Chronology August 16, 1969–November 15, 1969. *Middle East Journal*, 24(1), 47–71.
- Middle East Journal. (1976a). Chronology February 16, 1976–April 15, 1976. Middle East Journal, 30(3), 425–438.
- Middle East Journal. (1976b). Chronology April 16, 1976–August 15, 1976. *Middle East Journal*, 30(4), 519–538.
- Middle East Journal. (1978). Chronology May 16, 1978–August 15, 1978. *Middle East Journal*, 32(4), 457–469.
- Middle East Journal. (1979). Chronology February 16, 1979–May 15, 1979. *Middle East Journal*, 33(3), 349–363.
- Middle East Journal. (1980). Chronology November 16, 1979–February 15, 1980. Middle East Journal, 34(2), 161–180.
- Middle East Journal. (1982). Chronology April 16, 1982–July 15, 1982. *Middle East Journal*, 36(4), 563–581.
- Middle East Journal. (1983a). Chronology October 16, 1982–January 15, 1983. *Middle East Journal*, 37(2), 235–254.
- Middle East Journal. (1983b). Chronology April 16, 1983–July 15, 1983. *Middle East Journal*, 37(4), 657–673.
- Middle East Journal. (1984a). Chronology October 16, 1983–January 15, 1984. Middle East Journal, 38(2), 285–306.
- Middle East Journal. (1984b). Chronology January 16, 1984–April 15, 1984. *Middle East Journal*, 38(3), 495–514.
- Middle East Journal. (1986a). Chronology July 16, 1985–October 15, 1985. *Middle East Journal*, 40(1), 111–137.
- Middle East Journal. (1986b). Chronology April 16, 1986–July 15, 1986. Middle East Journal, 40(4), 687–719.
- Middle East Journal. (1987a). Chronology July 16, 1986–October 15, 1986. Middle East Journal, 41(1), 75–92.
- Middle East Journal. (1987b). Chronology January 16, 1987–April 15, 1987. *Middle East Journal*, 41(3), 413–441.
- Middle East Journal. (1988). Chronology April 16, 1988–July 15, 1988. *Middle East Journal*, 42(4), 639–676.
- Middle East Journal. (1989). Chronology January 16, 1989–April 15, 1989. *Middle East Journal*, 43(3), 455–505.

- Middle East Journal. (1991). Chronology April 16, 1991–July 15, 1991. Middle East Journal, 45(4), 649-673.
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1975). 58 Reply in the Knesset by Defence Minister Peres on Syria-s role in Lebanon- 6 January 1975. Government of Israel. Retrieved May 11, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/ MFADocuments/Yearbook2/Pages/58%20Reply%20in%20the%20Knesset% 20by%20Defence%20Minister%20Peres.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1977). Remarks by Prime Minister Begin on the situation in Lebanon, 8 August 1977. Government of Israel. Retrieved May 18, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/ Yearbook3/Pages/29%20Remarks%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Begin% 20on%20the%20situatio.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1981a). Address by Prime Minister Begin in the Knesset. Government of Israel. Retrieved May 10, 2018, from http://www. mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook6/Pages/57% 20Address%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Begin%20in%20the%20Knesset-. aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1981b). Interview with Prime Minister Begin on Israel Radio- 7 May 1981. Government of Israel. Retrieved July 11, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook5/ Pages/12%20Interview%20with%20Prime%20Minister%20Begin%20on%20I srael%20R.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1983). Agreement Between Israel and Lebanon-17 May 1983. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 16, 2018, from https:// mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook6/Pages/114% 20Agreement%20between%20Israel%20and%20Lebanon-%2017%20May% 201.aspx
- MRIP. (1975). Lebanese Fascists Attack Palestinians. Middle East Research and Information Project Reports, 37, 30-32.
- Nassif, D. (2000). Maj. Gen. Ghazi Kanaan Head of Syrian Intelligence in Lebanon. Middle East Intelligence, 2(1), Articles/0001. https://www.mef orum.org/meib/articles/0001 l5.htm
- Om el-Qura. (1976, October 29). Intilaqan Mmin Ahdaf u Muqararat Muatamar al-Qima al-Sudasi bi al-Riyadh: Muatamar al-Qima al-Arabya al-Muasa'a bi al-Qairo Yuakad al-Tadhamiun al-Arabia u Yhaqiq Amal u Tatalua'a'at al-Oma al-Arabia. Om el-Qura.
- Om el-Qura. (1982, November 19). Qima Saudia-Lebanonia fi al-Riyadh: Jalalat al-Malik u Fakhamat al-Rais Yajryan Bahth al-Wadha'a al-Amni fi Lebanon u Dirasat Wasail Tajawz al-Balad al-Shaqiq Lima Ya'anihi Min Masaeb. Om el-Oura.

- Om el-Qura. (1987, January 7). Al-Ahil al-Mufada Ydaw al-Ikhawa al-Lebanonin li Waqif al-Tanahoor u Qital Bainahuma u Yuakid Da'aim al-Mamlakat li Istiqlal Lebanon. *Om el-Qura*.
- Pahlavi, M. R. Sh. (1980). Answer to History. Stein & Day Pub.
- Republic of Lebanon. (1983). Wathaiq Etifaq Ejla al-Qwat al-Israelia. Ministry of Foreign Affairs-Ministry of Communication.
- Sadat, A. (1976). Muatamr Sahafi li al-Rais Muhamad Anwar al-Sadat Ma'a al-Sahafaeen al-Faraceen fi Qasr al-Marine i 4 April 1976. *Sadat Bibalex*. Retrieved April 12, 2019, from http://sadat.bibalex.org/TextViewer.aspx? TextID=SP_464&keyword=%D9%84%D8%A8%D9%86%D8%A7%D9%86
- Shipler, D. K. (1981). Israeli Jets Down Two Syrian Copters In Central Lebanon. *New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/1981/04/29/world/israeli-jets-down-two-syrian-copters-in-central-lebanon.html
- Traboulsi, F. (1990). Confessional Lines. Middle East Report, 162, 9-10.
- United Nation. (2004). Wathiqat al-Wifaq al-Watani- Itifaq al-Taif. United Nations. Retrieved March 11, 2019, from https://www.un.int/lebanon/sites/www.un.int/files/Lebanon/the_taif_agreement_arabic_version_.pdf
- United Nations. (2012, October 18). Sixteenth Semi-Annual Report of the Secretary-General to the Security Council on the Implementation of Security Council Resolution 1559. Retrieved June 10, 2019, from Nations http://unreport.blogspot.com/2012/10/bans-16th-report-on-1559-lebanon.html
- Washington Post. (1998, nd). The Iran-Contra Affair—1986–1987. Washington Post. https://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/politics/special/clinton/frenzy/iran.htm
- Wenger, M., & Denney, J. (1990). Lebanon's Fifteen-Year War 1975–1990. Middle East Report, 162, 23–25.



CHAPTER 5

Iraq (2003–2020): From a Bulwark Power into a Failed State

REGIME CHANGE AND SECTARIAN CIVIL WAR

The failure of the Iraqi state is rooted in its external war adventures, international sanctions, and internationally conducted regime change. Iraq has been one of those states where the destabilizing impact of the incohesion of their national-social compositions is suppressed by iron-fist hand from the central government—almost universally authoritarian and pervasive over the state and society. Therefore, when the central power is removed, the implosion of domestic order is almost inevitable. And, when power has been run by, or in the name of, a certain national-social component, the transformation tends to be contested and violent as the rising group(s) attempt(s) to gain power positions, while the dislodged one seeks to restore its power. The presence of foreign influence within the domestic communal power struggle can only complicated the development, especially when such presence meets with local resistance.

Its military defeat in the First Gulf War of 1991 and the squeezing international sanctions that followed it severally weakened the Ba'ath rule in Iraq; they effectively crippled the state militarily and exhausted it economically. Yet, except for the de facto breakaway of the Kurdish region in the north, the state control over its domestic order continued to hold nearly intact. The final blow came in spring 2003 when the US-led military intervention overthrew the regime.

The toppling of the **Ba'ath Party** regime also terminated the Sunni Arab minority rule which started since the inception of the country as an independent modern state in 1921. For eight decades, from the monarchical rule of 1930s–1950s to the republican era of 1958–2003, the Arab Sunni minority was the center and source of political power in Iraq. Therefore, their abrupt loss of power to the Shia majority by an act of open foreign military intervention was bound to provoke their public resistance. Therefore, quickly after the removal of the Ba'ath regime an armed insurgency developed in Sunni region led by both secular and religious orientations alike against the new rule in Baghdad. A constellation of armed groups from remnants of the dethroned **Ba'ath Party** and the newly emerged **al-Qaida** militants (later developed the Islamic State in Iraq or the Islamic State in Iraq and Levant) waged a bloody insurgency against the Shia government in Baghdad and its backer of the US-led military coalition.

What further fuelled the Sunni insurgency was the disbanding of the Sunni-dominated national army by the Coalition authority at the insistence of the Shia political parties. The decision rendered tens of thousands of able men to become available for the insurgency. Combined in their opposition to the presence of foreign troops and their goal of restoring the Sunni rule in Baghdad, the secular Ba'ath Arab nationalists and the Pan-Islamic jihadists joined force to wage relentless insurgency warfare to overthrow the newly reconstituted Shia-dominated government in Baghdad. Security members, political leaders, state employees, religious and social figures, and foreign interests and international actors all became direct targets of relentless campaign of assassinations, bombings, and kidnappings. Thus, by summer 2003, the country was in civil war between the Shia-dominated government and its backer of the Coalition military and the Sunni insurgency.

Armed resistance against the new government was not limited to the western Sunni provinces. Armed groups also began to emerge in the southern Shia region. Some of those militias waged their own insurgency. Prominent among them was *Jaish al-Mahdi* (or **the Mahdi Army**) led by the Shia Cleric Muqtada al-Sadr. Declaring its goal of "restoring the full independence sovereignty of Iraq and ending all forms of occupation..." (Al-Jazeera, 2004), the Mahdi Army waged a ferocious insurgency war during 2004–2008 against the Coalition and government forces. From Basra in the south to Baghdad in the heartland became a new theater

of insurgency war. As a result, the Mahdi Army snatched the control of several major cities in southern region.

As it is conventionally the case, violence by one community breeds more counter-violence. In Iraq, the Sunni insurgency and Shia militia groups reinforced each other's drive for sectarian score settling and struggle for power. Thus, slowly with the prolongation of insurgency war, sectarian war also developed. To be sure, Shia militant groups, such as al-Badir Organization, 1 had been targeting Sunnis, not least as acts of exacting retributions for the former regime's repressive policies against the Shias. Still, sectarian violence escalated into an unprecedented scale when the Sunni insurgency extended its attacks to Shia holy places as a new tactic of its warfare. The most notorious of such attacks occurred in early 2006 when the Shia shrine of Imam al-Askariya in Samara was destroyed in a bombing. The bombing set off a wave of identity-based killing and kidnapping rampage by Shia militias against Sunnis civilians in Baghdad and its surrounding areas. According to the United Nation, over 34,000 Iraqi civilians were killed within the first half of that year alone (Middle East Journal, 2007, 505). In one incident, the militias purportedly of the Mahdi Army carried out a campaign of random killing in Sunni neighborhoods in Baghdad during which tens of civilians including children were executed and homes were set on fire (Middle East Journal, 2006, 765). Through inserting their members into the state security apparatus, Shia militias employed resources and mandates of the state for carrying out sectarian power struggle. According to United Nation' report, at one point, the minister of interior himself, a Shia, led one of the main militant faction that used "police gear and under police insignia" carried out civilian kidnapping and mass executions (Democracy Now, 2006). In turn, the Sunni insurgency, namely al-Qaida, launched its relentless bombing campaigns against Shia cities and Shia-led government in Baghdad.

At the end, it took over seven years of arduous efforts of rebuilding the national army and also forming the Sunni paramilitary forces of the Awakening Councils that the tide of the war turned against the insurgency and militias forces. Therefore, by fall of 2011, when the last US combat troops pulled out of Iraq, the central government had

¹ The Badr Organization was the military wing of the Supreme Council of Islamic Revolution in Iraq, which was formed in Iran during the Iran-Iraq War of 1980-1988, before it split from it to become a political party after 2003.

largely reestablished its control over major cities including Anbar, Mosul, and Salahaddin—previously hotbed of Sunni armed insurgency, with the assistance of the Awakening Councils forces. With a force of 100,000 fighters (Middle East Journal, 2009, 299) and local legitimacy within the Sunni population, the Sunni paramilitary fighters proved indispensable in enabling the Shia-dominated government in Baghdad to contain the Sunni insurgency in the Sunni provinces and diverting its forces to curb the spreading Shia militias. The Sunni insurgency retreated to Iraqi-Syrian border areas, where they engage in sporadic attacks on the army, while the Shia militias either left the country or went into hidden.

It did not take long before a new resurgence of insurgency broke out, however. By 2012, a combination of the government's sectarian policy toward the Sunnis and marginalization of the Awakening Councils forces, the Sunni's uprising, and civil war spillover from Syrian, Iraq descended into a new round of failure. In this sense, the fall of Mosul to the ISIL represented just the climax of a new collapse of the Iraqi army since 2003. The immediate cause was the withdrawal of the US-led military Coalition. To begin with, the presence of the Coalition military in the country was a check on the Shia-dominated government led by Nuri al-Maliki. Now that this check was removed, Prime Minister al-Maliki had found the moment auspicious to consolidate his personal power over the nascent democratizing state. But also, the departure of the Coalition military aroused the old insecurity among the Shia ruling elite. For, the fear of a possible comeback of the Ba'ath Party to power on the back of a military coup had not dissipated among the ruling Shia leadership. In December 2011, al-Maliki announced the arrest of over 600 officials of the banned Ba'ath Party in Sunni provinces whom he accused of plotting a coup against his government (Elaph, 2011). In this context, the Awakening Councils forces too became a target for purge by the government. Al-Maliki soon charged that the Sunni paramilitary formation was infiltrated by the element of Sunni insurgency of Ba'ath members and al-Qaida jihadists, suggesting that only 20% would be incorporated to the security forces (Elaph, 2009).

Whether or not Ba'ath members or al-Qaida jihadists inserted their organizations into the paramilitary formation, with tens of thousands of fighters, the Awakening Councils forces could have represented a formidable military counterweight to the Shia majority rule in the new

era. At any rate, by 2013, the AW forces had been effectively circumscribed, demobilized and its former leadership was sidelined. The government was trying to re-structure it based on new criteria and under a new leadership. "The new **Awakening Councils** forces have no presence in Anbar Province and have no power... Now they exist in name only, without power," one of its discharged commanders protested (Al-Mada Paper, 2013). Soon, in a reverse of allegiance, many of those fighters would turn their arms on the government in support of their Sunni brethren. Sunni major governmental figures too came under government prosecuted. From Vice-President **Tariq al-Hashmi** to lower ranking officials were pursued on terror charges. Al-Hashmi fled the country following arrest warrant issued for him by the Iraqi court.

These government policies following the departure of Coalition troops had fed growing worries among the Sunnis. The fear of "reversing back to dictatorship" by al-Maliki government had continued to grow (Elaph, 2012). Sunni leaders charged al-Maliki's government of pursuing sectarian policy of intimidation and marginalization against them through carrying out arbitrary arrests, raiding homes without a court warrant, and detention without trial or legal proceedings (Al-Jazeera, 2012). Still more, they feared that now that Coalition troops had left, Iran through Iraqi authorities was trying to take over the country through implementing sectarianism. For example, Tariq al-Hashimi, the Sunni Vice-President now a political refugee in Turkey fugitive, warned "al-Maliki is an instrument in the service of Iran's agenda in Iraq... Al-Maliki is working for Iran not only from a sectarian standpoint, but also he relies on Iran for maintaining his personal power... Iran is now ruling and imposing its order. Its influence is pervasive to all aspects of the Iraqi state and its institutions from security to politics to ideology and publicly and officially... Unfortunately, the invasion (the US-led regime change) and the heedlessness by Arab countries has reduced Iraq from the guardian of the eastern gate (of the Arab world) as the protector of the Arab nation from Iran into an Iran's arm to harm Arab brothers" (Al-Hashimi, 2013).

Sectarian grievances aside, the year 2011–2013 was the age of the mass protest movements and political upheavals in the Middle East. In what came to be called **the Arab Spring**, anti-government protests from Libya to Syria rose up against their autocratic rulers for political freedoms and economic reforms. Thus, collective grievance and political opportunity came to combine to galvanize Sunni population to rise up against the authoritarian-inclined Baghdad government. Following calls

by Sunni political, religious and tribal leaders, protests broke out in Sunnimajority provinces from Anbar to Mosul, Kirkuk, and Salahaddin. Once again, Anbar Province became the epicenter of the Sunni's opposition to Baghdad. For example, tens of thousands of protesters in Fallujha city cut off a major Iraqi international highway by setting up blockades to force al-Maliki government to respond to their demands. In his refuge in Turkey, al-Hashimi applauded the protests as "a true Iraqi spring that paves the way for change... We will take it to the end until our objectives are realized without retreating in the face of al-Maliki and his repressive terrorist apparatus" (Al-Hashimi, 2013).

The government response was a mixture of public promises and a security crackdown. In a bid to accommodate the growing protests, al-Maliki announced the formation of certain committees to address the Sunni demands. In this pursuit, it took some concrete steps such as the release of thousands of female prisoners—one of the primary demands of the protests. Those measures failed, however, to defuse the escalating tension as protests spread from Falajua and Ramadi cities in Anbar, to Mosul in Nineveh.

After its ultimatum to the protesters to end the protests and opening the blockades went unheeded, the government deployed the army into the uprising cities. With the employment of force by the army against the resisting protesters, the situation increasingly turned violent. Slowly, the initially peaceful protest movements turned radical in demands and means. Now, the demand was no longer limited to political or constitutional reforms, but the removal of "the illegitimate regime" in Baghdad (Al-Jazeera, 2013). Clashes began to spread to various cities. The state security enforcement began to crumble once again. Some major cities like Fallujaha went out of the government control as protests escalated into turning armed insurgency. "Today, we defeated the army, and if another force is deployed, we are ready to fight it off... We cannot let that army enter our cities. They are (Shi'ite) militias, not a national army...," a tribal leader warned (Al-Salhy, 2013). Thus, the condition was set for a new resurgence of al-Qaida and its newly rising offshoot, the Islamic State in Iraq (later, the Islamic State in Iraq and Levant, or the ISIL). It was in that context that in early June of 2014, a Sunni jihadist group from the ISIL infiltrated Mosul, which in collaboration with some local Sunni groups of Ba'ath Party members, took over the Iraqi second largest city. By mid-June the insurgency was in full control of Nineveh Province and pressed on with its lightening advance against the fleeing national army.

Having tightened its territorial grip, the Sunni insurgency declared itself a "caliphate" and its leader Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi, an Iraqi national, as "the caliph of all Muslims" (Al-Jazeera, 2014). Demoralized and in disarray, the army continued its fast-track retreat southward. By the end of the month, ISIL had reached the gates of Baghdad.

Unable to halt the marching ISIL forces, the Shia-dominated government appealed for help from the public. It declared "state of emergency and mobilizing all resources to confront the existential threat... calling on all citizens and tribesmen to take arms to defeat terrorism and terrorists in defending the homeland..." (Al-Mada Paper, 2014). Sensing the urgency of the threat, the Shia religious authority in Iraq Grand Ayatollah Ali al-Sistani issued an urgent decree (fatwa) for popular resistance. "The severity of the threat that is facing Iraq and its people now requires mobilization for fight to defend the homeland, and this fight is a duty on all able citizens... Citizens who are able to bear arms and fight terrorists, defending their homeland, their people and their holy places, should volunteer and join the security forces for this holy mission" Sistani's office appealed (Sistani, 2014).

The cleric's call received immediate response among the Shia population. Within one week, over one and half million volunteers registered to draft in the army (Al-Sumaria, 2014). Out of this essentially sectarian mobilization a Shia militia formation would come into existence. Known as *Hashed al-Sha'abi* (or **the Popular Mobilization Force** [PMF]), the formation would play a critical impact on the dynamics of power and politics in the country beyond the ISIL war. Although the post-Ba'ath Iraqi army had increasingly been dominated by officers of Shia backgrounds, the formation of the PMF was destined to further tighten the control of the Shias over the military and security establishment, particularly by enabling the sectarian militias to gain influential status within the state apparatus.

Thus, while it was just about to overcome the al-Qaida-Ba'ath insurgency, the Iraqi state suffered another blow to its attempt to reconstitute its organizing power through rebuilding its military-security structure. The breakout of the ISIL insurgency would leave long-lasting eroding impact on the ability of Iraq to reimpose its authority within its borders. For, although the Sunni insurgency itself was ultimately defeated, the opportunity and power vacuum that its emergence created would be

seized upon by other non-state militant forces that effectively proved their resistance to any attempt by the state to bring them under its actual control.

EXPANSION INTO IRAQ

Now that it had plunged into domestic disorder and warfare, Iraq was about to become a target of regional power ambitions. Iran across the border would become the first regional power to initiate expansionist intervention indirectly into its historical rival regional power the now failed state of Iraq. The history of the relationship between Iraq and Iran had mostly been characterized by lingering animosity and intense hostility caused by conflicting objectives coupled with overlapping insecurity. Their mutually hostile relationship boiled into an all-out war after the Iranian revolution of 1979 that brought the Islamic Republic to power which vowed to export its Shia theocratic revolution in the region. A Sunni-based secular Arab nationalist party presiding over a Shia-majority country, the Ba'ath government in Iraqi sensed the urgency of the threat early on. Months of open quarrel between the two neighbors spiraled into open war when in September 1980 the Iraqi army invaded Iranian territory, quickly established a foothold inside the country. Thus eight-year war, which is simply known as Iran-Iraq War, broke out.

However, apparently Iraq had overestimated the demoralizing impact of its initial military success—a miscalculation that proved to be costly. Just a month into the war, Iraq unilaterally declared ceasefire in a bid to pave the way for negotiation in the expectation that Iranians now accept its terms for peace (al-Hamdani, 2007, 66). Turning downing any peace appeal, however, Iran vowed to move the war into Iraq. Propelled by its Shia theocratic ideological zeal and freeing the "downtrodden people" (the marginalized Shia population in Iraq) across the borders, Iran soon adopted the goal of regime change against the Sunni minority rule in Iraq. "Our hope is to free the brotherly Iraqi people from the rule of that person (Saddam)... In the same manner that we ended the rule of the deposed Shah and cut off the hands of world powers from our country, the Iraqi people will also be able to determine its destiny and elect its own rule by itself," Imam Khomeini asserted (Khomeini, 1981, 136-137). In this context, Khomeini evoked the legacy of anciently rooted kinship between the two countries that dates back to pre-Islamic period when Iraq was a dominion of the Persian Empire. "When you look back at history, you see that historically Iraq was part of Iran and Madaen belongs to Iran...," he reminded the audience (Khomeini, 1981, 67).

However, as it dragged on, the war proved to be simultaneously an expensive and futile endeavor. Iraq failed to extract early peace concession from Iran, while the revolutionary Iran failed to bring about regime change in Iraq, and so its hope for installing a Shia wilayat al-faqih rule in its neighbor was dashed. Iraq survived the revolutionary onslaught, thanks mainly to the support from Arab countries; in particular Saudi Arabia and other Gulf countries, which feared that Iraq was only the first station of the Iran's revolutionary crusade. Still, the war left a legacy that would later became a key operational element in Iran's strategy toward Iraq. In the course of the war, Iran inspired and supported the formation of Shia armed opposition to the Ba'ath rule in Iraq. Later in post-Ba'ath Iraq, many of those Iran-linked actors rose to the position of leadership—Iran would utilize their ideological affiliation and operational capabilities to extend its influence into the country.

With the removal of the Ba'ath regime in the US-led military intervention of 2003, the gate of opportunity finally began to open for Iran toward Iraq. Through covert and indirect approaches, Iran would lead the regional expansion into now the failed state of Iraq ravaged by a complex internal war. For this purpose, it soon began helping the formation and operation Shia militant groups in the country to fight the Coalition military and Iraq security forces. The emergence of armed insurgency among the Shia further facilitated this Iran's bid. The foundation of this Shia armed insurgency was laid down by the Shia Iraqi nationalist cleric Muqtada al-Sadr when he formed the Mahdi Army (described above) in summer 2003. The Army's uncompromising anti-Coalition forces stance combined with its operational energy quickly made it an appealing force for Iran's design in Iraq.

To be sure, the alliance between Iran and the Sadr's militant movement did not necessarily mean that the militants operated at the behest of Iran in the country. For one, there is no indication that the movement subscribed to the Iran's theocratic wilayat al-faqih political ideology, as some other groups would do. Rather, the two were united by their shared primary objectives of forcing out "the foreign occupation" from Iraq, not a strategic commonality or ideological bond. Therefore, as later events would demonstrate, the Sadr movement fought its insurgency as an act of national liberation, aiming to restoring Iraqi state sovereignty; for Iran, the aim was removing American troops, the architect and security

provider of the post-Ba'ath Iraq. For Iran, which had been pronouncedly pushed for transforming the America-guarded regional order in the region, the arrival of American troops as an occupying force of a neighboring country to which it had long-cultivated cultural and strategic interests effectively constituted a potential blowback to its revisionist bid.

Although Iran tried to keep its expansionist attempt into Iraq covert, the increase of its involvement exposed its hands. By 2005 evidence came out from British officials that Iranian and its affiliated regional operatives had supplied explosive technology to Mahdi Army fighters to target British troops in the southern city of Basra, claiming that "specially shaped charges" anti-armored vehicles used by the Shia insurgency were of similar type of devices used by the Iran-linked Lebanese Hezbollah in southern Lebanon (Reynolds, 2007). This British claim was corroborated by US military authorities later in 2007 when it put on display a cache of captured weapons provided by the Iran's Qud's Forces of the Revolutionary Guard Corps to Shia insurgency in Iraq including antiarmored vehicles explosive devices, which it used with effective fatality against Coalition troops during 2004-2006 (Glanz, 2007). According to Coalition authorities, operatives from the Lebanese Hezbollah worked "as a surrogate for the Iranian Quds Force" with the assignment of training and arming Iraqi Shia militants to carry out attacks on both Coalition and Iraqi troops (NPR, 2007). A major link was revealed after the arrest of the Shia Cleric Qais al-Khazaali, an aide to al-Sadr. During his detention, al-Khazali disclosed that fighters of the Mahdi Army had indeed been receiving training in bases inside Iran by both the Iran's Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps on "full scale warfare" and the Iranlinked Lebanese Hezbollah operatives on "urban or guerrilla warfare" (Gorden & Kesling, 2018). Moreover, Muqata al-Sadr himself admitted the existing of ties between his militia organization and the Lebanese militant organization. "We have formal ties with Hezbollah... It is natural that we would want to improve ourselves by learning from each other. We reproduce Hezbollah's way of fighting as well as tactics, we teach each other and we are getting better through this," al-Sadr revealed (Latif & Sands, 2007).

Given its suffering from pervasive lack of security power during this period, the Iraqi central government was unable to put up any meaningful resistance against the Iran's growing intervention; still, with the backing of Coalition troops it continued its counter-insurgency against the Iran-linked militias in southern cities. Sustained Iraq-Coalition joint

military campaigns and al-Sadr's political compromises brought the Sadrled Mahdi Army into suspending its armed operations. The suspension of armed activities by al-Sadr caused the splinter from his forces. The splinter groups developed more pro-Iran hard-line. Among them was *A'asaib Ahlualhaq* (or the League of the Righteous People) which was founded by the Shia militant commander al-Khazali in 2004. This group was particularly active during 2007–2011 during which it carried out various multiple attacks on the US-led Coalition and Iraqi forces.

Still, the most Iran-linked Iraqi militant group during this period came out to be the **Kataib Hezbollah**, another offshoot of the Mahdi Army. The Kataib was founded by Jamal Jafaar al-Ibrahim (AKA Abu Mahdi al-Muhandis), who later became the close associate of the commander of the Iran's **Quds Force** General Qassim Solemsni in Iraq. Unlike other groups, the Kataib Hezbollah made no secret of its ideological-political affiliation. It officially subscribes to the Islamic Republic-type theocratic system. "We advocate wilayat al-faqih as the realized ideal system of the rule of Islam... as it has been achieved in the Islamic Republic of Iran" (Kataib Hezbollah, 2020). Operationally too the group demonstrated its tight connection with the revolutionary Iran. For example, the group carried out a wave of bomb and rocket attacks on various military bases of Coalition troops as "a revenge for martyr E'mad al-Mughnya," a leading military commander of the Lebanese **Hezbollah** who was assassinated in Damascus in February 2008 (Kataib Hezbollah, 2008b).

The Kataib ratcheted up its military operation against Coalition troops in 2008. In 2008, American and Iraqi officials signed a security agreement on the status of Coalition troops in the country. The agreement on the Withdrawal of United States Forces from Iraq and the Organization of Their Activities during Their Temporary Presence was it was called, extended the presence of the US-led troop in the country until 2011. Iran publically opposed the extension. For example, during meeting with Iraqi Prime Minister al-Maliki during the US-Iraqi negotiations on the future of the US troops in Iraq, Iran Supreme Leader al-Khamenei declared that "the presence of American and British troops is the biggest problem" (Khamenei, 2008a). When the National Assembly went ahead with ratifying the drafted agreement between the American and Iraqi government, the Iran-linked militias vowed to sabotage it. "Our religious and national responsibilities call upon us to fight against the occupation and its collaborators who help it to stay; and, you know our arm reaches everywhere in

Iraq," the Kataib warned (Kataib Hezbollah, 2008a). As the Iraqi government ratified the security treaty, the group escalated its armed activities. Accordingly, as an expression of it a practical objection to the agreement, the militant organization targeted various Coalition's military bases such as Calso, Liberty, Victory, and Siler with Karar and al-Ashtar rockets (Kataib Hezbollah, 2011) to which the remaining Coalition troops had withdrawn in accordance with the agreement.

By the end of 2011, a combination of the withdrawal of Coalition troops, the sustained crackdown by the Iraqi national army, and the outbreak of civil war in Syria, the pro-Iran militant groups in Iraq mostly disappeared from the public scene either quit armed activities or left for Syria to join Iran's fight in there.

Syrian Expansion

The revisionist Syria also became one of the regional powers that attempted to expand into Iraq following the overthrow of the Ba'ath regime. Yet, as it will be shown, among the intervening powers, the Syrian involvement remained relatively limited in scope and time—probably due to its limited resources to influence the developments in Iraq and build up leverage, but also due to its own decline into the state failure in 2011. Unlike Iran, for example, there is no evidence indicating that Syrian military used its own operatives to carry out military activities or leading some loyal militants inside Iraq. And unlike Turkey, which deployed its regular army into the country after 2014, Syria did not conduct direct military involvement into Iraq. Instead, Syria's intervention remained limited to providing facilities and supports from inside its territory for Iraqi Sunni insurgency: Ba'athists and Jihadists.

Following the overthrow of the Ba'ath regime in 2003, Syria quickly became a safe-haven for the opposition to the Shia-dominated rule in Baghdad. Sections of the Sunnis, who refused to accept their subordinate status in the post-Ba'ath Iraq, took from Syrian territory a launch-pad to stage resistance into Iraq. In this context, remnants of the banned Ba'ath Party including some high-rank officials, who were now fugitives from Iraqi authorities and who vowed to fight for reclaiming their lost power in Baghdad, began to reorganize their ranks in bases inside Syria. Thus, the Syrian-Iraqi border became the major conduit from which fighters streamed into Iraqi territory to wreak havoc on the nascent political structure in Baghdad through a sustained campaign of bombings

and shootings. The increasing flow of Sunni fighters unsettled the new government in Baghdad and its backer the US-led Coalition authorities, the de facto ruler of the country. In response, the US government tightened the screw on the Syrian government by imposing a host of economic and financial sanctions. The punitive measures forced Syria eventually to engage in security talks with Iraqi authorities in 2004 which concluded with some pledge of cooperation by the Syrian government to stem the flow of fighters from its territory into Iraq. As a concrete step, Syria allowed Iraqi authorities to arrest the former head of the Iraqi Security Intelligence who had been organizing and directing Sunni insurgents from inside Syrian territory. Syria acted under "tremendous pressure on them," as Iraqi officials in commenting on the Syrian cooperation in the arrest (BBC News, 2005). Moreover, as a new sign of improving ties, the two countries agreed to restore full diplomatic relations—ruptured in 1980 when Syria sided with Iran against its ideological brethren in Iraq in the eight-year war between the Ba'ath Iraq and the Shia Iran. For a while, the Assad government had eventually ceased its support for the insurgency toward constructing neighborly relations with the struggling government of Baghdad.

However, Syria continued to play the double game: preach diplomacy publically and fanning insurgency covertly—even sometimes openly. While it reiterated its security cooperation with Iraqi authorities, it also continued its support for the insurgency simultaneously. President al-Assad found no contradiction in supporting "resistance to occupation" in Iraq while denying responsibility for the violence. In a speech to a gathering in a city near Iraqi border, al-Assad asserted, "We support our Arab brothers in some places such as in Iraq... You are in direct contact with your brothers in Iraq, sympathize with them and support them as every Syrian supports the resistant people of Iraq" (Syrian Days, 2007). Still, when it would come to determine the source of "terrorism" in Iraq, al-Assad branded any such charges against Syria as "immoral accusations" (Syrian News Agency, 2009). Indirectly, al-Assad declared its presence of Coalition troops in Iraq as the cause that provoked "the resistance" and therefore repeatedly called for "setting a schedule for the withdrawal of the occupation force" from Iraq (Al-Thawra, 2007). However, even after the security agreement of 2008 was signed between the US and Iraq that set a schedule to the withdrawal, Syria continued backing the Sunni armed insurgency. In August 2009, a series of massive bombings rocked the government compounds in the capital which caused hundreds of causalities. Investigations by Iraqi authorities pointed fingers to the **Ba'ath Party** operatives living in Syria. The bombings heightened the Iraqi security concern into a new level. Iraqi officials considered the escalation as "an existential threat," and that the disagreement with Syria "could no longer be treated with routine diplomacy...," as they told American officials in private meetings (Wiki Leaks, 2009a).

While in the past, the Iraqi government had been trying to obtain Syrian cooperation through a conciliatory approach, now grew in public frustration. "Since 2004 we have been providing Syrian authorities with names of and evidence on the operations of those terrorists and takfeeri (jihadist) groups, and their locations, their routes of infiltrating (into Iraq) through Syrian territory, and the logistical aids they receive from the Ba'ath leadership which holds its gatherings on Syrian territory and plan operations from there with the aim of restoring the rule of the dictator...," Prime Minister al-Maliki protested, revealing that 90% of attacks were carried out by fighters coming from Syria (Council of Ministers, 2009). Still more directly, Prime Minister al-Maliki charged the Syrian intelligence agency of sponsoring the operations of Ba'ath Party members and Jihadi fighters through organizing meetings between them inside Syrian territory (Al-Alam, 2009). Powerless to force Syria to comply with its demands, the Iraqi government to mass officially requested the United Nations' Security Council intervention to protect Iraq from "aggression by some neighboring states." However, Syria declined to hand over Ba'ath members or other insurgency figures that Iraq demanded their extradition.

Syrian was not ready to accept an Iraq dominated by the Shia—not at least to the exclusion of the Sunni Ba'athists. In private Syria officially disagreed with its otherwise regional ally Iran on the new rule in Baghdad. According to some leaked document from Syrian official source, for example, Syria rejected an Iran's request in 2009 "to focus on co-opting Shia politicians and to drop our support for the Sunnis and former Ba'athists," instead it insisted "on the reintegration of former Iraqi Ba'athists into the political system" rather than turning Iraq into "a Shiadominated state made of up of mini-states" (Wiki Leaks, 2009c). This Arab nationalist-inclined position was pronounced publically Syrian official rhetoric. Syria framed its support for "Iraqi resistance" (the Sunni armed insurgency), in terms of its old-held espousing of the wider cause of Arabism. In this regard al-Assad remarked:

If we have made concession over the resistance in Lebanon, uprising in Palestine, or the independence of Iraq, the honor of our nation, there would have not been any tension with those people (in the west). The problem of some people with Syria and Syrian problem with them is the Syrian loyalty for Arab nationalism. Nationalism is our identity and history... Syrian position stemmed from its historic (Arab) responsibility given its geopolitical location and its direct connection with the areas of conflict... What is going in Iraq worries every Arab. This Arab country is descending into fragmentation and dissolution... The primary threat to Iraq is the erasing of its Arab identity and landmarks under various pretexts that stand against the history of Iraq and its people... We all should back Iraqi people with all our force to maintain its Arab true identity. (Al-Thawra, 2005)

Syria's support for Iraqi insurgent groups can also be understood in the context of its conventional approach for cultivating regional power leverage. To begin with, since the coming of al-Assad the father to power, Syria began cultivating basically a tradition of posing security distress to its neighbors as its chief modus operandi in its regional dealings. In this pursuit, harboring and assisting armed opposition from its neighboring countries had been invariably a persistent component of the regional strategy of the Assad's Syria. It supported then Iraqi opposition against the Ba'ath regime to the end, it supported the Kurdish armed movement in Turkey, and in Lebanon it supported Hezbollah against both Israel and against the anti-Syrian groups in Lebanon and as political-military leverage to keep the country within its orbit. Thus, Syria's approach toward its four immediate neighbors had been one of either covert hostility or outright domination. In brief, through this policy of insecurity making to its neighbors, Syria had successfully carved out an outsize regional weight for itself—an effective compensation for its lack of a strong military muscle, or sufficient economic resources. The Syria's intervention in post-Ba'ath Iraq can be understood as a continuation of this al-Assad's Syrian strategic tradition.

But also, during this period the Syria's regional power status suffered a heavy loss when it was forced to pull out its military-political occupation out of Lebanon under a sustained international and regional pressure in 2004 which also ended its de facto rule over its chronically fractured tiny neighboring state. Therefore, **Syria** clearly needed to make up for his lost of regional power in Lebanon, and it found in the failed state of Iraq both

reason and opportunity to expand into it in order to recover some of its regional power leverage.

To conclude, Syria continued providing military and political assistance for armed "resistance" in Iraq under the name of supporting the Arab cause and Iraqi "independence." Even while the "foreign occupation forces" were pulling out following the security agreement of 2008 and thereby Iraq had steadily been restoring its empirical sovereignty, Syria sustained its intervention. On its side, Iraqi diplomacy failed to convince Syria to terminate its support for the Sunni insurgency. And also, plagued by communal and political fragmentation and possessing only a fledgling army, it lacked the military muscle to protect itself from its power-seeking neighbor. As a result, Iraqi border areas with Syria remained the safehaven for the Sunni insurgency where they established military camps and hideouts and continued to wage hit-and-run warfare against Iraqi security forces. Time will never tell what the Syrian long-term behavior or endgoal would have been in Iraq. Its bid to establish some military-political foothold inside Iraq was cut short when it itself plunged into state failure in 2011.

TURKEY'S JOINING EXPANSION

Compared to the other two revisionist powers, Iran and Syria, Turkey was a late comer to the post-Ba'ath Iraq. Occupied by its domestic power rivalry with the military establishment during 2003–2011, the AKP government was basically unable or unwilling to undertake a sustained military involvement abroad, including in the failed state of Iraq. However, this was to change in the coming years.

To give a sketchy history background, since the early 1990s, during the escalation of Kurdish armed insurgency led by Parti Karkeren Kurdistan (PKK), which took from the Turkey-Iraqi mountainous border areas as its hideout, Turkey began to securitize its relations with its southern neighbor. The hallmark of this development was the 1994 security agreement between Ankara and Baghdad which granted Turkey the right to conduct "hot pursuit" military operations up to 15 miles deep into Iraqi territory. Following this arrangement, the Turkish army regularly conducted cross-border operations between 1990 and 2010s. Also, as part of this military policy, Turkey set up a number of military bases and outposts in mountainous border areas, primarily the Bamarni Base 30 miles north of Duhok Province in the north. Yet, those military

operations and outposts remained limited to border areas and for observatory purposes to check the guerilla activities of the PKK. This security approach continued with the rise of the Islamic-leaning **AK Party** (the AKP) to power in 2001.

The AKP under Erdogan's leadership was to transform Turkey from its traditional Kemalist inward approach toward an assertive revisionist power, pressing to conduct expansionist intervention into its neighboring countries. Ultimately it would thrust the country into the rank of active regional power, stimulated by a strong sense of historical revivalism and aspiration for power aggrandizement. Yet for nearly the first decade of its rule, the AKP government was preoccupied with securing its home power base vis-à-vis a military takeover as happened to the previous Islamicleaning parties in the past. During this period, the regional policy of Turkey was one of advancing peace with its surrounding. Toward that end, it advanced Zero Problem Approach with its Middle Eastern neighbors. Formulated by its theoretician-turned-politician Foreign Minister, Ahmed Davutogolu, the new policy pushed for "cooperative track" with the aim of "developing economic interdependence between Turkey and its neighboring countries" (Davutoglu, 2010). As part of this diplomatic offense, Turkey and Iraq signed a series of agreements including cooperation in fighting the PKK and boosting trade ties. It seemed that a new era of neighborliness ushered in between the insecure AKP government in Ankara and the nascent Shia-dominated government in Baghdad. In other words, the decade of 2000s was the time of the AKP Turkey's height diplomatic overture for building friendship abroad while securing its power base at home. And Iraq was in the forefront of this Turkey's diplomatic offense.

However, the relations between the two sides never had a real chance to grow into a sustained cooperation. As the region burst into political upheavals in 2011–2012, a new reality of regional alignment began to take shape with sectarian polarization between Shia and Sunni Islamism emerged as its defining hallmark. Turkey sided with the Sunnis. This stance became evident when in late 2011 the Shia-dominated government of Nuri al-Maliki began cracking down on Sunni protest movements in Sunni provinces and prosecuting their political figures in the government under the name of terrorism charges. As mentioned above, the Sunni Vice-President **Tariq al-Hashimi** was a key target. Now under arrest warrant from Iraqi court, al-Hashimi found political refuge in Turkey where he was received with the pledge of unconditional support

and permanent protection, as Foreign Minister Davutoglu suggested. Following issuing death sentence in absentia against al-Hashimi, Prime Minister Erdogan categorically rejected the charges and declined to hand him over to Iraq asserting that "we cannot accept the concept that al-Hashimi is in any way related to the terrorist attacks in the nation (Iraq)" (Daily Sabah, 2012). Thus, Turkey gradually became an active player in Iraqi politics by backing the Sunnis. The Turkey's support for the Sunni uprising incensed the Iraqi government and strained their newly inaugurated bilateral relations.

To be sure, Turkey's ambition to build up an influence in Iraq and in Nineveh Province particularly can be traced back to the early days of the post-Ba'ath era. According to some evidence, during that period Turkey provided financial assistance to Sunni political parties such as al-Hudba Movement, one of the key political players in the province (Wiki Leaks, 2009b). By 2012, a combination of the AKP's consolidation of its power base at home and the deterioration of domestic order in Iraq presented a favorable ground for Turkey to extend its influence into the heart of Iraqi domestic conflict. In this sense, the support for Sunni political leaders such as al-Hashimi constituted the first Turkey's public intervention in Iraqi domestic conflict.

The resurgence of the ISIL-led armed insurgency of 2014 and the collapse that it caused to the Iraqi army put Baghdad in a desperate security position—in urgent assistance to salvage its very existence. Simultaneously, having consolidated its power base at home, Turkey was ready to project power more assertively abroad. Thus, across the border in Iraq, the event represented an auspicious occasion for it to secure a stake in what would come out of the state failure in there. The subsequent Baghdad's appeal for military assistance from the outside world including Turkey officially opened the opportunity for Turkey to involve militarily. Moreover, the ascension of a new prime minister, Haidar al-Abadi, to power in Baghdad as the replacement of the Turkey's Iraqi archenemy of the hard-line al-Maliki, potentially removed the last obstacle for ushering in a new era in the bilateral relations between the two countries. Heeding the Iraq's call for military assistance, Turkey declared its readiness to provide "all necessary support to ensure the security of Iraq" (Daily Sabah, 2014). To deliver on its promise, Turkey deployed some hundred military personnel to train Iraqi volunteers in the newly established training camp of Bashiga several miles outside of the ISIL-controlled Mosul city in Nineveh Province.

However, the deployment of trainers proved to be just the first step in a larger military intervention. Shortly after, Turkey deployed a reinforcement of several hundreds of troops equipped with tens of armored vehicles and tanks into to the camp, and thereby effectively upgraded the camp into its own military base. Turkey tried to assure Iraqi authorities by claiming that the reinforcement deployment was non-combatant force aiming to provide protection for the training mission "against a possible attack from Daesh (the ISIL)" (Daily Sabah, 2015a). Unconvinced by the Turkey's justification, the Iraqi government objected. Considering it "an outright intervention... that has been carried out without the agreement or awareness of the Iraqi government," Abadi warned, issuing a 48hour ultimatum for the troops to pull out before taking further reaction (Shafaq News, 2015). When Turkey did not comply with its request, Iraq took its protest to the UN's Security Council. Although Iraqi attempts failed to force Turkey to remove its troops, the disagreement descended their bilateral relations into a new era of crisis.

As it failed to extract consent from Baghdad, Turkey found it compelling to search for alliance elsewhere within Iraq as an alternative interlocutor and counter pressure to the Iraqi central government. The alternative expectedly was not hard to find given the fragmentation of the country along rival sources of power and projects—a typical case of state failure. For this purpose, it opted for strengthening ties with the Kurdistan Regional government in Erbil in northern Iraq—a de facto independent government from Baghdad. To give a brief background, in the Post-Ba'ath Iraq, the relationship between the federal government in Baghdad and the Kurdish government remained consistently conflictual due to perpetual mutual mistrust which was compounded by the lack of compromise solutions for enduring disputes over control of territory and natural resources, with occasional teetering to the point of an open military clashes. Although, the federal constitution offered a broad roadmap for organizing the relations between the two governments, political power calculus always prevailed over legal frameworks.

Within this Iraqi internal power struggle, Turkey was never totally absent. Its role fluctuated between occasionally mediating in the Baghdad-Erbil disputes to partially backing this or that side as circumstance arose. But it gradually moved to cultivate a pragmatically transactional informal, albeit unbalanced and at times unstable, ties with the Kurdish government, including signing a 50-years oil deals in 2014. By signing the oil deal, Turkey effectively provided the Kurdish government

with access to export its oil to the global market and thereby collect its revenue independently from Baghdad albeit at the price of furthering the Turkey's hand over the policies of the Kurdish region in the north. The move expectedly further infuriated Iraq as Turkey practically became part of Iraqi domestic conflict, Therefore, as the crisis with Baghdad heightened over its unauthorized military deployment, Turkey found in the Kurdish government a useful partner to align with in Iraq in the service of its objectives.

In December 2015, Erdogan hosted the Kurdish President Masud Barzani at the highest levels in Ankara with a red carpet laid out and Kurdish flag flown—unprecedented display of upgraded friendship by Turkey in its history of relations with the Kurdish region. The invitation was to brief the Kurdish leader on the issue of "the reinforcement of Turkish troops in Bashiqa camp" as well as "the contributions that Turkey can offer the Kurdish army in the struggle against the DAESH (the ISIL) from now on," according to Turkey's officials (Kaplan, 2015). Following a series of closed-door meetings, Barzani came out to declare his satisfaction "with the outcome of my meetings with Turkish officials," thanking Turkey for its "military contributions in the war for Nineveh region" (Rudaw, 2015). Turkey obtained what it sought. The Barzani's approval of the Turkish intervention in Nineveh had more than rhetorical importance for Turkey. Besides bestowing a semblance of Iraqi public legitimacy upon the Turkey's military involvement, it also contained operational importance. Since the area of the deployment lied under military control of the Kurdish army, the Barzani's cooperation amounted to a military assurance for Turkey that had its troops come under attacks by the Iraqi army or Iran-linked Shia militia groups, Kurdish troops would be there to support them. In brief, by successfully counteracting Baghdad's resistance with the Kurdish government's cooperation, Turkey was able to secure a military foothold in the strategic Nineveh Province.

BALANCING AGAINST EXPANSION INTO IRAQ

The early expansion into Iraq provoked a balancing intervention. The indirect, yet growing accelerating Iran's expansion into Iraq caused alarm in Saudi Arabia early on. Due to a combination of resourcefulness, geographic proximity, and historical worries, the conservative Sunni Arab Kingdom was to become the chief regional power to counter the expansion. The Saudi monarchy had always considered a functioning, though

not too powerful, Iraq a key for regional stability. In particular, in its regional strategy Iraq had been the bulwark against the revisionist Iran, virtually the first line of defense against the Shia Iran's ambition toward the Gulf area. This became evident during **the Iran-Iraq War**. As soon as it ascended to power in 1979, the Iran's Islamic Revolution inspired riots and militant activities in various Gulf countries from the Shia-populated Eastern Province in Saudi Arabia, to Kuwait, and the Shia-majority Bahrain. By attacking various high profile targets such oil installations, places of worship, foreign interests, and government officials, pro-Iran groups shook the tranquility of the kingdoms on the Arab Peninsula during 1980s—the years of the Islamic Republic.

Realizing the magnitude of this newly rising revolutionary threat from its neighbor across the Gulf, the Kingdom began to take certain concrete measure to preserve stability in its surroundings. The formation of the inter-government organization of the Gulf Security Council among the monarchic regimes in the Peninsula was the major step toward this direction. Still of more immediate urgency for Saudi Arabia was its military-economic assistance for Iraq to ensure that it would withstand the revolutionary onslaught by the much powerful Iran. While it was Iraq that initiated the first shots of the war, it was the Iran's intransigence to accept ceasefire that dragged it on. The Kingdom's approach toward the belligerents was driving first and foremost by the maxim of balance of power. The Kingdom did not have any love for the Ba'ath's Iraq as did not hold any principle animosity toward the revolutionary Iran. "We knew that Saddam was a brutal and murderer but the point is Khomeini declared publically that he would proceed to liberate Iraq first and then march on to liberate the Gulf with force... Therefore, there were only two choices for the Saudi leadership: bad and worse and it sided with the bad," then the Saudi head intelligence agency Bandar bin Sultan later revealed (Al-Ahmari, 2019).

The Saudi worries heightened as Iran was able to turn the tide of the war in its favor by 1982. Therefore, as the balance of war dramatically shifted in favor of Iran, the frightening prospect of the rising of a Shia revolutionary power to its north prompted Saudi Arabia to rush to the aid of the struggling Iraq. Besides financial aids, the Kingdom gave Iraq an urgently needed life-line for its economy: a secure oil export outlet. During the course of the war, the two oil-dependent belligerent countries exhausted each other with constant airstrikes on each other's oil installations and export facilities including oil tankers in which the Gulf

waterway, Iraq's only seaport to the global market, became the major theater. At this moment, Saudi Arabia gave Iraq permission to export oil via its territory as the two countries started constructing an oil exporting pipeline to carry Iraqi oil via Kingdom's territory to safe ports on the Red Sea. Moreover, according to Iraqi sources, even before the completion of the pipeline, the Kingdom started selling its own oil on behalf of Iraq as well as giving shipment priority to those tankers that carried Iraqi oil (Al-Hamdani, 2007, 113).

Effectively, Saudi Arabia saved Iraq from an imminent economic collapse under the staggering cost of the war by ensuring that Iraq would continue to sustain its war effort through oil revenues. This is while Iraq kept pounding Iran's oil export facilities in the Gulf. This pro-Iraqi position by the Saudi monarchy disturbed Iranian leadership to the extent that it threatened to "shut off the oil" in the Gulf if the Arab kingdoms continued their war support for Iraq (Middle East Journal, 1984, 105). In the end, Iraq survived the Iran's revolutionary crusade when Iran eventually acquiesced to the unconditional cessation of war, and, thus, regional status quo equilibrium was effectively preserved to the satisfaction of Saudi Arabia. Therefore, predictably, even when Iraq turned its military might on Arabs in the Gulf in summer 1990 by invading the Saudi's tiny neighboring Kuwait and threatening to march on into the Kingdom's territory itself, Saudi officials tried to spare Iraq from being severely weakened. In this respect, as the US-led international coalition was building up military requirements to force out Iraq from Kuwait in 1990, Saudi officials proposed that any military attack on Iraq should be limited to destroying its offensive capabilities only rather than obliterating all its capabilities (Middle East Journal, 1991, 300). It was for the same concern over the inevitable upset of the regional balance of power that the Kingdom did not endorse or support the US-led regime change intervention in Iraq in 2003—against the wish of its American ally. In the end, the operation delivered the very outcome that Saudi Arabia had long worked to prevent: Iraq in the state of failure.

While the three revisionist powers of Iran, Syria and Turkey found in the failure of the Iraqi state an opportunity to expand into it through various indirect or direct military involvements, the most powerful Arab country, Saudi Arabia, initially remained on the sideline. However, as Iraq became increasingly a target of regional expansion, primarily by Iran, the Kingdom grew in worries. In September 2005, Saudi Foreign Minister conveyed this worry to American officials. "Iraqis are suffering from

Iranian intervention" he warned, "which it pours personnel, arms, and money into the country and meddling in its political affairs... Iranians are rushing to places that get secured by US soldiers to set up police forces and arm local militias in there... Iraq is in a serious danger and generates a grave threat" (Al-Mawri, 2005).

Moreover, in an attempt to dissuade Iran from carrying on its involvement in Iraq, Saudi authorities decided to talk to Iranians directly. According to Saudi officials, during a meeting with Iranian officials, Saudi King Abdullah charged, "we believe you are doing something very dangerous," as he refused to accept the Iranian denial of undertaking any intervention in Iraqi domestic conflict (Wiki Leaks, 2006). Simultaneously with its diplomatic overture toward Iran and while civil war continued to escalate in Iraq, Saudi Arabia proposed the formation of an expeditionary military force drawn exclusively from Muslim countries to be deployed to the country to help with restoring security.

However, in the end neither its proposition of deploying contingency forces nor did its political overture toward Iran yield an outcome. The ascension of Shia Islamist hard-line figure of Nuri al-Maliki to power in 2006 and his increasingly authoritarian tendencies, particularly toward the Sunnis, only intensified the Saudi's rising concerns, and thereby pushed it to adopt reversing of the Iranian rising expansion into Iraq "a strategic priority". As a step in this direction, the Kingdom tried to isolate the Iraqi government through cutting off all ties with it due to its "Iranian connections" and "sectarianism" against the Sunnis, as Saudi officials summed it up in private meetings with US officials (Wiki Leaks, 2008), aiming to pressure it into changing its policies. For example, it declined to reopen its diplomatic mission in Baghdad, considering it a legitimizing move for the Iran-backed Baghdad government—in an open opposition to the persistent request from the US. The Saudi's boycott frustrated al-Maliki government which sought also to engage with the Arab Gulf countries. "We have succeeded in re-engaging with many states, but Saudia maintains its negative position. We have been seeking to build normal and positive relations (with the Kingdom), still our initiatives were declined and taken as signs of weakness. Therefore, we just sit and wait for any Saudi initiative because on our side we exhausted our attempts and it would be no use to try again unless Saudi (Arabia) expresses the desire in rebuilding ties," al-Maliki admitted (Al-Rukabi, 2009).

The Saudi government maintained that given its sectarian discrimination and marginalization, the Maliki government was only further

fueling the ongoing civil war and thus undermining state rebuilding in the country. "The Kingdom wishes no less than prosperity and stability for the Iraqi state in every aspect, but if those in Iraq who act against the interests of Iraq and still expect the Kingdom to stand with them, this will never happen," Saudi officials reiterated (Al-Jazeera, 2009). In their meetings with US officials, Saudi officials privately confirmed that "the Kingdom's problem was not with al-Maliki as a person but rather with the conduct of the Iraqi government" (Wiki Leaks, 2008). Accordingly, the Kingdom cautiously welcomed the Iraqi government's crackdown on militias in 2008. Still, Saudi officials found it difficult to trust the Malikiled government in Baghdad; and even cast doubts on its moves against the militias as basically a result of "US prodding rather than change in Iraqi attitudes" (Wiki Leaks, 2008), an assessment that the events in the post-US military withdrawal proved right when Iraqi descended into a sectarian tension anew.

Moreover, the Saudi-Iraqi 500 miles-long desert border had become a major crossing point for Jihadis to join the Sunni insurgency in the war on the Shia government in Baghdad and its backer of the US-led Coalition troops. What drew more attention to Saudi Arabia in relation to the Sunni insurgency in Iraq was certain anti-Shia fatwas coming out from Saudi religious circle. For example, in 2007 a prominent Saudi Wahabi cleric charged the Shias of posing "a greater danger to Islam than that of the Jews and Christians... We should be cautious in order to not to be deceived by what they call the victory for Islam" (Elaph, 2007). The statement aroused resentment among the Iraqi Shias. Iraqi Shia leaders charged Saudi religious establishment of waging war on their people. For example, the leader of one of the major Iraqi Shia party decried, "we are paying the price for our imamah faith, and a sectarian genocide is being waged against us... One of the criminals who considers himself a Saudi religious figure issues deplorable fatwa that condemns the Shia imamah as infidels and legitimizes taking our lives and our properties" (Al-Akhbar, 2007).

Bogged down in a relentless insurgency war, the US government sought Saudi's help for curbing the flow of fighters from the Kingdom. In addition to asking for taking preventive financial and legal measures, US officials also requested Saudi authorities to have both the government and the religious establishment to issue statements condemning suicide jihadist activities as cultural and religious transgression (Wiki Leaks, 2005). As a result, Saudi authorities tightened state monitoring

on financial transactions by setting up an oversight body to inspect charity activities that were suspected of covertly funding Jihadist groups (Middle East Journal, 2004, 490). Despite the common belief that holds Saudi authorities responsible for the al-Qaida-led Sunni suicide attacks in Iraq during the period, there is currently no available evidence to indicate that the Kingdom officially sanctioned or provided assistance for Jihadi insurgency. Anyway, the Kingdom itself came under waves of attacks by Jihadi militants during the period in which security forces, government officials, and foreign interests became targets for shootings, suicide bombing, and kidnapping.

What is backed by available documents is that as the Iran's expansion into the failed state of Iraq, the Kingdom began actively seeking to influence Iraqi domestic politics. For this pursuit, as usual, the Kingdom was to employ its conventional means, financial resources, to check the expanding Iranian involvement in the country through backing the opponents of the Shia ruling leadership in Baghdad. In an assessment on the Saudi involvement in Iraq, for example, the US Embassy in Baghdad wrote "the Saudis are using their money and media power... to support Sunni political aspirations, exert influence over Sunni tribal groups" to counteract Shia political leadership with ties to Iran including the government of al-Maliki (Wiki Leaks, 2009a). As part of this endeavor, the Saudi government built ties with some leading Iraqi political leaders such as the Vice-President Tariq al-Hashimi, a Sunni Islamic leader, Ayad Allawi, a Shia secular figure, whose short premiership in the interim government of 2006 brought him under the spotlight as a political heavyweight within the new Iraq, and Kurdish President Masud Barzani. In this pursuit, on one occasion in 2007 as sectarian violence was escalating, the Saudi government invited both those two Iraqi leaders to meet with King Abdullah simultaneously to hold talks on "the latest developments in Iraq" (Fayadh, 2007). Alawi and Barzani were both staunch opponents of al-Maliki and the Iranian growing expansion into the country.

To conclude, the Kingdom's goal of curtailing the Iran's rising expansion into Iraq remained limited in both its means and its success. It mostly concentrated on pressuring the Iraqi government to change policies which the Kingdom considered sectarian and pro-Iran. However, even that limited goal did not meet much or permanent successes. If the success is measured by the extent that those attempts checked the Iran's growing influence inside Iraq or secured a foothold inside Iraq for the Kingdom, then Saudi-Iraqi strategy was a failure. By 2012, the

two leading political figures with the potential to become Saudi allies in Iraq, Allawi and al-Hashimi, were either forced into political sideline or personal exile. The key opportune moment for the Saudi strategy in Iraq came when the Allawi-led electoral coalition, the Iraqiya, won the national elections of 2010 against the Maliki-led of Shia Islamist coalition. Yet, the Alawi's chance for change was quickly waned when the Maliki faction and other Iran-backed Shia parties formed coalition with pressing from Iran, thereby created a parliamentary majority which secured the al-Maliki's control of power. As a result, the Allawi party suffered irreversible decline of political influence within the new Iraqi political structure. As for al-Hashimi, as mentioned above, he was forced out from the country after being prosecuted by al-Maliki government on terrorism charges.

Other potential allies were not much able, to various reasons, to aid the Saudi's effort to balance against Iraq either. The Barzani's influence and power reach remained basically limited to the de facto independent Kurdish region in the north, without much king-making leverage within the politics at the center in Baghdad. As to the reliability of Sunni tribes as potential force for the Kingdom to ally with in Iraq, by 2014 they were politically and militarily incapacitated by the al-Maliki crackdown and then by the resurgence of Jihadist insurgency of the ISIL. Therefore, when Iraqi descended into a new round of security collapse in 2014 which created a new and further ground for regional expansion into Iraq, the Kingdom did not possess much means of power leverage left at its disposal to influence the domestic developments in Iraq. Accordingly, it practically opted for staying on the sideline.

Israel too, another status quo power, acted against Iran's expansion into Iraq, particularly after 2015 when the Iran's power gain in the region became more visible. Similar to Saudi Arabia, the Iran's expansion into Iraq caused worries to Israel. From the Israeli regional perspective, Iraq represented nothing less than a stepping stone in Iran's bid for regional hegemony. "Iraq is under growing influence of **the Quds Force** and Iran," the chief of Israeli military intelligence pointed out, warning that Iran aimed to use "Iraq as a convenient theatre for entrenchment, similar to what they did in Syria, and to use it as a platform for a force build-up that could also threaten the State of Israel" (Reuters, 2019b).

Therefore, to thwart the threat, Israel started conducting balancing intervention. It remains unclear when Israel started to act against Iran in Iraq; yet, by 2019 it became public that Israel had been carrying out airstrikes on Iran-linked military positions inside Iraq such as arm

depots, warehouses, and supply routes belonging to those groups (Times of Israel, 2019a). This was the time that Iran had also expanded into civil war-torn Syria on Israeli border, using Iraq as a route and station for shipping men and weapons to there (the subject of Chapter 7). Therefore, the major target of Israeli attacks in Iraq was particular locations such as the Balad Airbase near Baghdad where pro-Iran Iraqi Shia militia forces used as weapon depots (Reuters, 2019a). Since Iran used Iraqi territory as a transit for shipping weapons to Syria, Iraqi-Syrian border crossings also became a target of Israel attacks. In this respect, al-Bu Kamal town on Iraq-Syrian border, where the militia groups built up compounds of stockpile of stores and which Israel considered a station in the Iran's corridor to Syria, repeatedly came under airstrikes (Times of Israel, 2019b). Following its ambiguity approach, Israel mostly continued to refraining from directly and officially taking or denying responsibility. Still occasionally, Israeli officials implicitly recognized that the Israeli army indeed stood behind those strikes—further confirming the already common suspicion. "We are operating in many areas against a state that wants to annihilate us... I gave the security forces a free hand and instructed them to do anything necessary to thwart Iran's plans," Prime Minister Netanyahu confirmed in response to the growing speculations that Israel had been attacking Iran-linked forces and positions in the region including Iraq (Tercatin, 2019). Thus, Israeli balancing intervention in Syria preceded its official admission by a couple of years. Still, at this writing there is not much information on the scale of Israel's intervention in Iraq, given the high covertness with which it conducted it. The Iran's gradual expansion from Iraq to Syria and Lebanon right on Israel's northern borders, it is highly possible that Israel will undertake broader and further measures to counter the threat, more than it is known at the moment as the development unfolds.

CLIMAX OF THE POWER STRUGGLE

By 2018, five of the regional powers of the period had, to various degrees and with different objectives, intervened in the failed state of Iraq. The three revisionist powers (Iran, Syria, and Turkey) had made attempts to expand into it, to various ways and to various degree of success, while two of the status quo powers (Israel and Saudi Arabia) had reacted with to balancing intervention.

Iran was the most successful in attempting and solidifying its expansion. A major advance toward that end would prove to be the formation of the paramilitary forces the Popular Mobilization, as discussed previously. The PMF fighters made major contribution to the anti-ISIL war. In this respect, those forces played a leading role in retaking of the city of Tirkit, the hometown of the former President Saddam Husein in the Sunni heartland- a demonstration of the rise of Shia militancy over Sunni insurgency. The PMF came out from the ISIL war as a populous and wellequipped armed formation. According to some estimate, by 2018 it had burgeoned into a formidable force with 150 thousand fighters (Rasheed, 2018). Moreover, in terms of weaponry according to its own released data, it possesses various types of weapons including the American-made Abrahams Tanks and the Russian T72 Tanks, armored personnel carriers, Grad missiles, AT4 Rockets, and also drone systems (Al-Khanadeq, 2021). Still, as the ISIL war drew to an end, the calls for demobilizing the PMF and integrating into the national army began to grow. For example, Muqtada al-Sadr, the leading Shia Iraqi nationalist and the commander of the militias of Saraya al-Salam (or Peace Brigade, a rebranded version of the Mahdi Army), proposed that the government should dissolve the paramilitary forces because "security should be exclusively under the Iraqi army" (Steele, 2017). Even the Shia highest religious authority of al-Sistani, the author of the fatwa (decree) that resulted in the formation of the paramilitary, called for the integration of the PMF militiamen into state security establishment to restore "the exclusive control by the state over arms" (Al-Mada Paper, 2017a).

However, Iran had a different position. It saw "the PMF as a great force for Iraq today and tomorrow," calling on the Iraqi government publically, "it should be preserved and strengthened," Iranian Supreme Leader **Khamenei** stated in a meeting with a group of Iraqi leaders (Tasnim News, 2016). While the volunteers who followed al-Sistani's call to arm formed the foundation of the PMF (latter came to be known as the Brigades of the Marjai'ia), the pro-Iran militia groups, of their various brands, also inserted their fighters into the new paramilitary forces.

Desperate to assemble a defense force to fight off the relentlessly advancing ISIL insurgency, the Iraqi government welcomed the previously banned or suppressed militia groups into the PMF. In this respect, the *A'asaib Ahlualhuq*, al-Badr Organization, *Kataib Hezbollah*, and the Peace Brigade joined in. However, while they joined in, those groups were never to merge. Instead of merging their fighters under a unified

command structure, each one of those groups practically maintained its own structure of leadership and political allegiance. The PMF, therefore, had become an umbrella organization of a constellation of armed groups, rather than an integrated army with a single leadership of command and control. For one, although the leader of the Kataib Abu Mahdi al-Muhandis officially was chosen as its commander-in-chief, the PMF continued to be run by consultation and consensus among top commanders of its constituting member groups, prominent among them are al-Muhandis, al-Amri, and Khazali (Al-Maselah, 2019). In other words, the PMF remains merely as a loosely federated union among otherwise self-commanded separate militant groups. Although later, some smaller militia groups from other communities joined its ranks, the paramilitary forces remained predominantly of Shia militia groups. Still more, the majority of those Shia groups adhered in their ideological allegiance to wilayat al-fiqih in Iran by 65%, while 25% to Shia religious authority of al-Sistani (Al-Hashimi, 2016). Soon afterward, the latter dissolved its milita faction into join the national army.

Pro-Iran factions acquired top commanding positions within the PMF and as the Iraqi nationalist factions of al-Sistani and al-Sadr exited it, the paramilitary formation became predominantly, if not thoroughly, a pro-Iran armed organization in Iraq. Therefore, the preservation of the PMF had now become imperative for Iran's power leverage in Iraq. From this standpoint, the Iran's request from Iraqi authorities to preserve the PMF represented a reminiscent of its similar and successful attempt with then Lebanon-dominated Syrian authorities to allow its Lebanese ally militant group of Hezbollah to remain as an armed formation after the end of the Lebanese civil war, as mentioned in Chapter 4. What behind-closeddoor pressure Iran exerted on Iraqi leaders to allow the continuation of the PMF remains unknown. Subsequently, the Iraqi National Assembly enacted a law that granted the PMF the status of "legal entity" as part of the national armed forces (Al-Hashed, 2017), in a session that was boycotted by the Sunni factions who charged that the legislation would "empower the militias as a substitute for the state" (Asharq al-Awsat, 2016). Thus, the legislation saved the PMF from the imminent disbanding, the pressure for which was mounting both regionally and internationally, and granted it the status of a separate army beside the national army. Furthermore, soon, it moved to translate its military might into political influence. "As it has proved itself at the battlefield, the PMF has decided to make its presence in politics... The PMF will remain and expand and will never be dissolved," one of the top commanders of the paramilitary formation vowed (Al-Manar, 2017). Now with the Iran' backing it was about to secure its future from any disbanding or demobilization attempt.

Iran had been organizing and leading those militia factions within the PMF for years. Now, assured of their operational capability and survivability, it began to delivering heavy weapons to its loyal factions within the PMF as part of its design to build up military extension in the. "We have bases like that in many places and Iraq is one of them. If America attacks us, our friends will attack America's interests and its allies in the region," an Iranian military official recognized (Irish & Rasheed, 2018). Still more, the Iran's long-term design in Iraq extended to other activities. As mentioned previously, Iran had been working to build virtually a military silk road westward to Syria and, thereby, Lebanon to re-enforce its newly acquired power foothold in those areas where its proxy Hezbollah militant organization had been operating and bolstering its status for decades, and thereby to secure a strategic maritime position on the eastern coasts of the Mediterranean Sea. In this military project, Iraq constitutes a critically necessary territorial link. Seizing upon the ISIL war, the pro-Iran factions deployed their fighters to take positions in the strategic Iragi-Syrian border areas. Since then, those factions, primarily the **Kataib** Hezbollah, established military bases in Qaim town in Anbar Province on the Iraqi side of the border with Syria and al-Bu Kamal town just across the border inside Syria. Iran would later use this transborder linked military control to transport men and weapons to bolster its newly acquired power expansion in Syria and beyond, as will be discussed in Chapter 6.

Turkey also continued to reinforce its power foothold inside Iraq. Turkey's objective in Iraq proved to more ambitious than what it initially stated, i.e. making a contribution to the anti-ISIL war in Nineveh Province. Turkey continued to resist Iraq's continuous opposition to its military deployment. As it turned out in the post-ISIL war, Turkey not only maintained its forces in the province but also it a gradual bolstered its military expansion in the country by building further bases throughout the northern region. By 2020, its military bases and outposts stretched from Zakho and Amedi in Duhok in the far north, to Soran in Erbil and Sinjar in Nineveh Province in northwest. According to some estimate, the number of its military locations reached as many as 30 in Iraq (Al-Mada Paper, 2020). Ankara jutsified its military intervention in Iraqi on national security ground on one level; but also, in the face of growing

opposition from Baghdad to its military settlements on Iraqi territory, Turkey redefined its military mission in Iraq, on another level, by introducing a sectarian element in a way that it presented itself as a provider of protection for the Sunnis, not least by training and arming them. "In the area, there are Sunni Arabs, Sunni Turkmens, [and] Sunni Kurds. What about their security?" President Erdogan asked rhetorically in a remark as he tried to justify on his country's objective in Iraq (Paksoy, 2015).

At any rate, in order to secure some power leverage within Iraq, Turkey needed to keep its troops within the country. The challenge facing Turkey's ambition in Iraq was that it was never able to cultivate a local alliance with a substantial influence over the center of power in Baghdad. True, through its policy of economic openness with the Kurdish Region, Turkey was able to establish influence in northern region since early years of post-Ba'ath era. As mentioned previously, it was through its alliance with the Kurdish government that Turkey basically succeeded in resisting the Baghdad's pressure to pull out its troops in 2015. Yet, the power of the Kurdish government remained confined to Kurdish region itself in the north with not much leverage over Baghdad. Still more importantly, the Kurdish government pursued its own objectives which did not always line up with the Turkey's desires in Iraq. In fact, as the Kurdish referendum on independence of 2017 demonstrated, the Kurdish region-Turkey relations could descend into full-blown antagonism overnight. Rather, the pivot of their bilateral relations was governed by economic transaction, rather than strategic partnership. This left the Arab Sunnis as the only potential force for Turkey to build alliance with in service of its objective in Iraq.

However, unlike their demographic predominant position in Syria, the Sunnis represented only a minority of around 25% of the population in a country with roughly 50% of Shia. Still more critically, what potential power and political initiative they retained in the post-Ba'ath Iraq had been severally exhausted and weakened by miscalculated political boycotts, years of insurgency warfare, global Jihadism invasion, and internal divide along ideological, personal, and tribal loyalties which left the sect without a dominant force to hold it together and lead it as a communal political block vis-à-vis the other two communities: The Shias and the Kurds. Their last attempt to reclaim some power position within the Iraqi state was the mass uprising of 2011–2012, which only ended them up in a weaker position due to a combination of the coming of the ISIL and the subsequent arrival of Shia militant groups. As a result of

all those development, the Sunni region suffered massive devastation and dislocation, physically and demographically. Above all, for the first time, the region became vulnerable to incursion and expropriation by various Shia armed groups.

During the war, a Sunni militia formation emerged under the name of *al-Hashed al-Ashairi* (**Tribal Mobilization Forces**) with the training and arming from Turkey. Estimated to be around 25 thousand fighters (Al-Hashimi, 2016), the purpose of this Sunni forces was to take over the security of the Sunni-majority provinces of Anbar, Nineveh, and Salahhadin in post-ISIL war. However, this militia formation never developed into some established military entity similar to the **PMF** due to domestic disunity among the Sunnis themselves but also the lack of political-military support and sponsorship from the region—an advantage that the PMF enjoyed from Iran.

In late 2015, under pressure from anti-ISIL international coalition, the Iraqi government presented a bill to the National Assembly to reorganize the state security apparatus including devolving certain security powers to local authorities of the provinces. According to the proposed legislation, a new military force was to be formed "in each province from local population" and its "its commander will be appointed by the province in which it was formed" with the approval of the commander-in-chief (Jaridat al-Zawra, 2015). Being the only communal component without its own army, the Sunni factions supported the bill. It would transfer the control over the security affairs of Sunni-majority provinces to local Sunni forces, and thereby the Sunni region would establish a degree of security autonomy from the Shia-dominated government in Baghdad and the PMF. However, some Shia parties blocked the legislation, threatening to use force if the bill was passed, branding it as a conspiracy to "undermine and divide the unity of our homeland, territory and people into warring sub-states," as the A'asaib Ahlualhaq group vowed (Ahlualhaq, 2015). The Sunnis' aspiration for security autonomy was aborted when the Tribal Mobilization Forces were incorporated into the national army, or joined the pro-Iran forces-dominated PMF.

From a comparative perspective, the dissolution of the Sunni's forces was as much a loss for Turkey as the legal recognition of the PMF was a win for Iran. The disbanding of Sunni forces denied Turkey the only potential ally group, among the various non-state armed groups in the country, to work with in Iraq. Thus, lacking a reliable local ally in Iraq, **Turkey** ended up with only one option: to deploy its own regular army

into Iraq to exert some effective power leverage over the developments inside its fragmented neighbor. But the Turkey's open military presence on Iraqi territory guaranteed the continued resistance from Iraqi Shia groups, especially those with links to Iran. Having secured a comfortable power base in Iraq, Iran attempted to keep other powers out of the country. Therefore, it objected to Turkey's military intervention. Considering it a "wrong act," the Iranian government warned that "that move not only will not help suppress terrorism, but it will also lead to chaos and insecurity in the region" (Tehran Times, 2015). In inside Iraq itself, its ally groups vowed to wage open war against Turkey's troops. For example, in a statement in December 2015, the Kataib Hezbollah declared to counter "this new occupation with armed struggle until it is ended without trace" (Kataib Hezbollah, 2015). Soon, the groups translated its threat into action. In late 2015, Turkey's military base near Mosul came under rocket attacks. Although initially, the attack was blamed on the ISIL given the proximity of the base to the ISIL-held territory, the Kataib came out to declare its responsibility for it (Tasnim News, 2015). The rocket attacks proved to be just the beginning of armed operations by pro-Iran forces against the Turkey's troops. Since the end of the ISIL war, the Bashiqa military base, which represented the forefront of the Turkey's military presence inside Iraq, has come under frequent rocket attacks. Turkey sensed the Iran's hand behind the armed resistance to its military presence in Iraq. Voicing his country's unease over the Iran's role in post-ISIL war, President Erdogan charged, "The aim of Iran is to increase its influence in Iraq. The country (Iran) is trying to chase ISIL from the region only to take its place," warning that the ambition was unacceptable (Daily Sabah, 2015b).

From a historical perspective, the Turkish-Iranian conflict in Iraq represents the resurgence of an ancient rivalry between two ambitious powers. Their predecessor empires, the Ottoman Turks and the Safavid Persians, bitterly contested the territory of modern Iraq during 1514–1639, through a series of wars which ended with the victory of the Sunni Ottomans. The Ottomans' victory was ratified in the Treaty of Qasr Shireen of 1639 according to which the Shia Safavids conceded the loss of Iraq. Now in 2010s, as the two now neighboring regional powers bending on regional expansionism came to the point of showdown again in Iraq, even if through proxy actors. Being the largest Sunni province in Iraq still outside of Iran's power reach, geographically close to the Turkey's borders, and with sizable Turkmen ethnic population, Mosul

City attracted the Turkey's attention and ambition in Iraq. Therefore, as Iran continued to bolster its power reach over Baghdad, Turkey also aspired to keep the strategic Province of Nineveh out of the influence of Iran and its Iraqi local militia allies. For this purpose, it called upon the US-led military coalition to exclude the Shia-dominated PMF from involving in the war campaign for liberating the province. It feared "the intention of the PMF to set up a Shia crescent by connecting Iran with Syria via Iraq and (the town of) Talafar (which) will facilitate the provision of the Bashar al-Assad's regime with Iraqi and Iranian militias, and transferring military equipment and logistical assistance to Syria" (Daily Sabah, 2016b). For the purpose of creating that "Shia crescent," Turkey alerted, those militias would engage in sectarian cleansing and depopulation of the area from its local Sunni people, which would ultimately affect the balance of power in the wider region. "Turkey realizes clearly the important position of Mosul which is a key city in the balances in the Middle East in the coming era," a Turkey's official remarked (Daily Sabah, 2016a).

As public quarrel escalated between Turkey and Iran-led Shia groups, President Erdogan went further by evoking the Ottoman Empire's legacy in the area. "They should understand," he claimed addressing the Shia opposition to the Turkey's military presence in Nineveh, "in the past Kirkuk and Mosul were ours... We did not accept the (existing) borders of this state voluntarily" (Bursa Port, 2016). In open defiance to the Turkey's desire, the Iran-linked Shia militias insisted on participating in the campaign to retake Mosul city. "The Turkish military is an aggressor forces and its intervention is unacceptable... Our participation (in the campaign) is necessary, at least to prevent Turkey from achieving its ambition," the commander of *A'asaib* Ahlualhaq, Khazali asserted (Al-Alam, 2016). Ultimately, the Shia militias succeeded in establishing a foothold in the province through a collaborating with and co-opting of certain local groups.

As the ISIL war drew to close and the Shia militias grew in assertiveness, Turkey tried a new attempt to counteract the Iran-linked militia forces in Iraq in cooperation with Arab regional countries, in particular the status quo Saudi Arabia. As discussed previously, the Iran's archrival Arab power even more eager to curtail the Iran's sprawling expansion into Iraq—something its strategy failed to achieve previously prior to 2015. Therefore, concurrently with Turkey, the Kingdom considered **the PMF**

as no less than an Iran's arm in Iraq that should be prevented from establishing a foothold in the Sunni region. "The PMF, that institution is a sectarian militia group with loyalty to Iran. It has caused and committed crimes in various areas in Iraq, and it would cause disaster if it entered Mosul," Saudi foreign minister stated, as he called on the Iraqi government and its international war coalition to exclude the Iran-linked militant groups from the military campaign, fearing they would use as a pretext to establish presence in Nineveh Province (Akhbar al-Khaleej, 2016). Therefore, Turkey and Saudi Arabia came together against the PMF through backing Sunni parties. Toward that end, in March 2017 major Iraqi Sunni political parties held "a consultative conference" in Turkey "on the situation of the post-ISIL Mosul" (Al-Mada Paper, 2017b). Later reports came out that one of the subjects of the meetings was to deal with the question of the Shia militias in the post-war Iraq. In this context, in addition to the creation of a Sunni region within Iraq, the participants also called for disbanding the PMF paramilitary forces (Azzaman, 2017).

In the end, however, the Turkey-Saudi attempt failed to prevent the pro-Iran militias in establishing military footholds in Nineveh Province, much less to disbanding it. One reason is that the two countries did not undertake any concerted military effort to translate their indirect and second track attempts into some concrete joint action to curtail the expanding Iran's influence in Iraq. One explanation is the lack of shared regional strategic objective between the two Sunni regional powers—Turkey being revisionist while Saudi Arabia status quo. But also, Iran outdid its regional rivals by successfully cultivating a network of ideological and operational connections and control in indirect fashion in Iraq, instead of directly employing its own military forces which would have incurred political and military costs, an advantage that neither Turkey nor Saudi Arabia possessed, at least not with the same degree of efficiency or effectiveness.

Nonetheless, the open quarrel and conflict between Iran and its Iraqi militia allies on one side and Turkey on the other has effectively turned Iraq, particularly its strategic Nineveh Province, to a contested sphere of influence in the region, at least in the long-run. For Turkey, Nineveh represents a territorial legacy of the imperial past and security and strategic sphere. With any new opportunity under more favorable equilibrium of force, it is expected to renew its attempts to further extend its power into the area. For Iran, Nineveh, with its location adjacent to Syrian border, constitutes a major link in its land-bridge to the Mediterranean

Sea and Lebanon. For Saudi Arabia, Iraq was traditionally a security buffer and power balancer against Iran. Therefore, it is likely to renew attempts through employing its conventional means of influence: financial resources, to rebuild power leverage in Iraq by supporting Iraqi nationalist groups among the Sunni and Shia factions with opposing stance against the Iran's pervasive leverage over the Iraqi state. Finally, as for the status quo Israel, it is likely to continue to its balancing behavior through sustaining, and even stepping up, its airstrikes and other forms of preventive measures against Iran's positions and its loyal groups in Iraq. The bottom line is Iraq, with its critical location right in the heart of the Middle East with bordering at least three regional powers, is likely to remain a major battleground in the struggle over the regional balance of power. The power that dominates Iraq gains leverage to threaten the security and interests of the rest.

REFERENCES

- Ahlualhaq. (2015). Bayan al-Miqawama al-Islamya Hawla al-Taharwkat al-Amerkya fi al-Iraq. *Ahlualhaq*. Retrieved May 11, 2019, from https://ahlualhaq.com/2015/09/23/%d8%a8%d9%8a%d8%a7%d9%86-%d8%a7%d9%84%d9%85%d9%82%d8%a7%d9%88%d9%85%d8%a9-%d8%a7%d9%84%d8%a5%d8%b3%d9%84%d8%a7%d9%84%d8%a9-%d8%b9%d8%b5%d8%a7%d8%a6%d8%a8-%d8%a3%d9%87%d9%84-%d8%a7%d9%84%d8%ad-2/
- Al-Ahmari, A. (2019, January 29). Bandar bin Sultan: Da'amna Saddam fi Harbihi ma'a Iran ba'ada Tahdidat al-Khomeini Dhda al-Khaleej, 1–5. *Independent Arabic*. https://www.independentarabia.com/node/5576/
- Al-Akhbar al-Khaleej. (2016, October 14). Al-Jubeer Uhadheer min Kawarith Taifya adha Sharaka al-Hashed al-Sha'abi fi A'amalyat al-Mosul. *Al-Akhbar al-Khaleej*. www.akhbar-alkhaleej.com/14084/article/44361.html
- Al-Akhbar. (2007, December 9). Al-Hakeem: Nahnu Nadfa'a Dharibat Ea'atiqadna u Nataa'aradh li Harbin Ebada Taefya. *Al-Akhbar*. https://al-akhbar.com/International/199732
- Al-Alam. (2009). Al-Maliki Utalib Majlis al-Amn bi Tahqiq Hawla al-Tafjirat. Al-Alam. Retrieved May 12, 2019, from https://www.alalam.ir/news/18379
- Al-Alam. (2016). Khazali: Musharakat al-Hashed bi al-Mosul Mahsumun u Qwat Turkey Mua'atadia. *Alalam*. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://www.alalam.ir/news/1851583
- Al-Hamdani, R. M. (2007). Qabla an Yughadiruna al-Tareekh. Al-Dar al-Arabi lil-A'alum
- Al-Hashed. (2017). Qanun Hayat al-Hashed Yadkhul Haiz al-Tanfiz Ba'ad Nashrihi bi Jaridat al-Waqa'a al-Rasmya. *Al-Hashed*. Retrieved April 10,

- 2019, from https://al-hashed.net/2017/01/03/%D8%A8%D8%A7%D9% 84%D9%88%D8%AB%D9%8A%D9%82%D8%A9-%D9%82%D8%A7%D9%86% D9%88%D9%86-%D9%87%D9%8A%D8%A6%D8%A9-%D8%A7%D9%84% D8%AD%D8%B4%D8%AF-%D9%8A%D9%86%D8%B4%D8%B1-%D9%81% D9%8A-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AC%D8%B1/
- Al-Hashimi, H. (2016, August 18). Al-Hashed al-Sha'abi: Kharitat al-Walaat... u Ishkalvat al-Ertibat bi Iran. Asharq al-Awsat. https://aawsat.com/home/art icle/1002166/%C2%AB%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AD%D8%B4%D8%AF-%D8% A7%D9%84%D8%B4%D8%B9%D8%A8%D9%8A%C2%BB-%D8%AE%D8%B1% D9%8A%D8%B7%D8%A9-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%88%D9%84%D8%A7%D8% A1%D8%A7%D8%AA-%D9%88%D8%A5%D8%B4%D9%83%D8%A7%D9%84% D9%8A%D8%A9-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D8%B1%D8%AA%D8%A8% D8%A7%D8%B7-%D8%A8%D8%A5%D9%8A%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%86
- Al-Hashimi, T. (2013). Tariq al-Hashimi li Asharq al-Awsat: Talabat Iran... Awamrun fi Baghdad. Al-Hashimi. Retrieved May 18, 2019, from http:// www.alhashimi.org/details/37/%D8%B7%D8%A7%D8%B1%D9%82-%D8% A7%D9%84%D9%87%D8%A7%D8%B4%D9%85%D9%8A-%D9%84%D9%80-% C2%AB%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B4%D8%B1%D9%82-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8% A3%D9%88%D8%B3%D8%B7%C2%BB:-%D8%B7%D9%84%D8%A8%D8%A7% D8%AA-%D8%A5%D9%8A%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%86-%D8%A3%D9%88% D8%A7%D9%85%D8%B1-%D9%81%D9%8A-%D8%A8%D8%BA%D8%AF% D8%A7%D8%AF
- Al-Jazeera. (2004). Muqtada al-Sadr... u Waqia'a al-Muqawama al-Iraqya. Al-Jazeera. Retrieved March 12, 2019, from https://www.aljazeera.net/pro grams/today-interview/2004/10/3/%D9%85%D9%82%D8%AA%D8%AF% D9%89-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B5%D8%AF%D8%B1-%D9%88%D8%A7% D9%82%D8%B9-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%85%D9%82%D8%A7%D9%88%D9% 85%D8%A9-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B9%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%82%D9%8A% D8%A9
- Al-Jazeera. (2009). Al-Saudia Tarfidh Entigadat al-Maliki. Al-Jazeera. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://www.aljazeera.net/news/2009/5/31/%D8% A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D8%B9%D9%88%D8%AF%D9%8A%D8%A9-%D8%AA% D8%B1%D9%81%D8%B6-%D8%A7%D9%86%D8%AA%D9%82%D8%A7%D8% AF%D8%A7%D8%AA-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%85%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%83% D9%8A
- Al-Jazeera. (2012). Al-Tandeed bi Hikumat al-Maliki fi al-Ramadi. Al-Jazeera. Retrieved July 19, 2019, from https://www.aljazeera.net/programs/behind thenews/2012/12/30/%d8%a7%d9%84%d8%aa%d9%86%d8%af%d9%8a%d8% af-%d8%a8%d8%ad%d9%83%d9%88%d9%85%d8%a9-%d8%a7%d9%84%d9%85% d8%a7%d9%84%d9%83%d9%8a-%d9%81%d9%8a-%d8%a7%d9%84%d8%b1% d9%85%d8%a7%d8%af%d9%8a

- Al-Jazeera. (2013). Al-Hirak al-Sha'abi fi al-Iraq. Al-Jazeera. Retrieved June 9, 2019, from https://www.aljazeera.net/programs/in-depth/2013/1/ 10/%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AD%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%83-%D8%A7%D9% 84%D8%B4%D8%B9%D8%A8%D9%8A-%D9%81%D9%8A-%D8%A7%D9%84% D8%B9%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%82#L1
- Al-Jazeera. (2014). Sunni Rebels Declare New 'Islamic Caliphate'. Al-Jazeera. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2014/6/ 30/sunni-rebels-declare-new-islamic-caliphate
- Al-Khanadeq. (2021). Taa'aruf a'ala Hayat al-Hashed al-Sha'abi. Al-Khanadeq. Retrieved May 2, 2019 from https://alkhanadeq.com/post/94
- Al-Mada Paper. (2013, July 02). Qyadi Sabq: Al-Hardan Udiru al-Sahawat min Baghdad... u Mistasharu al-Maliki Afshalu al-Mshrua'a. Al-Mada Paper. https://almadapaper.net/view.php?cat=88300
- Al-Mada Paper. (2014, June 10) Al-Hikuma Tada'au li Ia'alan Halat al-Tawari fi al-Bilad u Jalsa Barlamanya A'ajila al-Khamis. Al-Mada Paper. https://alm adapaper.net/view.php?cat=107303
- Al-Mada Paper. (2017a, December 16). Al-Sistani Uhadid Maseer al-Hashed al-Sha'abi ba'ada 3 A'awam min al-Jihad al-Kifaei. Al-Mada Paper. https://alm adapaper.net/view.php?cat=177780
- Al-Mada Paper. (2017b, March 03). Ejtima'a Ankara A'aqida bi Da'awa Turkey u Musharakat Mumathili 4 Dawlin Arabya. Al-Mada Paper. https://almada paper.net/view.php?cat=166679
- Al-Mada Paper. (2020, June 20). Turkeya Tuhasir al-Iraq bi Nahw 30 Qaida Askarya u Tuhajim Qwat Tabia'a li al-Hashed. Al-Mada Paper. https://alm adapaper.net/view.php?cat=227722
- Al-Manar. (2017). Khazali: Al-Hashed al-Sha'abi Raseekhun bi al-Siyasa li Qadha a'ala al-Fasad. Al-Manar. Retrieved October 11, 2019, from https://almanartv.com/1599959
- Al-Maselah. (2019). Min Bait Qais Khazali, al-A'amari, u al-Muhandis u Qadat al-Hashed Yahdhruna al-Hakeem. Al-Maselah. Retrieved April 10, 2019, from https://www.almaselah.com/?p=31879
- Al-Mawri, M. (2005, September 24). Saud al-Faysal: al-Iraqiun Yashtakoon min al-Tadakhul al-Irani... u al-Wadha'a Khateerun li Ghaya. Asharq al-Awsat. https://archive.aawsat.com/details.asp?section=4&article= 324938&issueno=9797
- Al-Rukabi, H. (2009, November 8). Al-Maliki: al-Saudia laha Mawaqifun Slbya ma'ana u Muabdaratuna ma'aha Fuhimat Sliban u Dhufan. Al-Mada Paper. https://ar.mehrnews.com/amp/887143/
- Al-Salhy, S. (2013). Iraqi Shi'ite Militants Start to Acknowledge Role in Syria. Reuters. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-mideast-crisis-iraq-nujaba-specialrep/special-report-the-iraqi-militia-hel ping-iran-carve-a-road-to-damascus-idUSKCN1BX11N

- Al-Sumaria. (2014). Al-Hashed al-Sha'abi: A'adad al-Mitatawa'ain Wasal ela Millionain u 500 alf li Ghayat al-An. *Al-Sumaria*. Retrieved July 10, 2019, from https://www.alsumaria.tv/news/103747
- Al-Thawra. (2005, November 5). Al-Said al-Rais Bashar al-Assad Yalqi Kalimatan Syasia Shamila a'al Madraj Jamia'at Dimasuc. *Al-Thawra*. https://thawra.sy/?p=35559
- Al-Thawra. (2007, May 10). Al-Rais al-Assad Uakid fi Kalimat Tawjihya li A'adha Majlis al-Sha'ab Ahmyat e'ata al-Awlawya li Sharaih Aal-Awsa'a min al-Jmaheer. *Al-Thawra*. https://thawra.sy/?p=35596
- Azzaman. (2017, December 3). Hal al-Hashed al-Sha'abi u Eqamat al-Iqlim al-Sunni u Manh al-Akrad Haq Taqreer al-Maseer min Abraz Muqararat al-Mutamar. *Azzaman*. https://azzaman-iraq.com/content.php?id=1858
- BBC News. (2005). Iraqi Officials Disclosed Syria 'Gave Up' Brother of Saddam. BBC News. Retrieved February 10, 2019, from http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/world/middle_east/4303037.stm
- Bursa Port. (2016, October 22). Erdoğan: Kerkük, Musul bizimdi. *Bursa Port*. https://www.bursaport.com/guncel/erdogan-kerkuk-musul-bizimdi-79607
- Council of Ministers. (2009). Rais al-Wazra al-Said Nuri Kaml al-Maliki Yastaqbil Wazeer al-Kharjya al-Turki al-Said Ahmed Daud Ogholu. *Government of Iraq*. Retrieved July 10, 2019, from http://cabinet.iq/ArticlePrint.aspx?ID=1161
- Daily Sabah. (2012, January 12). PM Erdoğan: "Iraq Must Normalize". *Daily Sabah*. https://www.dailysabah.com/turkey/2012/01/12/pm-erdogan-iraq-needs-normalization
- Daily Sabah. (2014, December 25). Ankara and Baghdad Determined to Cooperate Against ISIS Threat in Region. *Daily Sabah*. https://www.dailysabah.com/politics/2014/12/25/turkey-values-iraqs-territorial-integrity-security-stability
- Daily Sabah. (2015a, December 8). Training by Turkish Troops in Mosul to Continue in Coordination with Iraq: Foreign Ministry. *Daily Sabah*. https://www.dailysabah.com/diplomacy/2015/12/08/training-by-turkish-troops-in-mosul-to-continue-in-coordination-with-iraq-foreign-ministry-spox

- Daily Sabah. (2015b, March 26). Erdogan: Iran's Effort to Dominate Middle East Cannot Be Tolerated. Daily Sabah. https://www.dailysabah.com/pol itics/2015/03/26/erdogan-irans-efforts-to-dominate-middle-east-cannotbe-tolerated
- Daily Sabah. (2016a, December 20). Kurtulmus: La Shaia Yaza'aj Turkeya fi Majrayat A'amalyat al-Mosul hata al-Lahdha. Daily Sabah. https://www.dai lysabah.com/arabic/politics/2016/10/20/kurtulmus-nothing-disturbed-tur key-in-mosuls-operation-until-today#pp
- Daily Sabah. (2016b, May 10). Tahaudhat Turkeys a'ala al-Istrajiat al-Askarya al-Amerikya Bikhsus al-Mosul. Daily Sabah. https://www.dailysabah.com/ arabic/turkey/2016/10/05/5-turkish-reservations-about-the-us-military-str ategy-regarding-mosul
- Davutoglu, A. (2010, May 20). Turkey's Zero-Problems Foreign Policy. Foreign Policy. https://foreignpolicy.com/2010/05/20/turkeys-zero-problems-for eign-policy/
- Democracy Now. (2006). Interview with John Pace. Global Policy Forum. Retrieved May 9, 2019, from https://archive.globalpolicy.org/security/iss ues/iraq/torture/2006/0228johnpace.htm
- Elaph. (2007, January 21). La Saudiun Salafiun fi Mutamar al-Doha. Elaph. https://elaph.com/amp/Web/Politics/2007/1/205682.html
- Elaph. (2009, April 4). Al-Maliki: Lan Natakhala A'an Qwat al-Sahwa. Elaph. https://elaph.com/Web/Politics/2009/4/426077.html
- Elaph. (2011, October 29). Al-Maliki: A'atiqal Akthar min 600 Ba'athi Aghlabhum min Muhafadhat al-Jinub u al-Wasat. Elaph. https://elaph.com/ Web/news/2011/10/692457.html
- Elaph. (2012, April 8) Barzani Yatahim al-Maliki bi al-Diktatorya u Yalmah bi Tarih Sahb al-Thiqa minhu. Elaph. https://elaph.com/amp/Web/news/ 2012/4/728100.html
- Fayadh, M. (2007, March 14). Alawi fi al-Ryadh Ghadat Wsul Barzani ilayha... u Uhadhr Mujadadan min al-Taifya. Asharq al-Awsat. https://archive.aawsat. com/details.asp?section=4&issueno=10333&article=410564&feature=#.YGO t3bMK3C
- Glanz, J. (2007, December 02). U.S. Says Arms Link Iranians to Iraqi Shiites. New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2007/02/12/world/ middleeast/12weapons.html
- Gordan, R. M. & Kesling, B. (2018, August 30). Declassified Interrogation Reports Show How Much Iran Shaped Iraq War. Street Journal. https://www.wsj.com/articles/declassified-interrogation-rep orts-show-how-much-iran-shaped-iraq-war-1535621245
- Irish, J., & Rasheed, A. (2018, August 31). Exclusive: Iran Moves Missiles to Iraq in Warning to Enemies. Reuters. Retrieved June 11, 2019,

- from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-iraq-missiles-exclusive/exclusive-iran-moves-missiles-to-iraq-in-warning-to-enemies-idUSKCN1LG0WB
- Jaridat al-Zawra. (2015, July 7). Jaridat al-Zawra al-Iraqya Tanshur Nas Mashrua'a Qanoon al-Haras al-Watani. *Jaridat al-Zawra*. https://alzawraapaper.com/content.php?id=25660&print
- Kaplan, H. (2015, December 11). Turkey-KRG Solidarity. Daily Sabah. https://www.dailysabah.com/columns/hilal_kaplan/2015/12/11/turkey-krg-solidarity
- Kataib Hezbollah. (2008a). Al-Etifaqya al-Amnya u qad Aa'adhar man Andhar. *Kataib Hezbollah*. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://kataibhezbollah. me/statment/1177
- Kataib Hezbollah. (2008b). Tharan li al-Sheed Ea'amad Mughnya. Kataib Hezbollah. Retrieved June 19, 2019, from https://www.kataibhezbollah.me/ statment/1178
- Kataib Hezbollah. (2011). Sawarekh al-Shtar and al-Karar. *Kataib Hezbollah*. Retrieved June 12, 2019, from https://kataibhezbollah.me/statment/1191
- Kataib Hezbollah. (2015). Al-Kataib: la Yasa'auna an Naqf Maktuf al-Aydi Amam al-Tawaghul al-Turki bi al-Aradhi al-Iraqya bal Sanata'amal ma'ahu bi Mantiq al-Maqawama alti la Tabqa u la Tandhr. *Kataib Hezbollah*. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://kataibhezbollah.me/statment/1228
- Kataib Hezbollah. (2020). A'an al-Kataib. *Kataib Hezbollah*. Retrieved July 22, 2021, from https://kataibhezbollah.me/about
- Khamenei, A. (2008). Didari Aghai Nuri Maliki Nikhist Wazeer Iraq ba Rahbar Mua'adham Inqlab. *Khamenei*. Retrieved May 11, 2018, from https://farsi.khamenei.ir/news-content?id=1536
- Khomeini, I. (1981). Mukhtarat Min Aqwal Imam Khomeini. Ministry of Islamic Guidance.
- Latif, N., & Sands, P. (2007, August 21). Mahdi Fighters "Trained by Hezbollah in Lebanon". *Independent*. https://news.independent.co.uk/world/middle_east/article2878769.ece
- Middle East Journal. (1984). Chronology July 16, 1983–October 15, 1983. *Middle East Journal*, 38(1), 99–114.
- Middle East Journal. (1991). Chronology September 16, 1990–January 15, 1991. *Middle East Journal*, 45(2), 277–333.
- Middle East Journal. (2004). Chronology January 16, 2004–April 15, 2004. $\it Middle East Journal, 58(3), 470–493.$
- Middle East Journal. (2006). Chronology April 16, 2006–July 15, 2006. *Middle East Journal*, 60(4), 749–774.
- Middle East Journal. (2007). Chronology January 16, 2007–April 15, 2007. Middle East Journal, 61(3), 494–519.
- Middle East Journal. (2009). Chronology October 16, 2008–January 15, 2009. *Middle East Journal*, 63(2), 269–298.

- NPR. (2007). U.S. Officials Charge Hezbollah Involvement in Iraq. NPR. Retrieved May 12, 2019, from https://www.npr.org/templates/story/story. php?storyId=11656225
- Paksoy, Y. (2015, December 11). President Erdoğan Rebukes Iran-driven Sectarianism in Region. Daily Sabah. https://www.dailysabah.com/politics/2015/ 12/11/president-erdogan-rebukes-iran-driven-sectarianism-in-region
- Rasheed, A. (2018). Iraq's Abadi in High-Stakes Plan to Rein in Iranian-Backed Militias. Reuters. Retrieved July 10, 2020, from https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-mideast-crisis-iraq-abadi-insight-idUSKBN1ET1Y0
- Reuters. (2019a). Blasts Hit Militia Group Position At Iraq's Balad Airbase: Security Sources. Reuters. Retrieved May 11, 2020, from https://www.reu ters.com/article/us-iraq-security/blasts-hit-militia-group-position-at-iraqsbalad-air-base-security-sources-idUSKCN1VA1R6
- Reuters. (2019b). Israel Intel Chief Sees Possible Threat from Iraq as Iran's Clout Grows. Y Net News. Retrieved March 20, 2020, from https://www. ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-5438373,00.html
- Reynolds, P. (2007). US Claims Against Iran: Why Now? BBC News. Retrieved April 19, 2018, from http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/635348
- Rudaw. (2015). Barzani Says He's Pleased with Outcome of Ankara Meeting. Rudaw. Retrieved May 1, 2019, from https://www.rudaw.net/english/mid dleeast/turkey/101220151
- Shafaq News. (2015, December 8). Hal Yetijih Iraq u Turkey ela Muajahatin Askarya. Shafaq News. https://shafaq.com/ar/%D8%AA%D9%82%D8%A7% D8%B1%D9%8A%D8%B1-%D9%88%D8%AA%D8%AD%D9%84%D9%8A% D9%84%D8%A7%D8%AA/%D9%87%D9%84-%D9%8A%D8%AA%D8%AC% D9%87-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B9%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%82-%D9%88%D8% AA%D8%B1%D9%83%D9%8A%D8%A7-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%89-%D9%85% D9%88%D8%A7%D8%AC%D9%87%D8%A9-%D8%B9%D8%B3%D9%83%D8% B1%D9%8A%D8%A9
- Sistani. (2014). Khutbat al-Juma'a li Mumathil al-Marja'aya al-Dinya al-Aalya fi Karbala al-Muqadasa al-Shaikh Abdul-Mahdi al-Karbalay. Sistani. Retrieved June 19, 2020, from https://www.sistani.org/arabic/archive/24918/
- Steele, J. (2017, March 21). Exclusive: Sectarian Militias Have No Place in Iraq, Says Muqtada al-Sadr. Middle Easy Eye. https://www.middleeasteye.net/ news/exclusive-sectarian-militias-have-no-place-iraq-says-muqtada-al-sadr
- Syrian Days. (2007). Al-Rais al-Assad Yazoor Muhafadhat Deir al-Zoor fi Itar Tawasulihi al-Mustamar ma'a Ahlihi u Ikhwanihi al-Mwatineen fi Jameea'a Arja al-Watan. Syrian Days. Retrieved April 19 2019, from http://www.syr iandays.com/index.php?page=show_det&id=2335

- Syrian News Agency. (2009). Al-Assad: Itiham al-Hikuma al-Iraqia li Suria Gher Akhlaqi. *Syrian News Agency*. Retrieved September 11, 2019, from http://sns.sy/index.php/ar/node/10116
- Tasnim. (2015). Sawarikh Kataib Hezbollah al-Iraq Tastahdif al-Qwat al-Turkeya Qurb al-Mosul u Hirub Atheel al-Nujaifi u qwatihi min Maa'askar Zilkan. *Tasnim News Agency*. Retrieved May 19, 2020, from https://www.tasnimnews.com/ar/news/2015/12/16/945302
- Tasnim. (2016). Imam al-Khamenei: Taqadum al-Iraq li Salih al-Jimhuryat al-Islmya and-Iranya... Al-Hashed al-Sha'abi Tharwatun A'adhima. *Tasnim News Agency*. Retrieved May 18, 2020, from https://www.tasnimnews.com/ar/news/2016/12/11/1264478
- Tehran Times. (2015, December 6). Iran Calls Turkish Military Deployment in Iraq a Wrong Act. *Tehran Times*. https://www.tehrantimes.com/news/251 373/Iran-calls-Turkish-military-deployment-in-Iraq-a-wrong-act
- Tercatin, R. (2019, August 23). American Officials Confirm Israel Behind Strikes In Iraq—Report. *Jerusalem Post*. https://www.jpost.com/Middle-East/American-officials-confirm-Israeli-strikes-in-Iraq-report-599465
- Times of Israel. (2019a, January 05). Iraqi PM: US Told Us Israel Bombed Pro-Iran Militias in Iraq Last Summer. *Times of Israel*. https://www.timesofisrael.com/iraqi-pm-us-said-israel-bombed-pro-iran-militias-in-iraq/
- Times of Israel. (2019b, September 28). Airstrikes Said to Hit Iran-Backed Militia in Iraq. *Times of Israel*. https://www.timesofisrael.com/airstrikes-said-to-hit-iran-backed-militia-in-iraq/
- Wiki Leaks. (2005). Staunching the Flow of Saudi Suicide Bombers to Iraq. *Wiki Leaks*. Retrieved May 12, 2018, from https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/05STATE149626_a.htm
- Wiki Leaks. (2006). Saudi Views on Iranian and Syrian Activities in Iraq and Elsewhere. *Wiki Leaks*. Retrieved May 12, 2018, from https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/06RIYADH9_a.htm
- Wiki Leaks. (2008). Saudi King Abdullah and Senior Saudi Princes on Saudi Policy Toward Iraq. *Wiki Leaks*. Retrieved May 12, 2018, from https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/08RIYADH649_a.htm
- Wiki Leaks. (2009a). Cablegate: The Great Game, in Mesopotamia: Iraq and Its Neighbors, Part One. *Scoop*. Retrieved May 19, 2020, from https://www.scoop.co.nz/stories/WL0909/S00005/cablegate-the-great-game-in-mesopotamia-iraq-and-its.htm
- Wiki Leaks. (2009b). Cablegate: The Great Game, in Mesopotamia: Iraq and Its Neighbors, Part Two. Scoop. Retrieved March 19, 2020, from https://www.scoop.co.nz/stories/WL0909/S00005/cablegate-the-great-game-in-mesopotamia-iraq-and-its.htm

Wiki Leaks. (2009c). Syrian-Iranian Show of Solidarity Masks Tensions over Iraq, Yemen, and War with Israel. *Wiki Leaks*. Retrieved June 11, 2019, from https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/09DAMASCUS880_a.html





Yemen (2004–2020): A New Round of State Failure

CHAPTER 6

Insurgency, Mass Protest, and Elite Infighting

The cause of the Yemeni state failure is essentially rooted in an armed insurgency by the Houthis against the central government in San'a'a. The war, which started precipitously with limited and intermittent skirmishes since 2004, gradually escalated into a wider insurgency war that occurred in the form of several rounds over years that would culminate in the takeover of the state by the insurgency in late 2014. The emergence of the Houthi insurgency both met and compounded the chronic economic weaknesses, the lasting social fragmentations along tribal lines, and lasting regional discontents of the country—the confluence of all ultimately brought the state into failure.

To begin with, the Houthi rebellion rose among the Zaydi population, a sect of followers of a branch of Shia Islam that has comprised around 40% of the Yemeni's population (Minority Rights, 2018), in the northern region of the country. The movement (officially known as *Harakat Ansar Allah*, or the Movement of Followers of God) was rooted in the Shabab al-Mu'min (Faithful Youth) organization founded in 2001 by leading Zaydi religious-political figures who returned from Iran and Syria, a prominent among those figures was Hussein Badr al-Din al-Houthi (Hence, **the Houthi movement**). Initially a theological educational gathering of a class of sectarian activists, the organization developed its own political ambition; both aspired by the legacy of the sect's political

predominance under the monarchical rule of Imamah which ruled Yemen until it was overthrown in 1962 in a military coup, and agitated by a deep sense of communal marginalization within the sect due to the policies of the central government.

At the beginning of its emergence, the movement's popular base and objective were basically limited to its stronghold of the northern region of the Zaydi-majority Province of Sa'ada with focus on the preservation of cultural and traditional way of life of the Zaydis from encroachment by outside influence such as Sunni Islam (Crisis Group, 2014, 1). However, by 2004 as it expanded its popular base, the movement ratcheted up its activities. Now the Houthis Movement began actively challenging the authority of the central government in the northern region. Steadily, the tension between the two sides boiled into armed clashes. The year 2004 marked the first major military confrontation between the Houthi Movement and the Yemeni government. In the first round of the fighting some 600 soldiers and rebels were killed (Middle East Journal, 2005, 130). The event marked the beginning of the decline of Yemen into a years-long civil war. As in many other cases of civil, the Houthi-government war did not occur as one continuous event. It rather occurred in the form of a series or rounds of inconclusive battles. Every round was followed by a period of cessation of hostility. Also, in every round, the government's heavy-handed approach succeeded in keeping the militants at bay, without securing crushing the insurgency once and for all. For example, in the war of 2004, the army was able to neutralize the leader of the insurgency, Hussain Badradeen al-Houthi. However, it did not destroy its ability to regroup and relaunch its armed attack.

The insurgency war escalated into a new level by 2009. Whereas heretofore largely being in the defensive position, the Houthis went on the offensive by 2009. With the failure of the government to crush it after years of intermittent fighting and as it acquired more warfare experience, the movement broadened its demands. The demands were no longer limited to basic cultural and economic rights, but it extended to include political changes at the center of power. As the ceasefire broke down, a new round of the war began to break out. The government accused the Houthis of constant violation of the terms of the ceasefire by conducting "activities of disturbance" (Yemen Press, 2009a). Still more, it charged the movement with plotting to bring about regime change. More specifically, the opinion had become that the Houthis' end-goal was no longer limited to achieving some cultural-communal rights to the Zaydies, but

toppling the government in Sana'a in order to restore the Zayadi-ruled Imamah regime (al-Bayan, 2009).

From its side, the Houthi Movement charged the government with the lack of will to deliver a political solution for broader rights for the group. Rather it used ceasefire as a temporary convenient step due the pressure of "the military and political circumstances," rather than a sincere move toward a final settlement (Asharq al-Awsat, 2009). Such mutual accusations proved to be the precursor of a new round of war. In summer of 2009 a new but larger scale round of war erupted. Code-named Operation Scorched Earth, the government launched a new military campaign on the Houthi-held area with the first time deployment of fighter jets and long-range artillery (Yemen Press, 2009b) with the declared aim was to end the insurgency once and for all. "The state will strike these elements ... with an iron fist until they surrender themselves to justice," the top Yemeni security body asserted (Reuters, 2009). Soon, the war ended with another inclusive outcome. Although the months-long lasted military campaign delivered another blow to the insurgency movement by killing some of its top military commanders, the movement not only survived the onslaught, it also proved capable of forcing the government to accept a new ceasefire.

Unable to defeat them militarily, the Yemeni government proposed the Houthi rebels another peace offer in early 2010. The deal which was accepted included six major points: "the opening of the blocked roads, the removal of landmines, ending entrenchments on mountains and on the road sides, withdrawing forces from city offices, abstaining from interfering in local authorities, returning the civilian and military booties belonging to the Yemeni and Saudi Arabia governments, releasing the civilian and military detainees of Yemeni and Saudi nationals, and respecting law and order" (al-Thawra, 2010). After months of truce that was marred by sporadic fighting between government or its loyal tribes and the Houthis, eventually in August of 2010 the two warring parties signed a new peace deal in Qatar. Although some partial steps were taken toward the implementation of the deal such as releasing some war prisoners and returning some military equipment to the government, the deal proved to be just another failed attempt toward a lasting peace. With the failure of the peace attempt, the occurrence of a new round of war became a matter of time as both sides maintained their fighting positions on the ground. This opportunity arrived when mass protest movements started in the neighboring countries in spring 2011.

THE DISINTEGRATION OF CENTRAL AUTHORITY

Although the insurgency and rounds of wars of 2004–2011 marked the beginning of the failure of the Yemeni state, the central government was still mostly able to maintain its control over public order—it sustained its ability to contain the Houthi insurgency largely within the Sa'ada region far away from the capital. This reality would unravel soon. In spring 2011, following the outbreak of mass protest-induced political upheavals in the neighboring countries, Yemenis took to the streets with demands for political change. Meanwhile the opposition parties rode the wave in their jockeying for power. Various political factions from tribes to the Houthi Movement, the Southern Secessionist Movement, and the Islamic extremist groups began mobilizing their respective forces for the cause of regime change.

Meanwhile, unwilling to relinquish power, the government tried deescalating measures through delivering promises for certain reforms. The measures failed to decrease the momentum of the protests, however. Thus, the government's unwillingness to carry out genuine political change on the one hand and the determination of the anti-regime mass protests for political and, increasingly, regime change on the other hand further pushed the country to the brink of security implosion. By the end of March, the Yemeni armed forces split along rival political lines. While the army pledged support for the protest movement, the National Guard headed by President Abdullah Saleh's son sided with the government. This split took on a confrontational turn when the latter began using force against the army in a retaliatory measure for its anti-government allegiance. The sparks of violence literally reached the corridor of power when President Saleh himself was seriously injured in a bomb attack on his presidential palace in June 2011. He survived enough to cling to power for the time being.

The looming risk of state collapse in their neighboring state prompted the countries of the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) to initiate mediation between the rival camps. As a result, in November 2011, after months of mounting pressure from the GCC, Saleh signed the power transferring deal according he conceded power in favor of his long-time vice-president Abd Rabo Hadi. Additional to the power transferring, the agreement also proposed certain reforms as steps to restore stability to the country. Primary among those steps was holding "a comprehensive Conference for National Dialogue for all forces and political actors,

including youth movements, the Southern Movement, the Houthis, other political parties, civil society representatives..." to address long-standing sources of conflict in the country (United Nations, 2011). For a while, the agreement seemed to have saved the country from a total collapse of the state.

The prospect of stabilizing the chronically fragile Yemen proved elusive, however. As the new president sworn-in, power struggle went on. In a bid to consolidate his newly acquired power position, President Hadi initiated "military reform" which tended to break up the former president's network of cronies and allies within the army. The primary target was the powerful special forces of the Republican Guard closely linked to the ousted president. As part of this reform, the government was removed the Saleh's son from the command of the forces and sent him abroad for an ambassadorial position. The move infuriated the former president who showed no sign of abandoning his informal networks within the state institutions, particularly the military. Even while he officially stepped down from power, Saleh continued to command forces within the military. At any rate, the Saleh's reluctance to relinquish power would soon prove to be effectively the last push to throw the central authority in the country into the brink of total disintegration. Although it is unclear whether he directly ordered his followers within the military to stage rebellion, the political disagreement between him and the new president soon spilled over into armed rebellion. In summer 2012 the central government tried and failed to defeat the rebellious brigades of the Republican Guard as it declared mutiny against the government (Yemen Press, 2012). With the slow disintegration of the military flaring up, the power transition suffered another setback.

Meanwhile, **the Houthi Movement**, which had been officially in truce with the government since 2010, effectively stayed on the margin of the power transition politics, eividently by choice. Yet, it proved to be the quiet elephant in the room. With power transition under way, another key issue at stake was the question of decentralization of power. During the National Dialogue Conference in early 2014, the Yemeni political factions signed an agreement on federalization of the country according to which the country would be divided into six regions. The Houthi Movement rejected the system considering it "a conspiracy to divide the country" (Yemen Post, 2015). Instead, the movement pressed ahead with its military ambition to expand its power reach in the shadow of the

ongoing public upheaval and security turmoil around the center of power in Sana'a.

Since summer 2012, Houthi fighters had tightened their exclusive control over their home province of Sa'ada after they forced out the government forces. The takeover was proved to be a springboard from which to launch offense to advance toward the center of power in Sana'a. Also, the ongoing military rebellion played right into the hands of **the Houthi Movement.** In this context, the ousted President Saleh and his disaffected followers and networks within the military provided the Houthis with a convenient ally at the center of power and resources that it urgently needed to expand its power base against the government of Hadi. Eventually, in collaboration with the Saleh loyalists, the Houthi insurgency succeeded in establishing its control over Sana'a' in September 2014. Besieged in his presidential palace, President Hadi handed over his resignation to the Houthi leaders. Thus, now the Houthis became the de facto ruling group of Sana'a.

However, the Houthi's takeover of the capital would not be the end of the decade-fought civil war. As soon as he escaped his house arrest toward the southern port city of Aden, **President Hadi** retracted his resignation and vowed to wage counter-war to restore his rule. Calling on the now disintegrated Yemeni armed forces to rally around him, President Hadi asserted that "we have relocated to Aden... for preserving the legitimate institutions of the state... We will fly the Yemeni flag again over the Mountain Maran (in the north) in the place the Iranian flag. The Yemeni people will never forgive the Houthis for collaborating with Iran..." (Yemen Press, 2015). Thus, the toppling of the Yemeni government turned out to be just the beginning of a new round, albeit on a larger scale, of the decade-long civil war. The difference this time would be to ousting the insurgent movement from Sana'a and restoring the old regime.

EXPANSION INTO YEMEN

The first regional power that began expanding into the failed state of Yemen was Iran. Prior to the Houthi war, the bilateral relations between Iran and Yemen were generally characterized by growing cooperation and transaction. According to some official sources, during 1990–2000, the two countries signed as many as 40 agreements and understandings (al-Motamar, 2003). Particularly, with the beginning of 2000s, Iran

increasingly pushed to expand bilateral ties with Yemen. In May 2003, then Iranian President Muhamad Khatami paid a visit to Yemen, the first visit by a president of Iran since the 1979 revolution. During the visit the two countries signed "seven documents to cooperate on security, trade, development, culture, as well as shipping" (Tehran Times, 2003). Iran eagerly pushed to expand ties with the country on the southern tip of the Arabian Peninsula. Although it remains unclear to what extent those agreements actually delivered practical results on the ground especially in regard to sovereign matters such as security, the two countries seemed to have set their bilateral ties on the course of long-term cooperation.

Predictably, the outbreak of the Houthi insurgency progressively strained the seemingly booming ties between Iran and Yemen. Since the outbreak of the first round of the Yemeni civil war in fall 2004, Yemeni authorities indirectly and implicitly grew in suspicion of Iran's hand behind the Houthis' rebellion. For example, in spring 2007 as the civil war continued to flare up, the Yemeni interior ministry announced the arrest of a number of "Iranian elements" in the country and asked the Iranian government to "publically clarify its stance regarding the events of Sa'ada Province," the epicenter of the insurgency war (Mareb Press, 2007). At first, the Yemeni government tried to address its concerns through bilateral diplomatic channels. For example, in March 2007, Yemeni President sent a letter to the Iranian Supreme Leader and Iranian President in regard to the war with the Houthis, obviously to persuade Iran to stay out of the internal war. In a reply letter, the Iranian government reiterated "Tehran's resolve to promote ties with Sana'a" (Tehran Times, 2007). However, as the Houthi insurgency spread, Yemeni officials went public in protesting the Iran's involvement in their civil war. For example, in a protest statement coated in diplomatic language, Yemeni foreign minister stated, "the Iranian brothers officially reiterate that they are with the unity and independence of Yemen, that they support the security of Yemen, but we want this position to be translated into practice" (al-Bawaba, 2007).

During the new round of the war in fall 2009, the Yemenis' suspicion of the Iran's assistance for the Houthis grew to confirmation. While up to this point it had not presented much by the way of material evidence to back up its claims about Iran's involvement in the country, as the war intensified in fall 2009, the Yemeni government announced the seizure of a boat manned by an Iranian crew with a load of weapons headed to the Houthi-held area through the port of Midi in Sa'ada Province

(BBC, 2009). As a result of the discovery, Yemen authorities canceled a planned visit by an Iranian foreign minister to the country for the second time in fall 2009, threatening to cut off all diplomatic ties if Iran did not change its position on the Houthi insurgency. Still, the Iran's expansionist intervention in Yemen gained wider public exposure when in early 2011 Yemeni authorities sentenced several men on charges of carrying out "activities serving Iranian interests in Yemen," in a reference to supporting the Houthi insurgency (Saba, 2011). From the perspective of Yemeni officials, the Iran's design in Yemen was simply to use the insurgency against the state to advance its interests as part of its wider bid for setting up proxy forces on the Arabian Peninsula. "They're trying to use Shi'a communities in Bahrain, Saudi Arabia, and Yemen like they use Hezbollah (in Lebanon) as a political card" through using religious and cultural ties, a Yemeni foreign ministry official told US officials (Wiki Leaks, 2009c).

As noted previously, as a consequence of the anti-government mass protests in 2011, the power of the central government suffered further erosion. With this new vacuum, Iran stepped up its efforts to establish further influence in the failed state of Yemen. It was during this period that the number of reported Iranian arm shipments bound to the Houthis grew with a greater frequency than before. While heretofore the information regarding Iran's arm shipments mostly came out from the Yemeni government and its allies in the region, now international sources also came to confirm those reports in consistent details. For example, in March 2012, some US officials in contact with Yemeni authorities confirmed, "Iranian smugglers backed by the Quds Force... are using small boats to ship AK-47s, rocket-propelled grenades, and other arms to replace older weapons used by the rebels (the Houthis)" (Schmitt & Worth, 2012). In a bold escalation against the charges of militarily assisting the Houthi Movement, Iran only ratcheted up its arm supply to the Yemeni insurgency on a greater scale. In February 2013, in coordination with the US Navy in the area, Yemeni authorities seized an Iran-originated shipment of heavy weapons including Russian-made SAM 2 and SAM 3 anti-aircraft missiles bound to Houthi-held areas in the country (Reuters, 2013).

Besides weapons, Iran was reportedly dispatching military personnel too. In this regard, in summer 2014, Yemeni authorities announced the uncovering of a network of Iranian agents in the country who worked to "recruit young men to send them to Beirut where they will receive military training in the **Hezbollah** camps under the direct supervision of

officers from the Iranian Revolutionary Guard" (Jameeh, 2012). These increasingly growing Iran's expansion in Yemen prompted the struggling government of al-Hadi to officially accusing Iran of carrying out acts of intervention in the country. "My country is facing foreign intervention especially from Iran... The Iranians are seeking a foothold in my country due to its strategic location...," President Hadi protested in a public speech (Woodrow Wilson Center, 2012). Plunged in state failure, the Yemeni government effectively remained unable to back up its protests against the Iran's expansion with some concrete action.

The question of the extent of the Iranian assistance for the Houthi insurgency remains unclear. Beyond the Yemeni and international reported arm shipments or uncovered networks of military operative, there is little revelation from the Iranian government itself in this regard. However, occasionally Iranian officials went open in admitting their country's support for the Shia movement in Yemen. For example, in October 2014 as the Houthi militants closed in to encircle the Yemeni capital, the commander of the Islamic Revolutionary Guard boasted, "one of the achievements of the Mobilization Forces is the unification of popular forces defending the revolution in Iran, Syria, Iraq, and Yemen" (al-Alam, 2015).

The charge by Yemeni officials that the Iran's purpose in Yemen was part of its larger regional design was backed up by occasional statements from within Iranian official circles who considered the Houthi Movement as another reproduction of the Shia organization of Hezbollah in Lebanon. In this connection, the representative of the Supreme Leader in the Revolutionary Guard asserted that "Ansarallah in Yemen is a copy of the Hezbollah of Lebanon which is about to join forces against the enemies of Islam... The Islamic Republic is indirectly supporting the Houthis in Yemen, Hezbollah in Lebanon, and popular forces in Syria and Iraq... Some years ago Hezbollah was formed in Lebanon as a popular force in the form of the Basij Forces (Iranian paramilitary forces), then popular forces were formed in Syria and Iraq, and today we witness the birth of a similar formation: Ansarallh in Yemen" (Defa Press, 2015). In brief, Iran saw in supporting the Houthi insurgency in the failed state of Yemen as another opportunity to extend its regional power reach—this time onto the strategic Arab Peninsula.

Another Revisionist Power Involved

Turkey's Involvement

There are some indication pointing to Turkey's involvement in the failed state of Yemen, especially during and following the domestic upheveals of 2011. Turkey's connection with Yemen stretches back centuries when the Turk-ruled **Ottoman Empire** was the far flung empire over the Middle East including the Arabian Peninsula. Yemen was one a vilayet (province) of the Empire well until the Arab revolt forced out the Turks during the World War One. With the dissolution of the empire, the Western-oriented Kemalist kept Turkey out of the region's power game including Yemeni affairs.

With the strategic reorientation that it experienced under the Islamic-leaning AK Party, Turkey advanced renewed interest in Yemen. As early as 2005, during a visit by then Prime Minister Erdogan to Yemen, the two countries signed three economic agreements including on gas and oil as the first step toward expanding their bilateral ties "in all fields" as Erdogan stressed (al-Motamar, 2005). Soon, the two countries further cemented their bilateral ties with the signing of a new set of agreements in "security fields, fighting terrorism, organized crimes and drug" (al-Motamar, 2006). In January 2011, Turkey's President Abdullah Gul made history when he became the first Turkey president to visit Yemen. Symbolically signifying the Turkey's attempt to reconnect with the area by invoking its Ottoman past as its political heritage was the inauguration by Turkey's president of the Turkish Martyrs Memorial to honor the Ottoman imperial soldiers who fell in Yemen during the World War One.

When Yemen started its political transition process after the ousting of President Saleh and the coming of President Hadi to power, Turkey became actively involved in the process. For this purpose, Turkey's Foreign Minister **Ahmed Davutoglu** visited Yemen to convey his country's support for the process, defining the process as critical for political transformation in the region, emphasizing, "If this process was completed successfully, it would be a good example for the new democracies in the region" (Anadolu Agency, 2012). In this sense, the AKP's Turkey saw in the failed state of Yemen as another focal point for realizing political and regime change that had been sweeping through the region during the **Arab Spring** of 2011.

But also, there is some unconfirmed evidence, indicating some military intervention from Turkey in Yemen, mainly in the form of supplying

arms to the country. The first reported Turkey-originated arm shipment to Yemen occurred around the start of the breakout of political upheavals in the country in spring 2011. During this time, security sources in the Gulf reported that they had seized a shipment of mostly light arms from Turkey bound to Yemen (Reuters, 2011). That would not be the only incidence of its kind. A cargo of Turkey-sourced of weapons, mostly rifles, was seized by Yemeni authorities at the Port of Aden (Maritime, 2013). According to one account, at least five Turkey-originated shipments of weapons to Yemen were intercepted Yemen during 2011-2013 (Yemen Press, 2013a). While the weapon smuggling was largely limited to light weapons, its steady follow and size made the Yemeni government to take notice. Suggesting the potential risk of to the bilateral ties with Turkey, Yemeni president warned of "attempts that conspire to... sabotage the relations between the two brotherly countries" as he made reference to smuggling of arm shipments from Turkey to his country (Mareb Press, 2013); he stopped short of voicing charges or open protest, however. One possible explanation as to why the arm shipments from Turkey did not provoke much public protest from the Yemeni government compared to its reaction to those coming from Iran can be found in the fact that Turkey-originated shipments were lower in size and frequency. Moreover, evidently the Yemeni government did not determine whether the weapon smuggling from Turkey was sanctioned by the official authority, or it was a non-government actor stood behind the operation.

The intended recipient of the Turkey-originated weapons also remained undetermined. Turkey did not enjoy a certain ally inside in Yemen, anything close to the kind of relationship between Iran and the powerful Houthi Movement. There is sketchy evidence that some ties developed between Turkey and the Yemeni branch of the Muslim Brotherhood Movement, the Islah Congregation Party. For example, in the aftermath of military coup in Egypt against the short-lived Muslim Brotherhood rule in 2013, Turkey's government invited major Muslim Brotherhood parties around the region for a closed-door crisis conference to discuss challenges facing the Sunni Islamic movement in the region. According to Yemeni media, the Islah was one of the participants at the conference (Yemen Press, 2013b). Furthermore, according to some Yemeni security source, Turkey sought to form a militia force from members of the Islah Party. The source claims that in early 2013 the head of Turkey's intelligence agency visited Yemen to meet with officials of the Islah Party with the proposition for recruiting and training fighters (Shabwaah Press, 2013). The Turkey's intelligence operation in Yemen further came to spotlight when in June 2015 Houthi authorities claimed that they arrested a group of spy operatives in Yemen, including members of Turkey's spy agencies (Fars News, 2015). Still, the whole evidence on the Turkey's intervention in the Yemeni conflict—whether in the form of delivering arm shipments or forming a militia force—remains sketchy and unconfirmed at this writing.

BALANCING AGAINST EXPANSION INTO YEMEN

Expansion into the failed state of Yemen sparked fear in other regional powers. Across the border from the target country, the status quo Saudi Arabia was particularly alarmed. With its over 1000 miles of shared border with Yemen, the Saudi Kingdom came to the leading balancing intervening power into Yemen—namely against Iran—with the stated purpose of restoring the toppled Yemeni regime to power.

Juts to give a brief background, since the outbreak of the Houthi insurgency in Yemen in 2004 and in particular after its escalation in 2009, Saudi officials watched with worries as the Yemeni government kept failing to squash the growing insurgency. It had long thought of the Houthi Movement as a threat to the regional order given its link with the revisionist Iran. Privately but increasingly, the Saudi government grew in worries. For example, in a meeting with US officials in October 2009, Prince Turki bin Saud expressed concern that Iran had been involved in the ongoing civil war in Yemen by providing Houthi rebels with money and weapons, while its regional ally groups providing them with training them (Wiki Leaks, 2009b). With the escalation of the Houthi insurgency after 2009, the Kingdom officials went more public in voicing worries over the Iran's military intervention in its neighboring failed state. For example, in January 2010, then its outspoken Foreign Minister Saud al-Faysal expressed his country's unease of the Iran's evident backing of the Houthi rebels and questioned the purpose behind it:

Undoubtedly there is Iranian involvement in Yemen. The government of Yemen itself says so. There are even pictures, and pictures speak louder than words, of Iranian people in the terrorist area (the Houthi-held area) ... What are the Iranians got to do with Yemen? It (Iran) is not a neighboring country, it's never been involved with Yemen before. What is the purpose

of their coming there? And why is it that since they came there has been these incursions (by Houthi fighters) into Saudi territory? (Bahnam, 2010)

Saudi officials recognized that the Iran's military involvement in the armed conflict would undermine, if not make it impossible, any real prospect of realizing a political settlement in Yemen through accommodating **the Houthi Movement** (Wiki Leaks, 2009a). Still more to add to the heightening sense of insecurity was that from Saudi's perspective, the Iran's intervention in Yemen was only part of its systemic design to establish regional domination. Foreign Minister surmised this perspective when he stated:

It is important to understand the reasons that pushed the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia and its allies in the Gulf to commit to resist the Iranian expansion and adopt a policy of reaction to confront the aggressive behavior of Iran. The policy of Iran is the same since its revolution in 1979. Its constitution calls for the export of its revolution. It supports the extremist and violent groups including Hezbollah in Lebanon, the Houthis in Yemen, and sectarian militias in Iraq. This (Iran's behavior) has caused the coup by al-Houthis against the legitimate government of Yemen, the outbreak of war that cost the lives of thousands. (Asharq al-Awsat, 2016)

With the growing specter of the collapse of central authority under the burden of the Iran-linked Houthi insurgency, Saudi Arabia decided to lend assistance to its struggling neighbor. It is unclear what sort of military assistance, if any, the Kingdom provided to the Yemeni government. There is basically no evidence that the Kingdom carried out such operation in any significant volume. It is true that at times, the sparks of the Yemeni civil war spilled over into its territory, which occasionally dragged the Kingdom directly into the war. For example, in fall 2009 the Houthi militants' attack on Saudi border posts and occupying border villages provoked a Saudi's a military operation. A two-month operation ended when the Saudi army forced out Houthi rebels from the area.

Still, there is no evidence to indicate a Saudi's military aids for the Yemeni government in the fight against the Houthi insurgency at this stage of the war. In contrast, from the evidence made available recently, there is some suggestion that the Kingdom pursued a policy of conflict-avoidance toward the domestic conflict with its neighbor, at least militarily. For example, some US official source in contact with the Saudi government stated in 2009 that it was not clear whether the Kingdom was

"prepared to provide weapons recently requested by Saleh," even though it appeared to be "willing to provide some logistical support along the border..." (Wiki Leaks, 2009a). Rather, in this case, as in other cases, it was its financial power that the Kingdom primarily made use of its financial power in order to exert influence over the developments in its surroundings.

Therefore, it was on economic assistance that the Kingdom focused its effort to save its chronically impoverished neighbor. Toward that end, the Saudi government announced an economic initiative called "the Strategic Vision for Yemen 2025" in the framework of the Gulf Cooperation Council for rehabilitating the Yemeni crumbling economy. Later in 2010, the initiative gave rise to the Friends of Club, manifesting the internationalization of the Yemeni developmental efforts. Through continuously hosting meetings and soliciting international aids, the Kingdom remained in the lead of the efforts. There is no official data on the total financial aids that the Kingdom delivered to the Yemeni government during the period. However, according to some estimate the aids stood at billions of dollars. At the conference of 2012 alone the Kingdom contributed by some \$3.25 billion of a total \$4 billion raised (Asharq al-Awsat, 2012). Additionally, according to Yemeni media source, the Kingdom offered \$1 billion deposit to save the Yemeni central bank from collapsing during this period (Saba, 2012).

In addition to economic aids, Saudi Arabia equally employed its political leverage to help preserve the status quo in Yemen. Following the eruption of anti-government mass protests in spring 2011, the Kingdom embarked on a mediating effort, known as the Gulf Initiative, between the contending political parties and the embattled President Saleh, with the aim of finding a common ground that would prevent a radical transformation. Toward that end, after several months of arduous mediation that marred by stalemate and reverses, the initiative came to fruition when a compromised deal was hammered out according to which transferring of power from Saleh to his Vice-President al-Hadi came about—at least on paper. In other words, the deal fundamentally saved the ruling system in Sana'a by securing a peaceful intra-elite power transition a clear success for the Kingdom. The degree of urgency to which the Kingdom approached the crisis was evident in the personal involvement of the Saudi King Abdullah himself in the mediation and the subsequent signing of the power transition agreement.

In the end, however, neither the financial aid and nor the political mediations saved the Yemeni state from takeover by the Iran-backed Houthi militants. The failure of the efforts to revive the struggling Yemeni government spelt in the Houthis's takeover of the capital city of Sana'a in December 2014. For the Kingdom, the Houthis' takeover of Yemen was the climax of a threat that had been growing in momentum since 2004. Given the Iran's involvement behind the rise of the Houthis Movement over the past several years, the victory of the Shia movement indirectly effectively extended Iran's power reach right on the southern border of the Kingdom. Perhaps, Jamal Khashoggi, a Saudi government journalist and a senior advisor to the royal family, expressed more than his own personal opinion on the Houthis takeover of Sana'a when he succinctly put, "Look, for Saudi Arabia it is a 1939 moment", he said, clearly comparing the Iran-backed Houthi's takeover of Yemeni capital with Nazi Germany's invasion of Poland in 1939, adding, "In Saudi Arabia, we are at that moment. We either accept Iranian hegemony, control over Yemen and over our destiny, or freedom" (Taddonio, 2019).

Indeed, the rise of Iran-allied regime right on the southern tip of the Arabian Peninsula was a direct attack, if not open dismantling, of the Saudi's unpronounced policy of keeping out any major regional power from the Peninsula as its exclusive sphere of influence or security. From this standpoint, realizing the magnitude of the emerging threat, the Saudi-led Gulf Cooperation Council issued a statement in which they accused the Houthis of "staging a coup in Yemen" characterizing the overthrow of the government a dangerous and unacceptable move (Saudi Press Agency, 2015). The statement expressed the statement of intent by the Kingdom and its Gulf allies. On the ground, the Kingdom started mobilizing its ally countries for a collective military operation into Yemen with the stated aim of reversing the Houthi's victory. Toward that end, the Saudi government started what he dubbed Operation Decisive Storm—its first ever military operation into another country for bringing about political change. In the declaration of the operation, King Salman declared:

All our peace efforts have been faced with total rejection of the coupmakers of the Houthis who are continuing their aggression in attempt to control the rest of the areas especially in the south (Aden). This behavior by this group who do not recognize neither Islamic principles nor international rules and norm represents an unprecedented threat to the Yemeni Republic and Yemeni people... This group is aided by some local and regional forces that aim to dominate the country and make it a base to extend its influence in the region which creates not only a threat to Yemen but also to the peace and security of the region and the world. (al-Jazirah, 2015)

Based on this threat analysis, in alliance with a number of other regional states, Saudi Arabia launched its balancing operation into the failed state of Yemen to remove the Houthi Movement from power and restore the rule of President al-Hadi. According to Saudi official source, the operation included the deployment of 100 fighter jets, 150,000 soldiers, and other navy units (al-Riyadh, 2015).

Other countries also participated. Most prominently was the Arab's largest power and close ally of the Saudi Kingdom, the status quo Egypt. Egypt shared, at least to some degree, the Saudis' sense of security concern over the spread of the Houthi insurgency and Iran's suspected role in its escalation; "it is not a secret that Iran is supplying the Houthis with large amounts of arms," Egyptian officials affirmed in meetings with US officials (Wiki Leaks, 2010b). Additionally, Egypt also expressed the views voiced by the Kingdom about the lack of a realistic prospect for political settelment of the conflict, advocating, instead, a military approach, warning, that past peace attempts only allowed "the Houthis time to regroup and rearm" (Wiki Leaks, 2010a). As to military assistance to Yemen, while Egypt offered training to the embattled Yemeni army, there is not much data at this writing on the type or size of such as assistance during this period of the Yemeni civil war.

However, when Saudi Arabia decided to move ahead with military intervention campaign, Egypt stood with it. The fact that the Arab League summit on the crisis of Yemen was held in Egypt was an early indication of the support by the Arab most powerful country for the anti-Houthi military action. On the ground, with the Saudi-led Operation Decisive Storm kicked off, Egypt decided to join in "for the purpose of restoring stability to the brotherly state of Yemen... and rectify the situation and restore its legitimate rule that has been overthrown by the Houthi group..." (State Information Service, 2015).

The Kingdom also tried to secure the support of Turkey in the anti-Houthi-Iran's alliance, a request that Turkey publically accepted. In a sense the conservative KSA and the revisionist Turkey were unlikely candidates for alliance. Yet, at least they had one challenging power rival in common: the revolutionary Iran. Turkey had been locked in an increasingly power struggle with Iran in Iraq (as discussed in the previous chapter) and Syria (as will be discussed in the next chapter). Predictably therefore, concurring with the Saudi's position, Turkey saw in the rise of the Houthi Movement to power as another manifestation of Iran's bid for regional expansionism. Therefore, it could only have been expected that when the Saudi anti-Houthi military operation started, Erdogan declared Turkey's support for it. While there is not much evidence on what tangible assistance to indicate that Turkey actually contributed to the operation, Erdogan pledged "logistical support based on the evolution of the situation" (Anadolu Agency, 2015). While it is unclear whether Turkey actually delivered any military assistance to the Saudi military intervention in Yemen or not, the public concurrence between the two regional powers was a measure of their shared worries of the Iran's successful regional expansion, including into the failed state of Yemen, and the urgency of countering it.

CLIMAX OF THE POWER STRUGGLE

With the Saudi-led military operation against the Iran-backed Yemeni Houthi movement, the failed state of Yemen became another epicenter of the struggle for balance of power among regional powers. As the Operation Decisive Storm started, Iranian Leader **Khamenei** vowed that "the Saudis will never come out of this (war) victorious... They will be bogged down in a quagmire (of Yemen)" (Khamenei, 2015).

For Iran, Yemen represented a focal point where a new regional equilibrium could be remade. In this respect, a senior Iranian official remarked that "Yemen is where the real proxy war is going on and winning the battle in Yemen will help define the balance of power in the Middle East" (Saul et al., 2017). For, by securing a military foothold in Yemen Iran would achieve a strategic gain in two ways. First, it could use Yemen as a stepping-stone to expand further on to the rest of the Arabian Peninsula and establish power base through tapping into sizable, but largely marginalized, Shia minorities in those countries to form more branches of **Hezbollah** as it did previously in Lebanon and recently Iraq. Secondly, the strategic location of Yemen on the Gulf of Aden and Red Sea would enable it to acquire a greater maritime reach that it sought. The chief of staff of the Iranian armed forces recognized this value when he stated that "We need distant bases, and it may become possible one day to have

bases on the shores of Yemen or Syria..." (Reuters, 2016). Therefore, it could have only been predicted that Iran would ratchet up its assistance for the Houthis after they took over power in Yemen. For example, only few months into their victory, Iran signed agreement with the Houthi government on aviation cooperation. As it soon became clear, the agreement facilitated the use of air transportation to deliver military assistance from Iran to the new government in Sana'a. "There are obviously supplies that have been coming from Iran... There are a number of flights every single week that have been flying in (to Yemen)," a US official in Yemen revealed (House of Representatives, 2015). While the Saudi-led military coalition was fairly quick to shut down the Yemeni airspace, the weapon shipments continued on the ground, now including heavy weapons. In this regard, a senior advisor to the Iranian leader revealed that his country had been attempting to supply Houthis with Surface-to-Surface missiles (Apart, 2017).

Evidently, eventually the attempts met some success. Thus, at least by the end of 2017, the Houthi was able to launch its first major Ballistic missile attacks on Saudi territory including the capital city of Riyadh (Fars News Agency, 2017). Moreover, the movement began increasingly to use new war technology: Unmanned Aerial Vehicles. With this new capability, the group increasingly took aim at strategic locations inside the Kingdom, primarily its oil infrastructure (the soft and vital targets). During 2019-2020, at least two major UAV attacks were carried on Saudi territory, mainly its oil refineries and installation. At first, the Houthi Movement refrained from declaring responsibility. With its increased deployment of the technology, the movement came out to claim responsibility, such as in the case of the bombing an oil installation in the Red Sea city of Jizan in July 2020 (Reuters, 2020). Between 2019 and 2020, the group launched multiple attacks of similar kind on Saudi territories. Although Iran never admitted its responsibility for delivering the war technology to its Yemeni ally group, the Houthi's increasing frequent and efficient deployment of it raised questions about the sources of the supplies. The result of investigations carried out two years previously by a United Nation panel identified Iran as the source of the equipment. The report stated that the investigation "identified missile remnants, related military equipment, and military unmanned aerial vehicles that are of Iranian origin and were brought into Yemen after the imposition of the targeted arms embargo... particularly in the area of short-range ballistic missile technology... and unmanned aerial vehicles" (United Nations, 2018, 1-24).

On its side, Saudi Arabia has sustained its military operation even in the face of its challenging prolongation. The airpower superiority has been its major mark. According to some estimate, the coalition carried out over 22,000 airstrikes on various targets in the Houthi-held Yemen (Yemen Data Project, 2021). Concurrent with its ongoing military campaign, the Kingdom maintained its official stance that refuses to give Iran a place at any negotiation table on Yemen. "The Kingdom has not and will not hold talk with the Iranian regime on Yemen," Saudi Minister for Foreign Affairs reiterated (al-Riyadh, 2019). The Kingdom has succeeded in containing the Houthi rule to a portion of the country and denying it juridical sovereignty; in line with the Kingdom's interests other states have maintained their recognition of the government in Aden as the only legitimate authority of the country.

How long more the Kingdom would be investing in its prolonging military campaign while the mission has failed to accomplish (to dislodge the Houthi Movement from power) after five years into the war remains unclear at this writing. This failure only compounded by the increasing vulnerability of the Saudi territory itself to enemy attacks. As it is commonly the case in state army versus irregular army warfare, air superiority by itself does not guarantee victory. To defeat the insurgency, there needs to be boots on the ground to translate disruptive strikes from above into some permanent defeats on the ground. This has been a primary Saudi's dilemma in its anti-Houthi military campaign. Its expensive campaign has proved also to be inefficient due to its failure to rebuild the Yemeni army into an effective fighting force to operate as its boot on the ground for the anti-Houthi campaign. Rather, its local allies remain deeply divided along contending regional and tribal lines including the renewed struggle by the southerners to reestablish their independent state in Aden which could only further solidify the Houthi rule over the rest of the country. Iran has been conducting its proxy war Yemen on cheap. Through merely supplying assistance for its Yemeni ally, it has been trying with tangible successes to keep its Gulf rival power preoccupied and overwhelmed with protecting its very territorial security from increasingly Houthis' stealthy air attacks with increasingly affordable and cheaply available technology of UAV bomber. This is all the while the Houthi's regional backer Iran itself has largely avoided any consequences for its expansion into Yemen. This condition has given rise to a military stalemate. The dilemma that will continue to face Saudi Arabia in Yemen is how to reconcile between its inability to remove the Houthi Movement from power on the one hand and on the other hand its need of roll back the Iran's influence in the country, and reassure its Monroe Doctrine to the Arabian Peninsula.

To conclude, as of this writing, the Yemeni war is still a case in unfolding although it seems it has reached a stalemate in favor of Iran's camp. Therefore, any conclusion drawn at this moment remains tentative. What is certain is that Yemen became another battleground in the struggle over the regional balance of power following the Iran-backed Houthi Movement's takeover of power which in turn provoked Saudi Arabia direct military intervention with the aim of restoring the toppled government to power. The Houthi's grip on the capital would not survive Iran's withdrawal of support, while the fragile juridical government in the south would not withstand Houthi's onslaught without Saudi's military support. In brief, in this regional scramble, Yemen, a failed state, is reduced to a contested sphere of power whose territorial-political sovereignty is effectively governed by the relations of force between the involved regional powers—the revisionist Iran and the status quo Saudi Arabia. And, similar to 1960s, its political future would likely be determined by those relations of force in a broader regional context. For now, the Saudi primary concern will remain to be the upholding of its unpronounced version of Monroe Doctrine to the Arabian Peninsula against the Iran's strategic offensive to establish a foothold in there.

REFERENCES

Al-Alam. (2015). Tashkil Fawj 2000 li Qwat al-Ta'abia fi Iran. *Al-Alam*. Retrieved May 13, 2019, from http://www.alalam.ir/news/1761474

Al-Bawaba. (2007). Maba'auth Irani Yazoor Sana'a li Bahth Qadhiat al-Houthi. *Al-Bawaba*. Retrieved May 22, 2018, from https://www.albawaba.com/ar/%D8%A3%D8%AE%D8%A8%D8%A7%D8%B1/%D9%85%D8%A8%D8%B8%D8%B9%D9%88%D8%AB-%D9%8A7%D9%8A%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%86%D9%8A-%D9%8A%D8%B2%D9%88%D8%B1-%D8%B5%D9%86%D8%B9%D8%A7%D8%A1-%D9%84%D8%AB%D8%AD%D8%AB-%D9%82%D8%B6%D9%8A%D8%A9-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AD%D9%88%D8%AB%D9%8A

Al-Bayan. (2009, October 02). Al-Aqaid al-Askari al-Sabiq li Muhafadhat Yajzm bi Hisul al-Houthin a'ala Da'am: Al-Jibal u al-Qabalia Tatilan Harib Sa'ada u Intisar Al-Jaish Hatmi. *Al-Bayan*. https://www.albayan.ae/one-world/2009-10-02-1.476241

- Al-Jazirah. (2015, March 26). Al-Malik Salman Ya'alan Sa'at al-Sifr li Himayat al-Shara'aia al-Yemenia u A'amalyat A'asifat al-Hazm Tadik al-Houthin. *Al-Jazirah*. http://www.al-jazirah.com/2015/20150326/ln43.htm
- Al-Juber, A. (2016, January 21). Hal yumkin li Iran an Yataghair. *Asharq al-Awsat*. https://aawsat.com/home/article/548036/%D8%B9%D8%A7%D8%AF%D9%84-%D8%A8%D9%86-%D8%A3%D8%AD%D9%85%D8%AF-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AC%D8%A8%D9%8A%D8%B1/%D9%87%D9%84-%D9%8A%D9%85%D9%83%D9%86-%D9%84%D8%A5%D9%8A%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%86-%D8%A3%D9%86-%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%BA%D9%8A%D8%B1%D8%B1%D8%9F
- Al-Motamar. (2003, May 16). Ihtimam Ia'alami Arabi u Dawli Wasa'a Bi Zyarat Awal Rais Irani Li Al-Yemen. Al-Motamar. https://www.almotamar.net/ pda/1341.htm
- Al-Motamar. (2005, October 26). BaJamal u Erdogan Yasta'aridhan A'alaqat al-Baladain u Afaq al-Ta'awan. *Al-Motamar*. http://www.almotamar.net/gov/print.php?id=25358
- Al-Motamar. (2006, July 18). Al-Musadaqa a'ala Itifiqyat Ta'awn Amni Bain al-Yemen u Turkya. *Al-Motamar*. https://www.almotamar.net/pda/28335. htm
- Al-Riyadh. (2015, March 27). Qatia Harbia Masria Li Tamin Khaleej Aden... U Ordun, U Sudan Yazman Lil-Alaliat; Musharaktin Arabia Wasia'a Fi Asifat Al-Hazim U Washington Twqadim Musa'ad Lujistia U Mukhabaratia. Al-Riyadh. https://www.alriyadh.com/1033692
- Al-Riyadh. (2019, October 02). Al-Juber: Ida'a al-Nidham al-Irani ina al-Malaka Arsalat Laha Rasail Gher Daqiqa. *Al-Riyadh*. https://www.alriyadh.com/178 0000
- Al-Thawra. (2010, February 18). Al-Fursa al-Akhira. *Al-Thawra*. https://althawra-news.net/news6222.html
- Anadolu Agency. (2012). Turkish and Yemeni Foreign Ministers Meet in Sana'a. Anadolu Agency. Retrieved June 19, 2020, from https://www.aa.com.tr/en/turkey/turkish-and-yemeni-foreign-ministers-meet-in-sanaa/316493
- Anadolu Agency. (2015). Erdogan: Turkey Supports Saudi-Led Mission in Yemen. *Anadolu Agency*. Retrieved June 25, 2020, from https://www.aa.com.tr/en/politics/erdogan-turkey-supports-saudi-led-mission-in-yemen/63257
- Apart. (2017). Mahdi Taab. Farmanda Qaragah Ammar: Khitab Ba Ruhani. *Apart*. Retrieved May 25, 2020, from https://www.aparat.com/v/Elcsi
- Asharq al-Awsat. (2009, September 29). Huthi Field Commander Talks to Asharq al-Awsat. Asharq al-Awsat. https://eng-archive.aawsat.com/theaawsat/features/huthi-field-commander-abdul-malik-al-huthi-talks-to-asharq-al-awsat

- Asharq al-Awsat. (2012, May 23). Saudi to Give \$3.25 Bn Aid to Yemen. Asharq al-Awsat. https://eng-archive.aawsat.com/theaawsat/news-middleeast/saudi-to-give-3-25-bn-aid-to-vemen
- Bahnam, R. (2010, January 29). Saud al-Faysal Yedu Taliban li Takhali a'an Ilaqatha Ma'a Al-Irhabin li al-Tawasut fi Amaliat al-Salam bi Afghanistan; Intaqdaa Sysat Obama Tijah Iran... U Itaham Tahran Bi dafa'a al-Houthin li al-Tawaghul fi Arazi al-Saudia. Asharq al-Awsat. https://archive.aawsat.com/ details.asp?section=4&article=554930&issueno=11385#.Xm5jcqhKjIV
- BBC News. (2009). Yemenis Intercept 'Iranian Ship'. BBC News. Retrieved June 27, 2019, from http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/8327892.stm
- Defa Press. (2015, January 24). Hujat Islam Shirazi Dar Gif tu go ba Defa'a Press: Sahionyat ha Muntadhar Dharb Shist Iran Bashnd: Ansaruallah Yemen Nuskha Mushabih Hezbollah Lubnan Ast. Defa Press. https://defapress.ir/ fa/news/39179
- Fars News Agency. (2015). Yemen's Ansarullah Captures Several Agents of Turkey, Qatar. Fars News Agency. Retrieved May 28, 2019, from https:// en.farsnews.ir/newstext.aspx?nn=13940311001181
- Fars News Agency. (2017). Sarukh al-Balsti Yemeni yadk al-Yamama bi al-Riyadh u Reuters Yuakid Sama'a Dawi Infijarat u Ruayat Dukhan. Fars News Agency. Retrieved May 28, 2019, from https://ar.farsnews.ir/allnews/news/139609 28001239
- House of Representatives. (2015). Yemen under Attack by Iranian-Backed Houthis. House. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://docs.house.gov/ meetings/FA/FA13/20150414/103315/HHRG-114-FA13-Transcript-201 50414.pdf
- International Crisis Group. (2014). The Huthis: From Saada to Sanaa: Middle East Report. International Crisis Group. Retrieved June 25, 2019, from https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/gulf-andarabian-peninsula/yemen/huthis-saada-sanaa
- Jameeh, M. (2012, July 22). Yemen: Tafasil a'an Khaliat Al-Tajasus Al-Irani U A'alaqatha Bi Hezbollah U Haras Al-Thawri. Asharq al-Awsat. https://archive.aawsat.com/details.asp?section=4&article=687501& issueno=12290#.YKP6D6hKjIV
- Khamenei, A. (2015). Nada'am al-Itifaq aldhi Yhfidh A'azatna Mia bi al-Mia: Ladei Hawjis Jada Lina al-Taraf al-Akhir Mukhadia'a: Yejib Algha al-Hadhr bi Sura Kamila fi dhat Yum al-Itifaq: A'adwan al-Saudi a'ala al-Yemen Yashbah bi A'adwan al-Sahayna a'ala Gaza: Ihidhir li Yakfu A'an Jaraeimhum fi al-Yemen. Khamenei. Retrieved December 11, 2019, from https://www.leader.ir/ar/ content/13069
- Mareb Press. (2007, May 24). Wazir al-Dakhilia Ea'alan Saitarat al-Jaish a'ala Mudiryat Sa'ada: Itahama Iran u Shakara Libya: u al-Houthi Ya'atabar Ta'aliq

- al-A'amalyat bi al-Khida'a al-Kubra. *Mareb Press.* https://marebpress.net/news_details.php?sid=6040
- Mareb Press. (2013, June 03). Turkya Ta'audu li al-Yemen min Bawabat al-Eqtisad. *Mareb Press*. https://marebpress.net/news_details.php?sid=56283
- Maritime Executive. (2013). Turkish Arms Shipment Seized in Port of Aden. *Maritime Executive*. Retrieved July 27, 2019 from https://www.maritime-executive.com/article/Turkish-Arms-Shipment-Seized-in-Port-of-Aden
- Middle East Journal. (2005). Chronology July 16, 2004–October 15, 2004. *Middle East Journal*, 59(1), 108–130.
- Minority Rights. (2018). Zaydi Shia. *Minorityrights*. Retrieved March 22, 2019, from https://minorityrights.org/minorities/zaydi-shias/
- Reuters. (2009). Yemen Attacks Northern Rebels, Vows "Iron Fist". Reuters. Retrieved June 20, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/idUSLB 277974
- Reuters. (2011). Dubai Police Say Foil Arms Smuggling to Yemen. *Reuters*. Retrieved May 11, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/idINIndia-55842320110324
- Reuters. (2013). Yemen Says Intercepted Ship Carrying Weapons was Iranian. *Reuters*. Retrieved June 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/yemen-iran-arms/yemen-says-intercepted-ship-carrying-weapons-was-iranian-idUSL5N0B22GC20130202
- Reuters. (2016). Iran May Seek Naval Bases in Yemen or Syria: Chief of Staff. *Reuters*. Retrieved May 13, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-navy-yemen-syria-idUSKBN13M08M?il=0
- Reuters. (2020). Yemeni Houthis Say They Hit Saudi Oil Facility in Drone, Missile Attack. *Reuters*. Retrieved May 19, 2021, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-saudi-security-yemen/yemeni-houthis-say-they-hit-saudi-oil-facility-in-drone-missile-attack-idUSKCN24D0U6
- Saba. (2011, February 14). Collaborators with Iran Face Evidence of Proof. Saba. https://www.saba.ye/en/news235698.htm
- Saba. (2012, September 03). Yemen, Saudi Arabia to Sign Three Agreements. Saba. https://www.saba.ye/en/news279716.htm
- Saudi Press Agency. (2015). Gulf Countries Condemn Houthi Takeover in Yemen as a "Coup". *Saudi News Agency*. Retrieved May 11, 2019, from https://www.spa.gov.sa/viewstory.php?lang=ar&newsid=1325528
- Saul, J., Hafezi, P., & Gregory, M. (2017). Exclusive: Iran Steps Up Support for Houthis in Yemen's War. *Reuters*. Retrieved June 12, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-yemen-iran-houthis-idUSKBN16S22R
- Schmitt, E., & Worth, R. (2012, Macrh 15). With Arms For Yemen Rebels, Iran Seeks Wider Mideast Role. *New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2012/03/15/world/middleeast/aiding-yemen-rebels-iran-seeks-wider-mideast-role.html

- Shabwaah Press. (2013, March 15). Al-Mukhabarat al-Turkya Tushrif a'ala Tajhiz A'anasr Min al-Ikhwan fi al-Yemen li al-Qital fi Surya. Shabwaah News. https://shabwaah-press.info/news/4527
- State Information Service. (2015). Kalimat al-Rais Abdul-Ftaha al-Sisi fi Muatamar Qimat al-Arabia al-Sadisa u al-A'ashroon bi Sharm al-Shaikh. Government of Egypt. Retrieved March 19, 2019, from https://www.sis.gov. eg/Story/103937
- Taddonio, P. (2019). Never-Before-Seen Khashoggi Interviews Illuminate His Transformation from MBS Supporter to Critic. PBS. Retrieved May 20, 2020, from https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/frontline/article/never-beforeseen-khashoggi-interviews-illuminate-his-transformation-from-mbs-supporterto-critic/
- Tehran Times. (2003, May 17). Iran and Yemen Sign Seven Documents for Cooperation. Tehran Times. https://www.tehrantimes.com/news/99491/ Iran-and-Yemen-Sign-Seven-Documents-for-Cooperation
- Tehran Times. (2007, July 22). Iran Official Departs for Yemen. Tehran Times. https://www.tehrantimes.com/news/3517/Iran-official-departs-for-Yemen
- United Nations. (2011). Yemen Transition Mechanism. United Nations. Retrieved May 11, 2019, from https://peacemaker.un.org/yemen-transitionmechanism2011
- United Nations. (2018). Final Report of the Panel of Experts on Yemen. United Nations. Retrieved June 20, 2019, from https://www.un.org/en/ga/search/ view_doc.asp?symbol=S/2018/68
- Wiki Leaks. (2009a). Growing Saudi Alarm Over Threats from Yemen. Wiki Leaks. Retrieved May 09, 2019, from https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/ 09RIYADH1396 a.html
- Wiki Leaks. (2009b). Iran, Yemen and Afghanistan: A/S Shapiro's Discussion with Dr. Prince Turki, Saudi Ministry of Foreign Affairs. Wiki Leaks. Retrieved May 18, 2019, from https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/09RIYADH1501_ a.html
- Wiki Leaks. (2009c). Iran's Red Line in Yemen. Wiki Leaks. Retrieved May 03, 2019, from https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/09SANAA149_a.html
- Wiki Leaks. (2010a). Egyptian Approach on Yemen Conference. Wiki Leaks. Retrieved May 09, 2019, from https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/10CAIR O131_a.html
- Wiki Leaks. (2010b). Egyptian MFA on Yemen. Wiki Leaks. Retrieved May 13, 2019, from https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/10CAIRO175_a.html
- Woodrow Wilson Center. (2012). Yemen's Transition: The Way Forward. Woodrow Wilson Center. Retrieved May 18, 2019, from https://www.wilson center.org/event/directors-forum-vemens-transition-the-way-forward
- Yemen Data Project. (2021). Airwar. Yemen Data Project. Retrieved October 19, 2021, from https://yemendataproject.org/data.html

- Yemen Post. (2015, January 05). Houthi Threatens to Seize Marib, Rejects Federation in Yemen. *Yemen Post*. http://www.yemenpost.net/Detail123456 789.aspx?ID=100&SubID=7830&MainCat=3
- Yemen Press. (2009a, August 11). Al-Rais Yahazir Anasar al-Tamarood bi Sa'ada min Istimrar fi al-Ikhtraqat u al-Ietida'at a'ala al-Mutanin u al-Mumtalakat: Raasa Ijtima'an li al-Linja al-Amnia al-Aulia u Qaidat al-Difa'a u al-Dakhilia. *Yemen Press*. https://www.yemeress.com/algomhoriah/2090828
- Yemen Press. (2009b, August 17). Qalaq al-Dawli min Ishtibakat bi Sa'ada. Yemen Press. https://yemen-press.net/news1539.html.
- Yemen Press. (2012, August 09). Soldiers of the Republican Guard Rebel. *Yemen Press.* https://yemen-press.com/news11463.html
- Yemen Press. (2013a, May 10). Al-Yemen Tadhbt Khams Shahna Asliha Turkya Muharaba. *Yemen Press*. https://www.yemeress.com/alwatan/74222
- Yemen Press. (2013b, July 14). Li Awal Mara al-Kashif A'an Asma Qyadat Tandhim al-Ikhiwan al-Muslimin fi al-Yemen u Tafasil Sari min Ijtimaa'a al-Tandhim al-Dawli li Ikhwan fi Turkya. *Yemen Press.* https://www.yemeress.com/masapress/3383
- Yemen Press. (2015, March 21). Al-Rais Hadi Yalqi Alan Kalimat Hama li Abna al-Sha'ab al-Yemeni. Yemen Press. https://yemen-press.net/news44851.htm

Check for updates

CHAPTER 7

Syria (2011–2020): From a Revisionist Power into a Conquered State

Mass Protest and Armed Insurgency

The slide of the Syrian state into civil war and state failure was as an predictable as it was dramatic. At least partly, this outcome can only be explained by the organic incohesion between the respective share of each of the country's two main sects (Shia vs. Sunni) within the national population on the one hand, and the sectarian composition of the state's governing elite on the other; but also, the regime's display of method of collective repression, instead of an accomodative one, to deal with political/sectarian grievances can also give an explanation. The bacdrope to the upheveal is that for nearly four decades this potential source of domestic dissension had been both suppressed by the autocratic policing of the state and, at least traditionally, absorbed by the regime's Arab nationalist discourse—which was politically nationally encompassing with the vast majority of the population being of Arabic ethnic. Yet, the surge of sectarianism in 2000s in the region had gradually displaced the nationalist discourse of the regime as a unifying ideational force; and, the outbreak of anti-regime Sunni protests in early 2011 and the regime's resistance to accommodate the demands of the majority for change came

¹ In this respect, Syria has been the reverse equivalent of Iraq in that the tiny Shia Alwaite minority to which al-Assad family belonged ruled the state to the exclusion of the Sunni majority.

together to sink the country from its proud rank of regional power status down to the conflagration hole of state failure.

In March 2011, mass street protests broke out in Syria. Inspired by the anti-regime mass protests in neighboring countries and motivated by the desire to change the decades-long autocratic one party system of the Ba'ath Party under the Assad family, Syrians poured into the streets throughout the country. At the outset, the demands were largely limited to certain economic and political reforms. According to a report issued by the UN, at the initial period of the protests, the calls concerned around the issue of ending poverty and corruption, respecting the freedom of expression and political associations, in addition to releasing political prisoners (United Nations, 2011).

The official position of the government was made clear by President al-Assad when he came out with a mixed message of threat of crackdown and a promise of reform:

It cannot be denied that today Syria has become a target of conspiracies hatched by countries far and near with support from inside the homeland... They started with fomenting disturbance weeks before the disorder broke out in Syria. They started inciting through television stations and websites, but failed... They succeeded in encouraging people into the streets but we were able to avert dissension. Then they enter arms and started killing people randomly to shed blood and this makes the situation difficult... We have been able to expose only part of the scheme but it seems to be an organized one. There are support people in various provinces and abroad... The Syrians are peaceful people but we do not hesitate even for one day to defend our cause, our interests and our principles". (General Organization of Radio and TV-Syria, 2011)

Sensing the seriousness of the protest flare-up to his regime, al-Assad promised to carry out certain reforms. He declared his intention to reopen the "recommendations" issued by the ruling **Ba'ath Party** conference of 2005 which suggested lifting decades-old national emergency and allowing for political party pluralism. Still, he predicted that the translation of those recommendations into some legislation might take months and years. Instead, following the step of other autocratic republican regimes in the region under the strain of their publics, al-Assad announced the formation a new government in order to "fill the existence gap between the state institutions and ordinary citizens...," as he characterized it (Syrian News Agency, 2011). The measure did not

touch the organizing principles of the regime (mainly the single party system of the Ba'ath), and therefore it failed to address the key demands: opening up the system for political party pluralism—the critical call of the anti-government movement that the regime showed no tangible sign of conceding on. Predictably, therefore, the governmental reshuffling proved to be a cosmetic step that failed to deescalate the rising public agitation. The anti-government activities kept gained further momentum as it spread to various regions of the country in open defiance to the regime's ban on unauthorized demonstrations.

Lacking constitutional-institutional mechanisms to carry out political changes and unwilling to deliver the demanded political concessions by relinquishing the four decade-long Baath Party's monopoly over the state, the government began employing its conventional means to crush the rising mass protests: the use of force. In this pursuit, the regime sent in the army to hotspot areas with a campaign of bombing and blockade with the aim of subduing them into submission or starvation. Places like Daraa region where the first spark of the anti-government movement emerged became open targets for the military crackdown. The army began laying siege to the city by cutting it off from the rest of the country while security forces from within began to unleashing indiscriminate violence on its residents (Human Rights Watch, 2011). With the employment of violence, the human cost began to accumulate. Given the regime's practice of blockade it is hard to determine the scale of death tools with any certainty. However, according to the Amnesty International within the first month of the protests nearly 400 people were killed by security forces (Amnesty, 2011). The uprising gained a new momentum when it spread into other cities such as Hama, the historical bastion of anti-government movement when in 1984 it experienced a major anti-government revolt which ended after tens of thousands causalities after the government's use of scorched earth policy. Again the protests in the city triggered massive violence from the government. According to some estimates, around 80 civilians were killed by the army in a single of crackdown in July (Reuters, 2011).

The government's unwillingness to yield for political transformation would soon meet its inability to quash the protests. Instead of ending the protest movement, the violent crackdown further instigated it across the country and radicalized the demands from reform to regime change. By July 2011, what initially started as street protests had been evolved into an armed insurgency for toppling the Assad regime. The first major shift

toward armed insurgency took place when the army began to crack. In late March, as defection began to spread within the national army when a clique of officers led by Husein Harmosh announced the formation of the Free Officers Brigade with the aim of "defending peaceful protesters from violence by elements of security, military and the Shabiha (government loyalists) (Al-Jazeera, 2013). Although the government intelligence operatives soon succeeded in capturing the leader of the munity force, the defection already fractured the army. As the number of defectors grew, the larger army called the Free Syrian Army (the FSA) was formed. "We announce the formation of the Free Syrian Army to work hand in hand with the people to achieve freedom and dignity and to bring down this regime... for establishing a free national democratic system," the commander of the FSA announced (Asharq al-Awsat, 2011). Thus, by summer of 2011, Syria was effectively split into two opposing fighting forces. On one side, pro-Assad forces began to emerge from the remnants of the national army and the new militia forces including the Shabihas. On the opposite side was the FSA as an umbrella armed organization which included under its command a constellation of religious and secular militia forces both of former soldiers and new elements. Syria had effectively entered a full-fledged civil war. With its internal implosion, Syria was about to become another epicenter for a power struggle among the neighboring states.

EXPANSION INTO SYRIA

As Syria descended into civil war, both the revolutionary Iran and the AKP Turkey waited little time before initiating intervention into it. With its over 500 miles shared border and deep historical tie with its failed neighboring state, Turkey quickly grew interests in Syria. Like its relations with the rest of the countries in its former imperial domain of the Middle East, the Kemalist Turkey limited its relations with Syria basically to the minimum. At any rate, their mutual ties remained strained by enduring tension as Syria provided safe-haven for the Kurdistan Workers' Party insurgency in Turkey while Turkey built close military-security ties with the Syria's regional adversary, Israel. With the rise of the Justice and Development Islamic party to power and its regional diplomatic offense, Turkey had been working to construct closer and closer ties with the Assad's Syria.

As a result, an unprecedented era of comprehensive cooperation developed between the two regional powers. By 2009, the bilateral ties between the two had been cemented with "50 agreements, memoranda of understanding, and cooperation protocols" (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2009b). The hallmark of this upgraded relationship was the establishment of the Strategic Cooperation Council in September 2009 following summit level talks between the two countries. According to a joint statement, the Council aimed "to establish a long-term strategic partnership to expand and solidify their cooperation on a wide range of areas of mutual concern and interest... on a strategic basis and realizing their common vision regarding a number of bilateral and regional issues" (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2009b). As a material demonstration of their new found cooperative ties, the Syrian army joined its Turkey's counterpart in carrying out several joint military operations against the PKK guerillas during summer 2010 (Middle East Journal, 2010, 638). In brief, with initiative from the AKP's Turkey, the two regional powers charted the course of multi-facets strategic cooperation. In a remark on their bilateral relations, al-Assad described Syrian-Turkey relations as "an example of fraternal relations among peoples and countries" (General Organization of Radio and TV-Syria, 2009). On its side, Turkey considered its relations with Syria just as a gateway toward the wider region. "Turkey saw Syria as a door opening to the Middle Eastern market of 320 million, not a market of only 20 million populations," Erdogan declared (Anadolu Agency, 2009).

However, with the outbreak of anti-government protests and the resultant civil war in Syria, Turkey's attention shifted toward its southern neighbor. As the developments in Syria turned into civil war in mid-2011, Turkey gradually threw its weight behind the cause of regime change in the country. Foreign Minister Ahmed Davutoglu, the architect of this Turkey's new grand strategy, was articulate on the Turkey's objective in Syria. For example, in speech he delivered to the Syrian Opposition Conference in July 2012, Davutoglu affirmed that "Turkey's policy vis-àvis Syria has been very clear. Right from the outset, Turkey has sided with the Syrian people who have been struggling for their legitimate demands (regime change). We have the resolve to continue this policy" (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2012b). The Turkey's declared support for the Syrian opposition was the result of the failure of its attempt to engender political change in the country through persuading al-Assad. Since the beginning of the outbreak of the protests, Turkey had been urging al-Assad to carry

out political reforms such as ending the monopoly of the Ba'ath Party. For instance, in March 2011, Prime Minister Erdogan revealed that his government had been pressing the Assad government to lift the state of emergency in order to pave the way for a multi-political party system in the country (Daily Sabah, 2011).

Such steps toward political liberalization of the system would have opened the path for Syrian opposition parties such as the Turkey-allied Muslim Brotherhood, arguably the most organized opposition party, to acquire a power share within the suggested post-transition Syria. The party had already been a major player behind the unfolding upheaval in the country since its outset (Syrian Observatory for Human Rights, 2011). In fact, according to some sources, Erdogan presented a behindthe-scene proposal to the embattled al-Assad according to which Turkey would help the Syrian government in dealing with the protest movement in return for allocating certain key power positions within the government to the members of the Muslim Brotherhood (Today Zaman, 2011). Later as the relations between Syria and Turkey broke down, President al-Assad reflected, "Before the crisis (civil war) Erdogan never raised the issue of reform of democracy (in Syria) even once... He had one goal and for him that goal came first over relations with Syrian-Turkish which was returning the members of Muslim Brotherhood to Syria... He was persistently trying to make (Syrian government) to make reconciliation (with them)" (General Organization of Radio and TV-Syria, 2013b). In the end, al-Assad declined to negotiate on sharing power with the Islamic party in the government, or even to allow it to operate as an opposition force.

Now that the door for political reform was quickly shut and the protests escalated into civil war, Turkey came out in full of the growing armed insurgency. Toward that end, as early as summer 2011, Turkey hosted major Syrian opposition factions in Istanbul for organizing their policies and operations against the Assad regime. The efforts came to fruition when in October 2011 opposition groups agreed to unify their ranks in **the Syrian National Council** (SNC) which would work as a political representative body in exile for the armed insurgency at home. In its declaration, the Council stated that it would "embody the aspirations of toppling the regime; achieve democratic change; and build a modern, democratic, and civil state" in Syria (Syrian National Council, 2011). Clearly, in the expectation of a near end of the Assad rule, opposition groups announced the formation of "the Interim Syrian Government" in

Istanbul, which Turkey immediately recognized; "The only interlocutor for Turkey in Syria is now the Syrian people and their representatives, that is, the Syrian opposition," Foreign Minister Davutoğlu announced (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2012b). In this manner, Turkey officially became the main regional backer of the Syrian armed opposition.

In keeping with its political support, Turkey also extended military assistance to the Free Syrian Army. As it is commonly the case in covert operations, the exact date or full extent of Turkey's military involvement in the Syrian civil war remains unclear, particularly at the early stage of the war. During an interview in 2013, al-Assad suggested that in late summer 2011 "they began increasingly arming and sending fighters to the streets" when he referred to "the Qatar's money and Turkey's logistical support" as the cause for the spread of the armed opposition against his government (Al-Mayadeen, 2013). Still, the available material evidence indicates that at least by early 2012, Turkey had become active, even if indirect, party to the Syrian internal war. In this respect, as the number of the Syrian military deserters amounted, Turkey opened training facilities where they received fighting and planning skills before crossing back into Syria to wage their revolutionary war against the Syrian government (BBC, 2012; Daily Star, 2012).

Moreover, Turkey began also delivering arm shipments to the opposition. In an attempt to keep the operation in the dark, Turkey put its intelligence agency in charge. Turkey aimed to keep its operations covert to the extent it even did not allow its border security authorities to carry out inspections on the shipments on the ground of "state secret" (Tastekin, 2014). According to available data, during 2013 and 2014, Turkey delivered various types of arm shipments to Syrian armed opposition through its intelligence agency (Pamuk & Tattersall, 2015). In addition to training and arming opposition fighters, Turkey also deployed its own military operatives. The evidence of this type of intervention surfaced when in Feb 2012, pro-Assad forces announced the arrest of some 49 Turkey's military officers, which the Assad government tried to trade their release in Turkey for handing over FSA fighters, closing their training camps, and preventing militia infiltration (Syrian Observatory for Human Rights, 2012).

Turkey's increasingly open support for the armed opposition prompted protest from Syrian authorities. "The Erdogan's government is fully responsible for the killing of tens of thousands of Syrians. It is responsible for the destruction of Syrian infrastructure. It is responsible for disturbing

regional stability, not that of Syria alone. It is clear that it intervened in Egypt, Libya, and Tunisia and other countries in the region, and it dragged Turkey and its people into tensions and wars...," al-Assad decried (General Organization of Radio and TV-Syria, 2013a).

Turkey's support for the FSA proved effective. The Assad forces' hold on territory began to shrink rapidly throughout Syria in the north and the south, the east and the west. By late 2012, the FSA took control of major Syrian city centers and close in on the capital itself, Damascus. Turkey's objective of regime change in Syria seemed to have arrived within reach. The rapid military gains prompted Prime Minister Erdogan to prematurely announce that the toppling of the Assad regime was just a few days away. In a meeting with his party members, he expected, "Soon we will be in Damascus shortly; we will embrace our brothers and sisters there. That day is coming near... and we will also pray at Umayyad Mosque (in Damascus)" (Hurriyet, 2012). Thus, Turkey found in the civil war in its southern neighbor both a cause and an opportunity to move into it to bring about regime change and reshape its domestic order. Turkey's bid, however, would not go without competition. Another revisionist power was also about to move in pursuit of its ambition and on the opposite side of the civil war.

Expansion of Another Revisionist Power

Iran too did not wait long before initiating to expand into the civil wartorn Syria—a traditionally an ally state. Iran and the Assad's Syria had cultivated a relatively stable strategic relationship since their agreement over Lebanon in the late 1980s as a shared sphere of domination, as discussed in chapter four. For over two decades, the Islamic revolutionary Iran and the Ba'athist Syria had maintained close bilateral ties in the region. United in their mutual desire to bring about regional change, Iran and Syria had cultivated an enduring close ties. Al-Assad summed up the state of their bilateral relations when he remarked in 2008 that "the relations between the two countries are highly strong and solid.

The strategic ties between the two countries in the aftermath of the Iranian Revolution did not come about simply as a result of an agreement between Imam **Khomeini** and President **Hafiz al-Assad**. Rather, their bond grew out of objective realities and common pasts. The two revisionist powers have cemented their strategic ties with various agreements.

The most recent step in that direction was signing an agreement for military cooperation in June 2006 "against common threats" (Tehran Times, 2006). More importantly still, beyond formal state-to-state declared mutual defense, they also sustained their bilateral operational cooperation. In Lebanon, the concentration point of their regional alliance, Iran and Syria continued their mutual military support for Hezbollah militant movement. For example, in November 2009, Israeli military officials announced that they had seized an arm shipment originated from Iran to Hezbollah via Syria (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2009a). In brief, the revolutionary Iran and the pre-civil war Ba'athist Syria had built and maintained decades-long alliance despite the existence of inherent ideological incompatible—a rare exception of a stable alliance in a region of ever-shifting relations of amity and enmity.

The fall of the Syrian state into civil war put the relations between the two countries at a crossroad. The development presented Iran with both threat and opportunities simultaneously. As a threat, the failure of Syria potentially cost Iran the loss of the closest and only regional ally that could fall under the domination of another regional power—with Turkey being the most likely winner if its ally Sunni armed insurgency succeeded in toppling the Assad government. But also, the failure of the Syrian state also constituted a potential opportunity for Iran in order to expand its power into it and thereby turn its erstwhile ally state into a sphere of dominance. As the developments continued to evolve, Iran opted for the latter objective, not least to avert the former eventuality. Thus, it would intervene on the side of the Assad government. In this regard, Supreme Leader Khamenei vowed to support al-Assad's Syria by declaring that "the Islamic Republic of Iran will defend Syria for its support for the camp of struggle..." (Khamenei, 2012).

Given its public support and given their decades-long close ties, the Iran's military intervention in Syria could only have been anticipated. Similar to Turkey's approach, Iran's intervention in the war-engulfed Syria was also shrouded in secrecy. The Iran's tendency to maintain the covertness of its involvement was further enhanced by its indirectness. As it turned out later and as it was seen in other cases (in Iraq in particular), Iran started by deploying its Lebanese proxy forces of **Hezbollah** virtually as its boot on the ground. And its close cultural and social connections with Syria only helped Hezbollah to hide its battlefield role in Syria for quite a while into the war. At any rate, based on available data, Iran

started its involvement in Syria since the outbreak of the protest movement. At this point of the development, Iran's effort focused mainly on providing certain controlling techniques for the Syrian government in its crackdown on the mounting mass protests as such monitoring and policing equipment (Tisdall and Staff, 2011). How quickly Iran expanded its involvement in Syria from policing support to an active participant in the civil war remains unknown.

Yet, at least by mid-2012, it became an open secret that Iran had been an active party in the ongoing civil war through deploying Hezbollah fighters. In June, the commander of the FSA claimed that Hezbollah fighters were "involved in events inside Syria" in the fight against his forces (Daily Star, 2012). As the war escalated and casualties mounted, Iran's indirect military intervention in Syria became too extensive to remain covert. This is in particular when body bags of Hezbollah militants killed in the war began to return home with an increasing frequency in summer 2012. Hezbollah itself, unwilling to admit its participation in the bloody civil war across the border, persisted in maintaining its an approach of ambiguity and secrecy. However, soon, as the war began to cost the militant organization some of its high profile commanders, Lebanese media sources came out with confirmed reports on Hezbollah's participation in the Syrian civil war on the side of pro-Assad forces against the armed opposition (Nahar, 2012).

Although the militant organization of Hezbollah constituted the Iran's spearhead combat force in the failed state of Syria, it would not be the only Iran's foot soldiers in the war. Soon Iran bolstered its fighting power in Syria by forming a constellation of militia formations. Toward that end, Iran began to recruit fighters among Shia communities in various countries in the region such as Iraq, Afghanistan, and Pakistan-virtually the mobilization of a multinational militia force along sectarian line conducted by its regional military operation forces of the Quds Forces of the Revolutionary Guards Corps. The second to Hezbollah forces were Shia militant groups from Iraq. As discussed in chapter five, Iran had supported the formation of several armed groups in Iraq including Kataib Hezbollah and Asaib Ahluhaq, among others.

With its mission of expansion into Syria underway, Iran had new military assignments for its loyal militant fighters from Iraq. Similar to the Lebanese Hezbollah, the Iran-linked Iraqi militia groups initially denied their deployment of fighters into the Syrian civil war. However, with

the rise of death tolls among their fighters, they too came to acknowledge that their fighters were indeed in Syria to perform "legitimate duty" (Yacoub, 2013). With their numerical size, which was believed to stand at around several thousands during the period (Syrian Reporter, 2016b), as well as years of fighting experience, the Iraqi Shia militias proved similarly instrumental in the Iran's war effort in the face of rapid advance of the Turkey-backed FSA. With their years of fighting experience from their home country, the Iraqi Shia militias particularly proved instrumental in the Iran's war effort in the face of rapid advance of the Turkey-backed FSA.

Besides, the Lebanese and Iraqi militia forces, Iranian authorities also recruited fighters from Afghanistan and Pakistan, including among Shia refugees in Iran itself. For example, the World Human Rights Watch reported that Iran had "recruited thousands of undocumented Afghans living there (in Iran) to fight in Syria since at least November 2013..." (Human Rights Watch, 2016). By 2014, the size of the militias of Afghani origin in Syria swelled in number big enough to form a separate force under the name of the Fatemiyon Brigade (Syrian Reporter, 2015a). Similarly, according to Pakistani intelligence sources, between 2015 and 2017, "about 4,000 Shia pilgrims from Pakistan entered Iran and never came back" (Kakar, 2017). Later reports surfaced that Iran recruited them for the war in Syria when it formed yet another militia force for fighters of Pakistani origin under the name the Zainabiyoun Brigade (Syrian Reporter, 2015c). In the end, the Islamic Iran had effectively assembled a multi-national constellation of militia forces inside the war-torn Syria. There is no official data from Iranian or Syrian source on the exact size of those pro-Iran forces. However, according to some Syrian opposition source, by 2016 Iran had buttressed its forces in Syria by some 60,000 fighters including its own officers from it's the Quds Forces of Revolutionary Guard Corp (Syrian Reporter, 2016a).

In this manner, with tens of thousands of fighters effectively under its command in the country, Iran was on the verge of turning the failed state of Syria into part of its sphere of dominance. In this endeavor, saving al-Assad as the head of the government would be the immediate step. The long-term objective would go beyond that. But as a basic math of politics, if a party depends on another for its security or survival, it cannot act independently from it. Granting protection cultivates leverage. Therefore, for an ambitious power like Iran, the consideration of raison d'état can always propel the push to turn its protection into domination. For example, the

commander of the Revolutionary Guard claimed that his country's objective in Syria was not simply to keep President al-Assad in power. "The struggle in Syria is not for keeping Syrian President al-Assad in power; rather, the struggle will determine whether the struggle of the Islamic Revolution succeeds or fails" (Al-Alam, 2017). Another Iranian military general went further by basically turning the role al-Assad into merely an actor within Syria in the service of the Iran's broader regional strategy. "Bashar al-Assad is fighting on behalf of Iran and Iran is fighting to save him," a Revolutionary Guard commander boasted (Annahar, 2015). Still, a senior aide to Supreme Leader Khamenei suggested that Syria had become a new security frontier for his country. "If the enemy attacks us and wants to capture Syria or Khuzestan (a western Iranian province), the priority is for us to keep Syria, because if we keep Syria, we can take back Khuzestan, but if we lose Syria, we will not be able to protect Tehran," he explained (Student News Network, 2013). Regardless of the underlying motives, whether revolutionary crusade or national security requirement, the revolutionary Iran increasingly and rapidly expanded into Syria in the shadow of the embattled Assad government.

BALANCING AGAINST EXPANSION INTO SYRIA

The simultaneous expansion of the two regional powers assured the rise of power rivalry between them. In Syria, Turkey found in the anti-Assad insurgency an ally while the revolutionary Iran rushed to protect the embattled the Assad regime using its regional loyal militant formations such as the Lebanese **Hezbollah**, Iraqi militia groups mainly **Kataib Hezbollah**, and some other newly formed one. For Turkey, supporting the opposition was a venue to topple the Assad rule and bringing about a new Syria under the rule of an ally group; while Iran found in saving the reign of its traditional ally a pathway for establishing a power foothold in the country.

At the outset of the Syrian internal uprising, some attempts were made between Iran and Turkey to reach an agreement on the future of Syria. In this pursuit, Turkey sought to persuade Iran to cease its support for the Assad government. For example, in March 2012 Prime Minister Erdogan visited Iran to hold talks with Iranian officials on the unfolding crisis in Syria. "It is known that Iran's stance on Syria differs (from that of Turkey), was it possible at all to align views? Let's see, we are working on

it. It is now about to turn around. It would be premature to say anything before we hold meetings," Erdogan recognized (Daily Sabah, 2012a).

The attempts to reconcile their differences on Syria ended in failure as the two regional powers held on to their opposite goals. Therefore, slowly but increasingly, the two powers came to see each other as rival powers. From the Iranian perspective, Turkey was bent on a campaign of destabilization in the region in order to extend its power and political system into the neighboring countries in the region. For example, a senior assistant to the Iranian Supreme Leader Khamenei charged, "the Turks seek to present a secular model to the countries that have revolted in order to replace the model of the Islamic government of Iran... They are trying to destabilize the situation in Syria... Turkey wants to play a major role in various areas, politically and economically, in the Middle East ... If Turkey's political leaders fail to clarify their foreign policy and relations with Iran, they will run into trouble..." (Hamshahri Online, 2011). Turkey shared Iran's antagonistic view. As mentioned in the case of Iraq, Turkey had been seeing Iran as a hegemonic power that embarked on extending its power across the Middle East, including in Syria. Public quarrels, thus, came to express their conflicting ambitions in the region, including Syria.

As the diplomatic option was eliminated, the two expanding powers pressed on backing opposite sides of their allies in the war. Now that war remained as the only recourse, the balance of fighting capabilities becomes the only arbiter of the power struggle. It soon became evident that the war was going rapidly in favor of the Turkey-backed alliance. For example, by late 2014 the Turkey-backed forces had reached the verge of total victory when they closed in on Damascus to the degree of proximity that the city center came within the range of their mortar fire (Syrian Observatory for Human Rights, 2014). By spring 2015, the territorial gains of the opposition forces expanded so rapidly that even al-Assad came out to acknowledge the desperateness of the state of his military when he declared retreating pro-government forces from certain areas to bolster the defense of other areas closer to his power base, clearly to reverse the imminent fall of his remaining hold on power. "Sometimes, in some circumstances, we are forced to give up areas to move those forces to the areas that we want to hold onto... We must define the important regions that the armed forces hold onto so it doesn't allow the collapse of the rest of the areas," he admitted (Syrian News Agency, 2015).

With the looming defeat of its forces in Syria continued to grow, Iran began seeking outside military alliance. For this purpose, in October 2015, the Iran's regional military commander and the commander of the **Quds Forces** General Qasim Solemani visited Moscow during which he held a three-hour meeting with Russian officials including President Vladimir Putin (Defa Press, 2015). There is not much detail on the contacts. However, following the Iranian official's visit, President al-Assad was invited to meet with President Putin. In a communiqué issued after the meeting, Russia declared sending military assistance to Syria in order "to provide effective aids to the Syrian people in fighting the international terrorists who have unleashed a genuine war against Syria" (Kremlin, 2015).

Following its decision, Russia began pouring military forces into Syria for bolstering the struggling Assad-Iranian front against the Turkeybacked FSA. There was no much data on the quality or quantity of the Russian assistance. However, its major contribution turned out to the deployment of airpower According to Russian defense officials, by late 2015, Russia had stationed over 50 fighter jets in addition to other type of aircrafts such helicopters to the war-ravaged Syria (Russian Television, 2015). The Russian joining the Syrian war was a critical military relief for Iran. The Russian deployment of air force was exactly what Iran-led forces needed to secure a decisive battlefield advantage. Simultaneously, to seize upon the new gained advantage, Iran was able to further bolster its ground forces by deploying new batches of militia reinforcement in preparation to expand its ground campaigns (Syrian Reporter, 2015b). In a series of offenses in late 2016 and early 2017, the Assad-Iran forces drove out the FSA forces from around the capital and strategic western and southern areas. As a result, with Iran's cumulative victories the tide of the war began to turn against the Turkey-led forces from which they would never recover. For the first time in four years, the cause of toppling the Assad rule seemed doomed.

Now that the current of war had tipped in favor of its rival power, Turkey ratcheted up its efforts to make alliance to build counter force. Since the outset, Turkey's involvement in the Syrian war was backed by some regional states like the wealthy and tiny Qatar, as al-Assad revealed. However, now that Iran's war effort was strengthened by the far superior Russia, Turkey needed to build a stronger alliance. For this purpose, the revisionist Turkey approached the status quo Saudi Arabia, an improbable candidate, for alliance.

As a traditional status quo power that actively identified its strategic interests with the preservation of stability in the region, the Kingdom did not support regime change in Syria. Instead, consistent with its desire of maintaining regional stability, the Kingdom sought to secure regime continuity through political accommodation. In this sense, unlike Turkey, the Saudi government took a basically supportive position toward the Assad government. The Saudi head of Security Council Bandar bin Sultan later reflected on his country's position on the Syrian domestic uprising during its early period. He remarked:

King Abdullah dispatched an envoy to meet Bashar (al-Assad) with a message that he should take some urgent political measures in order to defuse the situation before it went out of control. He (al-Assad) promised follow, but unfortunately he continued his repression. Then King Abdullah dispatched another envoy for the second time to warn Bashar of a continued deterioration of the situation. His response was that he understood what was going on and he would take necessary reform measures but suggested that the process requires economic reform and rank promotions within the army. Then King Abudllah sent him \$200 millions in emergency aid to defuse the crisis and deal with political and economic issues. However, Bashar, with his incredible delusional min, thought that he was capable of deceiving everyone including his people; he accepted the aids without doing anything (of reform). (al-Ahmari, 2019)

Clearly, the Saudi's attempt to help al-Assad prevent the escalation through reform failed. Still, there is no evidence to indicate that the Kingdom immediately started interventing against the Assad government. As a measure of its heightened concern of the slide of the country into civil war, the Saudi government proposed the formation of "a collective of Arab and international forces for maintaining peace and security in Syria" (Al-Riyadh, 2012). The proposition was in line with the Kingdom's conventional method to deal with domestic conflicts in neighboring countries—first it was tried and failed in Lebanon in 1970s and it was discussed but never materialized in the case of Iraq after 2003.

However, the proposition of deploying a peace-making contingency force to Syria never saw light as the country rapidly descended into a full-blown civil war. The Saudi's non-intervention in the Syrian civil war in its initial period is corroborated by al-Assad himself when he revealed, "it was not until two years or little bit under two years (into the war) before Saudi Arabia intervened" (al-Mayadeen, 2013).

At any rate, following the recalibration of its calculation on Syria, by 2013 the Saudi's stance began to shift against al-Assad rule. The Kingdom gradually abandoned its position of non-intervention toward active, even if indirect, intervention by sending assistance for the FSA forces. The main explanation for such shift of the Kingdom's strategy can be found in the Iran's expansion into the failed state of Syria. Iran had historically constituted the most proximate security worries for the Saudi government. As discussed in the previous chapter, Iran's influence through the backing of the Houthi Movement had already effectively arrived on the Saudi borders. Now by expanding into war-torn Syria, Iran took the Saudi's regional threat perception into a new level. Considering the Iran's role in Syria as tantamount to outright occupation, the Kingdom felt the urgency of conducting a balancing intervention against the revolutionary Iran through backing the anti-Iranian forces. "The Kingdom considers Iran's and Lebanese Hezbollah's intervention in Syria a threat that should not go without response... This intervention is nothing less an occupation of the Syrian territory...," Saudi foreign minister charged (Al-Riyadh, 2013).

Historically, one of the Saudi's regional chief objectives toward Syria has been to decouple it from its close ties with Iran, or at least not to push al-Assad to further into Iran's orbit. Therefore, the Kingdom disapproved of the West's tightening screw too much on the Syrian government. For example, during American punitive economic sanctions against Syria due to its support for Iraqi Sunni insurgency during 2000s, then Saudi Foreign Minister Saud al-Faysal warned US officials of potential counterproductivity of those measures because he believed, "the more Syria feels isolated, the more it will strengthen its ties with Iran" (Wiki Leaks, 2009). From the Saudi perspective, such ties would only serve Iran's objectives more. This Saudi position was confirmed by Syrian officials. Al-Assad later revealed, "several states including Saudi Arabia proposed (to cut ties with Iran), not only in the outset of the (civil) war but during various periods. They proposed that if Syria cut ties with Iran, the situation in Syria will return to normal. But we rejected the proposition" (Al-Alam, 2018).

Now, that the expansionist Iran had extended its power into Syria with Assad's invitation, the Saudi government had come to consider the Assad regime as virtually an enabling actor of the Iran's power ambition. Therefore, in order to remove Iran from Syria, the Assad regime might have to be removed too. King Abdullah assigned the Saudi's head of intelligence service, Bandar Bin Sultan, to lead a covert operation of delivering arm supplies and logistical support from the Kingdom's as well as

from other countries to anti-Assad-Iran's armed groups (Usborne, 2013). Thus, by mid-2013 the Saudi-delivered weapons became an established fact. For example, in June 2013, reports came out that FSA fighters had indeed received arm shipments from the Kingdom including heavy weapons (Bakr, 2013). In brief, by 2013, the Kingdom had become indirectly active military participant in the Syrian civil war against Assad-Iran forces.

With the Saudi's shift of policy from accommodating al-Assad to supporting the Syrian armed opposition, the condition for alignment began to emerge between the status quo Saudi Arabia and the revisionist Turkey to jointly work out a balancing intervention into the civil warravaged Syria—a cooperation which had only become more urgent by their mutual fear of the Iran's growing relative power gain in Iraq and Yemen, as discussed in previous chapters. To be sure, since the outbreak of anti-regime protests in the region, the strategic divergence between Saudi Arabia and Turkey had come to the open, even if officially unpronounced. The Islamic-leaning AKP Turkey emerged as the regional backer of the transformations, while the conservative Kingdom took more defensive with a counter-change tendency. This divergence became more manifest in relation to the Muslim Brotherhood Movements, relatively the leading force within the political upheavals. Turkey embraced the movement where it succeeded in gaining power as was the case in Egypt where Turkey found the prospects of alliance. In a speech in Cairo in September 2012, for example, Turkey's foreign minister promised, "we will build a new Middle East in cooperation with Egypt..." (Daily Sabah, 2012b). In contrast to this Turkey's position, Saudi Arabia openly embraced the subsequent military coup against the Brotherhood government in Cairo (Al-Arabiya, 2013). Not only that, it took unprecedented step when in March 2014 it officially designated the movements a terrorist group on the same footing as the Houthi Movement of Yemen.

Still, for a while it seemed that the two Sunni powers had transcended their strategic differences for countering the immediate threat from Iran. The hallmark of this development was the formation of the Strategic Cooperation Council in December 2015. The purpose of council was to work as a governing body for cooperation and coordination in various areas: security, military, economy, trade, energy, and investment, according to the final declaration (Daily Sabah, 2015). On the question of Syria, a focal point of their alliance, the two sides agreed that the Assad's step down was the only way to end the civil war. Toward

that end, while Turkey sustained its military support for the FSA, the Kingdom was now to contribute with further military assistance to the armed opposition in coordination with Turkey. By fall 2015, the supply of weapons by the Kingdom to Syrian insurgency had "intensified in an unprecedented way," according to reports from Syria (Bassam & Perry, 2015). Thus, the stated alignment between the two Sunni regional powers seemed to have set an operational ground to balance the Shia Iran in Syria.

ISRAEL'S ASSERTIVE BALANCING

It was the status quo power of Israel that came out as the most assertive balancing interventionist power in the failed state of Syria. As waves of mass protests began to destabilize domestic politics in various countries in the region, the Israeli leadership grew in concern that the development might eventually create conditions for regional expansionism. Now that its neighboring country to the north had become a ground for regional power play, the situation acquired more urgency for Israel. To be clear, Israel became alarmed by the outbreak of anti-Assad protests since the outset—given the potential of instability that it carried. "We are closely monitoring what is happening (in Syria) ... and we are prepared for any possible development," the prime minister declared (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2012a).

Over the prior four decades, Israel and Syria had been in what could be called the passive state of hostility; there was no war between them, but no peace deal had been struck either. However, practically the frontline remained frozen given the military edge that Israel had maintained over the war defeated Syria. Now, the specter of having Syria falling into the control of an assertive expansionist power like Iran threatened to unfrozen the state of war. And as Iran built up a growing military foothold in the war-torn Syria, this Israeli worst worry of having the neighboring Syria taken over by an actively enemy power was closer to become an actual threat. "Iran is expanding its activities in Syria as we speak. Just today, thousands of Iranian soldiers arrived in Syria, not far from our northern border...," Prime Minister Netanyahu warned (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2015). The Israeli sense of security threat from the revisionist Iran had already been established even prior to the Syrian war. As discussed in chapter four, through forming and supporting the militant organization of Hezbolah, Iran had well established a power foothold in Lebanon on the border with Israel whose destruction had long been part of the Iran's regional design since the rise of the Islamic Republic to power following the 1979 revolution. Practically, Hezbollah had been engaging the Jewish state with recurring limited wars since 1990s. Now that Iran was seeking to add Syria to its sphere of regional power foothold only heightened the Israeli sense of insecurity. Therefore, to abort a similar eventuality in Syria, Israel began preparing for balancing intervention. "We will not allow that regime (Iran) to entrench itself militarily in Syria," Israeli leader affirmed (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2017).

Soon, Israel translated its heightened insecurity into counter intervention. Given the Israel's ambiguity in conducting its approach, it is hard to determine the exact starting date or full scale of its activities in the Syrian civil war. Still, as in similar cases of covert military operations, the Israeli military involvement did not stay secret for long. The first reported Israeli military action in Syria occurred in January 2013 when a military site near Damascus was bombed, which was suspected of being used by pro-Iran forces for weapon manufacturing (Yacoub Oweis, 2013). Although in line with its ambiguity approach Israel remained quiet, the suspicion grew that Israeli military stood behind the recurring airstrikes on Iranian positions in Syria. The suspicion was only boosted by tacit admission by some Israeli officials. For example, in a remark on the Iranian ongoing expansion into the failed state of Syria, Israeli Deputy Prime Minister alluded to his country's responsibility for the attack when he stated, "I cannot add anything to what you have read in the newspapers about what happened in Syria several days ago. But I keep telling frankly that we said—and that's another proof when we say something, we mean it..." (Munich Security Conference, 2013). It was Iran itself that openly removed the doubts when it declared that its forces had been targeted by Israeli airstrikes, when the head of its National Security Council vowed that "the regime (Israel) would regret the attack on Damascus, as it did in Lebanon," in reference to Hezbollah's attacks on Israeli territory from in Lebanon (Al-Alam, 2013).

The bombings proved to be the beginning of Israeli military countermeasures against pro-Iran forces in Syria. Their military bases, arm depots, high profile commanders, logistical facilities, and transportation routes all became open targets for Israeli airpower. One major target was arm shipments to and from Syria. An example of such attack occurred in May 2016 when Israeli fighter jets struck a convoy of weapons on its way from Syria to Lebanon by **Hezbollah** operatives (Jerusalem Post, 2016). In other

instances, it was high profile military commanders that became targets. A prominent example was the killing of Allah Dadi, a general of the Revolutionary Guard, in an air-raid in 2015. Concomitantly with the consistent Iran's effort to secure a power foothold in Syria, Israel also sustained it's counteract of bombing campaign to disrupt the attempt.

CLIMAX OF THE POWER STRUGGLE

At this writing, the Syrian civil war seemed to have reached a state of stale-mate, which is induced by a combination of equilibrium and exhaustion. The Assad-Iran camp has regained the military upper-hand by removing the armed opposition from most part of the Syrian territory. The armed opposition has survived, however. Both Iran and Turkey keep seeking to consolidate their respective sphere of dominance in certain areas. Iran continues to concentrate its weight in that area that extended from Iraqi-Syrian border in the east to southwest on Syrian Lebanese border.

As mentioned in chapter five, the Iran's aim is to secure a corridor from its territory to Syria and Lebanon by using Iraq as its land-bridge. In this design, the pro-Iran Iraqi militias such as the Kataib Hezbollah played a vital role. With a fighting force of around 10,000 militiamen, those groups lead the Iran's effort to establish a military silk road-like route from Iranian border through Iraqi territory on to southeast Syria (Dehghanpisheh, 2017). A critical station in this route from Iraq into Syria is the Syrian border town of al-Bu Kamal which has effectively become a distribution center of shipments of men and weapons coming via Iraq (Syrian Observatory for Human Rights, 2021). While it has not relinquished its ambition in other parts of Syria such as Damascus, Iran has concentrated its military buildup in this spot inside Syria. To turn its military presence into permanent political rule, Iran started working on extending its state culture in areas under its military control through establishing and financing educational institutions such as schools and universities with the aim of spreading "Shisim" among the non-Shia local population (Syrian Observatory for Human Rights, 2019b). In other words, Iran attempted to localize its external military intervention in Syria through cultural assimilation of local population into its official ideology. The consummation of this endeavor has been the emergence the Syrian franchise of Hezbollah, or of the Syrian Hezbollah whose formation was pronounced by commanders of the Iran's Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps, in early 2015 (Syrian Observatory for Human Rights, 2015c),

even though it was not officially pronounced, evidently awaiting further preparations.

Accordingly, Iran, thereby, found a similar opportunity in the failed state of Syria to replicate the experiment. According to Syrian source, the organization, with around 5 thousand fighters under its command of Syrias and also naturalized Iranians and Iraqis, operated under the direct leadership of the Iran's Revolutionary Guard Corps (Al-Khaleej Online, 2015). At this writing there is not much detailed evidence on the operation and size of this pro-Iran militant organization in Syria. At this writing, the formation or operations of the organization has not yet enjoyed official declaration and has received little publicity as a separate armed organization. Some Syrian source attributed the absence of such an official declaration to objections by the Assad regime on account of concern over the Hezbollah's "religious ideology and the potential threat that it poses to its (Al-Assad rule's) future" (Syrian Observatory for Human Rights, 2015a). Although the nascent Syrian Hezbollah still remained largely out of public notice, some Iranian officials went public in welcoming its formation. For example, the former Iranian Minister of Intelligence Hujjatul Islam Muslahi went public in applauding the accomplishment when he said "today we are in a situation where... in addition to Hezbollah in Lebanon, another Hezbollah has been formed in Syria..." (Mehr News, 2015). In this account, by founding a branch of Hezbollah in the war-torn Syria, Iran had succeeded in adding one more armed organization to its military arsenal for its regional operations, in addition to laying the ground for long-term power base in the failed state of Syria.

Turkey further aggrandized its sphere of dominance since 2016; and this time through carrying out direct deployment of its army in an increasingly expansive campaign of incursion and occupation. Since the intervention of Russia on the side of the Assad-Iran front, Turkey-backed FSA forces had been in a constant retreat. To compensate for its loss in anti-Assad-Iran front, Turkey opted for moving into territorial spots of areas outside of the Assad-Iran-Russian dominium: areas held by the Kurdish forces of the People's Protection Units in the north and northeast of the country. In preparation for the operations, Turkey demanded the exclusion of the Kurdish forces-held territory from the ongoing cease-fire in Syria which had been worked out between the two powers in Syria (Hurriyet Daily News, 2016). With the collaboration of its Syrian militant ally groups of the FSA, Turkey carried out at least three large-scale military invasions into Syria during the period 2015–2020, each time

expanded its area of control by several miles in collaboration with FSA fighters as its boots on the ground.

As pro-Turkey FSA forces proved unable to withstand the Assad-Iranian assaults backed by Russian airpower, Turkey itself decided to act directly in order to secure a power foothold inside Syria by deploying its own regular army. By 2019, it had reinforced its power position in Syria by the deployment of nearly 10 thousand soldiers backed up by heavy weapons (Syrian Observatory for Human Rights, 2019a). In spite of its failure to bring about regime change, the Turkey's objective in Syria remained essentially unchanged. "Bashar Assad is a terrorist who leads state terror, and it is not possible to work on a solution in Syria with him," Erdogan reiterated in 2017 (Daily Sabah, 2017). Now that the civil war has reached its climax, achieving regime change in Syria seems remote. Yet, with years of military involvement and political investment in the Syrian civil war, it is unlikely that Turkey will pull out its troops and influence; at least not as long as Iran maintains its strong foothold in there. Seeing Syria as a gateway to the heart of the Middle East, Turkey is expected to hold on to its power base in its war-devestated neighbor.

On its part, Israel has turned its airstrikes on Iran-linked positions inside Syria basically into routine military acts. With the success of its frequent bombing campaign against Iranians in Syria, Israel came out more open in admitting its responsibility. For example, in June 2018, Netanyahu officially recognized that his country had indeed been bombing Iran-linked forces in Syrian when he asserted, "Obviously we are not going to let them do it. We'll fight them... and we have bombed the bases of these Shi'ite militias..." (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2018). With this admission of responsibility, more information became available. According to Israeli military source during 2017-2018 alone Israel bombed more than "200 Iranian targets in Syria" (Ari Gross, 2018). Determined to abort the Iran's expansion into Syria, the status quo Israel has racheted up its bombing campaigns. In November 2020 alone Israel carried out eight strikes on facilities of Iran's Quds Forces as "a message to Iran to leave the country," as the army declared (Ari Gross, 2020). Although Israeli balancing operation has not succeeded in removing Iranlinked forces from Syria, it has incurred increasingly heavy costs to the Iran's project in there.

As in regard to Saudi Arabia, it clearly abandoned its short-sought plan for regime change against al-Assad. Consequently, the Saudi support

for Turkey against Iran proved short-lived. Although the Saudi government aimed to abort the Iran's attempt to establish its power in Syria, the specter of having Syria fallen to the hands of a Turkey-backed party of the Muslim Brotherhood movement, a movement which the Kingdom had already designated a terrorist organization, should have equally worried it too. The Kingdom had evidently been quietly but growingly suspicious of the Erdogan's Turkey regional moves. As of this writing, not much evidence is available to demonstrate this Saudi's inner unease. What is known now is that the outspoken Saudi Crown Prince Mohammed Bin Salman expressed such a sentiment when he compared Turkey to Iran in that both being part of the same "triangle of evil", charging it of harboring an expansionist ambition for restoring its Ottoman Empire (Hussein, 2018). The crown prince's statement was evidently a disclosure of the Kingdom's long-held but unpronounced fear from the Turkey's championing of regional transformation and support for the Brotherhood Movement—a hidden concern which also recoiled the kingdom from providing critical assistance for regime change in the failed state of Syria.

Instead of regime change, the kingdom tried to bring about policy change in Syria. The Kingdom went back to its conventional policy of encouraging the Assad government to decouple itself from its traditional ally the revisionist Iran in one form or another. For example, during an unannounced meeting with the Chief of the Syrian National Security Ali al-Mamlouk in Saudi Arabia in August 2015, Saudi officials offered a deal to the Assad government according to which the Kingdom asked "as the first condition the withdrawal of Iran and its affiliated Shia militant forces in return for halting its (Saudi Arabia) support for the opposition" (Syrian Observatory for Human Rights, 2015b). Along the same policy line, the Kingdom presented a peace paper to factions within the FSA as a roadmap for ending the civil war in the country. The settlement proposal outlined five major points: the continuation of al-Assad in power for a transition period of 18 months with the right of reelection, preserving the state security institutions, disarming groups including in Idlib Province, and cooperation between the FSA forces and the Syrian state army in the fight on "terrorism" (BBC, 2017). A key word in this proposition was allowing President Assad to remain in power during the transition period with the right of running for reelection in post-transition period, and integrating the armed opposition forces into the national army. The Saudi's

peace plan has not met an immediate materialization. For one, the Assad government can no longer commanded the ability to act independently from Iran, its main protector, let alone to work for removing its power influence from its territory. Still, the attempt indicated the return of the Kingdom to its initial approach of balancing to counter-expansion into the country: helping and pressing the regime to resolve the sources of domestic conflict in the country, not pushing for regime change.

This approach seemed to have been advocated by the status quo Egypt as a course of balancing intervention. To be sure, during this period Egypt itself had been rocked by domestic political and economic instability caused by a double regime change: the first one of Mubarak in 2011 and of the second one was the short-lived one of the Muslim Brotherhood (2012-2013). However, Egypt began to restore a relative state stability slowly. Expectedly, therefore, Egypt had been particularly alarmed by the disintegration of domestic order in various Arab countries and the communal conflict and external interventions that accompanied it. To prevent or reverse the spread of state failure trend, Egypt proposed an Arabic collective intervention in the form of the deployment of a contingency force from Arab states to help restore peace to Syria and settle its conflict. In this respect, Egyptian President Abdul-Fatah al-Sisi "There is an urgent need for cooperation and coordination on the basis of an Arab vision in order to save Syria and the security of the region... through forming a collective Arab force to be deployed in accordance with the charters and principles of the UN and the Arab League in full respect to the sovereignty and independence of the Arab states" (Ahram Gate, 2015). In this context, the Egyptian government called for the removal of all foreign forces from Syria and reconstituting its national authority (State Information Service, 2016). Moreover, the Egyptian government started pushing for readmitting the Assad government into the Arab fold, the Arab League. As a practical step toward that end, the chief of Syrian national security was officially received in Cairo for reestablishing security and political coordination between the two countries (Reuters Staff, 2016). Still, whether Egypt actively intervened in the Syrian conflict remains uncertain. According to some source, Egypt deployed at least one unit of military pilots to the Hama Airbase to work with Assadbacked forces, reportedly as the forefront of a larger military deployment to the country (Bilut, 2016). Beyond this piece of information, there is sufficient much material evidence at this writing to draw a definite

conclusion on an Egypt military intervention into Syria. Yet, given the Egypt's official policy of supporting the Syrian state as an intervention approach to counteract regional expansion into the country, such a military assistance cannot be ruled out. Indeed, a consensus seems to have emerged among the status quo powers, mainly between the two Arab ones (Egypt and Saudi Arabia) that seeks to help the Syrian state restore its central authority, as both a less risky and more realistic approach in order to enable the country to pull itself out from regional expansion and domination.

To conclude, the failure of the Syrian state following its civil war drew four regional powers into it with conflicting or counteracting objectives. Turkey moved in to topple al-Assad regime in order to enable its ally forces to take over, Iran rushed to save the head of al-Assad regime under its shadow it gradually established a power base, Saudi Arabia moved in to remove Iran's expansion through targeting the Assad's regime, and Israel countered Iran's expansion Iran's power expansion through direct military targeting. At this writing, the regional struggle over the failed state of Syria is not over yet. Turkey is on the defensive in its sphere of dominance in the north directly through using its army as well as indirectly through its allies of militants within the FSA; on its part, Iran keeps enforcing its own sphere of dominance in the east and south with continuous deployment of men and weapon. The power struggle over Syria is far from over. Lately, the two sides worked out some agreement on creating "de-escalation zones" (Russian News Agency, 2017). The agreement on de-escalation, however, did not terminate the fighting altogether. Each one of those powers attempts to expand its respective spheres of power wherever and whenever possible.

The failed state of Syria remains a battleground of struggle over the regional balance of power among the region's major players. Now that the war seems to have reached its climax, the struggle is likely to continue by other means besides military force, including economic and financial resources. According to the United Nations, the now eight-year long civil war has caused over \$442 billion damage to the resource-poor Syria (United Nations, 2020). Thus, in the course of the regional struggle, the Ba'athist Syria has been reduced into its former shell. Economically devastated, territorially divided, military dismembered, and nationally fragmented, a Syria with or without al-Assad has no real potential to recover and rebuild itself in any near future.

The power struggle is not over yet, but the war has produced its own winners and losers. Iran has successfully and growingly solidified its power foothold in the country. Turkey's power foothold has shrunk, but is still holding on to it. Israel has sustained its disruptive air campaign to reverse the power expansion of its regional archenemy, Iran. Saudi Arabia, still overwhelmingly preoccupied by its counter-expansion military intervention in Yemen against the Iran-backed Houthi ruling group in Yemen, might relaunch attempts to balance Iran in Syria, mostly likely through employing its economic and financial resources. In this sense, the failed state of Syria is likely to remain frozen in a perpetual state of fracture, pushed and pulled by competition among the regional powers.

REFERENCES

- Ahram Gate. (2015, March 29). Al-sisi fi Iftitah al-Qima al-Arabya al-Sadisa u al-Ishroon bi Sharm al-Shaykh: Misr Tarhbi bi Insha qwat Arabya Muahada... U Mustaqbaluna Marhunun bima Natadhuhu mn Qararatin. *Ahram Gate*. https://gate.ahram.org.eg/daily/NewsPrint/374949.aspx
- Al-Ahmari, A. (2019, February 12). Bandar bin Sultan: al-Saudia Hadharat min Inflat al-Wadh fi Suria 3 Marat u Arsalat 200 Million Dollar Sran Da'aman li al-Islahat... U Arafat Ajrma bi Haq al-Qadhya al-Falastinia, Halaqa 3-5. *Independent Arabic*. https://www.independentarabia.com/node/7521
- Al-Alam. (2013). Said Jalili Ba Bashar al-Assad Didar Kird. *Al-Alam*. Retrieved May 04, 2019, from https://fa.alalamtv.net/news/1442578
- Al-Alam. (2017). General al-Jafari: Al-Harb fi Surya Laisa li Ibqaa al-Rais Bashar al-Assad fi al-Sulta. *Al-Alam*. Retrieved June 03, 2019, from https://www.alalamtv.net/news/2020067
- Al-Alam. (2018). Al-Assad Yatahath li al-Alam a'an al-Hudhur al-Irani u Mandhumat S300. *Al-Alam*. Retrieved June 22, 2019, from https://www.alalam.ir/news/3618141
- Al-Arabiya. (2013). Saudi King Abdullah bin Abdul Aziz congratulated the newly-appointed Egyptian interim President. *Al-Arabiya*. Retrieved June 09, 2019, from https://english.alarabiya.net/News/middle-east/2013/07/04/Saudi-king-congratulates-Egypt-new-interim-president
- Al-Jazeera. (2013). Al-Muaradha al-Musalaha fi Suria. *Al-Jazeera*. Retrieved June 01, 2019, from https://www.aljazeera.net/news/reportsandinterviews/2013/9/5/%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%85%D8%B9%D8%A7%D8%B1%D8%B6%D8%A9-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%85%D8%B3%D9%84%D8%AD%D8%A9-%D9%81%D9%8A-%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%B1%D9%8A%D8%A7
- Al-Khaleej Online. (2015, January 17). Al-Jadida al-Qawya, Masadr li al-Khaleej Online: "Hezbollah al-Suria Yed Iran al-Jadid al-Qawya." *Al-Khaleej Online*.

- https://alkhaleejonline.net/%D8%B3%D9%8A%D8%A7%D8%B3%D8%A9/%D9%85%D8%B5%D8%A7%D8%AF%D8%B1-%D9%84%D9%80%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%84%D9%84%D9%8A%D8%AC-%D8%A3%D9%88%D9%86%D9%84%D8%A7%D9%8A%D8%AC-%D8%A3%D9%88%D9%86%D9%84%D8%A7%D9%8A%D8%B2%D8%A8-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%84-%D8%A7%D9%8A7%D9%8A%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%B1%D9%8A-%D9%8A%D8%AF-%D8%A5%D9%8A%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%86-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AF%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%82%D9%88%D9%8A%D8%AP
- Al-Maydadeen. (2013). Al-Assad li al-Mayadeen: La Mana'a mn al-Tarshih li Entikhabat u al-Saudia ka Mandhuma Tuharib Suria Alan. *Al-Mayadeen*. Retrieved June 11, 2019, from https://www.almayadeen.net/news/568054
- Al-Riyadh. (2012, March 03). Al-Mamlaka Tada'au al-Mijtama'a al-Dawli Li Inqadh al-Sha'ab al-Suri min Sulta Faqadat Shara'ayatha. *Al-Riyadh*. http://www.alriyadh.com/714938
- Al-Riyadh. (2013, June 25). Saud al-Faysal: Surya lan Ardh Muhtal. *Al-Riyadh*. http://www.alriyadh.com/846915
- Amnesty International. (2011). Syria: Today's attacks are 'new and outrageous low. *Amnesty*. Retrieved May 10, 2019, from https://www.amnesty.org.uk/press-releases/syria-todays-attacks-are-new-and-outrageous-low
- Anadolu Agency. (2009). Turkey Sees Syria as Door to Mideast Market, Premier Damascus. *Anadolu Agency*. Retrieved June 29, 2019, from https://www.aa.com.tr/en/archive/turkey-sees-syria-as-door-to-mideast-market-premier/424522
- Annahar. (2015, October 09). Al-General al-Irani aladhi Onqidha al-Assad u Asasa Hezbollah Surya Qutil. *Annahar*. https://www.annahar.com/arabic/article/274166-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AC%D9%86%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%84-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A5%D9%8A%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%86%D9%8A-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B0%D9%8A-%D8%A3%D9%86%D9%82%D8%B0-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A3%D8%B3%D8%AF-%D9%88%D8%A3%D8%B3%D8%B3-%D8%AD%D8%B2%D8%A8-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%84-%D9%87-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%B1%D9%8A-%D9%82%D8%AA%D9%84
- Ari Gross, J. (2018, September 04). IDF Says It Has Bombed over 200 Iranian Targets in Syria Since 2017: Military Warns US Ending Support for UNRWA Could Further Destabilize Gaza, as Ceasefire Talks with Hamas Appear Precarious. *Times of Israel*. https://www.timesofisrael.com/idf-says-it-has-carried-out-over-200-strikes-in-syria-since-2017/
- Ari Gross, J. (2020, November 18). IDF Says It Bombed Barracks of Top Iranian Officers in Syria to 'Send Message'. *Times of Israel*. https://www.timesofisrael.com/idf-says-it-bombed-barracks-of-top-iranian-officers-in-syria-to-send-message/

- Ashraq al-Awsat. (2011, August 01). Syrian Army Colonel Defects forms Free Syrian Army London. Asharq al-Awsat. https://eng-archive.aawsat.com/the aawsat/news-middle-east/syrian-army-colonel-defects-forms-free-syrian-arm y/amp
- Bakr, A. (2013). Saudi Supplying Missiles to Syria Rebels: Gulf Source. Reuters. Retrieved June 28, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-syria-cri sis-missiles-saudi/saudi-supplying-missiles-to-syria-rebels-gulf-source-idUSBR E95G0DK20130617
- Bassam, L., & Perry, T. (2015). Saudi Support to Rebels Slows Assad Attacks: Pro-Damascus: Sources. Reuters. Retrieved July 11, 2019, from https:// www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-syria/saudi-support-to-rebelsslows-assad-attacks-pro-damascus-sources-idUSKCN0SV23O20151106
- BBC News. (2012). Syrian Crisis: Turkey Training Rebels, Says FSA Fighter. BBC News. Retrieved June 29, 2019, from https://www.bbc.com/news/worldmiddle-east-19124810
- BBC News. (2017). Al-Saudia Tajma'a al-Ma'aradhat al-Surya u Tahdad Saqif Matalibyha. BBC News. Retrieved June 23, 2019, from https://www.bbc. com/arabic/in-depth-42056216
- Bilut, M. (2016, November 24). 18 Tayaran Talaia'a Askaryan Misryan Yandhmuna ala Qaidat Hama al-Jawya fi Surya. Al-Safir. http://assafir.com/ Article/1/518343
- Daily Sabah. (2011, May 20). Erdogan Urges Assad to Announce Reform Soon. Daily Sabah. https://www.dailysabah.com/turkey/2011/03/29/erd ogan-urges-assad-to-announce-reforms-soon
- Daily Sabah. (2012a, March 30). Erdoğan to Iran: "Nuclear Energy Should Be Used for Peaceful Purposes". Daily Sabah. https://www.dailysabah.com/ turkey/2012/03/30/erdogan-to-iran-nuclear-energy-should-be-used-for-pea ceful-purposes
- Daily Sabah. (2012b, September 18). Davutoğlu: We Share the Same Perspective as Egypt on Syria. Daily Sabah. https://www.dailysabah.com/politics/2012/ 09/18/davutoglu-when-it-comes-to-syria-we-share-the-same-perspective-asegypt
- Daily Sabah. (2015, December 29). Turkey, Saudi Arabia Agree to Boost Economic, Military, Energy Relations. Daily Sabah. https://www.dailysabah. com/diplomacy/2015/12/29/turkey-saudi-arabia-agree-to-boost-economicmilitary-energy-relations
- Daily Sabah. (2017, December 27). Assad Leads State Terror, Solution in Syria with Him Not Possible, Erdoğan Says. Daily Sabah. https://www.dailysabah. com/diplomacy/2017/12/27/assad-leads-state-terror-solution-in-syria-withhim-not-possible-erdogan-says

- Daily Star. (2012, June 27). Hezbollah Fighters Are on the Ground in Syria, According to Riad Al-Asaad. *Daily Star*. https://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Politics/2012/Jun-27/178378-free-syria-army-hezbollah-present-on-the-battlefield.ashx
- Defa Press. (2015, October 08). Didar 3 Sa'ati Putin u Sardar Sulemani Dar Moscow Russya a'an Didar Ra Taaid Nakrd. *Defa Press*. https://defapress.ir/fa/news/54613
- Dehghanpisheh, B. (2017). Special Report: The Iraqi Militia Helping Iran Carve a Road to Damascus. *Reuters*. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/crisis-iraq-nujaba-ar7-idARAKCN1BX2CJ
- General Organization of Radio and TV-Syria. (2009). Mutamar Sahafi li al-Rais al-Assad u Rais al-Wizara al-Turki. *Ortas*. Retrieved June 28, 2020, from https://www.ortas.online/index.php?d=100349&id=125523
- General Organization of Radio and TV-Syria. (2011). Kalimat al-Rais al-Assad Amam Majlis al-Sha'ab. *Ortas*. Retrieved July 29, 2019, from https://www.ortas.online/index.php?d=100349&id=125500
- General Organization of Radio and TV-Syria. (2013a). Al-Rais al-Assad li Qanat Khaq and Sahifat Yort al-Turkya: Hikumat Erdogan Tatahamal Masulyat Dima Asharat al-Alaf min al-Surieen. *Ortas*. Retrieved August 12, 2019, from https://www.ortas.online/index.php?d=100349&id=131937
- General Organization of Radio and TV-Syria. (2013b). Muqabala al-Rais al-Assad ma'a Sahifat Jimhuryat al-Turkya. *Ortas*. Retrieved July 28, 2020, from https://www.ortas.online/index.php?d=100349&id=127309
- Hamshahri Online. (2011, October 08). Safavid Sardar: Spir Mushaki Dar Turkya Alayhi Amrica u Russya Asat. *Ham Shahri Online*. https://www.hamshahrionline.ir/news/147816/%D8%B3%D9%BE%D8%B1-%D9%85%D9%88%D8%B4%DA%A9%DB%8C-%D8%AF%D8%B1-%D8%AA%D8%B1%DA%A9%DB%8C%D9%87-%D8%B9%D9%84%DB%8C%D9%87-%D8%A2%D9%85%D8%B1%DB%8C%DA%A9%D8%A7-%D9%88-%D8%B1%D9%88%D8%B3%D8%8C%D9%87-%D8%A7%D8%B3%D8%AA
- Human Rights Watch. (2011). Lift the Siege of Daraa Nationwide Campaign of Arrests Continues. *Human Rights Watch*. Retrieved May 28, 2019, from https://www.hrw.org/news/2011/05/05/syria-lift-siege-daraa
- Human Rights Watch. (2016). Iran Sending Thousands of Afghans to Fight in Syria Refugees, Migrants Report Deportation Threats. *Human Rights Watches*. Retrieved September 12, 2019, from https://www.hrw.org/news/2016/01/29/iran-sending-thousands-afghans-fight-syria
- Hurriyet Daily News. (2016, February 25). Keep PYD Out Of Syria Truce Deal: Erdoğan. *Hurriyet Daily News*. https://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/keep-pyd-out-of-syria-truce-deal-erdogan-95635

- Hurriyet. (2012, September 05). Erdogandan Onemli Mesajlar. Hurriyet. http://www.hurriyet.com.tr/gundem/erdogandan-onemli-mesajlar-213 86210
- Hussein, Emad-A. (2018, March 06). Muhamad bin Salman li Ruasa Tahrir al-Suhuf al-Masrya: Turkya u Iran u al-Mutatarfeen "Mihwar al-Shar al-Jadid". Shorouk. https://www.shorouknews.com/news/view.aspx?cdate=06032018& id=b1b5e661-9097-4a1f-bd71-eaa3c7b7ed55&fb_comment_id=158525655 1551904_1585892618154964
- Jerusalem Post. (2016, May 10). Report: Israeli Fighter Jets Strike Weapons Convoy Headed Towards Hezbollah. Jerusalem Post. https://www.jpost. com/arab-israeli-conflict/report-israeli-fighter-jets-strike-weapons-convoy-onway-to-hezbollah-453649
- Kakar, Abdul-Gh. (2017). Pakistani Pilgrims Are Being Recruited into Iran's Mercenary Groups. Pakistan Asia News. Retrieved May 11, 2019 from https://pakistan.asia-news.com/en_GB/articles/cnmi_pf/features/2017/ 09/26/feature-01
- Khamenei, A. (2012). Qaid al-Thawra al-Islamia: Iran Satudafa'a A'an Surya li Da'amiha li al-Muqawama Amam al-Kyan al-Sahioni. Khamenei. Retrieved May 28, 2019, from https://www.leader.ir/ar/content/9292/
- Kremlin. (2015). Meeting with President of Syria Bashar Assad. Kremlin. Retrieved July 15, 2019, from http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/ 50533
- Mehr News Agency. (2015). Hujat al-Islam Muslihi: Pishgwi Fitma 88 Dar Ijad an Nuqsh dasht: Aqyani ka Phisht Fitma Budnd mi Gwind Baid Kishur Raz Bahran Birmwn Bibawarm. Mehr News. Retrieved June 29, 2019, from https://www.mehrnews.com/news/2045542
- Middle East Journal. (2010). Chronology April 16, 2010-July 15, 2010. Middle East Journal, 64(4), 612-643.
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2009a). Israeli Naval Force Intercepts Iranian Weapon Ship. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 28, 2019, from https:// mfa.gov.il/mfa/foreignpolicy/terrorism/palestinian/pages/nava-force-interc epts-iranian-weapon-ship-4-nov-2009.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2009b). Joint Statement of the First Meeting of the High Level Strategic Cooperation Council between the Syrian Arab Republic and the Republic of Turkey. Government of Turkey. Retrieved June 02, 2019, from http://www.mfa.gov.tr/turkiye---suriye-ydsik-1_-toplantisi-ortakbildirisi -22-23-aralik -sam.en.mfa
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2012a). Cabinet communique. Government of Israel. Retrieved May 07, 2019, from http://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/ 2012/Pages/Cabinet_communique-22-Jul-2012.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2012b). Speech Delivered by Ahmet Davutoglu, Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Turkey at the Syrian Opposition

- Conference in Cairo. Government of Turkey. Retrieved July 19, 2019, from http://www.mfa.gov.tr/speech-delivered-by-mr_-ahmet-davuto%C4%9Flu_-minister-of-foreign-affairs-of-the-republic-of-turkey-at-the-syrian-opposition-conference_-2-july-2012_-cairo.en.mfa
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2015). PM Netanyahu at Opening of Knesset Winter Session. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved June 18, 2020, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2015/Pages/PM-Netanyahu-at-opening-of-Knesset-Winter-Session-12-Oct-2015.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2017). PM Netanyahu's Remarks at the Saban Forum. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 28, 2019, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2017/Pages/PM-Netanyahus-remarks-at-the-Saban-Forum-3-December-2017.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2018). PM Netanyahu's Remarks at International Homeland Security Forum. Government of Israel. Retrieved July 28, 2019, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2018/Pages/PM-Netany ahus-remarks-at-International-Homeland-Security-Forum.aspx
- Munich Security Conference. (2013). Munich Security Conference 2013: A conversation with Ehud Barak. *Securityconference*. Retrieved August 09, 2019, from https://securityconference.org/en/medialibrary/asset/a-conversation-with-ehud-barak-0800-03-02-2013/
- Nahar. (2012, October 02). Reports: Hizbullah Commander, Several Fighters Killed in Homs. *Naharnet*. http://www.naharnet.com/stories/en/55639
- Pamuk, H., & Tattersall, N. (2015). Exclusive: Turkish Intelligence Helped Ship Arms to Syrian Islamist Rebel Areas. *Reuters*. Retrieved August 02, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-turkey-arms-idUSKBN0O61L220150521
- Reuters. (2011). Nushata al-Jaish al-Suri Yaqtahim al-Hama bi al-Dababat u Maqtal 80 Shakhs. *Reuters*. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/oegtp-syria-hama-sk2-idARACAE76U0HZ20110731
- Reuters Staff. (2016). Syrian Security Chief Makes Public Cairo Visit. *Reuters*. Retirved June 22 2022, from https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-mideast-crisis-syria-egypt/syrian-security-chief-makes-public-cairo-visit-sana-idUKKB N12H2AM
- Russian News Agency. (2017). Russia, Turkey and Iran Map Out De-escalation Zones in Syria: On May 4, Russia, Iran and Turkey Agreed to Set Up Four De-escalation Zones in Syria. Tass. Retrieved July 09, 2019, from https://tass.com/world/946012
- Russian Television. (2015). Russian Air Defense Deployed to Syria Along With Warplanes—Commander. *Russian Television*. Retrieved November 12, 2019, from https://www.rt.com/news/320909-russian-air-defense-syria/

- State Information Service. (2016). Sisi: Political Solution Is Best Way Out of Syrian Crisis. State Information Service. Retrieved November 20 2022, from https://www.sis.gov.eg/Story/106819?lang=en-us
- Student News Network. (2013). Taib Dar Jama'a Danishjwyan Basiji: gizinahai asli Islah Taliban Najafi u Jyhangiri Asat Tamam Shada Ast. Student News Network. Retrieved May 03, 2018, from https://snn.ir/fa/news/227715
- Syrian Observatory for Human Rights. (2011). Ikhwan Surya Usharikun fi alm-Mudhaharat Bikathafa. Syrianhr. Retrieved May 20, 20219, from http://syr iahro.org/3-4-2011-syrian%20observatory8.htm
- Syrian Observatory for Human Rights. (2012). Damascus Requires That Iran Supervise the Release of the Turkish Officers. Syriahr. Retrieved May 12, 2019, from http://syriahro.org/9-2-2012-syrian%20observatory3.htm
- Syrian Observatory for Human Rights. (2014). Al-Marsad: Siqut Qadhaif Qurb Qsar al-Rais al-Suri fi Dimasq. Syriahr. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://www.syriahr.com/%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%85%D8%B1%D8%B5%D8% AF-%D8%B3%D9%82%D9%88%D8%B7-%D9%82%D8%B0%D8%A7%D8%A6% D9%81-%D9%82%D8%B1%D8%A8-%D9%82%D8%B5%D8%B1-%D8%A7% D9%84%D8%B1%D8%A6%D9%8A%D8%B3-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9% 88%D8%B1/
- Syrian Observatory for Human Rights. (2015a). Mudeer al-Marsad al-Suri: al-Nidham Layazal Yamna'a al-E'elan Rasmyan a'an Hezbollah al-Suria. Syriahr. Retrieved May 22, 2019, from https://www.syriahr.com/%D9%85% D8%AF%D9%8A%D8%B1-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%85%D8%B1%D8%B5%D8% AF-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%B1%D9%8A-%D8%A7%D9% 84%D9%86%D8%B8%D8%A7%D9%85-%D9%84%D8%A7-%D9%8A%D8%B2% D8%A7%D9%84-%D9%8A%D9%85/100605/
- Syrian Observatory for Human Rights. (2015b). Tafasil Zyarat Ali Mamluk ela al-Saudia". Syriahr. Retrieved September 12, 2019, from https://www.syr iahr.com/%D8%AA%D9%81%D8%A7%D8%B5%D9%8A%D9%84-%D8%B2% D9%8A%D8%A7%D8%B1%D8%A9-%D8%B9%D9%84%D9%8A-%D9%85% D9%85%D9%84%D9%88%D9%83-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%89-%D8%A7%D9% 84%D8%B3%D8%B9%D9%88%D8%AF%D9%8A%D8%A9/128308/
- Syrian Observatory for Human Rights. (2015c). Al-Basij Ushrif a'ala Hezbollah al-Surya. Syriahr. Retrieved December 12, 2019, from https://www.syriahr. com/%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A8%D8%A7%D8%B3%D9%8A%D8%AC-%D9% 8A%D8%B4%D8%B1%D9%81-%D8%B9%D9%84%D9%89-%D8%AD%D8% B2%D8%A8-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%84%D9%87-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3% D9%88%D8%B1%D9%8A/95520/
- Syrian Observatory for Human Rights. (2019a). Ethnic Cleansing Is Already a Reality in Turkey's Syrian Safe Zone. Syriahr. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://www.svriahr.com/en/149513/

- Syrian Observatory for Human Rights. (2019b). Min al-Da'a, al-Askari ila al-Thaqafa and al-Eqtisad... Iran Tusaytr ila Mafasil Suria bi al-Kaml. *Syriahr*. Retrieved May 20, 2020, from https://www.syriahr.com/%D9%85%D9% 86-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AF%D8%B9%D9%85-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B9%D8%B3%D9%83%D8%B1%D9%8A-%D8%A5%D9%84%D9%89-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AB%D9%82%D8%A7%D9%81%D8%A9-%D9%88%D8%A7%D9% 84%D8%A7%D9%82%D8%AA%D8%B5%D8%A7/328096/
- Syrian Observatory for Human Rights. (2021). Iranian Military in Syria, "Abu Al-Fadl Al-Abbas" Militia Stores Weapons and Missiles in New Warehouses, Near Archaeological Site in West Euphrates. *Syriahr*. Retrieved July 18, 2019, from https://www.syriahr.com/en/216502/
- Syrian National Council. (2011). Syrian Nation Council Mission & Program. Syriancouncil. Retrieved June 22, 2019, from http://www.syriancouncil.org/en/mission-statement.html
- Syrian News Agency. (2011). Al-Assad: Yajb Eghlaq al-Fajwa Baina al-Dawla u al-Muatineen. *Syriannews*. Retrieved May 20, 2019, from http://www.sns.sy/index.php/ar/node/20499
- Syrian News Agency. (2015). Al-Rais al-Assad: Liqauma Ma'a A'ailat al-Shuhada A'az Lana: Nahnw Nakhudh Harban u Laisat Maa'arakat Bal Alaf al-Maa'ark: Intum Abna al-Shuhada al-Jawab a'ala al-Hamla al-Kharojia u Jawab li al-Khaifin. *Syrianews*. Retrieived May 21, 2019, from http://www.sana.sy/?p= 205942
- Syrian Reporter. (2015b). Bighita Jawi Russi Al-Iranion Yatahdhrun Li Maa'arq fi Surya. *Syrian-Reporter*. Retrieived June 23, 2019, from https://syrian-reporter.net/%d8%a8%d8%ba%d8%b7%d8%a7%d8%a1-%d8%ac%d9%88%d9%8a-%d8%b1%d9%88%d8%b3%d9%8a-%d8%a7%d9%84%d8%a5%d9%8a%d8%b1%d8%a7%d9%86%d9%8a%d9%86-%d9%8a%d8%aa%d8%ad%d8%b6%d8%b1%d9%88%d9%86-%d9%84%d9%85/
- Syrian Reporter. (2015c). Iran Tarsulhum li al-Qital u Surya Tua'adum fi Tawabit: Qatla Zainabion al-Pakistania. *Syrian-Reporter*. Retrieved May 12, 2019, from https://syrian-reporter.net/%d8%a7%d9%8a%d8%b1%d8%a7%d9%86-%d8%aa%d8%b1%d8%b3%d9%84%d9%87%d9%85-%d9%84%d9%84%d9%84%d9%82%d8%aa%d8%a7%d9%84-%d9%88%d8%b3%d9%88%d8%b1%d9%8a%d8%a7-%d8%aa%d8%b9%d9%8a%d8%af%d9%87%d9%85-%d9%81%d9%8a-%d8%aa/
- Syrian Reporter. (2016a). A'adadat A'anasr al-Haras al-Thawri u A'aumalaiha Gher al-Iranin fi Surya Balagha 60 Alalf Shakhis. *Syrian-Reporter*. Retrieved

- March 12, 2019, from https://syrian-reporter.net/%d8%b9%d8%af%d8% af-%d8%b9%d9%86%d8%a7%d8%b5%d8%b1-%d8%a7%d9%84%d8%ad%d8%b1% d8%b3-%d8%a7%d9%84%d8%ab%d9%88%d8%b1%d9%8a-%d9%88%d8%b9% d9%85%d9%84%d8%a7%d8%a6%d9%87%d8%a7-%d8%ba%d9%8a%d8%b1-% d8%a7%d9%84/
- Syrian Reporter. (2016b). Harakat al-Nujaba al-Iraqia Tursil Alf muqatil Shia'ai li Halab. Syrian-Reporter. Retrieved Junly 28, 2019, from https://syrian-rep orter.net/%d8%ad%d8%b1%d9%83%d8%a9-%d8%a7%d9%84%d9%86%d8%ac% 8a%d8%a9-%d8%aa%d8%b1%d8%b3%d9%84-%d8%a3%d9%84%d9%81-%d9% 85%d9%82%d8%a7%d8%aa%d9%84-%d8%b4/
- Tastekin, F. (2014, January 07). Turkey Declares Vanishing Truck to Syria 'State Secret'. Al-Monitor. https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2014/01/van ished-turkish-truck-state-secret.html
- Tehran Times. (2006, June 17). Iran, Syria Sign Defense Agreement. Tehran Times. https://www.tehrantimes.com/news/121237/Iran-Syria-signdefense-agreement
- Tisdall, S., & Foreign Staff. (2011, May 08). Iran Helping Syrian Regime Crack Down on Protesters, Say Diplomats. Guardian. https://www.theguardian. com/world/2011/may/08/iran-helping-syrian-regime-protesters
- Today's Zaman. (2011, September 30). Turkey 'Offered Syria Support' if Brotherhood Given Posts. Today's Zaman. http://www.todayszaman.com/news-258501-ankara-denies-pm-erdogan-offered-assad-help-for-favors.html
- United Nations. (2011). Report of the Independent International Commission of Inquiry on the Syrian Arab Republic. United Nation. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://undocs.org/A/HRC/S-17/2/Add.1
- United Nations. (2020). Syria at War: Eight Years. UN Escwa. Retrieved April 19, 2021, from https://www.unescwa.org/news/losses-exceeding-442billion-and-millions-need-humanitarian-assistance-catastrophic
- Usborne, D. (2013, August 27). Syria, The Saudi Connection: The Prince With Close Ties to Washington at the Heart of the Push for War. Independent. https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/syria-saudiconnection-prince-close-ties-washington-heart-push-war-8785049.html
- Wiki Leaks. (2009). The More Syria Feels Isolated, the More It Will Strengthen Its Ties with Iran. Wiki Leaks. Retrieved May 20, 2017, from https://wikile aks.org/plusd/cables/06RIYADH9_a.html
- Yacoub Oweis, K. (2013). Dawn Attack Shook Damascus Military Complex. Reuters. Retrieved June 11, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/ syria-israel-attack-site/dawn-attack-shook-damascus-military-complex-idU KL5N0B08HZ20130131

CONCLUSION AND FINAL REMARKS

One major conclusion can be drawn from the analyses is that in the past six decades failed states, states that experienced the breakdown of central monopoly over the means of organized violence represented by the outbreak of domestic armed conflict have become contested power values between revisionist powers and status quo ones in the Middle Eastern balance of power system. The revisionist powers, in their bid to increase their power values within the regional system or to dominate the whole system, carried out expansionist intervention into those states; those expansionist attempts were countered by balancing intervention from the status quo powers which seek to preserve their power values within the system.

To begin with, not all states acted according to the interests of their pronounced grand strategies in every case of state failure; yet, the available data demonstrate that as a general pattern the majority of them did in most of the cases. Nearly every revisionist power act upon its power preferences: they all initiated expansionist intervention into at least one failed state at any particular period. When Yemen failed in 1962 following the republican military coup, the Pan-Arab Egypt moved into the country by deploying its regular army on the side of the coup government. Similarly, when Lebanon descended into state failure in 1975 as a result of the outbreak of communal war, the Ba'athist Syria moved in with a full-scale military expansion. Later, following its transformation into a revisionist power after the 1979 revolution, Iran also initiated its own expansionist

intervention into the country through forming the Hezbollah. When Iraq declined into failure as the externally conducted regime change in 2003, various neighboring revisionist powers moved into it. The revolutionary Iran proved the most successful in its expansionist intervention into Iraq through cultivating alliance with local militant parties as well as forming new ones. Still, other regional revisionist powers also joined the competition to different degrees and during different periods. The Ba'athist Syria made its own expansionist attempts through backing the Ba'ath Party-Sunni insurgency until around 2011. By 2015, the AKP Turkey also expanded into Iraq through direct military intervention, mainly into the strategic province of Nineveh, close to its borders. As Yemen progressively descended into state failure beginning in 2004 and 2009 following the outbreak of the Houthi-led insurgency and civil unrest that climaxed in 2014, the revolutionary Iran through its alliance with the Houthi Movement successfully extended its power reach into the country. Finally, when it dramatically dissolved into state failure following the eruption of mass protest that escalated into armed insurgency in 2011, Syria too became a target of regional expansionist intervention from both Iran and Turkey through a combination of deploying their armies and supporting their respective local ally and proxy forces on the opposite side of the war.

Further support for this general pattern comes from the cases in which the grand power strategy shifted from one type to the other. For example, as a revisionist state under President Nasser, the Pan-Arab Egypt initiated expansion into Yemen; however, when Sadat shifted it to status quo after 1970, a strategic transformation that maintained by the succeeding rulers, Egypt avoided any expansionist intervention in any subsequent cases of state failure. The case of Iran offers an example of the opposite. As a status quo power under the Shah, Iran avoided expansionist intervention in Yemen and also in Lebanon until 1979. However, it shifted revisionist under Imam Khomeini following the 1979 revolution, a strategic transformation that maintained by his successor, the revolutionary Iran initiated expansionist intervention into every case of state failure: Lebanon (after 1979), Iraq, Yemen, and Syria. Similarly, Turkey is another example of this strategic shift from status quoism to revisionism. As a status quo power, albeit a passive one, status quo Kemalism Turkey avoided intervention in failed states. However, with the ascension of the Islamic-leaning AKP to power under President Erdogan in 2001, Turkey began gradually and progressively to transform into an active revisionist regional power, particularly since 2011. Accordingly, it expanded into at least two of the three

cases of state failure of the period: Iraq and Syria. In brief, these examples illustrate that a shift in grand strategy from one type to the other leads to correspondent change of intervention approach toward failed states. Therefore, the transformation from status quoism to revisionism alters the approach from non-expansion to expansion.

Unlike revisionist states, not all status quo states acted upon the provision of their grand strategy, i.e. conducting balancing. To illustrate, the Egypt's direct expansion into Yemen was counteracted with balancing intervention from the neighboring status quo Saudi Arabia in which two other status quo powers (Iran and Israel) also participated. Yet, the status quo Turkey stayed out of the struggle. The Syria's expansion into Lebanon was met with balancing intervention from the status quo Israel across the border. Yet, other status quo powers effectively stayed out in the conflict. True, Saudi Arabia involved mostly economically but also politically for ending the communal conflict which was the root cause of its state failure. Still, the Saudi involvement does not seem to clearly qualify as a balancing intervention. There is no evidence of a Saudi government's pursuit of a decided attempt to remove the Syrian expansion from Lebanon during the war, even though if it had succeeded, its economic-political assistance for the Lebanese government could have gradually helped to pave the ground for an ultimate Syrian removal from the country. It should be added that in the later decades, the kingdom would build a close alliance with one of the Lebanon's major political component, namely the Sunni party led by Rafiq al-Hariri, to counter Iran-Syrian power in the country which is beyond the scope of this study.

Another clear example of status quo intervention is in the case of Iraq. The Iran's expansion into the country after 2003 through certain Shia militant factions was counteracted by balancing intervention from Saudi Arabia. Still, other status quo powers largely avoided involvement. Israel would also act to check Iran's power in Iraq, but it came late and remained limited. Similarly, the Iran's indirect expansionist intervention on the back of the Houthi insurgency in Yemen was checked by direct balancing intervention from the neighboring status quo Saudi Arabia. The status quo Egypt also participated to some extent and for a period in the Saudi-led counteraction. However, there is no evidence of an Israel balancing intervention in Yemen. Syrian case seems to be the most intervened case of state failure compared to other case. Not only both revisionist powers of the period (the revolutionary Iran and the AKP Turkey) expanded into it, but also almost all status quo powers

conducted balancing intervention in one way or another at some point. Israel conducted direct balancing intervention (using air force). Saudi Arabia tried indirect balancing intervention, first in support of the government, then later in support of the insurgency, aiming at the Iran's growing expansion into the country. Even the status quo Egypt, not least in view of its unequivocal public support for the Syrian state, there is a strong reason to conclude that it at least tried to intervene on the side of the government to balance against the expansionist intervention into the country, even though the material evidence available at this point remains sparse.

Given the stated prediction of the relevant hypothsis, this inconsistency in balancing intervention on the part of the status quo powers warrants some discussion. In most cases, there seem to be two types of status quo states: passive status quo and pro-status quo. While the latter actively defends the existing power distribution, the former simply prefers its preservation without necessarily committing to its defense. One major factor that seems to account for this outcome is geographic proximity (the most constant in international relations). Location seems to play a determining effect on whether a status quo state conducts balancing intervention or not. In every case of expansion, it is the status quo state with a shared border with the target failed state that acted more consistently against the expansion. Thus, this finding confirms the known connection between geographic proximity and threat intensity: the closer the source of the threat the bigger the threat projection. Domestic economicpolitical strength also plays a determining effect. An economically weak or politically divided status quo state tends to be less likely to commit to a balancing intervention than a strong or stable state. Buckpassing, the policy of staying aside while others shoulder the cost of balancing, can also account for the irregularity of balancing by status quo states. For example, when the status quo state A both shows asserted resolve and possesses considerable resources for counteracting a particular expansion, the status quo state B or C finds no urgency to commit itself for balancing at least not until the status quo state A is defeated, even if its capabilities and resources afford it.

Another conclusion can be drawn is that revisionist states also balance against each other when they expand into the same failed states unless and until they reach an agreement on dividing or sharing its power values. This pattern can be detected in three of the cases: Lebanon (1975–1989), Iraq (2003–2020), and Syria (2011–2020). In the first case, the expansion of the Ba'athist Syria and the revolutionary Iran, the former through

direct military intervention and the latter later on through the formation of Hezbollah militant organization, eventually led to military confrontation between the sides, mainly through their respective ally militant forces in the country. The clashes continued with varying degree of intensity until the two revisionist powers reached an agreement to accommodate each other's power shares in the war-torn country. In the second case, the mutual expansion into Syria and Iraq brought the two revisionist powers of Iran and Turkey into clashes, again mainly indirectly. In particular, their balancing was intense over Syria where each side committed heavily to their respective strategic design; Iran sought to carve out its own power foothold under the shadow of the Assad regime, while Turkey pressed for toppling the regime. Similarly but to lower degree, the two revisionist powers also struggled over Iraq. After 2014, the simultaneous growth of the Iran's power extension into Iraq following the formation of the paramilitary forces of the PMF, and Turkey's expansion into the country from the north, primarily to the strategic Province of Nineveh in the northwest of the country, brought the two revisionist powers into the brink of, if not actual, balancing. The fact that the Turkey sphere of domination remained limited in reach to the north while the Iran's to the south, the east, and, later, to the west of the country was the main reason that their power competition did not grow into an open clashes, similar to the case of Syria. In the final analysis, the fact that revisionist powers share the interests of altering the established regional order does not mean they combine to bring about the changes or agree on the form of the alternative order. Each revisionist power seeks to remake the new regional order according to its own design.

Last but not less important, in almost all cases the would-be expanding states made persistent diplomatic-political overture to build close ties with the target states prior to the occurrence of state failure. The Egypt's policy toward Yemen before 1962, the Ba'athist Syria's policy toward Lebanon before 1975, the revolutionary Iran's policy toward Iraq before 2003 and toward Yemen before 2004, and the Iran's and Turkey's policies toward Syria before 2011 are all instances of expressed demonstration of interests by revisionist states in building close bilateral ties with pre-state failure countries through various security, economic, or cultural-ideological fields. This pattern means that the revisionist states had already sought to extend their influence into those countries in one way or the other. Therefore, it can be explained as a support to the claim made in

chapter one that the occurrence of state failure creates merely opportunity power expansion, it does not make states revisionist by itself. That is, the occurrence state failure is only a facilitating context for power expansionism, not its original cause.

These power struggles for failed states inevitably produce winners and losers; but it is the failed states themselves, by becoming contested power values within the regional play of power, that pay a high cost. They predictably suffer long-term erosion of their state capacity and, thereby, overall empirical sovereignty. For one, a historical rule of power relations is that expanding states are unlikely to pull out voluntarily short of decisive military defeats. The case of Yemen (1962–1970) falls into this comparatively lucky category when it effectively broke free from regional power struggle when the expanding power, Nasser's Egypt, exited it following its defeat in 1967 war with Israel, which in turn persuaded the leading balancing power, Saudi Arabia, to withdraw as well. Otherwise, expanding states commonly resist any push toward giving up their domination or power foothold in the target failed state(s). Even if their troops are forced out of the country, they might still be able to leave behind leverages of power to exert political-military influence over the politics of the country. This is particularly in the presence of ideologicalcultural ties between the expanding state(s) and local-societal forces in the target state. The continuation of the expansion means, in turn, the continuation of balancing by the status quo states. Thus, the target failed states become trapped in the game of regional power struggle, even long after the end or cessation of active domestic war. In this context, their resources including territories, the form of their political systems, their external alignments and alliance memberships might all remain targets as manipulable or obtainable power values in the struggle for regional balance of power among those intervening powers.

If the main assumption in international relations literature about the state is its unitariness, the long-term reality of those failed states is the state of fracture: a state of chronic political-institutional fragmentations. In all of the five cases discussed in this book, the states were all more or less in control of their territories and sovereign decisions before their fall into state failure. More tangibly, there were no organized militant organizations within their territory before their failure. They might not have been strong states; nevertheless, they were variably "hard" in control. However, having become contested power vacuums, their prospect of

reconstitution of the authority of monopoly over the means of organized violence—the primary precondition to the recovery of its empirical sovereignty—remains distant. In this sense, state fracture is the continuation of state failure. It is a stabilization or institutionalization of state failure. Fractured states display certain characteristics. In a fractured state, the national government including its political-constitutional structure might formally be in place; yet, it is either dictated or, at least, penetrated by external powers either directly through their own military presence, or indirectly through ally or proxy forces on the ground. Each intervening power constantly tries to ensure that the government does not make a decision or take a position counter to its preferences or interests in the country or broadly regionally. In the pulls and pushes of contending external powers, institutional paralyses become a regular occurrence. Often, ending a governmental-institutional deadlock is contingent on a regional rapprochment.

More critically, national army may exist and even be formally in control; still, its authority and order are commonly and systematically challenged or even resisted. A peace might have been restored, but the former combatants more or less keep their forces. They continue to operate practically outside of the control of the central authority, if not totally against its order. The use of violence, actual or potential, remains the face of politics. The war lords may have rebranded their factions' names, but they do not disband them. The political weight of each party is not necessarily determined by the size of electoral constituency but by their individual military strength, which is reinforced by their respective external backers. Thus, the hallmark of this condition is the persistent inability of the central government to reimpose its monopoly over the means of organized violence given its lack of power to dissolve or disarm the war-era militant forces. Political disagreements can easily and recurrently spill over into street protests and even escalate into violence as a venue for settling the disputes. As a result, domestic order remains chronically uncertain and unpredictable, which also generates broader socioeconomic repercussions.

Since foreign policy is the extension of domestic politics, a state that is unable to reestablish effective central authority over its territory as its supreme organizing power is also unlikely to be able to restore its independence in foreign policy realm. The failure to overcome political-institutional fragmentations means that the central authority continues to be rivaled by contending local power actors, often linked to and backed

by intervening states. Therefore, a fractured state finds it sovereign decisions and preferences, for example entering into security-military treaties, become mandated or, at least restricted, by the intervening states. Even, its decisions on matters of war and peace could well be coerced, in one or the other, by those states. Under such a situation, the fractured state virtually becomes informal sphere of dominance. For example, its territory could be effectively turned into a frontline by the intervening states in a regional war, in disregard of neutrality or objections from its central authority.

As discussed in chapter one and demonstrated in empirical chapters, failed states fall to domestic disorder and wars and they might even experience a complete breakdown of their central governments; still, they do not die. This follows that they will, at least theoretically, stand a chance to recover from their failure to become institutionally functioning and politically soverign bodies once again. However, when a failed state becomes a contested power value between revisionist and status quo powers, its chance of recovering its sovereignty over its territory and policies remains low. This continuation of regional power struggle, in turn, tends to create regional security volatility with constant possibility of escalation into full-scale wars among the involved powers. As a bottom line, unless a new regional consensus is reached among the statesmen of the major powers, by adjusting or reordering the existing system, those failed states remain battlegrounds in the struggle for preserving or remaking the existing balance of power.

REFERENCES

- Abdul-Ghani, M. (2001). Mudhakarat al-Jimsi... Harab October 1973. Maktabat al-Usra.
- Abu-Dhikra, W. (1977). *Asrar Harib al-Yemen*. Cairo: Dar al-Sahafa al-Masrya. Aden Press. (2020, June 9). Erdogan Seeks to Repeat Libyan Scenario in Yemen. *Aden Press*. http://en.adenpress.news/news/23244
- Ahlualhaq. (2015). Bayan al-Miqawama al-Islamya Hawla al-Taharwkat al-Amerkya fi al-Iraq. *Ahlualhaq*. Retrieved May 11, 2019, from https://ahlualhaq.com/2015/09/23/%d8%a8%d9%8a%d8%a7%d9%86-%d8%a7%d9%84%d9%85%d9%82%d8%a7%d9%88%d9%85%d8%a9-%d8%a7%d9%84%d8%a5%d8%b3%d9%84%d8%a7%d9%84%d8%a7%d9%84%d8%a7%d9%84%d8%a7%d9%84%d8%a6%d8%a8-%d8%a3%d9%87%d9%84-%d8%a7%d9%84%d8%ad-2/
- Ahram Gate. (2015, March 29). Al-sisi fi Iftitah al-Qima al-Arabya al-Sadisa u al-Ishroon bi Sharm al-Shaykh: Misr Tarhbi bi Insha qwat Arabya Muahada... U Mustaqbaluna Marhunun bima Natadhuhu mn Qararatin. *Ahram Gate*. https://gate.ahram.org.eg/daily/NewsPrint/374949.aspx
- Al-Ahmari, A. (2019a, January 29). Bandar bin Sultan: Da'amna Saddam fi Harbihi ma'a Iran ba'ada Tahdidat al-Khomeini Dhda al-Khaleej, 1–5. *Independent Arabic*. https://www.independentarabia.com/node/5576/
- Al-Ahmari, A. (2019b, February 12). Bandar bin Sultan: al-Saudia Hadharat min Inflat al-Wadh fi Suria 3 Marat u Arsalat 200 Million Dollar Sran Da'aman li al-Islahat... U Arafat Ajrma bi Haq al-Qadhya al-Falastinia, Halaqa 3–5. *Independent Arabic*. https://www.independentarabia.com/node/7521
- Al-Ahram. (1963, December 30). Tairat Irania Talaqi al-Imdadat Li Qwat al-Murtazqa u al-Malakaeen fi al-Yemen: al-Hikuamat al-Yemenia Tua'alan ina

- Tairata Iranian alqat Asliha bi al-Midhalat li al-Mutamarideen fi Manatiq al-Jawf u Kholan u Al-Khema. *Al-Ahram*.
- Al-Ahram. (1976a, April 01). al-Sadat: Atafqna a'ala kul Shayen Bahathnaha. al-Ahram.
- Al-Ahram. (1976b, April 13). Ishtia'al al-Qital Fujatan fi Lebanon Ela Kul al-Jabahat: al-Qwa al-Awtania Tuharib fi Jabhatain Dhid al-Sa'aqa u al-Maornin Ma'an. *Al-Ahram*.
- Al-Ahram. (1978, October 14). Wahdat min al-Jaish al-Lebanoni li al-Manatq A'azila Bain al-Sureen u al-Lebanonin. *Al-Ahram*.
- Al-Ahram. (1984, November 3). Astratijia Surya al-Lebanonia Mushtaraka li al-Tafawdh Ma'a Israel Hawl al-Insihab. *Al-Ahram*.
- Al-Akhbar. (2007, December 9). Al-Hakeem: Nahnu Nadfa'a Dharibat Ea'atiqadna u Nataa'aradh li Harbin Ebada Taefya. *Al-Akhbar*. https://al-akhbar.com/International/199732
- Al-Akhbar al-Khaleej. (2016, October 14). Al-Jubeer Uhadheer min Kawarith Taifya adha Sharaka al-Hashed al-Sha'abi fi A'amalyat al-Mosul. *Al-Akhbar al-Khaleej*. https://www.akhbar-alkhaleej.com/14084/article/44361.html
- Al-Alam. (2009). Al-Maliki Utalib Majlis al-Amn bi Tahqiq Hawla al-Tafjirat. Al-Alam. Retrieved May 12, 2019, from https://www.alalam.ir/news/18379
- Al-Alam. (2013). Said Jalili Ba Bashar al-Assad Didar Kird. *Al-Alam*. Retrieved May 4, 2019, from https://fa.alalamtv.net/news/1442578
- Al-Alam. (2015a). Sardar Ja'afari hma Pasdaran ma Allah Dadi Hastand. *Al-Alam.* Retrieved June 2, 2019, from https://fa.alalamtv.net/news/1668535
- Al-Alam. (2015b). Tashkil Fawj 2000 li Qwat al-Ta'abia fi Iran. *Al-Alam*. Retrieved May 13, 2019, from http://www.alalam.ir/news/1761474
- Al-Alam. (2016). Khazali: Musharakat al-Hashed bi al-Mosul Mahsumun u Qwat Turkey Mua'atadia. *Alalam*. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://www.alalam.ir/news/1851583
- Al-Alam. (2017). General al-Jafari: Al-Harb fi Surya Laisa li Ibqaa al-Rais Bashar al-Assad fi al-Sulta. *Al-Alam*. Retrieved June 3, 2019, from https://www.alalamtv.net/news/2020067
- Al-Alam. (2018). Al-Assad Yatahath li al-Alam a'an al-Hudhur al-Irani u Mandhumat S300. *Al-Alam*. Retrieved June 22, 2019, from https://www.alalam.ir/news/3618141
- Al-Arabiya. (2013). Saudi King Abdullah bin Abdul Aziz Congratulated the Newly-Appointed Egyptian Interim President. *Al-Arabiya*. Retrieved June 9, 2019, from https://english.alarabiya.net/News/middle-east/2013/07/04/Saudi-king-congratulates-Egypt-new-interim-president
- Al-Assad, H. (1971). Hadeeth al-Said al-Rais Hafiz al-Assad ela Jaridat al-Nahar al-Lubanya. *Presidentassad*. Retrieved May 1, 2017, from http://www.presidentassad.net/€€.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=677:17-3-1971&catid=170&Itemid=475

- Al-Assad, H. (1975). Khitab al-Said al-Rais Hafiz al-Assad fi Dhikra 12 al-Thawrat Athar 8 1975. *Presidentassad*. Retrived August 10, 2018, from http://www.presidentassad.net/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=649:8-3-1975&catid=208&Itemid=476
- Al-Assad, H. (1976a). Khitab al-Said al-Rais Hafiz al-Assad Khilal liqaehi maa'a Aa'adha Majlis al-Muhafadhat li Edara al-Mihalya. *Presidentassad*. Retrieved May 11, 2017, from http://www.presidentassad.net/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=651:20-7-1976&catid=209&Itemid=476
- Al-Assad, H. (1976b). Khitab al-Said al-Rais Hafiz al-Assad Khilal Liqaihi ma'a A'adha Majalis alm-Muhafadhat li al-Idarat al-Mihalia 20/7/1976. *Presidentassad*. Retrieved August 19, 2018, from http://www.presidentassad.net/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=651:20-7-1976&catid=209&Itemid=476
- Al-Assad, H. (1977). Khitab al-Said al-Rais Hafiz al-Assad fi Iftitah Majlis al-Sha'ab al-Jadeed 19/8/1977. *Presidentassad*. Retrieved August 12, 2018, from http://www.presidentassad.net/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=654:19-8-1977&catid=210&Itemid=476
- Al-Assad, H. (1980). Khitab al-Said al-Arais fi Dhikra 17 Li al-Thawrat Adhar 8 1980. *Presidentassad*. Retrieved Agust 11, 2018, from http://www.presidentassad.net/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=664:8-3-1980&catid=213&Itemid=476
- Al-Bawaba. (2007). Maba'auth Irani Yazoor Sana'a li Bahth Qadhiat al-Houthi. *Al-Bawaba*. Retrieved May 22, 2018, from https://www.albawaba.com/ar/%D8%A3%D8%AE%D8%A8%D8%A7%D8%B1/%D9%85%D8%A8%D8%B9%D9%88%D8%AB-%D8%A7%D9%8A%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%86%D9%8A-%D9%8A%D8%B2%D9%88%D8%B1-%D8%B5%D9%86%D8%B9%D8%A7%D9%8A1-%D9%84%D8%AB%D8%AD%D8%AB-%D9%82%D8%B6%D9%8A%D8%A9-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AD%D9%88%D8%AB%D9%8A
- Al-Bayan. (2009, October 2). Al-Aqaid al-Askari al-Sabiq li Muhafadhat Yajzm bi Hisul al-Houthin a'ala Da'am: Al-Jibal u al-Qabalia Tatilan Harib Sa'ada u Intisar Al-Jaish Hatmi. *Al-Bayan*. https://www.albayan.ae/one-world/2009-10-02-1.476241
- Al-Baydani, A. R. (1962). Asrar Al-Yemen. Al-Thawra.
- Al-Baydani, A. R. (1984). Azamat alaimat al-Arabia and Thawrat al-Yemen. Al-Maktab al-Masrya al-Haditha.
- Al-Diyar. (1997, May 16). Arshiv al-Diyar. *Al-Diyar*. https://addiyar.com/article/708361-16051997-6-%D9%84%D9%81%D8%B5%D8%AD%D8%A9
- Al-Hamdani, R. M. (2007). Qabla an Yughadiruna al-Tareekh. Al-Dar al-Arabi lil-A'alum.
- Al-Hashed. (2017). Qanun Hayat al-Hashed Yadkhul Haiz al-Tanfiz Ba'ad Nashrihi bi Jaridat al-Waqa'a al-Rasmya. *Al-Hashed*. Retrieved April 10,

- 2019, from https://al-hashed.net/2017/01/03/%D8%A8%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%88%D8%AB%D9%8A%D9%82%D8%A9-%D9%82%D8%A7%D9%86%D9%88%D9%86-%D9%87%D9%8A%D8%A6%D8%A9-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AD%D8%B4%D8%AF-%D9%8A%D9%86%D8%B4%D8%B1-%D9%81%D9%8A-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AC%D8%B1/
- Al-Hashimi, H. (2016, August 18). Al-Hashed al-Sha'abi: Kharitat al-Walaat... u Ishkalyat al-Ertibat bi Iran. *Asharq al-Awsat*. https://aawsat.com/home/article/1002166/%C2%AB%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AD%D8%B4%D8%AF-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B4%D8%B9%D8%A8%D9%8A%C2%BB-%D8%AE%D8%B1%D9%8A%D8%B7%D8%A9-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%88%D9%84%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%A7%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%8A%D8%A7%D8%B1%D8%AA%D8%A8%D8%A7%D8%B1%D8%AA%D8%A8%D8%A7%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%86
- Al-Hashimi, T. (2013). Tariq al-Hashimi li Asharq al-Awsat: Talabat Iran... Awamrun fi Baghdad. *Al-Hashimi*. Retrieved May 18, 2019, from http://www.alhashimi.org/details/37/%D8%B7%D8%A7%D8%B1%D9%82-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%87%D8%A7%D8%B4%D9%85%D9%8A-%D9%84%D9%80-%C2%AB%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B4%D8%B1%D9%82-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D8%A7%D9%88%D8%B7%C2%BB:-%D8%B7%D9%84%D8%A8%D8%A7%D8%A5%D9%8A%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%86-%D8%A3%D9%88%D8%A7%D9%85%D8%B1-%D9%81%D9%8A-%D8%A8%D8%BA%D8%AF%D8%A7%D8%AF
- Al-Irayani, A.-R.Y. (2013a). Mudhkarat President al-Qazdhi Abdul-Rahman al-Irayanii 1962–1967 (Vol. 1). Al-Hayat al-Masrya al-Amma Lil-Kitab.
- Al-Irayani, A.-R.Y. (2013b). Mudhkarat President al-Qazdhi Abdul-Rahman al-Irayanii 1962–1967 (Vol. 2). Al-Hayat al-Masrya al-Amma Lil-Kitab.
- Al-Jazeera. (2004). Muqtada al-Sadr... u Waqia'a al-Muqawama al-Iraqya. *Al-Jazeera*. Retrieved March 12, 2019, from https://www.aljazeera.net/programs/today-interview/2004/10/3/%D9%85%D9%82%D8%AA%D8%AF%D9%89-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B5%D8%AF%D8%B1-%D9%88%D8%A7%D9%82%D8%B9-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%85%D9%82%D8%A7%D9%88%D9%85%D8%A9-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B9%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%82%D9%8A%D8%A9
- Al-Jazeera. (2009). Al-Saudia Tarfidh Entiqadat al-Maliki. *Al-Jazeera*. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://www.aljazeera.net/news/2009/5/31/%D8% A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D8%B9%D9%88%D8%AF%D9%8A%D8%A9-%D8%AA%D8%B1%D9%81%D8%B6-%D8%A7%D9%86%D8%AA%D9%82%D8%A7%D8%AF%D8%A7%D8%AA-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%85%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%83% D9%8A

- Al-Jazeera. (2012). Al-Tandeed bi Hikumat al-Maliki fi al-Ramadi. *Al-Jazeera*. Retrieved July 19, 2019, from https://www.aljazeera.net/programs/behind thenews/2012/12/30/%d8%a7%d9%84%d8%aa%d9%86%d8%af%d9%8a%d8% af-%d8%a8%d8%ad%d9%83%d9%88%d9%85%d8%a9-%d8%a7%d9%84%d9%85%d8%a7%d9%84%d9%83%d9%8a-%d9%81%d9%8a-%d8%a7%d9%84%d8%b1%d9%85%d8%a7%d8%af%d9%8a
- Al-Jazeera. (2013a). Al-Hirak al-Sha'abi fi al-Iraq. *Al-Jazeera*. Retrieved June 9, 2019, from https://www.aljazeera.net/programs/in-depth/2013/1/10/%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AD%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%83-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B4%D8%B9%D8%A8%D9%8A-%D9%81%D9%8A-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B9%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%82#L1
- Al-Jazeera. (2013b). Al-Muaradha al-Musalaha fi Suria. *Al-Jazeera*. Retrieved June 1, 2019, from https://www.aljazeera.net/news/reportsandinterviews/2013/9/5/%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%85%D8%B9%D8%A7%D8%B1%D8%B6%D8%A9-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%85%D8%B3%D9%84%D8%AD%D8%A9-%D9%81%D9%8A-%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%B1%D9%8A%D8%A7
- Al-Jazeera. (2014). Sunni rebels declare new 'Islamic caliphate. *Al-Jazeera*. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2014/6/30/sunni-rebels-declare-new-islamic-caliphate
- Al-Jazirah. (2015, March 26). Al-Malik Salman Ya'alan Sa'at al-Sifr li Himayat al-Shara'aia al-Yemenia u A'amalyat A'asifat al-Hazm Tadik al-Houthin. *Al-Jazirah*. http://www.al-jazirah.com/2015/20150326/ln43.htm
- Al-Juber, A. (2016, January 21). Hal yumkin li Iran an Yataghair. *Asharq al-Awsat*. https://aawsat.com/home/article/548036/%D8%B9%D8%A7%D8%AF%D9%84-%D8%A8%D9%86-%D8%A3%D8%AD%D9%85%D8%AF-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AC%D8%A8%D9%8A%D8%B1/%D9%87%D9%84-%D9%8A%D9%85%D9%83%D9%86-%D9%84%D8%A5%D9%8A%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%86-%D8%A3%D9%86-%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%BA%D9%8A%D8%B1%D8%B1%D8%B1%D8%9F
- Al-Khaleej Online. (2015, January 17). Al-Jadida al-Qawya, Masadr li al-Khaleej Online: Hezbollah al-Suria Yed Iran al-Jadid al-Qawya. *Al-Khaleej Online*. https://alkhaleejonline.net/%D8%B3%D9%8A%D8%A7%D8%B3%D8%A9/%D9%85%D8%B5%D8%A7%D8%AF%D8%B1-%D9%84%D9%80%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%8AE%D9%84%D9%8A%D8%AC-%D8%A3%D9%88%D9%86%D9%84%D8%AF%D9%8A-%D8%ADD8%B2%D8%A8-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%8A-%D9%8A%D9%8A-%D9%8A%D9%8A-%D9%8A%D8%B1%D9%8A-%D9%8A%D8%AF-%D8%A5%D9%8A%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%86-%D8%A7%D9%8A%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%86-%D8%A7%D9%8A%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%8A-%D8%AF%D8%AF%D8%AF%D8%AF%D8%AF%D8%AF%D8%AF%D8%AF%D9%8A%D8%AF%D8%AF%D9%8A%D8%AF%D8%AF%D9%8A%D8%AF%D8%AF%D9%8A%D8%AF%D8%AF%D9%8A%D8%AF%D8%AF%D9%8A%D8%AF%D8%AF%D9%8A%D9%8A%D8%AF%D8%AF%D8%AF%D9%8A%D9%8A%D8%AF%D8%AF%D9%8A%D9%8A%D8%AF%D8%AF%D9%8A%D9%8A%D8%AF%D8%AF%D9%8A%D9%8A%D8%AF%D8%AF%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D8%AF%D8%AF%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D8%AF%D8%AF%D8%AF%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D8%AF%D8%AF%D8%AF%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D8%AF%D8%AF%D8%AF%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D8%AF%D8%AF%D8%AF%D9%8A%D9%AF%D9%8A%D9%AF%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%BA%
- Al-Khanadeq. (2021). Taa'aruf a'ala Hayat al-Hashed al-Sha'abi. *Al-Khanadeq*. Retrieved May 2, 2019, from https://alkhanadeq.com/post/94

- Al-Mada Paper. (2013, July 2). Qyadi Sabq: Al-Hardan Udiru al-Sahawat min Baghdad... u Mistasharu al-Maliki Afshalu al-Mshrua'a. Al-Mada Paper. https://almadapaper.net/view.php?cat=88300
- Al-Mada Paper. (2014, June 10). Al-Hikuma Tada'au li Ia'alan Halat al-Tawari fi al-Bilad u Jalsa Barlamanya A'ajila al-Khamis. Al-Mada Paper. https://alm adapaper.net/view.php?cat=107303
- Al-Mada Paper. (2017a, December 16). Al-Sistani Uhadid Maseer al-Hashed al-Sha'abi ba'ada 3 A'awam min al-Jihad al-Kifaei. Al-Mada Paper. https://alm adapaper.net/view.php?cat=177780
- Al-Mada Paper. (2017b, March 3). Ejtima'a Ankara A'aqida bi Da'awa Turkey u Musharakat Mumathili 4 Dawlin Arabya. Al-Mada Paper. https://almada paper.net/view.php?cat=166679
- Al-Mada Paper. (2020, June 20). Turkeya Tuhasir al-Iraq bi Nahw 30 Qaida Askarya u Tuhajim Qwat Tabia'a li al-Hashed. Al-Mada Paper. https://alm adapaper.net/view.php?cat=227722
- Al-Manar. (2017). Khazali: Al-Hashed al-Sha'abi Raseekhun bi al-Siyasa li Qadha a'ala al-Fasad. Al-Manar. Retrieved October 11, 2019, from https://almanartv.com/1599959
- Al-Maselah. (2019). Min Bait Qais Khazali, al-A'amari, u al-Muhandis u Qadat al-Hashed Yahdhruna al-Hakeem. Al-Maselah. Retrieved April 10, 2019, from https://www.almaselah.com/?p=31879
- Al-Mawri, M. (2005, September 24). Saud al-Faysal: al-Iraqiun Yashtakoon min al-Tadakhul al-Irani... u al-Wadha'a Khateerun li Ghaya. Asharq al-Awsat. https://archive.aawsat.com/details.asp?section=4&article= 324938&issueno=9797
- Al-Maydadeen. (2013). Al-Assad li al-Mayadeen: La Mana'a mn al-Tarshih li Entikhabat u al-Saudia ka Mandhuma Tuharib Suria Alan. Al-Mayadeen. Retrieved June 11, 2019, from https://www.almayadeen.net/news/568054
- Al-Motamar. (2003, May 16). Ihtimam Ia'alami Arabi u Dawli Wasa'a Bi Zyarat Awal Rais Irani Li Al-Yemen. Al-Motamar. https://www.almotamar.net/ pda/1341.htm
- Al-Motamar. (2005, October 26). BaJamal u Erdogan Yasta'aridhan A'alaqat al-Baladain u Afaq al-Ta'awan. Al-Motamar. http://www.almotamar.net/gov/ print.php?id=25358
- Al-Motamar. (2006, July 18). Al-Musadaqa a'ala Itifiqyat Ta'awn Amni Bain al-Yemen u Turkya. Al-Motamar. https://www.almotamar.net/pda/28335. htm
- Al-Riyadh. (2012, March 3). Al-Mamlaka Tada'au al-Mijtama'a al-Dawli Li Inqadh al-Sha'ab al-Suri min Sulta Faqadat Shara'ayatha. Al-Riyadh. http:// www.alriyadh.com/714938
- Al-Riyadh. (2013, June 25). Saud al-Faysal: Surya lan Ardh Muhtal. Al-Riyadh. http://www.alriyadh.com/846915

- Al-Riyadh. (2015, March 27). Qatia Harbia Masria Li Tamin Khaleej Aden... U Ordun, U Sudan Yazman Lil-Alaliat; Musharaktin Arabia Wasia'a Fi Asifat Al-Hazim U Washington Twqadim Musa'ad Lujistia U Mukhabaratia. Al-Riyadh. https://www.alriyadh.com/1033692
- Al-Riyadh. (2019, October 2). Al-Juber: Ida'a al-Nidham al-Irani ina al-Malaka Arsalat Laha Rasail Gher Daqiqa. *Al-Riyadh*. https://www.alriyadh.com/178 0000
- Al-Rukabi, H. (2009, November 8). Al-Maliki: al-Saudia laha Mawaqifun Slbya ma'ana u Muabdaratuna ma'aha Fuhimat Sliban u Dhufan. *Al-Mada Paper*. https://ar.mehrnews.com/amp/887143/
- Al-Salhy, S. (2013). Iraqi Shi'ite Militants Start to Acknowledge Role in Syria. *Reuters*. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-iraq-nujaba-specialrep/special-report-the-iraqi-militia-hel ping-iran-carve-a-road-to-damascus-idUSKCN1BX11N
- Al-Saud, al-M. F. (2015). Dar al-Malik Abdul-Aziz. 2015. Mawswa'at al-Malik Fahd bin Abdul-Aziz al-Saud, Part Two. Riyadh: Dar Malik Abdul-Aziz.
- Al-Sumaria. (2014). Al-Hashed al-Sha'abi: A'adad al-Mitatawa'ain Wasal ela Millionain u 500 alf li Ghayat al-An. *Al-Sumaria*. Retrieved July 10, 2019, from https://www.alsumaria.tv/news/103747
- Al-Thawra. (1979, August 16). Al-Qaid al-Assad Yuhani al-Imam al-Khomeini bi Intisar al-Thawra u Yakid Taid Surya u Daa'amha li al-Nidham al-Jadeed. *Al-Thawra*.
- Al-Thawra. (1980, April 13). A Reply Letter li Rais al-Assad min al-Khomeini: Satanhadh al-Omam al-Maqhura Li Inha Saitarat al-Imbrialia. *Al-Thawra*.
- Al-Thawra. (2005, November 5). Al-Said al-Rais Bashar al-Assad Yalqi Kalimatan Syasia Shamila a'al Madraj Jamia'at Dimasuc. *Al-Thawra*. https://thawra.sy/?p=35559
- Al-Thawra. (2007, May 10). Al-Rais al-Assad Uakid fi Kalimat Tawjihya li A'adha Majlis al-Sha'ab Ahmyat e'ata al-Awlawya li Sharaih Aal-Awsa'a min al-Jmaheer. *Al-Thawra*. https://thawra.sy/?p=35596
- Al-Thawra. (2010, February 18). Al-Fursa al-Akhira. *Al-Thawra*. https://althawra-news.net/news6222.html
- Amnesty International. (2011). Syria: Today's Attacks Are New and Outrageous Low. *Amnesty*. Retrieved May 10, 2019, from https://www.amnesty.org.uk/press-releases/syria-todays-attacks-are-new-and-outrageous-low
- Anadolu Agency. (2009). Turkey Sees Syria as Door to Mideast Market, Premier Damascus. *Anadolu Agency*. Retrieved June 29, 2019, from https://www.aa.com.tr/en/archive/turkey-sees-syria-as-door-to-mideast-market-premier/424522
- Anadolu Agency. (2012). Turkish and Yemeni Foreign Ministers Meet in Sana'a. Anadolu Agency. Retrieved June 19, 2020, from https://www.aa.com.tr/en/turkey/turkish-and-yemeni-foreign-ministers-meet-in-sanaa/316493

- Anadolu Agency. (2015). Erdogan: Turkey Supports Saudi-Led Mission in Yemen. Anadolu Agency. Retrieved June 25, 2020, from https://www.aa. com.tr/en/politics/erdogan-turkey-supports-saudi-led-mission-in-yemen/ 63257
- Annahar. (2015. October 9). Al-General al-Irani aladhi Onqidha al-Assad u Asasa Hezbollah Surya Qutil. Annahar. https://www.annahar.com/arabic/ article/274166-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AC%D9%86%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9% 84-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A5%D9%8A%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%86%D9%8A-% D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B0%D9%8A-%D8%A3%D9%86%D9%82%D8%B0-% D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A3%D8%B3%D8%AF-%D9%88%D8%A3%D8%B3%D8% B3-%D8%AD%D8%B2%D8%A8-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%84%D9%87-%D8% A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%B1%D9%8A-%D9%82%D8%AA%D9%84
- Apart. (2017). Mahdi Taab. Farmanda Qaragah Ammar: Khitab Ba Ruhani. Apart. Retrieved May 25, 2020, from https://www.aparat.com/v/Elcsi
- Ari Gross, J. (2018, September 4). IDF Says It Has Bombed Over 200 Iranian Targets in Syria Since 2017: Military Warns US Ending Support for UNRWA Could Further Destabilize Gaza, As Ceasefire Talks with Hamas Appear Precarious. Times of Israel. https://www.timesofisrael.com/idf-says-it-has-car ried-out-over-200-strikes-in-svria-since-2017/
- Ari Gross, J. (2020, November 18). IDF Says It Bombed Barracks of Top Iranian Officers in Syria to 'Send Message'. Times of Israel. https://www.timesofisrael.com/idf-says-it-bombed-barracks-of-top-ira nian-officers-in-syria-to-send-message/
- Armstrong, A., & Rubin, B. R. (2005). Regions: The Great Lakes and South Central. In S. Chesterman, M. Ignatieff, & R. Thakur (Eds.), Making States Work: State Failure and the Crisis of Governance (pp. 79–101). New York: United Nations University Press.
- Asharq al-Awsat. (2009, September 29). Huthi Field Commander Talks to Asharq al-Awsat. Asharq al-Awsat. https://eng-archive.aawsat.com/theaaw sat/features/huthi-field-commander-abdul-malik-al-huthi-talks-to-asharq-alawsat
- Ashraq al-Awsat. (2011, August 1). Syrian Army Colonel Defects forms Free Syrian Army London. Asharq al-Awsat. https://eng-archive.aawsat.com/the aawsat/news-middle-east/syrian-army-colonel-defects-forms-free-syrian-arm
- Asharq al-Awsat. (2012, May 23). Saudi to Give \$3.25 Bn Aid to Yemen. Asharq al-Awsat. https://eng-archive.aawsat.com/theaawsat/news-middleeast/saudi-to-give-3-25-bn-aid-to-yemen
- Asharq al-Awsat. (2016, November 26). Al-Barlaman al-Iraqi Yaqr Damj "al-Safael al-Musalaha" bi al-Jaish Wasata Ghyab Etihad al-Qwa. Asharq

- al-Awsat. https://aawsat.com/home/article/793426/%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A8%D8%B1%D9%84%D9%85%D8%A7%D9%86-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B9%D8%B1%D8%A7%D9%82%D9%8A-%D9%8A%D9%82%D8%B1-%D8%AF%D9%85%D8%AC-%C2%AB%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%81%D8%B5%D8%A7%D8%A6%D9%84-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%85%D8%B3%D9%84%D8%AD%D8%A9%C2%BB-%D8%A8%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AC%D9%8A%D8%B4-%D9%88%D8%B3%D8%B7-%D8%BA%D9%8A%D8%A7%D8%A8-%D8%A7%D8%AA%D8%AD%D8%A7%D8%AF-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%82%D9%88%D9%89
- As-Safir. (1987, February 25). Al-Husini u Karami u al-Hus u Bari u Junbilat Yaltaquna al-Sabat fi Damascuss u Qwat al-Surya Tasalamat al-Turuqat u al-Thakanat. *As-Safir*.
- Ataturk, M. K. (1981). A Speech Delivered by Mustafa Kemal Ataturk 1927 (Ministry of Education, Trans.). Ministry of Education.
- Azzaman. (2017, December 3). Hal al-Hashed al-Sha'abi u Eqamat al-Iqlim al-Sunni u Manh al-Akrad Haq Taqreer al-Maseer min Abraz Muqararat al-Mutamar. *Azzaman*. https://azzaman-iraq.com/content.php?id=1858
- Badeeb, S. M. (1993). Saudi-Iranian Relations; 1932–1982. Center for Arab and Iranian Studies.
- Bahnam, R. (2010, January 29). Saud al-Faysal Yedu Taliban li Takhali a'an Ilaqatha Ma'a Al-Irhabin li al-Tawasut fi Amaliat al-Salam bi Afghanistan; Intaqdaa Sysat Obama Tijah Iran... U Itaham Tahran Bi dafa'a al-Houthin li al-Tawaghul fi Arazi al-Saudia. *Asharq al-Awsat*. https://archive.aawsat.com/details.asp?section=4&article=554930&issueno=11385#.Xm5jcqhKjIV
- Bakr, A. (2013). Saudi Supplying Missiles to Syria Rebels: Gulf Source. *Reuters*. Retrieved June 28, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-syria-cri sis-missiles-saudi/saudi-supplying-missiles-to-syria-rebels-gulf-source-idUSBR E95G0DK20130617
- Bassam, L., & Perry, T. (2015). Saudi Support to Rebels Slows Assad Attacks: Pro-Damascus: Sources. *Reuters*. Retrieved July 11, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-syria/saudi-support-to-rebels-slows-assad-attacks-pro-damascus-sources-idUSKCN0SV23O20151106
- BBC News. (2000, May 24). Bitter Retreat for the SLA. *BBC News.* Retrieved May 11, 2019, from http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/761817.stm
- BBC News. (2005). Iraqi Officials Disclosed Syria 'Gave Up' Brother of Saddam. *BBC News*. Retrieved February 10, 2019, from http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/world/middle_east/4303037.stm
- BBC News. (2009). Yemenis Intercept 'Iranian Ship'. *BBC News*. Retrieved June 27, 2019, from http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/8327892.stm
- BBC News. (2012). Syrian Crisis: Turkey Training Rebels, Says FSA Fighter. *BBC News*. Retrieved June 29, 2019, from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-19124810

- BBC News. (2017). Al-Saudia Tajma'a al-Ma'aradhat al-Surya u Tahdad Saqif Matalibyha. BBC News. Retrieved June 23, 2019, from https://www.bbc. com/arabic/in-depth-42056216
- Bilut, M. (2016, November 24). 18 Tayaran Talaia'a Askaryan Misryan Yandhmuna ala Qaidat Hama al-Jawya fi Surya. Al-Safir. http://assafir.com/ Article/1/518343
- Bursa Port. (2016, October 22). Erdoğan: Kerkük, Musul bizimdi. Bursa Port. https://www.bursaport.com/guncel/erdogan-kerkuk-musul-bizimdi-79607
- Buzan, B. (1983). People, States, and Fear: The National Security Problem in International Relations. University of North Carolina Press.
- Buzan, B., & Waever, O. (2003). Regions and Powers the Structure of International Security. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Council of Ministers. (2009). Rais al-Wazra al-Said Nuri Kaml al-Maliki Yastaqbil Wazeer al-Kharjya al-Turki al-Said Ahmed Daud Ogholu. Government of Iraq. Retrieved July 10, 2019, from http://cabinet.iq/ArticlePrint.aspx?ID=1161
- Daily Sabah. (2011, May 20). Erdogan Urges Assad to Announce Reform Soon. Daily Sabah. https://www.dailysabah.com/turkey/2011/03/29/erd ogan-urges-assad-to-announce-reforms-soon
- Daily Sabah. (2012a, January 12). PM Erdoğan: "Iraq Must Normalize". Daily Sabah. https://www.dailysabah.com/turkey/2012/01/12/pmerdogan-iraq-needs-normalization
- Daily Sabah. (2012b, March 30). Erdoğan to Iran: "Nuclear Energy Should Be Used For Peaceful Purposes". Daily Sabah. https://www.dailysabah.com/ turkey/2012/03/30/erdogan-to-iran-nuclear-energy-should-be-used-for-pea ceful-purposes
- Daily Sabah. (2012c, September 18). Davutoğlu: We Share the Same Perspective as Egypt on Syria. Daily Sabah. https://www.dailysabah.com/politics/2012/ 09/18/davutoglu-when-it-comes-to-syria-we-share-the-same-perspective-as-
- Daily Sabah. (2014, December 25). Ankara and Baghdad Determined to Cooperate Against ISIS Threat in Region. Daily Sabah. https://www.dailys abah.com/politics/2014/12/25/turkey-values-iraqs-territorial-integrity-sec urity-stability
- Daily Sabah. (2015a, December 8). Training by Turkish Troops in Mosul to Continue in Coordination with Iraq: Foreign Ministry. Daily Sabah. https:// www.dailysabah.com/diplomacy/2015/12/08/training-by-turkish-troopsin-mosul-to-continue-in-coordination-with-iraq-foreign-ministry-spox
- Daily Sabah. (2015b, March 26). Erdogan: Iran's Effort to Dominate Middle East Cannot Be Tolerated. Daily Sabah. https://www.dailysabah.com/pol itics/2015/03/26/erdogan-irans-efforts-to-dominate-middle-east-cannotbe-tolerated

- Daily Sabah. (2015c, December 29). Turkey, Saudi Arabia Agree to Boost Economic, Military, Energy Relations. *Daily Sabah*. https://www.dailysabah. com/diplomacy/2015/12/29/turkey-saudi-arabia-agree-to-boost-economic-military-energy-relations
- Daily Sabah. (2016a, December 20). Kurtulmus: La Shaia Yaza'aj Turkeya fi Majrayat A'amalyat al-Mosul hata al-Lahdha. *Daily Sabah*. https://www.dailysabah.com/arabic/politics/2016/10/20/kurtulmus-nothing-disturbed-turkey-in-mosuls-operation-until-today#pp
- Daily Sabah. (2016b, May 10). Tahaudhat Turkeys a'ala al-Istrajiat al-Askarya al-Amerikya Bikhsus al-Mosul. *Daily Sabah*. https://www.dailysabah.com/arabic/turkey/2016/10/05/5-turkish-reservations-about-the-us-military-str ategy-regarding-mosul
- Daily Sabah. (2017, December 27) Assad Leads State Terror, Solution in Syria with Him Not Possible, Erdoğan Says. *Daily Sabah*. https://www.dailysabah.com/diplomacy/2017/12/27/assad-leads-state-terror-solution-in-syria-with-him-not-possible-erdogan-says
- Daily Star. (2012, June 27). Hezbollah Fighters Are On The Ground In Syria, According To Riad Al-Asaad. *Daily Star*. https://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Politics/2012/Jun-27/178378-free-syria-army-hezbollah-present-on-the-battlefield.ashx
- Dar al-Welyah. (1989a). Al-Thawra al-Islamia la Tahidwha Hidwd. *Alwelayah*. Retrieved July 12, 2018, from https://alwelayah.net/upload_list/source/khe tabat/pdf/imam_khamanei/yaers/1409/1409-23.pdf
- Dar al-Welyah. (1989b). Tasdeer al-Thawra Tasdeer li al-Thaqafat al-Islamia. *Alwelayah*. Retrieved July 17, 2018, from https://alwelayah.net/upload_list/source/khetabat/pdf/imam_khamanei/yaers/1409/1409-41.pdf
- Dar al-Welyah. (1999). Nahj Imam Nahjuna. *Alwelayah*. Retrieved July 18, 2018, from https://alwelayah.net/upload_list/source/khetabat/pdf/imam_khamanei/yaers/1420/1420-6.pdf
- Davidson, J. W. (2006). The Origins of Revisionist and Status-Quo States. Palgrave Macmillan.
- Davutoglu, A. (2010, May 20). Turkey's Zero-Problems Foreign Policy. Foreign Policy. https://foreignpolicy.com/2010/05/20/turkeys-zero-problems-foreign-policy/
- Dawisha, A. (1984). The Motives of Syria's Involvement in Lebanon. *Middle East Journal*, 38(2), 228–236.
- Defa Press. (2015a, January 24). Hujat Islam Shirazi Dar Gif tu go ba Defa'a Press: Sahionyat ha Muntadhar Dharb Shist Iran Bashnd: Ansaruallah Yemen Nuskha Mushabih Hezbollah Lubnan Ast. *Defa Press*. https://defapress.ir/fa/news/39179

- Defa Press. (2015b, October 8). Didar 3 Sa'ati Putin u Sardar Sulemani Dar Moscow Russya a'an Didar Ra Taaid Nakrd. *Defa Press*. https://defapress.ir/fa/news/54613
- Dehghanpisheh, B. (2017). Special Report: The Iraqi Militia Helping Iran Carve a Road to Damascus. *Reuters*. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/crisis-iraq-nujaba-ar7-idARAKCN1BX2CJ
- Democracy Now. (2006). Interview with John Pace. *Global Policy Forum*. Retrieved May 9, 2019, from https://archive.globalpolicy.org/security/iss ues/iraq/torture/2006/0228johnpace.htm
- Department of State. (1995). Foreign Relations of the United States, 1961–1963, Near East. N. J. Noring, & G. W. LaFantasie (Eds.) (Vol. 18). United States Government Printing Office. Preprint. https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1961-63v18
- Department of State. (2000). Foreign Relations of the United States, 1964–1968, Near East Region; Arabian Peninsula. N. Davis Howland, & D. S. Patterson (Eds.). (Vol. 21). United States Government Printing Office. Preprint. https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1964-68v21
- Dorril, S. (2002). M16: Inside the Covert World of Her Majesty's Secret Intelligence Service. Touchstone Book.
- Elaph. (2007, January 21). La Saudiun Salafiun fi Mutamar al-Doha. *Elaph*. https://elaph.com/amp/Web/Politics/2007/1/205682.html
- Elaph. (2009, April 4). Al-Maliki: Lan Natakhala A'an Qwat al-Sahwa. *Elaph*. https://elaph.com/Web/Politics/2009/4/426077.html
- Elaph. (2011, October 29). Al-Maliki: A'atiqal Akthar min 600 Ba'athi Aghlabhum min Muhafadhat al-Jinub u al-Wasat. *Elaph*. https://elaph.com/Web/news/2011/10/692457.html
- Elaph. (2012, April 8). Barzani Yatahim al-Maliki bi al-Diktatorya u Yalmah bi Tarih Sahb al-Thiqa minhu. *Elaph*. https://elaph.com/amp/Web/news/2012/4/728100.html
- Erdoğan, R. T. (2019a). Recep Tayyip Erdoğan: Beraber Yürüdük Biz Bu Yollarda—6 Yeni Türkiye Vizyonu 2009–2010. *Government of Turkey*. Reprint. https://mk.gov.tr/GalleryFiles/242/Beraber_Y%C3%BCr%C3%BCd%C3%BCk_Biz_Bu_Yollarda_6_-_net-38131d48-caad-4daf-aec9-b09487 361199.pdf
- Erdogan, R. T. (2019b). Recep Tayyip Erdoğan: Beraber Yürüdük Biz Bu Yollarda—7 Yeni Türkiye Vizyonu 2010–2011. *Government of Turkey*. Reprint. https://mk.gov.tr/GalleryFiles/242/Beraber_Y%C3%BCr%C3%BCd%C3%BCk_Biz_Bu_Yollarda_7_-_net-5d9be52a-5862-4d0f-925c-4c3b47 85f4db.pdf

- Erdogan, R. T. (2019c). Recep Tayyip Erdoğan: Efendi Değil Hizmetkar Olmak—7 Yeni Türkiye Vizyonu. *Government of Turkey*. Preprint. https://mk.gov.tr/GalleryFiles/242/Efendi_De%C4%9Fil_Hizmetkar_Olmak_7_-_net-9df1b701-c1da-4f4d-90f3-becb2fd88250.pdf
- Erdogan, R. T. (2019d). Recep Tayyip Erdoğan: Her Şey Türkiye İçin Yeni Türkiye Vizyonu 2003–2006. *Government of Turkey*. Reprint. https://mk.gov.tr/GalleryFiles/242/H%C5%9ETI_%C4%B0%C3%A7in-2cce792a-2fd1-434f-8e59-4679d9830434.pdf
- Publications, E. (1993). *Middle East and North Africa Yearbook* (39th ed.). Europa Publications.
- Fars News Agency. (2015). Yemen's Ansarullah Captures Several Agents of Turkey, Qatar. Fars News Agency. Retrieved May 28, 2019, from https://en.farsnews.ir/newstext.aspx?nn=13940311001181
- Fars News Agency. (2017). Sarukh al-Balsti Yemeni yadk al-Yamama bi al-Riyadh u Reuters Yuakid Sama'a Dawi Infijarat u Ruayat Dukhan. Fars News Agency. Retrieved May 28, 2019, from https://ar.farsnews.ir/allnews/news/139609 28001239
- Fayadh, M. (2007, March 14). Alawi fi al-Ryadh Ghadat Wsul Barzani ilayha... u Uhadhr Mujadadan min al-Taifya. *Asharq al-Awsat*. https://archive.aawsat.com/details.asp?section=4&issueno=10333&article=410564&feature=#.YGO t3bMK3C
- Ferzli, E. (2020). Ajmal al-Tareekh Cana Alghad. Dar Saer al-Mashrq.
- Friedman, L. T. (1984, December 2). Lebanon: The Iranian Presence. New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/1984/02/12/magazine/lebanon-the-iranian-presence.html
- Gambill, G. (2002). Why Assad Stepped Foot in Beirut ... Twice. *Middle East Intelligence*, 4(3), Articles/0203. https://www.meforum.org/meib/articles/0203_l1.htm
- Gause, F. G. (1992). Sovereignty, Statecraft and Stability in the Middle East. *Journal of International Affairs*, 45(2), 441–469.
- General Organization of Radio and TV-Syria. (2009). Mutamar Sahafi li al-Rais al-Assad u Rais al-Wizara al-Turki. *Ortas*. Retrieved June 28, 2020, from https://www.ortas.online/index.php?d=100349&id=125523
- General Organization of Radio and TV-Syria. (2011). Kalimat al-Rais al-Assad Amam Majlis al-Sha'ab. *Ortas*. Retrieved July 29, 2019, from https://www.ortas.online/index.php?d=100349&id=125500
- General Organization of Radio and TV-Syria. (2013a). Al-Rais al-Assad li Qanat Khaq and Sahifat Yort al-Turkya: Hikumat Erdogan Tatahamal Masulyat Dima Asharat al-Alaf min al-Surieen. *Ortas*. Retrieved August 12, 2019, from https://www.ortas.online/index.php?d=100349&id=131937

- General Organization of Radio and TV-Syria. (2013b). Muqabala al-Rais al-Assad ma'a Sahifat Jimhuryat al-Turkya. Ortas. Retrieved July 28, 2020, from https://www.ortas.online/index.php?d=100349&id=127309
- Gilpin, R. (1981). War and Change in World Politics. Cambridge University Press.
- Glanz, J. (2007, December 2). U.S. Says Arms Link Iranians to Iraqi Shiites. New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2007/02/12/world/ middleeast/12weapons.html
- Golan, S. (2022). The Syrian establishment in Lebanon until the Galilee Peace War. Israel Defense Force. Retrieved June 10, 2023, from https://www.idf.il/ media/02agph54/yesodot-4-a-5-a.pdf
- Gordan, R. M., & Kesling, B. (2018, August 30). Declassified Interrogation Reports Show How Much Iran Shaped Iraq War. Wall Street Journal. https://www.wsj.com/articles/declassified-interrogation-rep orts-show-how-much-iran-shaped-iraq-war-1535621245
- Gulik, E. V. (1955). Europe's Classical Balance of Power. Cornell University Press. Hamshahri Online. (2011, October 8). Safavid Sardar: Spir Mushaki Dar Turkya Alayhi Amrica u Russya Asat. Ham Shahri Online. https://www.hamshahri online.ir/news/147816/%D8%B3%D9%BE%D8%B1-%D9%85%D9%88%D8% B4%DA%A9%DB%8C-%D8%AF%D8%B1-%D8%AA%D8%B1%DA%A9%DB% 8C%D9%87-%D8%B9%D9%84%DB%8C%D9%87-%D8%A2%D9%85%D8% B1%DB%8C%DA%A9%D8%A7-%D9%88-%D8%B1%D9%88%D8%B3%DB% 8C%D9%87-%D8%A7%D8%B3%D8%AA
- Hinnebusch, R. (2014). Foreign Policy in the Middle East. In R. Hinnebusch & A. Ehteshami (Eds.), The Foreign Policies of Middle East State (pp. 1–72). Lynne Rienner Publishers.
- Hinsley, F. H. (1986). Sovereignty. Cambridge University Press.
- House of Representatives. (2015). Yemen under Attack by Iranian-Backed Houthis. House. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://docs.house.gov/ meetings/FA/FA13/20150414/103315/HHRG-114-FA13-Transcript-201 50414.pdf
- Howard, T. (2014). Failed States and the Origins of Violence: A Comparative Analysis of State Failure as a Root Cause of Terrorism and Political Violence. Ashgate Publishing.
- Human Rights Watch. (2011). Lift the Siege of Daraa Nationwide Campaign of Arrests Continues. Human Rights Watch. Retrieved May 28, 2019, from https://www.hrw.org/news/2011/05/05/syria-lift-siege-daraa
- Human Rights Watch. (2016). Iran Sending Thousands of Afghans to Fight in Syria Refugees, Migrants Report Deportation Threats. Human Rights Watches. Retrieved September 12, 2019, from https://www.hrw.org/news/ 2016/01/29/iran-sending-thousands-afghans-fight-syria

- Hurriyet. (2007, August 24). Genelkurmay'dan çok sert açıklama. Hurriyet. https://www.hurriyet.com.tr/gundem/genelkurmaydan-cok-sert-aciklama-6420961
- Hurriyet. (2012, September 5). Erdogandan Onemli Mesajlar. *Hurriyet*. http://www.hurriyet.com.tr/gundem/erdogandan-onemli-mesajlar-21386210
- Hurriyet Daily News. (2016, February 25). Keep PYD Out Of Syria Truce Deal: Erdoğan. *Hurriyet Daily News*. https://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/keep-pyd-out-of-syria-truce-deal-erdogan-95635
- Hussein, E.-A. (2018, March 6). Muhamad bin Salman li Ruasa Tahrir al-Suhuf al-Masrya: Turkya u Iran u al-Mutatarfeen "Mihwar al-Shar al-Jadid". *Shorouk*. https://www.shorouknews.com/news/view.aspx?cdate=06032018&id=blb5e661-9097-4alf-bd71-eaa3c7b7ed55&fb_comment_id=158525655 1551904 1585892618154964
- İhsanoğlu, E. (1997). Turkey in the Organisation of the Islamic Conference: An Overview. *Insight Turkey*, 7, 93–112.
- International Crisis Group. (2014). The Huthis: From Saada to Sanaa: Middle East Report. *International Crisis Group*. Retrieved June 25, 2019, from https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/gulf-and-arabian-peninsula/yemen/huthis-saada-sanaa
- Irish, J., & Rasheed, A. (2018, August 31). Exclusive: Iran moves missiles to Iraq in warning to enemies. *Reuters*. Retrieved June 11, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-iraq-missiles-exclusive/exclusive-iran-moves-missiles-to-iraq-in-warning-to-enemies-idUSKCN1LG0WB
- Israel Defense Force. (2017). Operation Peace for Galilee. *Israel Defense Force*. Retrieved June 12, 2018, from https://www.idf.il/en/minisites/wars-and-operations/first-lebanon-war/
- Jackson, R. (1999). Sovereignty in World Politics: A Glance at the Conceptual and Historical Landscape. *Political Studies*, 47(3), 431–465.
- Jameeh, M. (2012, July 22). Yemen: Tafasil a'an Khaliat Al-Tajasus Al-Irani U A'alaqatha Bi Hezbollah U Haras Al-Thawri. *Asharq al-Awsat*. https://archive.aawsat.com/details.asp?section=4&article=687501&issueno=12290#.YKP6D6hKjIV
- Jaridat al-Zawra. (2015, July 7). Jaridat al-Zawra al-Iraqya Tanshur Nas Mashrua'a Qanoon al-Haras al-Watani. *Jaridat al-Zawra*. https://alzawraapaper.com/content.php?id=25660&print
- Jerusalem Post. (2016, May 10). Report: Israeli Fighter Jets Strike Weapons Convoy Headed Towards Hezbollah. *Jerusalem Post*. https://www.jpost.com/arab-israeli-conflict/report-israeli-fighter-jets-strike-weapons-convoy-on-way-to-hezbollah-453649
- Jewish Virtual Library. (1957a). David Ben-Gurion: Address to Knesset on the Results of Sinai Campaign. *Jewishvirtuallibrary*. Retrieved June 15, 2018, from https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/ben-gurion-address-to-knesset-on-the-results-of-sinai-campaign-march-1957

- Jewish Virtual Library. (1957b). David Ben-Gurion: Address to Knesset on the Results of Sinai Campaign. Jewishvirtuallibrary. Retrieved June 17, 2018, from https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/ben-gurion-address-to-kne sset-on-the-results-of-sinai-campaign-march-1957
- Kakar, A.-G. (2017). Pakistani Pilgrims Are Being Recruited into Iran's Mercenary Groups. Pakistan Asia News. Retrieved May 11, 2019, from https:// pakistan.asia-news.com/en_GB/articles/cnmi_pf/features/2017/09/26/fea ture-01
- Kaplan, H. (2015, December 11). Turkey-KRG Solidarity. Daily Sabah. https:// www.dailysabah.com/columns/hilal_kaplan/2015/12/11/turkey-krg-solida rity
- Kataib Hezbollah. (2008a). Al-Etifaqya al-Amnya u qad Aa'adhar man Andhar. Kataib Hezbollah. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://kataibhezbollah. me/statment/1177
- Kataib Hezbollah. (2008b). Tharan li al-Sheed Ea'amad Mughnya. Kataib Hezbollah. Retrieved June 19, 2019, from https://www.kataibhezbollah.me/ statment/1178
- Kataib Hezbollah. (2011). Sawarekh al-Shtar and al-Karar. Kataib Hezbollah. Retrieved June 12, 2019, from https://kataibhezbollah.me/statment/1191
- Kataib Hezbollah. (2015). Al-Kataib: la Yasa'auna an Naqf Maktuf al-Aydi Amam al-Tawaghul al-Turki bi al-Aradhi al-Iraqya bal Sanata'amal ma'ahu bi Mantiq al-Magawama alti la Tabga u la Tandhr. Kataib Hezbollah. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://kataibhezbollah.me/statment/1228
- Kataib Hezbollah. (2020). A'an al-Kataib. Kataib Hezbollah. Retrieved July 22, 2021, from https://kataibhezbollah.me/about
- Kausch, K. (2017). Proxy Agents: State and Non-State Alliances in the Middle East. In L. Kamel (Ed.), The Frailty of Authority Borders, Non-State Actors and Power Vacuums in a Changing Middle East (pp. 67-83). Edizioni Nuova Cultura.
- Kennedy, P. (1988). The Rise and Fall of the Great Powers: Economic Change and Military Conflict from 1500 to 2000. Unwin Hyman.
- Khaddam, A. (2021a, April 28). Memoirs of Abdel-Halim Khaddam: Khadam: Hajamat Quatna Thakanat Hezbollah... u Hadha Ma Dara Ma'a al-Safir al-Irani. Asharq al-Awsat. https://aawsat.com/home/article/2944701/%D8% AE%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%85-%D9%87%D8%A7%D8%AC%D9%85%D8% AA-%D9%82%D9%88%D8%A7%D8%AA%D9%86%D8%A7-%D8%AB%D9% 83%D9%86%D8%A9-%C2%AB%D8%AD%D8%B2%D8%A8-%D8%A7%D9% 84%D9%84%D9%87%C2%BB-%D9%88%D9%87%D8%B0%D8%A7-%D9%85% D8%A7-%D8%AF%D8%A7%D8%B1-%D9%85%D8%B9-%D8%A7%D9%84% D8%B3%D9%81%D9%8A%D8%B1-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A5%D9%8A%D8% B1%D8%A7%D9%86%D9%8A-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AD%D9%84%D9%82% D8%A9-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B1%D8%A7%D8%A8%D8%B9%D8%A9

- Khaddam, A. (2021b, May 4). Memoirs of Abdel-Halim Khaddam: Khadam Kuntu Awal u Akhr Masaul Suri Yaltaqi al-Khomeini... u Hadha Mahdhar al-Ejtima'a. *Asharq al-Awsat*. https://aawsat.com/home/article/2955211/% D8%AE%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%85-%D9%83%D9%86%D8%AA-%D8%A3% D9%88%D9%84-%D9%88%D8%A2%D8%AE%D8%B1-%D9%85%D8%B3% D8%A4%D9%88%D9%84-%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%B1%D9%8A-%D9%8A% D9%84%D8%AA%D9%82%D9%89-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AE%D9%85%D9% 8A%D9%86%D9%8A-%D9%88%D9%87%D8%B0%D8%A7-%D9%85%D8% AD%D8%B6%D8%B1-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D8%AC%D8%AA%D9% 85%D8%A7%D8%B9-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AD%D9%84%D9%82%D8% A9-10.
- Khalil, G. A. M. (1990). Fi Qalb al-Maa'araka: Istratigyat Aa'adad al-Ma'araka. Al-Maktaba al-Akadimya.
- Khamenei, A. (2008). Didari Aghai Nuri Maliki Nikhist Wazeer Iraq ba Rahbar Mua'adham Inqlab. *Khamenei*. Retrieved May 11, 2018, from https://farsi.khamenei.ir/news-content?id=1536
- Khamenei, A. (2012). Qaid al-Thawra al-Islamia: Iran Satudafa'a A'an Surya li Da'amiha li al-Muqawama Amam al-Kyan al-Sahioni. *Khamenei*. Retrieved May 28, 2019, from https://www.leader.ir/ar/content/9292/
- Khamenei, A. (2015). Nada'am al-Itifaq aldhi Yhfidh A'azatna Mia bi al-Mia: Ladei Hawjis Jada Lina al-Taraf al-Akhir Mukhadia'a: Yejib Algha al-Hadhr bi Sura Kamila fi dhat Yum al-Itifaq: A'adwan al-Saudi a'ala al-Yemen Yashbah bi A'adwan al-Sahayna a'ala Gaza: Ihidhir li Yakfu A'an Jaraeimhum fi al-Yemen. *Khamenei*. Retrieved December 11, 2019, from https://www.leader.ir/ar/content/13069
- Khomeini, I. (1981). Mukhtarat Min Aqwal Imam Khomeini.(M. J. al-Mahri, Trans.). Ministry of Islamic Guidance.
- Kissinger, H. (2014). Diplomacy. Simon & Schuster.
- Knesset. (1948). Declaration of Independence. *Knesset*. Retrieved June 14, 2019, from https://main.knesset.gov.il/en/about/pages/declaration.aspx
- Krasner, S. (2001). Rethinking the Sovereign State Model. Review of International Studies, Special Issue: Empires, Systems and States: Great Transformations in International Politics, 27, 17–42.
- Krasner, S. (2004). Sharing Sovereignty: New Institutions for Collapsed and Failing States. *International Security*, 29(2), 85–120.
- Krasner, S. (2005). Compromising Westphalia. *International Security*, 20(3), 115–151.
- Kremlin. (2015). Meeting with President of Syria Bashar Assad. *Kremlin*. Retrieved July 15, 2019, from http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/50533
- Lambach, D. (2007). Close Encounters in the Third Dimension: The Regional Effects of State Failure. In D. Lambach & T. Debiel (Eds.), State Failure

- Revisited: Globalization of Security and Neighborhood Effects. University of Duisburg-Essen.
- Latif, N., & Sands, P. (2007, August 21). Mahdi fighters "trained by Hezbollah in Lebanon". Independent. https://news.independent.co.uk/world/middle_ east/article2878769.ece
- Lewis, B. (2001). Islam in History: Ideas, People, and Events in the Middle East (2nd ed.). Open Court.
- Liran, M., & Zuchbaya, M. A. (2018). Operation Gravy and Porcupine: Parachuting Weapons and Equipment in Yemen 1964-1966. Maarachot Magazine, 479, 38-45.
- Majlis al-Shura. (2007a). Al-Kalima al-Samya alti alqaha Khadm al-Haramain al-Sharifain al-Malik Abdullah bin Abdul Azizi al-Saud-Hafidhuallah-Amam A'adha Majlish al-Shura fi Hhafil Iftitah A'amal al-Sanat al-Thanyat min al-Dawra al-Rabia'a. Shura. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://www.shura.gov.sa/wps/wcm/connect/ShuraArabic/internet/ Royal+Speeches/4th+Term+2nd+Year,+1427+-+1428+A.H./
- Majlis al-Shura. (2007b). Al-Kalima al-Samya alti algaha Khadm al-Haramain al-Sharifain al-Malik Abdullah bin Abdul Azizi al Saud-Hafidhuallah—Amam A'adha Majlish al-Shura fi Hhafil Iftitah A'amal al-Sanat al-Thalitha. Shura. Retrieved May 17, 2019, from https://www.shura.gov.sa/wps/wcm/con nect/ShuraArabic/internet/Royal+Speeches/4th+Term+3rd+Year,+1428+-+ 1429+A.H./
- Majlis al-Shura. (2016). Al-Kalima al-Mukhtasara li Khadm al-Haramain al-Sharifain al-Malik Salman bin Abdul-Aziz al Saud fi Iftitah A'amal al-Sanat al-Ola Min al-Dawra al-Sabia'a li Majlis al-Shura 1438-1439 H. Shura. Retrieved May 16, 2019, from https://shura.gov.sa/wps/wcm/connect/Shu raArabic/internet/Royal+Speeches/7th-term-1st-year1438-1439a.h./
- Majlis al-Shura. (2017). Al-Kalima al-Mukhtasara li Khadm al-Haramain al-Sharifain al-Malik Salman bin Abdul-Aziz al Saud fi Iftitah A'amal al-Sanat al-Thanya min al-Dawra al-Sabia'a li Majlis al-Shura 1439-1440H. Shura. Retrieved May 12, 2019, from https://shura.gov.sa/wps/wcm/connect/Shu raArabic/internet/Royal+Speeches/7th-term-2nd-year1439-1440a.h./
- Mareb Press. (2007, May 24). Wazir al-Dakhilia Ea'alan Saitarat al-Jaish a'ala Mudiryat Sa'ada: Itahama Iran u Shakara Libya: u al-Houthi Ya'atabar Ta'aliq al-A'amalyat bi al-Khida'a al-Kubra. Mareb Press. https://marebpress.net/ news_details.php?sid=6040
- Mareb Press. (2013, June 3). Turkya Ta'audu li al-Yemen min Bawabat al-Eqtisad. Mareb Press. https://marebpress.net/news_details.php?sid=56283
- Maritain, J. (1950). The Concept of Sovereignty. The American Political Science Review, 44(2), 343-357.

- Maritime Executive. (2013). Turkish Arms Shipment Seized in Port of Aden. *Maritime Executive*. Retrieved July 27, 2019 from https://www.maritime-executive.com/article/Turkish-Arms-Shipment-Seized-in-Port-of-Aden
- Mehr News Agency. (2015). Hujat al-Islam Muslihi: Pishgwi Fitma 88 Dar Ijad an Nuqsh dasht: Aqyani ka Phisht Fitma Budnd mi Gwind Baid Kishur Raz Bahran Birmwn Bibawarm. *Mehr News*. Retrieved June 29, 2019, from https://www.mehrnews.com/news/2045542
- Melman, Y. (2008, October 20). Our Man in Sanaa: Ex-Yemen President Was Once Trainee Rabbi. *Haaretz*. https://www.haaretz.com/1.5047882
- Middle East Journal. (1958). Developments of the Quarter: Comment and Chronology. *Middle East Journal*, 12(2), 166-194
- Middle East Journal. (1959a). Developments of the Quarter: Comment and Chronology. *Middle East Journal*, 13(4), 422–443.
- Middle East Journal. (1959b). Developments of the Quarter: Comment and Chronology. *Middle East Journal*, 12(3), 295–317.
- Middle East Journal. (1962). Chronology December 16, 1961–March 15, 1962. *Middle East Journal*, 16(2), 184–214.
- Middle East Journal. (1963). Chronology September 16, 1962–March 15, 1963. *Middle East Journal*, 17(1/2), 104–143.
- Middle East Journal. (1970). Chronology August 16, 1969-November 15, 1969. Middle East Journal, 24(1), 47–71.
- Middle East Journal. (1976a). Chronology February 16, 1976–April 15, 1976. *Middle East Journal*, 30(3), 425–438.
- Middle East Journal. (1976b). Chronology April 16, 1976–August 15, 1976. Middle East Journal, 30(4), 519–538.
- Middle East Journal. (1978). Chronology May 16, 1978–August 15, 1978. Middle East Journal, 32(4), 457–469.
- Middle East Journal. (1979). Chronology February 16, 1979-May 15, 1979. *Middle East Journal*, 33(3), 349–363.
- Middle East Journal. (1980). Chronology November 16, 1979-February 15, 1980. *Middle East Journal*, 34(2), 161–180.
- Middle East Journal. (1982). Chronology April 16, 1982-July 15, 1982. *Middle East Journal*, 36(4), 563–581.
- Middle East Journal. (1983a). Chronology October 16, 1982–January 15, 1983. Middle East Journal, 37(2), 235–254.
- Middle East Journal. (1983b). Chronology April 16, 1983–July 15, 1983. *Middle East Journal*, 37(4), 657–673.
- Middle East Journal. (1984a). Chronology October 16, 1983–January 15, 1984. Middle East Journal, 38(2), 285–306.
- Middle East Journal. (1984b). Chronology January 16, 1984–April 15, 1984. *Middle East Journal*, 38(3), 495–514.
- Middle East Journal. (1984c). Chronology July 16, 1983–October 15, 1983. Middle East Journal, 38(1), 99–114.

- Middle East Journal. (1986a). Chronology July 16, 1985–October 15, 1985. *Middle East Journal*, 40(1), 111–137.
- Middle East Journal. (1986b). Chronology April 16, 1986–July 15, 1986. Middle East Journal, 40(4), 687–719.
- Middle East Journal. (1987a). Chronology July 16, 1986–October 15, 1986. Middle East Journal, 41(1), 75–92.
- Middle East Journal. (1987b). Chronology January 16, 1987–April 15, 1987. *Middle East Journal*, 41(3), 413–441.
- Middle East Journal. (1988). Chronology April 16, 1988–July 15, 1988. *Middle East Journal*, 42(4), 639–676.
- Middle East Journal. (1989). Chronology January 16, 1989–April 15, 1989. *Middle East Journal*, 43(3), 455–505.
- Middle East Journal. (1991a). Chronology April 16, 1991–July 15, 1991. *Middle East Journal*, 45(4), 649–673.
- Middle East Journal. (1991b). Chronology September 16, 1990–January 15, 1991. *Middle East Journal*, 45(2), 277–333.
- Middle East Journal. (1998). Chronology January 16, 1998–April 15, 1998. Middle East Journal, 52(3), 415–439.
- Middle East Journal. (2003). Chronology July 16, 2002–October 15, 2002. *Middle East Journal*, 57(1), 131–147.
- Middle East Journal. (2004). Chronology January 16, 2004–April 15, 2004. *Middle East Journal*, 58(3), 470–493.
- Middle East Journal. (2005). Chronology July 16, 2004–October 15, 2004. Middle East Journal, 59(1), 108–130.
- Middle East Journal. (2006). Chronology April 16, 2006–July 15, 2006. *Middle East Journal*, 60(4), 749–774.
- Middle East Journal. (2007). Chronology January 16, 2007–April 15, 2007. Middle East Journal, 61(3), 494–519.
- Middle East Journal. (2009). Chronology October 16, 2008–January 15, 2009. Middle East Journal, 63(2), 269–298.
- Middle East Journal. (2010). Chronology April 16, 2010–July 15, 2010. *Middle East Journal*, 64(4), 612–643.
- Middle East Record. (1961). No Title. The Middle East Record 2. Tel Aviv University.
- Mikaelian, S., & Salloukh, B. F. (2016). Strong Actor in a Weak State: Geopolitics of Hezbollah. In M. Kamrava (Ed.), *Fragile Politics: Weak States in the Greater Middle East* (pp. 119–144). Oxford University Press.
- Miller, J. D. B. (1986). Sovereignty as a Source of Vitality for the State. *Review of International Studies*, 12(2), 79–89.
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1956). 27 Statement to the Knesset by Prime Minister Ben-Gurion—15 October 1956. Government of Israel. Retrieved

- June 18, 2018, from https://www.mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFA Documents/Yearbook1/Pages/27%20Statement%20to%20the%20Knesset% 20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Ben-.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1963a). 6 Statements to the Knesset by Prime Minister Eshkol on 24 June 1963. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved June 11, 2018, from http://www.mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook1/Pages/7%20Statement%20to%20the%20Knesset%20by%20Prime% 20Minister%20Eshko.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1963b). 7 Statements to the Knesset by Prime Minister Eshkol on 24 June 1963. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved June 19, 2018, from https://www.mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook1/Pages/7%20Statement%20to%20the%20Knesset%20by%20Prime% 20Minister%20Eshko.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1965a). 15 Statements to the Knesset by Prime Minister Eshkol 17 May 1965. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved June 11, 2018, from https://www.mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook1/Pages/7%20Statement%20to%20the%20Knesset%20by%20Prime% 20Minister%20Eshko.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1965b). 15 Statements to the Knesset by Prime Minister Eshkol 17 May 1965. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved June 10, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook1/Pages/15%20The%20Israeli%20Peace%20Plan%20-%20Statement% 20to%20the%20Kness.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1966). 5 Statements to the Knesset by Prime Minister Eshkol, 12 January 1966. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved June 9, 2018, from https://www.mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook1/Pages/7%20Statement%20to%20the%20Knesset%20by%20Prime% 20Minister%20Eshko.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1968). 15 Statements to the Knesset by Prime Minister Eshkol, 11 November 1968. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved June 17, 2018, from http://www.mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook1/Pages/5%20Statement%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Eshkol%20to%20the%20Knesse.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1974a). 1 Address in the Knesset by Prime Minister Rabin on the Presentation of His Government—3 June 1974. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved June 1, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook2/Pages/1%20Address%20in%20the%20Knesset%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Rabin%20o.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1974b). 1 Address in the Knesset by Prime Minister Rabin on the Presentation of His Government—3 June 1974. *Government of Israel*. Retreived June 5, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook2/Pages/1%20Address%20in%20the%20Knesset%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Rabin%20o.aspx

- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1975a). 107 Statements to the Knesset by Prime Minister Yitzhak Rabin, 18 August 1975. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 7, 2018, from https://altawasul.com/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFA Documents/Yearbook2/Pages/107%20Statement%20in%20the%20Knesset% 20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Rab.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1975b). 58 Reply in the Knesset by Defence Minister Peres on Syria-s role in Lebanon-6 January 1975. Government of Israel. Retrieved May 11, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPo licy/MFADocuments/Yearbook2/Pages/58%20Reply%20in%20the%20Knes set%20by%20Defence%20Minister%20Peres.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1976). 156 Statement in the Knesset by Prime Minister Rabin on his visit to the US-9 February 1976. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 3, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPo licy/MFADocuments/Yearbook2/Pages/156%20Statement%20in%20the% 20Knesset%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Rab.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1977a). 1 Statement to the Knesset by Prime Minister Begin Upon the Presentation of His Government—20 June 1977. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 11, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/ MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook3/Pages/1%20Statement% 20to%20the%20%20Knesset%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Begi.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1977b). 1 Statement to the Knesset by Prime Minister Begin upon the Presentation of His Government—20 June 1977. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 18, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/ MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook3/Pages/1%20Statement% 20to%20the%20%20Knesset%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Begi.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1977c). 6 Statement by Prime Minister Begin to the Zionist General Council—23 June 1977. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 15, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADoc uments/Yearbook3/Pages/6%20Statement%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20B egin%20to%20the%20Zionist.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1977d). 6 Statement by Prime Minister Begin to the Zionist General Council—23 June 1977. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 16, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADoc uments/Yearbook3/Pages/6%20Statement%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20B egin%20to%20the%20Zionist.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1977e). Address by Prime Minister Rabin at American University, 9 March 1977. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 13, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/ Yearbook2/Pages/199%20Address%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Rabin% 20at%20American%20Un.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1977f). Address by Prime Minister Rabin at American University, 9 March 1977. Government of Israel. Retrieved June

- 18, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook2/Pages/199%20Address%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Rabin%20at%20American%20Un.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1977g). Remarks by Prime Minister Begin on the situation in Lebanon, 8 August 1977. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved May 18, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook3/Pages/29%20Remarks%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Begin% 20on%20the%20situatio.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1978). 179 Statement to the Knesset by Prime Minister Begin at the Conclusion of the Debate on the Statement of Foreign Minister Dayan—24 July 1978. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved June 19, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook3/Pages/179%20Statement%20to%20the%20Knesset%20by%20Prime% 20Minister%20Beg.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1979). Statement in the Knesset by Prime Minister Begin. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved June 17, 2018, from http://www.mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook4/Pages/9%20Statement%20in%20the%20Knesset%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Begin.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1981a). Address by Prime Minister Begin in the Knesset. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved May 10, 2018, from http://www.mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook6/Pages/57% 20Address%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Begin%20in%20the%20Knesset-aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1981b). Interview with Prime Minister Begin on Israel Radio—7 May 1981. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved July 11, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook5/Pages/12%20Interview%20with%20Prime%20Minister%20Begin%20on%20Israel%20R.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1983). Agreement Between Israel and Lebanon—17 May 1983. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved June 16, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook6/Pages/114% 20Agreement%20between%20Israel%20and%20Lebanon-%2017%20May% 201.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1986a). 196 Statement in the Knesset by Prime Minister Designate Shamir—20 October 1986. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 15, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook7/Pages/196%20Statement%20in%20the%20Knesset%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Des.asp
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1986b). 196 Statement in the Knesset by Prime Minister Designate Shamir—20 October 1986. Government of Israel.

- Retrieved June 17, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook7/Pages/196%20Statement%20in%20the%20Knes set%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Des.asp
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1987a). Statement in the Knesset by Prime Minister Shamir. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved June 2, 2018, from http://www.mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook7/Pages/281% 20Statement%20in%20the%20Knesset%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Sha. aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1987b). Statement in the Knesset by Prime Minister Shamir. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved June 8, 2018, from http://www.mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook7/Pages/281% 20Statement%20in%20the%20Knesset%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Sha. aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1989a). 24 Statement by Prime Minister Shamir to the Likud Leadership, 5 March 1989. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved June 9, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook8/Pages/24%20Statement%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Shamir% 20to%20the%20Likud.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (1989b). 24 Statement by Prime Minister Shamir to the Likud Leadership, 5 March 1989. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved July 19, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook8/Pages/24%20Statement%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Shamir% 20to%20the%20Likud.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2001a). Inauguration Speech of Prime Minister Ariel Sharon in the Knesset-7-Mar-2001. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved July 11, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2001/Pages/Inauguration%20Speech%20of%20Prime%20Minister%20Ariel%20Sharon.aspx? ViewMode=Print
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2001b). Inauguration Speech of Prime Minister Ariel Sharon in the Knesset-7-Mar-2001. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved July 17, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2001/Pages/Inauguration%20Speech%20of%20Prime%20Minister%20Ariel%20Sharon.aspx? ViewMode=Print
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2002a). M Sharon Addresses Conference of Presidents. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved July 17, 2018, from http://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook2002/Pages/PM% 20Sharon%20addresses%20Conference%20of%20Presidents%20of%20Ma.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2002b). M Sharon Addresses Conference of Presidents. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved July 19, 2018, from http://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook2002/Pages/PM% 20Sharon%20addresses%20Conference%20of%20Presidents%20of%20Ma.aspx

- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2003a). Address by Prime Minister Ariel Sharon at the Fourth Herzliya Conference 18 December 2003. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved July 18, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2003/Pages/Address%20by%20PM%20Ariel%20Sharon%20at%20the%20Fourth%20Herzliya.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2003b). Prime Minister Ariel Sharon's Address at the Opening of the Knesset Winter Session—20 October 2003. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved July 2, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2003/Pages/PM%20Sharon-s%20Address%20at%20the%20Opening%20of%20the%20Knesset.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2009a). Incoming PM Benjamin Netanyahu Presents His Government to the Knesset 31 Mar 2009. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved July 19, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2009/Pages/Incoming_PM_Netanyahu_presents_government_to_Knesset_31-Mar-2009.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2009b). Israeli Naval Force Intercepts Iranian Weapon Ship. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 28, 2019, from https://mfa.gov.il/mfa/foreignpolicy/terrorism/palestinian/pages/nava-force-intercepts-iranian-weapon-ship-4-nov-2009.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2009c). Joint Statement of the First Meeting of the High Level Strategic Cooperation Council between the Syrian Arab Republic and the Republic of Turkey. Government of Turkey. Retrieved June 2, 2019, from http://www.mfa.gov.tr/turkiye---suriye-ydsik-1_-toplan tisi-ortak-bildirisi_-22-23-aralik_-sam.en.mfa
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2010). Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs, PM Netanyahu's Speech at the Opening of the Knesset Winter Session 11 October 2010. Government of Israel. Retrieved July 15, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2010/Pages/PM_Netany ahu_Knesset_speech_11_Oct_2010.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2011). PM Netanyahu Addresses Opening of Knesset Winter Session. *Government of Israel*. Retrieved July 13, 2018, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2011/Pages/PM_Netanyahu_opening_Knesset_winter_session_31-Oct-2011.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2012a). Cabinet communique. Government of Israel. Retrieved May 7, 2019, from http://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2012/Pages/Cabinet_communique-22-Jul-2012.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2012b). Speech Delivered by Ahmet Davutoglu, Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Turkey at the Syrian Opposition Conference in Cairo. *Government of Turkey*. Retrieved July 19, 2019, from http://www.mfa.gov.tr/speech-delivered-by-mr_-ahmet-davuto%C4%9Flu_minister-of-foreign-affairs-of-the-republic-of-turkey-at-the-syrian-opposition-conference_-2-july-2012_-cairo.en.mfa

- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2015). PM Netanyahu at Opening of Knesset Winter Session. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 18, 2020, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2015/Pages/PM-Netanyahu-atopening-of-Knesset-Winter-Session-12-Oct-2015.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2017). PM Netanyahu's Remarks at The Saban Forum. Government of Israel. Retrieved June 28, 2019, from https:// mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2017/Pages/PM-Netanyahus-remarks-at-the-Saban-Forum-3-December-2017.aspx
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2018). PM Netanyahu's Remarks at International Homeland Security Forum. Government of Israel. Retrieved July 28, 2019, from https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2018/Pages/PM-Netany ahus-remarks-at-International-Homeland-Security-Forum.aspx
- Minority Rights. (2018). Zaydi Shia. Minorityrights. Retrieved March 22, 2019, from https://minorityrights.org/minorities/zaydi-shias/
- Morgenthau, H. (1948). Politics Among Nations: The Struggle for Power and Peace (5th ed.). Alfred A. Knopf.
- MRIP. (1975). Lebanese Fascists Attack Palestinians. Middle East Research and Information Project Reports, 37, 30-32.
- Mubarak, M. H. (1983). Khutub U Ahadith al-Rais Muhammad Husni Mubarak fi Fatrat min January 1982-June 1982. Ministry of Information.
- Munich Security Conference. (2013). Munich Security Conference 2013: A Conversation with Ehud Barak. Securityconference. Retrieved August 9, 2019, from https://securityconference.org/en/medialibrary/asset/a-conversationwith-ehud-barak-0800-03-02-2013/
- Nahar. (2012, October 2). Reports: Hizbullah Commander, Several Fighters Killed in Homs. Naharnet. http://www.naharnet.com/stories/en/55639
- Naji, S. (1988). Tarikh al-Askari li al-Yemen 1839–1967 (Vol. 2). Dar al-Awd.
- Nasser, J. (1958). Khitab al-Rais Jamal Abdul-nasser bi Munasabat al-Ihtifal bi Thawrat 23 Yolou bi Hidhoor al-Wafd al-Iiraqi. Nasser Bibalex. Retrieved May 11, 2018, from http://nasser.bibalex.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SPCH-673-ar
- Nasser, J. (1959). Khistab al-Rais Jamal Abdul-nasser fi al-Muatamar al-Sha'abi aldhi Aqamuhu al-Itihad al-Qawmi li Ihitifal bi Miroor Saba'a Sanawat a'ala al-Thawra. Nasser Bibalex. Retrieved May 1, 2018, from http://nasser.bib alex.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SPCH-763-ar
- Nasser, J. (1961a). Kalimat al-Rais Jamal Abdul-Nasser min Qasr al-Dhyafat bi Dimashq fi al-Eid al-Thalith li al-Jimjuriat al-Arabia al-Mutahida. Nasser.Bibalex. Retrieved May 19, 2018, from http://nasser.bibalex.org/Spe eches/browser.aspx?SID=966&lang=ar
- Nasser, J. (1961b). Khitab al-Rais Jamal Abdul-Nasser fi al-Etihad al-Ishtraki bi Munasabat Eid al-Thawra al-Thalitha A'ashra. Nasser. Retrieved May 11, 2019, from http://www.nasser.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SPCH-1129-ar

- Nasser, J. (1962). Kalimat al-Rais Jamal Abdul-Nasser fi Ihtifal bi Bidayat al-A'am al-Raba'a li Iqamat al-Jimhuriat al-Arabia al-Mutahida fi Maidan al-Jimhuriat. *Nasser Bibalex*. Retrieved May 17, 2018, from http://nasser.bibalex.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SPCH-1014-ar
- Nasser, J. (1963). Kalimat al-Rais Jamal Abdul-Nasser fi al-Askandaria bi Munasabat Istiqbal al-Jinud al-Aideen min al-Yemen. *Nasser*. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from http://www.nasser.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SPCH-105 5-ar
- Nasser, J. (1964a). Kalimat al-Rais Jamal Abdul-Nasser bi Maydan al-Tahrir bi Sana'a. Mauaqia'a al-Rasmi li al-Rais Jamal Abdul-Nasser. *Nasser*. Retrieved May 13, 2018, from http://www.nasser.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SPCH-1074-ar
- Nasser, J. (1964b). Khitab al-Rais Jamal Abdul-Nasser bi al-Mautamar al-Sha'abi min Maydan al-Hurya bi Sana'a. *Nasser*. Retrieved June 17, 2019, from http://www.nasser.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SPCH-1075-ar
- Nasser, J. (1966a). Khitab al-Rais Jamal Abdul-Nasser bi Munasabat Eid al-A'amal min al-Mihalat al-Kubra. *Nasser*. Retrieved June 10, 2019, from http://www.nasser.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SPCH-1163-ar
- Nasser, J. (1966b). Khitab al-Rais Jamal Abdul-Nasser fi Muatamar al-Eitihad al-Ishtraki bi al-Swiss bi Munasabat Eidha al-Qawmi. *Nasser*. Retrieved June 3, 2019, from http://www.nasser.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SPCH-1161-ar
- Nasser, J. (1966c). Khitab al-Rais Jamal abdul-Nasser min Jamia'at al-Qahira Bi Munasabat Eid al-Wahda. *Nasser Bibalex*. Retrieved June 9, 2019, from nasser.bibalex.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SPCH-1159-ar
- Nassif, D. (2000). Maj. Gen. Ghazi Kanaan Head of Syrian Intelligence in Lebanon. *Middle East Intelligence*, 2(1), Articles/0001. https://www.meforum.org/meib/articles/0001_15.htm
- Newman, E. (2009). Failed States and International Order: Constructing a Post-Westphalian World. *Contemporary Security Policy*, 30(3), 443–428.
- NPR. (2007). U.S. Officials Charge Hezbollah Involvement in Iraq. NPR. Retrieved May 12, 2019, from https://www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=11656225
- Om el-Qura. (1953, November 13). Khitab al-Malik Saud fi Dhikra al-Jilus al-Rabia'a. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1954, November 12). Khitab al-Malik Saud bi Munasabat Miroor Sana a'ala Tawalihi A'arsh al-Mamlaka al-Arabia al-Saudia. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1958, November 12). Kalimat al-Malik Saud bi Munasabat Dhikra al-Jilus a'ala al-A'arsh. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1962a, October 12). Nas Mudhakarat al-Ihtijaj alti Ba'athaha Wazarat al-Kharijia al-Saudia ela Safarat al-Jimuhuryat al-Arabia al-Mutahida. *Om el-Qura*.

- Om el-Qura. (1962b, October 26). Simu al-Ameer Faysal al-Muadham Yatahadath fi Muatamarin Sahafi Oqida fi Beirut a'an al-Qadhaya al-Arabia u Syasat alati Satatabiuha al-Hukuma. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1962c, November 16). Al-Sha'ab al-Saudi Yahtafil bi Yum al-Dhikra: Jalalat el-Malik el-Muadham Yuajih Khitaban ela al-Sha'ab fi Hadhi al-Munasaba al-Kubra. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1963a, January 11). Risalatan Mutabadilatan Bin Fakhamat al-Rais John Kennedy u Hadhrat Sahib al-Simu al-Ameer Faysal Wali al-Ahid u Rais Majlis u Wazeer al-Kharijia al-Mua'adham. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1963b, January 18). Istinaf al-Elaqat al-Diblomasya Ma'a al-Mamlakat al-Mutahida al-Baritania. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1963c, February 1). Faysal Yaqul li Malain alti Ajtama'at fi al-Mihrajan al-Sha'abi aldhi Aqamathu al-A'asima al-Muqadasa: Nahnu Lasna Miman Yatabia'a al-Dia'aya u al-Shia'arat. Lakinna Adha Qulna Fa'a'lna. *Om el-Oura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1963d, April 26). Faysal Yaqul li al-Sha'ab fi Jeddah: Qaumia al-Arabia Laisat Madhaban u Liasat Mabdain u Laisat Aqidataun, u Inama Hi Jins u Dam u Lugha u Maulud. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1964, November 27). AL-Sha'ab in Riyadh yaqim hafin Ishan Fakhm a'ala Sharaf Jalat al-Faysal ibtihajn bi I'atla A'arsh al-Mamlakat: Jalalatihi al-Mua'adham Eltaqi Khitaban Fayadhan Jamiaan fi Hadha al-Hafil al-Kabeer. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1965, December 17). Jalalat al-Malik Yasl ela al-Riyadh ba'ada Intiha Zyaratihi al-Iran and al-Kuwait. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1966, September 2). Turkya Hikumat u Sha'ab Turahib Bi Jalalat Faysal al-Muadham: Fakhamat Rais Jawdat Sunai ela Ras al-Wafd al-Rasmi u al-Sha'abi alati Qadamat li Istiqbal Jalalatihi bi al-Matar: Khitabat Tarikhia Ra'aia u Hafalat Takrimia Kubra bi Hadhi al-Munasaba. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1967a, February 10). Jalalat al-Faysal al-Muadham Yalan fi Muqabalat TV Intihaj al-Mamlakat Li Syasat al-Sabr u Tahmul Lidara al-Sidam bin al-Ikhwat Al-Arab: Inana ka ay Dawlatin fi al-Alam Nudafi'a a'an Anfusana Tijah ay Khatarin Yhadid Biladuna. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1967b, September 8). Al-Sha'ab al-Saudi Yakhruj li Istikbal al-Faysal Qadimun min al-Khartoum: Khitam Muatamar al-Qima al-Arabia al-Rabia u Sidoor Bayan Mushtarak a'an Nataij al-Liqa al-Akhawi al-Kabeer: Taqhid al-Saf al-Arabi li Muaqwamat al-Iidwan al-Israeli ala al-Aradhi al-Arabia u Istirja al-Haq al-Muqadas li Sha'ab Falastin fi Watanihi. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1968, January, 26). Al-Mamlaka Tastaqbil Fakhamat al-Rais al-Turki Dhayfan Jalalat al-Malik: Hafalat Takrimya Kubra u Khitabat Tarikhya Raa'a bihadha al-Munasabat al-Khalida. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1975a, March 28). Mubaiat Khalid bin Abdul-Aziz Malikan a'ala al-Bilad u Fahd bin Abdul-Aziz Walian Li Ahid. *Om el-Qura*.

- Om el-Qura. (1975b, April 28). Elitizam bi Sysat al-Malik al-Rahil Faysal bin Abdul-Aziz: Wali al-Ahid Ya'alan Bayan Jalalatihi al-Malik Khalid a'an Sysat al-Mamlakat fi al-Dakhil u Kharij. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1976, October 29). Intilaqan Mmin Ahdaf u Muqararat Muatamar al-Qima al-Sudasi bi al-Riyadh: Muatamar al-Qima al-Arabya al-Muasa'a bi al-Qairo Yuakad al-Tadhamiun al-Arabia u Yhaqiq Amal u Tatalua'a'at al-Oma al-Arabia. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1978, September 29). Kalimatan Hamatan li Jalalat al-Malik u Simu Wali al-Ahid bi Munasabat al-Yum al-Watani. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1982, November 19). Qima Saudia-Lebanonia fi al-Riyadh: Jalalat al-Malik u Fakhamat al-Rais Yajryan Bahth al-Wadha'a al-Amni fi Lebanon u Dirasat Wasail Tajawz al-Balad al-Shaqiq Lima Ya'anihi Min Masaeb. *Om el-Oura*.
- Om el-Qura. (1987, January 7). Al-Ahil al-Mufada Ydaw al-Ikhawa al-Lebanonin li Waqif al-Tanahoor u Qital Bainahuma u Yuakid Da'aim al-Mamlakat li Istiqlal Lebanon. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (2005, August 5). Khadim al-Haramain al-Sharifain u Simu Wali al-Ahid Yuajihan Kalimatan li Muatinin u al-Muatinat: Malik: Shughil Shaghili Ihqaq u Irsa al-Adil u Khidmat al-Muatinin Kafatan Bila Tafraqa: Simu Wali al-Ahid: al-Mamlakat Mistamarun fi Masirat Inma u A'ata u Mutamasikataun bi al-Kitab u al-Sunna. *Om el-Qura*.
- Om el-Qura. (2015, January 30). Khadim al-Haramain al-Shareefain: Al-Malik Salman bin Abdul Aziz: Sanadhil Mutamasikeen bi al-Nahj al-Qaweem alladhi Sarat alaihi Hadhihi zl-Dawlat Mindhu Tasisyha. *Om el-Qura*.
- Onuf, N. G. (1991). Sovereignty: Outline of a Conceptual History. *Alternatives:* Global, Local, Political, 16(4), 425–446.
- Oweis, K. Y. (2013). Dawn Attack Shook Damascus Military Complex. *Reuters*. Retrieived June 11, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/syria-isr ael-attack-site/dawn-attack-shook-damascus-military-complex-idUKL5N0B 08HZ20130131
- Pahlavi, M. R. S. (1980). Answer to History. New York: Stein & Day Publication.
 Paksoy, Y. (2015, December 11). President Erdoğan Rebukes Iran-driven Sectarianism in Region. Daily Sabah. https://www.dailysabah.com/politics/2015/12/11/president-erdogan-rebukes-iran-driven-sectarianism-in-region
- Pamuk, H., & Tattersall, N. (2015). Exclusive: Turkish Intelligence Helped Ship Arms to Syrian Islamist Rebel Areas. Reuters. Retrieved August 2, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-turkey-armsidUSKBN0O61L220150521
- Patrick, S. (2007). "Failed" States and Global Security: Empirical Questions and Policy Dilemmas. *International Studies Review*, 9, 644–662.

- Paul, T. V. (2004). The Enduring Axioms of Balance Power Theory. In T. V. Paul, J. J. Wirtz, & M. Fortmann (Eds.), Balance of Power Revisited: Theory and Practice in the Twenty-first Century (pp. 1-28). Stanford University Press.
- Piazza, J. A. (2008). Incubators of Terror: Do Failed and Failing States Promote Transnational Terrorism? *International Studies Quarterly*, 52(3), 469–488.
- Polese, A., & Santinic, R. H. (2018). Limited Statehood and its Security Implications on the Fragmentation Political Order in the Middle East and North Africa. *Small Wars & Insurgencies*, 29(3), 379–390.
- Rasheed, A. (2018). Iraq's Abadi in High-Stakes Plan to Rein in Iranian-Backed Militias. *Reuters*. Retrieved July 10, 2020, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-iraq-abadi-insight-idUSKBN1ET1Y0
- Republic of Lebanon. (1983). Wathaiq Etifaq Ejla al-Qwat al-Israelia. Ministry of Foreign Affairs-Ministry of Communication.
- Reuters Staff. (2016). Syrian Security Chief Makes Public Cairo Visit. *Reuters*. Retirved June 22 2022, from https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-mideast-crisis-syria-egypt/syrian-security-chief-makes-public-cairo-visit-sana-idUKKB N12H2AM).
- Reuters. (2009). Yemen Attacks Northern Rebels, Vows "Iron Fist". Reuters. Retrieved June 20, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/idUSLB 277974
- Reuters. (2011a). Dubai Police Say Foil Arms Smuggling to Yemen. *Reuters*. Retrieved May 11, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/idINIndia-55842320110324
- Reuters. (2011b). Nushata al-Jaish al-Suri Yaqtahim al-Hama bi al-Dababat u Maqtal 80 Shakhs. *Reuters*. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/oegtp-syria-hama-sk2-idARACAE76U0HZ20110731
- Reuters. (2013). Yemen Says Intercepted Ship Carrying Weapons was Iranian. Reuters. Retrieved June 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/yemen-iran-arms/yemen-says-intercepted-ship-carrying-weapons-was-iranian-idUSL5N0B22GC20130202
- Reuters. (2016). Iran May Seek Naval Bases in Yemen or Syria: Chief of Staff. Reuters. Retrieved May 13, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-navy-yemen-syria-idUSKBN13M08M?il=0
- Reuters. (2019a). Blasts Hit Militia Group Position at Iraq's Balad Airbase: Security Sources. *Reuters*. Retrieved May 11, 2020, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iraq-security/blasts-hit-militia-group-position-at-iraqs-balad-air-base-security-sources-idUSKCN1VA1R6
- Reuters. (2019b). Israel Intel Chief Sees Possible Threat from Iraq as Iran's Clout Grows. *Y Net News*. Retrieved in March 20, 2020, from https://www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-5438373,00.html

- Reuters. (2020). Yemeni Houthis Say They Hit Saudi Oil Facility in Drone, Missile Attack. *Reuters*. Retrieved May 19, 2021, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-saudi-security-yemen/yemeni-houthis-say-they-hit-saudi-oil-facility-in-drone-missile-attack-idUSKCN24D0U6
- Reynolds, P. (2007). US Claims Against Iran: Why Now? *BBC News*. Retrieved April 19, 2018, from http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/635348 9.stm
- Rotberg, R. I. (2002). New Nature of Nation-State Failure. *The Washington Quarterly*, 25(3), 85–96.
- Rotberg, R. I. (2004). Failed States, Collapsed States, Weak States: Causes and Indicators. In R. I. Rotberg (Ed.), When States Fail: Causes and Consequences (pp. 1–25). Princeton University Press.
- Rudaw. (2015). Barzani Says He's Pleased with Outcome of Ankara meeting. *Rudaw*. Retrieved May 1, 2019, from https://www.rudaw.net/english/mid dleeast/turkey/101220151
- Russian News Agency. (2017). Russia, Turkey and Iran Map Out De-escalation Zones in Syria: On May 4, Russia, Iran and Turkey Agreed to Set Up Four De-escalation Zones in Syria. Tass. Retrieved July 9, 2019, from https://tass.com/world/946012
- Russian Television. (2015). Russian Air Defense Deployed to Syria Along with Warplanes—Commander. *Russian Television*. Retrieved November 12, 2019, from https://www.rt.com/news/320909-russian-air-defense-syria/
- Saba. (2011, February 14). Collaborators with Iran Face Evidence of Proof. Saba. https://www.saba.ye/en/news235698.htm
- Saba. (2012, September 3). Yemen, Saudi Arabia to Sign Three Agreements. Saba. https://www.saba.ye/en/news279716.htm
- Sadat, A. (1970). Bayan al-Rais Anwar al-Sadat fi Dhikra al-Arbaeen li Adha'aeem al-Khalid Jamal Abdul-Nasser. *Sadat Bibalex*. Retrieved July 11, 2019, from http://sadat.bibalex.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SP_35
- Sadat, A. (1974). Khitab al-Rais Muhamad Anwar al-Sadat fi al-Dawrat al-Jadeeda li Majlis al-Sha'ab. *Sadat Bibalex*. Retrieved June 2, 2019, from http://sadat.bibalex.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SP_247
- Sadat, A. (1976). Muatamr Sahafi li al-Rais Muhamad Anwar al-Sadat Ma'a al-Sahafaeen al-Faraceen fi Qasr al-Marine i 4 April 1976. *Sadat Bibalex*. Retrieved April 12, 2019, from http://sadat.bibalex.org/TextViewer.aspx? TextID=SP_464&keyword=%D9%84%D8%A8%D9%86%D8%A7%D9%86
- Sadat, A. (1977). Kkhitab al-Rais Muhamad Anwar al-Sadat fi Iftitah Dawrat al-Iniqad al-Thani li Majlis al-Sha'a'b fi 9 November 1977. *Sadat Bibalex*. Retrieved June 17, 2018, from http://sadat.bibalex.org/TextViewer.aspx?TextID=SP_669
- Safran, N. (1985). Saudi Arabia: The Ceaseless Quest for Security. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.

- Sahlins, P. (1989). Boundaries: The Making of France and Spain in the Pyrenees. University of California Press.
- Saudi Press Agency. (2015). Gulf Countries Condemn Houthi Takeover in Yemen As A "Coup". Saudi News Agency. Retrieved May 11, 2019, from https://www.spa.gov.sa/viewstory.php?lang=ar&newsid=1325528
- Saul, J., Hafezi, P., & Gregory, M. (2017). Exclusive: Iran Steps Up Support For Houthis In Yemen's War. *Reuters*. Retrieved June 12, 2019, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-yemen-iran-houthis-idUSKBN16S22R
- Schmitt, E., & Worth, R. F. (2012, March 15). With Arms For Yemen Rebels, Iran Seeks Wider Mideast Role. *New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2012/03/15/world/middleeast/aiding-yemen-rebels-iran-seeks-wider-mideast-role.html
- Schmitz, C. (2016). Yemen: Failing State or Failing Politics. In M. Kamrava (Ed.), *Fragile Politics: Weak States in the Greater Middle East* (pp. 29–52). Oxford University Press.
- Schuman, F. L. (1948). International Politics; the Destiny of the Western State System (4th ed.). McGraw-Hill Book.
- Schweller, R. L. (1994). Bandwagoning for Profit: Bringing the Revisionist State Back In. *International Security*, 19(1), 72–107.
- Schweller, R. L. (1998). Deadly Imbalances: Tripolarity and Hitler's Strategy of World Conquest. Columbia University Press.
- Senzai, F., & Bokhari, K. (2017). Geosectarian and Trans-Local Politics. In R. Mason (Ed.), Reassessing Order and Disorder in the Middle East: Regional Imbalance Or Disintegration? (pp. 37-60). Rowman and Littlefield
- Shabwaah Press. (2013, March 15). Al-Mukhabarat al-Turkya Tushrif a'ala Tajhiz A'anasr Min al-Ikhwan fi al-Yemen li al-Qital fi Surya. *Shabwaah News*. https://shabwaah-press.info/news/4527
- Shafaq News. (2015, December 8). Hal Yetijih Iraq u Turkey ela Muajahatin Askarya. *Shafaq News*. https://shafaq.com/ar/%D8%AA%D9%82%D8%A7%D8%B1%D9%8A%D8%B1-%D9%88%D8%AA%D8%AD%D9%84%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%8A%D8%AA/%D9%87%D9%84-%D9%8A%D8%AA%D8%AC%D9%87-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B9%D8%B1%D9%8A%D9%8A%D8%A7-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%89-%D9%85%D9%88%D8%A7%D9%8A7%D9%8A%D8%A7-%D8%B9%D8%B3%D9%83%D8%B1%D9%8A%D8%A9-%D8%B9%D8%B3%D9%83%D8%B1%D9%8A%D8%A9
- Shahanshah Aryamhr, M. R. (1970). Iran's Foreign Policy A Compendium of the Writings and Statements of His Imperial Majesty Shahanshah Aryamehr (Information and Press Department, Trans.). Information and Press Department.
- Shahb News. (2000a). Kalimat al-Said al-Rais Bashar al-Assad Rais al-Jimhuryat ba'ada Adaihi al-Qasam al-Dasturi Amam Majlis al-Sha'ab. *Shahbanews*. Retrieved June 11, 2020, from https://www.shahbanews.com/n/13415. html

- Shahb News. (2000b). Kalamat al-Rafiq al-Dictor Bashar al-Assad. *Shahbanews*. Retrieved June 20, 2020, from https://www.shahbanews.com/n/13411. html
- Shahb News. (2009). Kalimat al-Said al-Rais Bashar al-Assad fi Mutamar al-Qima al-Arabya fi Oman fi 2001. *Shahbanews*. Retrieved June 19, 2019, from https://www.shahbanews.com/n/13484.html
- Shipler, D. K. (1981). Israeli Jets Down Two Syrian Copters In Central Lebanon. *New York Times*, https://www.nytimes.com/1981/04/29/world/israeli-jets-down-two-syrian-copters-in-central-lebanon.html
- Sistani. (2014). Khutbat al-Juma'a li Mumathil al-Marja'aya al-Dinya al-Aalya fi Karbala al-Muqadasa al-Shaikh Abdul-Mahdi al-Karbalay. *Sistani*. Retrieved June 19, 2020, from https://www.sistani.org/arabic/archive/24918/
- Soage, A. B. (2020). The Conservative-Resistance Camp: The Axis of Resistance. In P. O. Amour (Ed.), The Regional Order in the Gulf Region and the Middle East: Regional Rivalry and Security Alliances (pp. 95–131). Palgrave Macmillan.
- State Information Service. (2014a). Kalimat al-Rais Abdul-Fatah al-Sisi fi Hafl al-Tansib bi Qasr al-Qaba fi 8 Yolio. *Government of Egypt*. Retrieved June 14, 2019, from https://www.sis.gov.eg/Story/88195
- State Information Service. (2014b). Kalimat al-Rais Abdul-Fatah bi Munasabat al-Dhikra 62 li al-Thawrat 23 Yunio. *Government of Egypt*. Retrieved June 18, 2019, from https://www.sis.gov.eg/Story/89202
- State Information Service. (2015). Kalimat al-Rais Abdul-Ftaha al-Sisi fi Muatamar Qimat al-Arabia al-Sadisa u al-A'ashroon bi Sharm al-Shaikh. Government of Egypt. Retrieved March 19, 2019, from https://www.sis.gov.eg/Story/103937
- State Information Service. (2016a). Kalimat al-Rais Abdul-Fatah al-Sisi bi Munasabat al-Dhikra al-Rabia'a u al-Thalatheen li Tahreer Sina. *Government of Egypt*. Retrieved June 19, 2018, from https://www.sis.gov.eg/Story/119975
- State Information Service. (2016b). Sisi: Political Solution is Best Way Out of Syrian Crisis. *State Information Service*. Retrieved November 20 2022, from https://www.sis.gov.eg/Story/106819?lang=en-us
- Steele, J. (2017, March 21). Exclusive: Sectarian Militias Have No Place in Iraq, Says Muqtada al-Sadr. *Middle Easy Eye*. https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/exclusive-sectarian-militias-have-no-place-iraq-says-muqtada-al-sadr
- Student News Network. (2013). Taib Dar Jama'a Danishjwyan Basiji: gizinahai asli Islah Taliban Najafi u Jyhangiri Asat Tamam Shada Ast. *Student News Network*. Retrieved May 3, 2018, from https://snn.ir/fa/news/227715
- Syrian Days. (2007). Al-Rais al-Assad Yazoor Muhafadhat Deir al-Zoor fi Itar Tawasulihi al-Mustamar ma'a Ahlihi u Ikhwanihi al-Mwatineen fi Jameea'a Arja al-Watan. *Syrian Days*. Retrieved April 19 2019, from http://www.syriandays.com/index.php?page=show_det&id=2335

- Syrian National Council. (2011). Syrian Nation Council Mission & Program. Syriancouncil. Retrieved June 22, 2019, from http://www.syriancouncil.org/en/mission-statement.html
- Syrian News Agency. (2009). Al-Assad: Itiham al-Hikuma al-Iraqia li Suria Gher Akhlaqi. *Syrian News agency*. Retrieved September 11, 2019, from http://sns.sy/index.php/ar/node/10116
- Syrian News Agency. (2011). Al-Assad: Yajb Eghlaq al-Fajwa Baina al-Dawla u al-Muatineen. *Syriannews*. Retrieved May 20, 2019, from http://www.sns.sy/index.php/ar/node/20499
- Syrian News Agency. (2015). Al-Rais al-Assad: Liqauma Ma'a A'ailat al-Shuhada A'az Lana: Nahnw Nakhudh Harban u Laisat Maa'arakat Bal Alaf al-Maa'ark: Intum Abna al-Shuhada al-Jawab a'ala al-Hamla al-Kharojia u Jawab li al-Khaifin. *Syrianews*. Retrieived May 21, 2019, from http://www.sana.sy/?p= 205942
- Syrian Observatory for Human Rights. (2011). Ikhwan Surya Usharikun fi alm-Mudhaharat Bikathafa. *Syrianhr*. Retrieved May 20, 20219, from http://syriahro.org/3-4-2011-syrian%20observatory8.htm
- Syrian Observatory for Human Rights. (2012). Damascus Requires that Iran Supervise the Release of the Turkish Officers. *Syriahr*. Retrieved May 12, 2019, from http://syriahro.org/9-2-2012-syrian%20observatory3.htm
- Syrian Observatory for Human Rights. (2014). Al-Marsad: Siqut Qadhaif Qurb Qsar al-Rais al-Suri fi Dimasq. *Syriahr*. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://www.syriahr.com/%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%85%D8%B1%D8%B5%D8% AF-%D8%B3%D9%82%D9%88%D8%B7-%D9%82%D8%B0%D8%A7%D8%A6% D9%81-%D9%82%D8%B1%D8%A8-%D9%82%D8%B5%D8%B1-%D8%A7% D9%84%D8%B1%D8%A6%D9%8A%D8%B3-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9% 88%D8%B1/
- Syrian Observatory for Human Rights. (2015a). Mudeer al-Marsad al-Suri: al-Nidham Layazal Yamna'a al-E'elan Rasmyan a'an Hezbollah al-Suria. *Syriahr*. Retrieved May 22, 2019, from https://www.syriahr.com/%D9%85%D8%AF%D9%8A%D8%B1-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%85%D8%B1%D8%B5%D8%AF-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%B1%D9%8A-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B2%D8%A7%D9%86%D8%B8%D8%A7%D9%85-%D9%84%D8%A7-%D9%8A%D8%B2%D8%A7%D9%84-%D9%8A%D9%85/100605/
- Syrian Observatory for Human Rights. (2015b). Tafasil Zyarat Ali Mamluk ela al-Saudia. *Syriahr*. Retrieved September 12, 2019, from https://www.syriahr.com/%D8%AA%D9%81%D8%A7%D8%B5%D9%8A%D9%84-%D8%B2%D9%8A%D8%A7%D8%B1%D8%A9-%D8%B9%D9%84%D9%8A-%D9%85%D9%84%D9%88-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%89-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D8%B9%D9%88%D8%AF%D9%8A%D8%A9/128308/

- Syrian Observatory for Human Rights. (2015c). Al-Basij Ushrif a'ala Hezbollah al-Surya. *Syriahr*. Retrieved December 12, 2019, from https://www.syriahr.com/%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A8%D8%A7%D8%B3%D9%8A%D8%AC-%D9%8A%D8%B4%D8%B1%D9%81-%D8%B9%D9%84%D9%89-%D8%AD%D8%B2%D8%A8-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%84-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%B1%D9%8A/95520/
- Syrian Observatory for Human Rights. (2019a). Ethnic Cleansing is Already a Reality in Turkey's Syrian Safe Zone. *Syriahr*. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://www.syriahr.com/en/149513/
- Syrian Observatory for Human Rights. (2021). Iranian Military in Syria, "Abu Al-Fadl Al-Abbas" Militia Stores Weapons and Missiles in New Warehouses, Near Archaeological Site in West Euphrates. *Syriahr*. Retrieved July 18, 2019, from https://www.syriahr.com/en/216502/
- Syrian Reporter. (2015b). Bighita Jawi Russi Al-Iranion Yatahdhrun Li Maa'arq fi Surya. *Syrian-Reporter*. Retrieived June 23, 2019, from https://syrian-reporter.net/%d8%a8%d8%ba%d8%b7%d8%a7%d8%a1-%d8%ac%d9%88%d9%8a-%d8%b1%d9%88%d8%b3%d9%8a-%d8%a7%d9%84%d8%a5%d9%8a%d8%b1%d8%a7%d9%86%d9%8a%d9%86-%d9%8a%d8%aa%d8%ad%d8%b6%d8%b1%d9%88%d9%86-%d9%84%d9%85/
- Syrian Reporter. (2015c). Iran Tarsulhum li al-Qital u Surya Tua'adum fi Tawabit: Qatla Zainabion al-Pakistania. *Syrian-Reporter*. Retrieved May 12, 2019, from https://syrian-reporter.net/%d8%a7%d9%8a%d8%b1%d8%a7%d9%86-%d8%aa%d8%b1%d8%b3%d9%84%d9%87%d9%85-%d9%84%d9%84%d9%84%d9%82%d8%aa%d8%a7%d9%84-%d9%88%d8%b3%d9%88%d8%b1%d9%8a%d8%a7-%d8%aa%d8%b9%d9%8a%d8%af%d9%87%d9%85-%d9%81%d9%8a-%d8%aa/
- Syrian Reporter. (2016a). A'adadat A'anasr al-Haras al-Thawri u A'aumalaiha Gher al-Iranin fi Surya Balagha 60 Alalf Shakhis. Syrian-Reporter. Retrieved

- March 12, 2019, from https://syrian-reporter.net/%d8%b9%d8%af%d8%af-%d8%b9%d9%86%d8%a7%d8%b5%d8%b1-%d8%a7%d9%84%d8%ad%d8%b1%d8%b3-%d8%a7%d9%84%d8%ab%d9%88%d8%b1%d9%8a-%d9%88%d8%b9%d9%85%d9%84%d8%a7%d8%a6%d9%87%d8%a7-%d8%ba%d9%8a%d8%b1-%d8%a7%d9%84/
- Syrian Reporter. (2016b). Harakat al-Nujaba al-Iraqia Tursil Alf muqatil Shia'ai li Halab. *Syrian-Reporter*. Retrieved Junly 28, 2019, from https://syrian-reporter.net/%d8%ad%d8%b1%d9%83%d8%a9-%d8%a7%d9%84%d9%86%d8%ac%d8%a8%d8%a7%d8%a1-%d8%a7%d9%84%d8%b9%d8%b1%d8%a7%d9%82%d9%8a%d8%a9-%d8%aa%d8%b1%d8%b3%d9%84-%d8%a3%d9%84%d9%81-%d9%85%d9%82%d8%a7%d8%aa%d9%84-%d8%b4/
- Taddonio, P. (2019). Never-Before-Seen Khashoggi Interviews Illuminate His Transformation from MBS Supporter to Critic. *PBS*. Retrieved May 20, 2020, from https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/frontline/article/never-before-seen-khashoggi-interviews-illuminate-his-transformation-from-mbs-supporter-to-critic/
- Tasnim. (2015). Sawarikh Kataib Hezbollah al-Iraq Tastahdif al-Qwat al-Turkeya Qurb al-Mosul u Hirub Atheel al-Nujaifi u qwatihi min Maa'askar Zilkan. *Tasnim News Agency*. Retrieved May 19, 2020, from https://www.tasnimnews.com/ar/news/2015/12/16/945302
- Tasnim. (2016). Imam al-Khamenei: Taqadum al-Iraq li Salih al-Jimhuryat al-Islmya and-Iranya... Al-Hashed al-Sha'abi Tharwatun A'adhima. *Tasnim News Agency*. Retrieved May 18, 2020, from https://www.tasnimnews.com/ar/news/2016/12/11/1264478
- Tastekin, F. (2014, January 7). Turkey Declares Vanishing Truck To Syria 'State Secret'. *Al-Monitor*. https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2014/01/van ished-turkish-truck-state-secret.html
- Taylor, A. R. (1982). The Arab Balance of Power. Syracuse University Press.
- Tehran Times. (2003, May 17). Iran and Yemen Sign Seven Documents for Cooperation. *Tehran Times*. https://www.tehrantimes.com/news/99491/Iran-and-Yemen-Sign-Seven-Documents-for-Cooperation
- Tehran Times. (2006, June 17). Iran, Syria Sign Defense Agreement. *Tehran Times*. https://www.tehrantimes.com/news/121237/Iran-Syria-sign-defense-agreement
- Tehran Times. (2007, July 22). Iran Official Departs for Yemen. *Tehran Times*. https://www.tehrantimes.com/news/3517/Iran-official-departs-for-Yemen
- Tehran Times. (2015, December 6). Iran Calls Turkish Military Deployment in Iraq a Wrong Act. *Tehran Times*. https://www.tehrantimes.com/news/251 373/Iran-calls-Turkish-military-deployment-in-Iraq-a-wrong-act
- Tercatin, R. (2019, August 23). American Officials Confirm Israel Behind Strikes In Iraq—Report. *Jerusalem Post*. https://www.jpost.com/Middle-East/American-officials-confirm-Israeli-strikes-in-Iraq-report-599465

- Thomson, J. E. (1995). State Sovereignty in International Relations: Bridging the Gap between Theory and Empirical Research. *International Studies Quarterly*, 39(2), 213–233.
- Times of Israel. (2019a, January 5). Iraqi PM: US Told Us Israel Bombed Pro-Iran Militias in Iraq Last Summer. *Times of Israel*. https://www.timesofisrael. com/iraqi-pm-us-said-israel-bombed-pro-iran-militias-in-iraq/
- Times of Israel. (2019b, September 28). Airstrikes Said to Hit Iran-backed Militia in Iraq. *Times of Israel*. https://www.timesofisrael.com/airstrikes-said-to-hit-iran-backed-militia-in-iraq/
- Tisdall, S., & Foreign Staff. (2011, May 8). Iran Helping Syrian Regime Crack Down On Protesters, Say Diplomats. *Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2011/may/08/iran-helping-syrian-regime-protesters
- Today's Zaman. (2011, September 30). Turkey 'Offered Syria Support' if Brotherhood Given Posts. *Today's Zaman*. http://www.todayszaman.com/news-258501-ankara-denies-pm-erdogan-offered-assad-help-for-favors.html
- Traboulsi, F. (1990). Confessional Lines. Middle East Report, 162, 9-10.
- United Nations. (2004). Wathiqat al-Wifaq al-Watani—Itifaq al-Taif. United Nations. Retrieved March 11, 2019, from https://www.un.int/lebanon/sites/www.un.int/files/Lebanon/the_taif_agreement_arabic_version_.pdf
- United Nations. (2011). Yemen Transition Mechanism. *United Nations*. Retrieved June 12, 2019, from https://peacemaker.un.org/yemen-transition-mechanism2011
- United Nations. (2012, October 18). Sixteenth Semi-Annual Report of the Secretary-General to the Security Council on the Implementation of Security Council Resolution 1559. Retrieved June 10, 2019, from http://un-report.blogspot.com/2012/10/bans-16th-report-on-1559-lebanon.html
- United Nations. (2018). Final Report of the Panel of Experts on Yemen. *United Nations*. Retrieved June 9, 2019, from https://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=\$/2018/68
- United Nations. (2020). Syria at War: Eight Years. UN Escwa. Retrieved April 19, 2021, from https://www.unescwa.org/news/losses-exceeding-442-billion-and-millions-need-humanitarian-assistance-catastrophic
- United Nations Human Rights Council. (2011). Report of the Independent International Commission of Inquiry on the Syrian Arab Republic. United Nations. Retrieved May 19, 2019, from https://undocs.org/A/HRC/S-17/2/Add.1
- Usborne, D. (2013, August 27). Syria, The Saudi Connection: The Prince With Close Ties To Washington At the Heart of the Push for War. *Independent*. https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/syria-saudiconnection-prince-close-ties-washington-heart-push-war-8785049.html

- Walt, S. (1987). Origins of Alliances Ithaca. Cornell University Press.
- Waltz, K. (1979). Theory of International Politics. Waveland Press.
- Washington Post. (1998). The Iran-Contra Affair—1986–1987. Washington Post. https://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/politics/special/clinton/frenzy/iran.htm
- Weber, M. (1919). Politik als Beruf. Verlag von Duncker and Humblot.
- Wenger, M., & Denney, J. (1990). Lebanon's Fifteen-Year War 1975–1990. Middle East Report, 162, 23–25.
- Wight, M. (2019). The Balance of Power. In H. Butterfield & M. Wight (Eds.), *Diplomatic Investigations: Essays in the Theory of International Politics* (pp. 171–197). Oxford University Press.
- Wiki Leaks. (2005). Staunching the Flow of Saudi Suicide Bombers to Iraq. *Wiki Leaks*. Retrieved May 12, 2018, from https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/05STATE149626_a.htm
- Wiki Leaks. (2006). Saudi Views on Iranian and Syrian Activities in Iraq and Elsewhere. *Wiki Leaks*. Retrieved May 12, 2018, from https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/06RIYADH9_a.htm
- Wiki Leaks. (2008). Saudi King Abdullah and Senior Saudi Princes on Saudi Policy Toward Iraq. *Wiki Leaks*. Retrieved May 12, 2018, from https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/08RIYADH649_a.htm
- Wiki Leaks. (2009a). Cablegate: The Great Game, in Mesopotamia: Iraq and Its Neighbors, Part One. *Scoop*. Retrieved May 19, 2020, from https://www.scoop.co.nz/stories/WL0909/S00005/cablegate-the-great-game-in-mesopotamia-iraq-and-its.htm
- Wiki Leaks. (2009b). Cablegate: The Great Game, in Mesopotamia: Iraq and Its Neighbors, Part Two. *Scoop*. Retrieved March 19, 2020, from https://www.scoop.co.nz/stories/WL0909/S00005/cablegate-the-great-game-in-mesopotamia-iraq-and-its.htm
- Wiki Leaks. (2009c). Growing Saudi Alarm Over Threats from Yemen. Wiki Leaks. Retrieved May 9, 2019, from https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/09R IYADH1396_a.html
- Wiki Leaks. (2009d). Iran, Yemen and Afghanistan: A/S Shapiro's Discussion with Dr. Prince Turki, Saudi Ministry of Foreign Affairs. *Wiki Leaks*. Retrieved May 18, 2019, from https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/09RIYADH1501_a.html
- Wiki Leaks. (2009e). Iran's Red Line in Yemen. Wiki Leaks. Retrieved May 3, 2019, from https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/09SANAA149_a.html
- Wiki Leaks. (2009f). Syrian-Iranian Show of Solidarity Masks Tensions over Iraq, Yemen, and War with Israel. *Wiki Leaks*. Retrieved June 11, 2019, from https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/09DAMASCUS880_a.html

- Wiki Leaks. (2009g). The more Syria Feels Isolated, the More it Will Strengthen Its Ties with Iran. *Wiki Leaks*. Retrieved May 20, 2017, from https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/06RIYADH9_a.html
- Wiki Leaks. (2010a). Egyptian Approach on Yemen Conference. Wiki Leaks. Retrieved May 9, 2019, from https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/10CAIR O131_a.html
- Wiki Leaks. (2010b). Egyptian MFA on Yemen. *Wiki Leaks*. Retrieved May 13, 2019, from https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/10CAIRO175_a.html
- Wohlforth, W. C. (1993). The Elusive Balance: Power and Perceptions during the Cold War. Cornell University Press.
- Wolfers, A. (1951). The Pole of Power and the Pole of Indifference. World Politics, 4(1), 39–63.
- Wolfers, A. (1962). Discord and Collaboration: Essays on International Politics. The Johns Hopkins Press.
- Wolff, S. (2011). The Regional Dimensions of State Failure. Review of International Studies, 37(3), 951–972.
- Woodrow Wilson Center. (2012). Yemen's Transition: The Way Forward. Woodrow Wilson Center. Retrieved May 18, 2019, from https://www.wilsoncenter.org/event/directors-forum-yemens-transition-the-way-forward
- Yemen Data Project. (2021). Airwar. Yemen Data Project. Retrieved October 19, 2021, from https://yemendataproject.org/data.html
- Yemen Post. (2015, January 5). Houthi Threatens to Seize Marib, Rejects Federation in Yemen. *Yemen Post*. http://www.yemenpost.net/Detail123456789.aspx?ID=100&SubID=7830&MainCat=3
- Yemen Press. (2009a, August 11). Al-Rais Yahazir Anasar al-Tamarood bi Sa'ada min Istimrar fi al-Ikhtraqat u al-Ietida'at a'ala al-Mutanin u al-Mumtalakat: Raasa Ijtima'an li al-Linja al-Amnia al-Aulia u Qaidat al-Difa'a u al-Dakhilia. *Yemen Press*. https://www.yemeress.com/algomhoriah/2090828
- Yemen Press. (2009b, August 17). Qalaq al-Dawli min Ishtibakat bi Sa'ada. Yemen Press. https://yemen-press.net/news1539.html
- Yemen Press. (2012, August 9). Soldiers of the Republican Guard Rebel. *Yemen Press.* https://yemen-press.com/news11463.html
- Yemen Press. (2013a, May 10). Al-Yemen Tadhbt Khams Shahna Asliha Turkya Muharaba. *Yemen Press*. https://www.yemeress.com/alwatan/74222
- Yemen Press. (2013b, July 14). Li Awal Mara al-Kashif A'an Asma Qyadat Tandhim al-Ikhiwan al-Muslimin fi al-Yemen u Tafasil Sari min Ijtimaa'a al-Tandhim al-Dawli li Ikhwan fi Turkya. *Yemen Press.* https://www.yemeress.com/masapress/3383
- Yemen Press. (2015, March 21). Al-Rais Hadi Yalqi Alan Kalimat Hama li Abna al-Sha'ab al-Yemeni. Yemen Press. https://yemen-press.net/news44851.htm

- Yoo, J. (2011). Fixing Failed States. California Law Review, 99(1), 95-150.
- Zartman, W. (1995). Introduction: Posing the Problem of State Collapse. In W. Zartman (Ed.), Collapsed States: The Disintegration and Restoration of Legitimate Authority (pp. 1–14). Lynne Rienner.
- Zayrab, I., & Starr, H. (2016). State Failure in the Modern World. Stanford University Press.

INDEX

A	al-Sisi, Abdul-Fatah, 33, 34
A'asaib Ahlualhaq, 139, 156, 160, 162	al-Sistani, Ayatollah Ali, 135, 156, 157
Abdul-Aziz, Fahd bin, 47	Amal Movement, the, 103, 105, 111,
Abdul-Aziz, Salman, 49	113
Abdul-Nasser, Jamal, 6, 7, 30-32, 36,	Arab Spring, the, 133, 182
69–73, 76, 77, 79, 82–84, 87, 89	Ataturk, Mustafa Kemal, 53–55
AK Party (the AKP), 145	Awakening Councils, the, 131–133
al-Abadi, Haidar, 146, 147	
al-Assad, Bashar, 51, 141, 142	В
al-Assad, Hafiz, 50, 51, 99, 102, 118,	Ba'ath Party, the, 50, 53, 130, 132,
206	140, 142, 200, 201, 204
al-Badr, Muhammad, 67	Barzani, Masud, 148
al-Badr Organization, 131, 156	Begin, Menachem, 41, 42
Al-Faysal, Saud, 184	Ben-Gurion, David, 38, 39
al-Hariri, Rafiq, 123	Bin Sultan, Bandar, 149
al-Hashimi, Tariq, 133, 134, 145, 153	
Al-Houthi, Hussain Badradeen, 174,	C
179	•
Allawi, Ayad, 153	Christian Phalancists 97
al-Maliki, Nuri, 132, 133, 142, 151	Christian Phalangists, 97
al-Qaida, 130, 132	
al-Sadr, Muqtada, 137	D
al-Saud, Abdul Aziz, 45, 46, 75	Davutoglu, Ahmed, 145, 182

© The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2023

A. M. Ali, State Failure, Power Expansion, and Balance of Power in the Middle East, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-44633-7

E	J
Egypt, 69	Jumayyil, Ameen, 116
Erbakan, Necedein, 55	Justice and Development Party
Erdogan, Receb Tayyip, 54–57, 148,	(AKP), 55
161, 182, 189, 206	
Ergenekon group, 56	K
Eshkol, Levi, 39	Kanaan, General Ghazi, 116
	Kataib Hezbollah, 139, 156, 158, 161, 210, 218
F	
Free Syrian Army (FSA), the, 202,	Khaddam, Abdel-Halim, 119 Khamenei Avatollah Ali 27 28 120
208, 215	Khamenei, Ayatollah Ali, 37, 38, 139, 156, 189, 207, 210, 211
	Khazali, 157
G	Khomeini, Ayatollah, 36, 102, 120, 136, 206
Golan Heights, the, 53	King Abdullah, 48, 151
Greater Syria, the, 101	King Faysal, 46, 48, 75–78, 85, 88,
Gul, Abdullah, 182	89
Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC), 47,	King Khalid, 47
176, 186	Kurdistan Regional government, the,
Gulf Security Council, the, 149	147
	Kurdistan Workers' Party, 202
	,
H	
Haddad, Sa'ad, 107	M
Hadi, Abd Rabo, 176, 178	Mahdi Army, the, 130, 131, 138, 156
Hezbollah, 43, 99, 103, 110-113,	May 17 th Agreement, the, 114
121–123, 138, 139, 143, 157,	Meir, Golda, 80
180, 181, 189, 207, 208, 210,	Mubarak, Muhammad Husni, 32, 33
217	Muslim Brotherhood, 183, 204
Houthi Movement, the, 173–175,	
177, 178, 184, 185, 187, 190	N
	Netanyahu, Benjamin, 43, 44, 216
	Nineveh Province, 146
I	1979 revolution, the, 36
Iran, 35, 81, 133	1777 Tevolution, the, 80
Iran-Iraq War, the, 136, 149	
Islamic Cooperation Organization, 48	O
Islamic State in Iraq and Levant	Operation Decisive Storm, 187
(ISIL), the, 134, 146, 148, 156,	Operation Peace for Galilee, 109,
	1
161	110, 114 Ottoman Empire, the, 54, 182

P Palestinian Liberation Movement (PLO), the, 97, 99, 100 Pan-Arabism, 50, 75, 87, 96 Peace Brigade, the, 156 Phalangists, 99, 101 Popular Mobilization Force (PMF), the, 135, 156–158, 160, 162	Sharon, Ariel, 42, 43 Solemani, General Qasim, 212 South Lebanon Army, the, 99 Syria, 102, 143, 144, 155 Syrian Hezbollah, the, 218 Syrian National Council (SNC), the, 204
Q Quds Force, the, 138, 139, 154, 180, 212	T Taif Agreement, the, 120, 121 Tribal Mobilization Forces, 160 Turkey, 160
R Rabin, Yitzhak, 40, 106 Rafsanjani, Hashimi, 118 Republic of Yemen, the, 68 Royalists, 76, 78, 79, 81, 83, 84	U United Arab Republic, the, 31, 69, 70 W Wahabism, 45 White Revolution, the, 35
S Sadat, Muhammad Anwar, 31, 32, 104 Saleh, Abdullah, 176 Salman, Mohammed Bin, 221 Saudi Arabia, 151, 221 Shah Pahlavi, Muhamad Reza, 35, 81, 83, 85 Shamir, Yitzhak, 41, 42	Y Yaha al-Irayani, Abdul-Rahman, 68 Yemen, 55 Yemeni monarchy, 67 Z Zionist, 40